Biomimetic Chemistry of Nickel

Malcolm A. Halcrow^{*,†} and George Christou

Department of Chemistry, Indiana University, Bloomington, Indiana 47405-4001

Received June 13, 1994 (Revised Manuscript Received September 28, 1994)

Contents

١.	Introduction	2421
\ .	Urease	2422
III.	Hydrolysis Catalysis by Nickel Complexes and Nickel-Substituted Enzymes	2424
	A. Nickel-Substituted Hydrolytic Enzymes	2424
	B. Structural Models for Urease	2429
	C. Synthetic Ni ^{II} Complexes as Lewis Acid Catalysts	2432
IV.	Methyl-S-coenzyme-M Methylreductase and Factor 430	2434
	A. Methyl-S-coenzyme-M Methylreductase	2434
	B. Isolated F ₄₃₀	2435
V.	Structural and Functional Models for Factor 430	2436
	A. Structural and Electrochemical Investigations of Nickel Tetrapyrroles	2436
	i. Redox Studies	2436
	ii. Structural and Conformational Studies	2437
	B. C-S and C-X (X = Halide) Bond Cleavage by Nickel Complexes	2438
VI.	Carbon Monoxide Dehydrogenase	2440
	A. Introduction	2440
	B. Acetyl-coenzyme A Synthesis and Center A	2440
	C. Carbon Monoxide Oxidation and Center C	2442
VII.	Model Systems for Carbon Monoxide Dehydrogenase	2442
	A. Mixed Ni/Fe/S Clusters and Related Species	2442
	B. Redox Reactions of Nickel Complexes with CO and CO_2	2443
	C. Thioester Formation Mediated by Nickel Centers	2444
VIII.	Hydrogenase	2445
	A. Introduction	2445
	B. Redox Chemistry of [NiFe] Hydrogenases	2446
	C. Structural Properties of [NiFe] Hydrogenases	2448
	D. The Mechanism of H ₂ Oxidation and H ⁺ /D ₂ Exchange by Hydrogenase	2450
	E. [NiFeSe] Hydrogenase	2451
IX.	Structural and Functional Models for Nickel Hydrogenases	2452
	A. Nickel-Substituted Proteins as Models for Hydrogenase	2452
	 B. Nickel Complexes Containing Thiolate and Thioether Donor Ligands Only 	2453
	C. Nickel Complexes of Mixed S/N/O Donor Ligands	2458
	i. Structural Studies	2458
	ii. Redox Studies	2464

[†]Current address: University Chemical Laboratory, Lensfield Road, Cambridge, CB2 1EW, U.K.

	D. Nickel Complexes of Selenolate and Selenoether Ligands	2466
	E. Reactivity of Nickel Complexes toward H_2 and the Reduction of $H^{\rm +}$	2467
Χ.	Concluding Remarks	2468
XI.	Acknowledgments	2469
XII.	Abbreviations	2469
XIII.	References	2470

I. Introduction

Nickel is now recognized as an essential trace element for bacteria, plants, animals and humans.¹⁻⁶ While the role of this metal in animal biochemistry is still not well defined, to date four bacterial enzymes have been found to be Ni dependent: urease (also found in plants), carbon monoxide dehydrogenase (CODH), hydrogenase (H₂-ase), and methyl-S-coenzyme-M methylreductase (MCR), which employs a Ni-containing prosthetic group (factor 430). The Ni environment within each protein is different; however, the Ni centers are believed to reside within the active sites of all these enzymes and to be intimately involved in their catalytic cycles. Several aspects of the chemistry of these biological Ni ions are unusual in the context of the known coordination chemistry of nickel: three of the four enzymes are known to contain redox-active nickel centers that can cycle between the +3, +2, and/or +1 oxidation states, in thiolate-rich or tetrapyrrole ligand environments that were not previously thought to favor metal-centered redox processes in Ni complexes. The reactions catalyzed by the enzymes, namely C-S bond cleavage (MCR), the oxidation of H_2 and reduction of H^+ $(H_2$ -ase), and the interconversion of CO and CO_2 and the formation or cleavage of C-S and C-C bonds (CODH), are also highly unusual for nonorgano-metallic Ni complexes. The exception to this is urease, which is thus far a unique example of the natural employment of the Ni^{2+} ion as a Lewis acid catalyst.

None of the above enzymes has been characterized by X-ray crystallography, and knowledge of their active site structures and modes of activity is therefore limited to that derived from spectroscopic methods and other physicochemical techniques. Despite the plethora of such data now available, many details of the nature and role of the Ni centers in these enzymes are still unclear. This continuing uncertainty has inspired a concurrent growth of interest in the coordination chemistry of nickel; significant



Malcolm Halcrow was born in Liverpool, England, in 1966. He received his Bachelor's degree from the University of Cambridge, and completed his Ph.D. in 1991 under Martin Schröder at the University of Edinburgh, on the crown thioether complex chemistry of nickel, rhodium, and iridium in low oxidation states. He held a one year (1992) Royal Society postdoctoral fellowship with Bruno Chaudret's group at the Laboratoire de Chimie de Coordination du CNRS in Toulouse, France, studying the mechanisms of aromatization reactions of natural products using the electrophilic "Cp*Ru+" fragment and the synthesis of novel ruthenium dihydrogen complexes. At the beginning of 1993 he moved to Indiana University, where he was a Research Associate in George Christou's group at the time of writing this article, investigating the synthesis and structural and magnetochemical properties of polynuclear carboxylate aggregates of manganese and nickel, and the oxidation reactions of molybdenum persulfide complexes. In January 1995 he is taking up a Royal Society research fellowship at the University of Cambridge.



George Christou was born in 1953 on the Mediterranean island of Cyprus and emigrated with his family to London in 1956. He obtained his Ph.D. degree at Exeter University under the supervision of the late H. N. Rydon in the area of bioinorganic chemistry. During 1978-79 he was a postdoctoral fellow with C. David Garner at the University of Manchester and then a NATO post-doctoral fellow with Richard H. Holm at Stanford and Harvard Universities. In 1982 he was appointed to a faculty position at Imperial College, London, where he was also a SERC Advanced Fellow, and in the Fall of 1983 he took up his present position on the faculty of Indiana University, where he is currently Professor of Chemistry. His research interests fall into three areas, namely: (i) the synthesis and detailed characterization of polynuclear carboxylate complexes of manganese and other first row transition metals, with regard to both the elucidation of the mechanism of water oxidation by the tetramanganese cluster of photosystem II and the preparation of novel molecular ferromagnets; (ii) group V metal sulfur chemistry, including its relevance to hydrodemetalation and hydrodesulfurization catalyst poisoning; and (iii) the interactions of 4d metal carboxylates with nucleobases and related ligands, as models for the carcinostatic properties of dinuclear rhodium(II) complexes. He has held both an Alfred P. Sloan Foundation Fellowship (1987–89) and a Camille and Henry Dreyfus Foundation Teacher Scholar award (1987-92), while he has also received the Corday-Morgan medal of the Royal Society of Chemistry (1986) and the 1993 Dwyer medal of the Australian Chemical Society.

efforts toward the synthetic modeling of all of the above nickel biosites have been expended by many research groups worldwide. While we are only beginning to see the development of realistic structural and functional models for all these enzymic Ni centers, results from such work have already showed their importance by allowing early hypotheses about the structures of the H₂-ase and CODH Ni centers to be ruled out. The synthesis of model complexes of increasing sophistication may be anticipated in the near future.

The *raison d'être* of this article is the discussion of the coordination chemistry of nickel relevant to, and inspired by, the properties of Ni enzymes. The enzymology and biochemistry of urease, CODH, MCR, and H_2 -ase have been frequently reviewed in the chemical and biochemical literature,¹¹⁻⁴⁴ three comprehensive monographs in this area having appeared during the preparation of this article,¹⁷⁻¹⁹ and we will discuss here only briefly those spectroscopic, structural and mechanistic aspects of interest to the inorganic chemist. The properties of nonnatural Nisubstituted enzymes are also covered, where the data thus derived can shed light on the native Ni-containing systems. In most sections of the article, comprehensive literature coverage between 1988 and early 1994 has been the aim, although earlier work is also cited where appropriate. In some areas, however, notably the discussion of the Ni coordination chemistry of sulfur-containing ligands in sections IX.B and IX.C, the volume of published work has necessitated that we discuss only those compounds of relevance to the modeling of Ni enzymes; we apologize if our value judgements in this regard do not match those of the reader, who is referred to refs 7-10 and 11-19 for earlier discussions of nickel coordination chemistry and bioinorganic chemistry, respectively. Other topics in nickel biochemistry, such as the interaction of Ni complexes with DNA,⁴⁵ Ni transport and accumulation *in vivo*¹⁸ and Ni toxicology,^{2,4,18,46} are beyond the scope of this review.

Throughout the text, redox potentials and EPR hyperfine coupling constants have been quoted according to the reference standard and units, respectively, employed by the original authors; these data are each converted to a common scale in Table 6, however, to aid comparison. Relevant conversion factors are as follows: for redox potentials $E_{1/2}(SCE)$, $\begin{array}{l} \text{V}) = E_{1/2}(\text{Fc/Fc}^+, \text{V}) + 0.40, E_{1/2}(\text{SCE}, \text{V}) = E_{1/2}(\text{NHE}, \text{V}) \\ \text{V}) - 0.24, E_{1/2}(\text{SCE}, \text{V}) = E_{1/2}(\text{Ag/AgCl}, \text{V}) - 0.02, \\ E_{1/2}(\text{SCE}, \text{V}) = E_{1/2}(\text{Ag/Ag}^+, \text{V}) + 0.24; \text{ for hyperfine} \end{array}$ coupling constants A (G) = A (MHz) \times g/0.7145; A (G) = $A(cm^{-1}) \times g/(2.1420 \times 10^4)$; $A(G) = A(mT) \times g/(2.1420 \times 10^4)$; 10. Note that conversions between redox scales are only approximate, since the potentials of reference electrodes can vary between solvents and different experimental conditions. All magnetochemical exchange interaction constants are given according to the $\mathbf{H} = -2JS_1 \cdot S_2$ convention.

II. Urease

Urease (urea amidohydrolase) catalyzes the hydrolysis of urea to ammonia and carbamate (reaction 1), which then spontaneously degrades *in vivo* to give a second mole of ammonia and bicarbonate (reaction 2). $^{20-24}$ This contrasts with the uncatalyzed aqueous degradation of urea, which affords ammonia and cyanic acid (reaction 3). 75 The enzyme is found in

$$(H_2N)_2C = O + H_2O \rightarrow H_2NCO_2^- + NH_4^+$$
 (1)

$$\mathrm{H_2NCO_2}^- + \mathrm{H_2O} \rightarrow \mathrm{HCO_3}^- + \mathrm{NH_3} \qquad (2)$$

$$(H_2N)_2C=O \rightarrow HN=C=O + NH_3$$
(3)

both plants and bacteria; while several bacterial ureases appear to be involved in the pathology and metabolism of these organisms, urease in plants may play a role in nitrogen metabolism or defense.^{23,47} The generation of ammonia from urea fertilizers by soil bacteria has an adverse effect on crop germination and growth,⁴⁸ and much effort has been devoted to the study of this phenomenon.

Ureases from the two classes of source differ in their tertiary structures; however, they show extensive sequence homology, and their spectroscopic and catalytic properties are almost indistinguishable. All known ureases contain two moles of redox-inactive Ni per catalytic unit, 19,20,23 which are thought to form a dinuclear center within the active site; urease is thus a member of a growing family of hydrolases employing (mainly Zn²⁺- or Mg²⁺-containing) di- or trimetallic active sites.⁴⁹ Apourease can be reconstituted with Ni²⁺ in vivo⁵⁰ and in vitro,⁵¹ this process requiring the presence of a series of Ni transport and translocation proteins; replacement of the urease Ni content by growth of Jack beans on soils rich in other first row transition metal ions produces inactive enzyme.52 The two best characterized ureases are from the Jack bean and *Klebsella aerogenes*; the Ni sites in these enzymes appear to be identical, and data from both sources are cited here.

Although the enzymology of urease continues to receive much attention, the nature of the dinuclear Ni center within the enzyme is still poorly defined. The electronic spectrum of urease shows d-d absorptions at $\lambda_{\max} (\epsilon_{\max}) = 1060 \text{ nm} (10 \text{ M}^{-1} \cdot \text{cm}^{-1}), 910 (14),$ 745 (46) and 407 (sh),⁵³ consistent with octahedral or high-spin five-coordinate Ni ions bound by N- and O-donor ligands.⁸ Saturation magnetization measurements⁵⁴ and MCD⁵⁵ data were interpreted as showing the presence of a mixture of weakly antiferromagnetically coupled ($J = -6.3 \text{ cm}^{-1}$, D = -6.9 cm^{-1} , ca. 80% of the total Ni) and either isolated or ferromagnetically coupled (ca. 20%) S = 1 spins. However, a more comprehensive magnetization study of two ureases at different field strengths was interpreted on the basis of mixtures of magnetically isolated S = 1 and S = 0 ions with high zero-field splittings ($D \ge -35 \text{ cm}^{-1}$) and g values ($2.0 \le g \le$ 2.7), which was taken to imply a mixture of noninteracting six- and five-coordinate Ni centers;56 the proportion of low-spin Ni^{II} ions in the sample appeared to increase with increasing pH. The earlier analysis did not allow for the presence of an S = 0Ni fraction. In this regard, however, it is noteworthy that both Ni^{II} centers substituted into histidine/ carboxylate sites in other enzymes (section III.A), and synthetic mononuclear Ni^{II} carboxylate-containing

Table 1. Electronic Spectra of Urease and Ni-Substituted Enzymes in Histidine- and O-Donor Sites Obtained by UV/Visible or Magnetic Circular Dichroism Spectroscopies

$enzymes^b$	coordination sphereª	λ_{\max} , nm (ϵ_{\max} , M ⁻¹ cm ⁻¹)	ref
urease	5,6?, N/O	1060 (10), 910 (14), 745 (46), 407 (sh)	53
2-Me:urease	5/6?, N/O/S	750, 432 (530), 380 (sh), 322 (2230)	55, 68
Ni-PGM	Oct, O_6 ?	1300 (5), 730 (7), 410 (23)	104
Ni-FeADH	$Oct, N_{3-4}O_{2-3}$	654 (sh), 621 (12.0), 549 (5.7), 448 (sh)	108
UreE	$Oct, N_{3-5}O_{1-3}$	1000, 615, 360 (<50)	893
Ni-BSA	SqPy, N_4O	480 (sh), 420 (125), 340 (sh)	109
Ni-CPA	N_2O_3	1060 (3), 685 (7), 412 (24)	87
Ni-CA	$N_{3}O_{2-3}$	640 (30), 390 (85)	93
NiZn-SOD	N_4O	675 (14), 390 (85)	111
NiCo-SOD	N_4O	393 (100)	111
Ni-LADH	N_2OS	680 (80), 570 (130)	636
Ni-Az	N_2S_2	590 (400), 550 (500)	634
Ni-St	N_2S_2	565 (320), 540 (350)	634

^a Oct = octahedral; SqPy = square pyramidal. ^b Az = azurin; BSA = bovine serum albumin; CA = carbonic anhydrase; CPA = carboxypeptidase A; FeADH = iron-activated alcohol dehydrogenase; LADH = liver alcohol dehydrogenase; 2-ME = 2-mercaptoethanol; PGM = phosphoglucomutase; SOD = superoxide dismutase; St = stellacyanin; UreE = ureolytic bacterial Ni transport protein E.

complexes (section III.B), show almost exclusively high-spin configurations. Given the absence of thiolate ligation to the urease Ni center, the only biological donor that might afford such a diamagnetic Ni²⁺ species would be a deprotonated amide donor from the peptide backbone; the absence of a short (<2 Å) Ni-N vector in the published EXAFS analyses of urease (*vide infra*) appears to rule out this possibility.

Ni K-edge EXAFS studies on urease and several model compounds have been interpreted on the basis of either pseudooctahedral⁵⁷⁻⁵⁹ or five-coordinate⁶⁰ enzymic Ni centers, with five or six N/O-donor ligands at Ni-L = 2.06 Å, a weak feature at 3.3 Å being tentatively attributed to an Ni···Ni vector,⁶⁰ while the K edge shows an enhanced $1s \rightarrow 3d$ preedge feature at 8332 eV,^{59,60} implying some deviation from an ideal octahedral stereochemistry about the Ni^{II} ions.⁶¹ Mutagenesis studies imply that at least three histidine residues are involved in coordination to Ni,62 while the aforementioned MCD data suggest predominantly O-coordination about the Ni centers.⁵⁵ Finally, the observed inhibition of urease by Et_3O^+ is consistent with a role for at least one carboxylate residue in Ni binding or catalytic turnover.⁷⁰ Hence, it seems clear that urease Ni ligation involves both N- and O-donor residues.

Incubation with 2-mercaptoethanol (2-ME), a potent urease inhibitor, causes the appearance of $S \rightarrow Ni$ charge-transfer absorptions in the electronic spectrum^{53,68,69} but little change in the d-d transitions (Table 1),⁵⁵ and affords a strongly antiferromagnetically coupled system with J = -40(10)cm^{-1 54,55} (a high value for coupling between Ni^{II} ions⁸), which was taken to indicate thiolate bridging between the Ni centers (Figure 1). Ni-XAS data on 2-Me-inhibited urease show one Ni-S distance of 2.29 Å, five N/O ligands at 2.07 Å, and a Ni···Ni



Figure 1. Proposed structure of the dinickel site in 2-mercaptoethanol-inhibited urease. Adapted from ref 60.



Figure 2. Proposed mechanism of action of urease, based on the work of Zerner and co-workers (ref 70).

distance of 3.26 Å, together with the aforementioned preedge feature, suggesting that thiolate binding to the enzyme occurs by simple ligand substitution at the Ni²⁺ ion(s).^{59,60} Several other urease inhibitors, including other thiols, diamidophosphates and acetohydroxamic acid (AHA) derivatives, have also been suggested to bridge between the Ni ions, AHAs being proposed to form stable tetrahedral hydrolysis intermediates bridging the two Ni centers, in the same manner as shown for urea hydrolysis in Figure 2 (*vide infra*):^{64,69,70,72} MCD studies on AHA-inhibited urease were consistent with noninteracting octahedral Ni²⁺ ions, however.⁷⁶ Urease inhibition by F⁻ involves terminal Ni–F binding.⁶⁹

While it is clear from the above data that urease Ni is ligated by N- and O-donors only, the coordination geometry about each Ni ion, the distance between the metal centers and the nature of any bridging ligand(s) remain to be determined. On the basis of comparisons with dinuclear Ni complexes containing bridging carboxylate^{123,194–196,210} or carbonate ligands,^{77,78,96} or by employment of molecular models,⁷⁰ the bridged intermediate in the proposed urease hydrolysis mechanism (vide infra) is thought to possess a Ni $\cdot \cdot \cdot$ Ni separation of approximately 3.4, 4.2, or 6 Å depending on the Ni–O–C angle; the presence of a carboxylate or imidazolate bridge between the Ni ions in this species would require a Ni···Ni distance of ≤ 4.0 and ≥ 5.3 Å, respectively. Model studies (section III.B) imply that only weak antiferromagnetic exchange interactions ($0 \ge J \ge -5$ cm⁻¹) might be expected between Ni^{II} ions bridging by these functions, such low values being difficult to

determine unambiguously for protein samples. An X-ray structural determination of a bacterial urease is in progress.⁶³

Urea hydrolysis by urease, which shows $k_{cat} = 5.87$ \times 10^3 s^{-1} at pH 7 and 38 °C, 70 occurs 10 14 times faster than in the absence of enzyme.⁷⁵ In addition to Ni^{2+} . urease activity requires a cysteine residue believed to be ion paired to a histidine residue within the active site^{20,22,65,66} and to function as a Brønsted acid. Significantly, this cysteine lies in a histidine-rich region of the polypeptide.⁶⁷ A detailed kinetic study of urease hydrolysis of urea and substrate analogues by Zerner and co-workers afforded the proposed mechanism shown in Figure 2,70 involving nucleophilic attack at a urea molecule O-coordinated to one Ni ion by a hydroxyl moiety which may be coordinated to the second Ni center. The coordinated substrate molecule was suggested to be stabilized and polarized by H-bonding to a carboxylate residue within the active site (not shown).^{70,73} The exogenous base ("B") has recently been proposed to be a histidine residue.⁷⁴ More recent inhibition data⁶⁸ and a molecular modeling investigation⁷¹ have supported this mechanism, which is similar to those proposed for amide and phosphate ester hydrolysis by poly-zinc sites in enzymes such as aminopeptidase, phosphatase, and nuclease;^{49,80,81} the molecular modeling study also demonstrated the possibility of an alternative pathway involving nucleophilic attack at a Nicoordinated urea molecule by a cysteine thiolate group.⁷¹ It is noteworthy, however, that the Zerner scheme does not necessarily require the presence of a dinuclear Ni site or a specific mode of urea binding, model chemistry having demonstrated that the steps involved can also take place at a mononuclear Ni center²² and at a N-coordinated urea ligand^{82,126} (section III.C). The pK_a of any Ni-bound water in the urease active site and its participation as a nucleophile in the catalytic cycle also remain to be conclusively demonstrated.

III. Hydrolysis Catalysis by Nickel Complexes and Nickel-Substituted Enzymes

A. Nickel-Substituted Hydrolytic Enzymes

A large number of enzymes are dependent on a divalent Lewis acid ion such as Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} , Fe^{2+} , or Zn^{2+} ; these metal ions are often readily removed by a chelating agent such as edta or bpy, and many of the resultant apoenzymes have been reconstituted with nonnative cations. Ni²⁺ can act as both a mechanistic and structural probe in such cases, since the native metal ions often have no available spectroscopic or magnetic handle.^{83,84} The fact that the Ni enzymes thus obtained often retain complete or partial activity demonstrates that Ni²⁺ can indeed carry out the roles proposed for it in urease, namely polarization of a carbonyl C=O bond and activation of a coordinated water molecule toward deprotonation.

The best characterized of these synthetic Ni proteins is Ni-carboxypeptidase A (Ni-CPA), whose native enzyme catalyzes the hydrolysis of peptide amide



Figure 3. The structure of the active site in Ni-substituted carboxypeptidase A. Adapted from ref 90.

bonds (reaction 4) and contains a five-coordinate $[Zn(his)_2(O,O'-glu)(OH_2)]^+$ center within the active site, the carboxylate ligand being asymmetrically bound:⁸⁵

$$RC(O)NHR' + H_2O \rightarrow RCO_2H + H_2NR' \quad (4)$$

Ni-CPA shows ca. 50% of the activity of the native enzyme toward amide hydrolysis.⁸⁶ The spectroscopic (Table 1)⁸⁷⁻⁸⁹ and magnetic^{54,87} properties of the Ni enzyme were originally thought to arise from an octahedral Ni²⁺ ion, but are also consistent with a high-spin five-coordinate Ni center.^{88,89} A singlecrystal X-ray structural determination of Ni-CPA showed the Ni complex to exhibit a more regular square pyramidal geometry (Figure 3) compared with the native Zn site.⁹⁰ Carboxylate inhibitors bind directly to the Ni²⁺ ion in Ni-CPA;⁸⁹ the precise role played by metal ions in amide hydrolysis by CPA is still unclear, however.⁸⁵

In contrast to the above results, Ni-substituted carbonic anhydrase (Ni-CA) shows greatly reduced activity for CO_2 hydration (reaction 5).⁹¹ The elec-

$$\mathrm{CO}_2 + \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O} \to \mathrm{HCO}_3^- + \mathrm{H}^+ \tag{5}$$

tronic spectral (Table 1),⁹²⁻⁹⁴ ¹H NMR^{92,95} and magnetic⁵⁴ properties of this enzyme have been interpreted on the basis of an octahedral Ni^{II} ion containing at least one aqua ligand, with a five-coordinate species possibly being observed at higher pH⁹³ or in the presence of inorganic anions;⁹⁴ this contrasts with the tetrahedral [Zn(his)₃(OH₂)]²⁺ site in the native enzyme. The low activity of Ni-CA has been rationalized on the basis of the preferred bidentate mode of coordination of the CO₂ hydrolysis product bicarbonate to a Ni^{II} center (*cf.* approximately monodentate to Zn²⁺),^{96,97}

In the light of the above hypothesis, the recently reported single-crystal X-ray structural characterization of Ni-substituted astacin is of interest.⁹⁸ Astacin is a peptidase, containing a trigonal bipyramidal Zn^{2+} ion with a $[Zn(his)_3(tyr)(OH_2)]^+$ geometry; the role of the Zn center in catalysis is uncertain. Ni-astacin, by contrast, shows an octahedral stereochemistry about the Ni²⁺ ion, the sixth coordination site being occupied by a second aqua ligand (Figure 4). The observed inactivity of the Ni-substituted enzyme toward peptide cleavage was rationalized on the basis of this expanded coordination sphere at Ni, which was suggested to block access of the substrate to the active site pocket or to interfere sterically with the transition state(s) during catalysis. Given that a



Figure 4. The structure of the active site in Ni-substituted astacin. All Ni-ligand distances are 2.1–2.3 Å. Adapted from ref 98.

similar change from tetrahedral to five- or sixcoordination is also believed to occur upon Ni substitution of Zn^{2+} in carbonic anhydrase,⁹²⁻⁹⁵ this should also be considered as an alternative explanation for the inactivity of Ni-CA.

In addition to the above, other Lewis acid metal ion-dependent enzymes that have been substituted by Ni²⁺ with little or partial loss of activity include examples of collagenase⁹⁹ (native metal ion Zn²⁺, in a $[Zn(his)_3(OH_2)]^{2+}$ site,¹⁰⁰ role of the metal ion unclear), alcohol dehydrogenase¹⁰¹ (Zn²⁺, [Zn(cys)₂- $(his)(OH_2)$] site, coordinates and activates a substrate hydroxyl group¹⁰²), phosphotrieasterase¹⁰³ (Zn²⁺, N/O ligation, activates a bound H₂O molecule), phosphoglucomutase¹⁰⁴ (Mg²⁺, octahedral O_6 -donor site, fa-cilitates phosphate transfer to and from the substrate), phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase¹⁰⁵ (Mg²⁺, ligation unknown, stabilizes enolate through Ocoordination), ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate-carboxylase¹⁰⁶ (Mg²⁺, O- and possibly N-ligated, orients and activates substrate by carbonyl O-coordination), and 3-deoxy-D-arabino-heptulosonate 7-phosphate synthase¹⁰⁷ (Fe²⁺, octahedral geometry, coordinates and activates a carbonyl group). An alcohol dehydrogenase possessing a six-coordinate Fe^{II} site with N/Odonor ligation has also been Ni-substituted;¹⁰⁸ interestingly, the UV/visible spectra of the resultant inactive Ni enzyme and of the octahedral sites in Niphosphoglucomutase¹⁰⁴ and the UreE Ni protein (section \mathbf{X}),⁸⁹³ are quite distinct from that described for urease (Table 1).

Although not a hydrolase, both Cu²⁺ and Zn²⁺ sites in superoxide dismutase, whose native enzyme contains a heterobimetallic [{Cu(his)₃(OH₂)}(μ -his⁻){Zn-(his)₂(asp)}] active site (**6**),¹¹⁰ have been selectively substituted by Ni²⁺.^{111–114} While the dinickel-substituted enzyme is not yet available, the spectroscopic and magnetic properties of the resultant [Ni₂(μ -his⁻)] site would be of great interest to establish the presence or absence of such an imidazolate-bridged dinickel moiety in urease.



Table 2. Structural Data for Selected Mononuclear Nickel Complexes or Binuclear Complexes Containing Isolated Ni^{II} Ions Bearing Nitrogen-Donor and Carboxylate Ligands (Includes Amino Acid Complexes)

Carboxylate Ligands (Includes Amir	io Acia Compie	Xes)		an a	
	coordination	donor			c
complexes	geometry"	set^o	$a(N_1 \cdots N), A$	$a(\mathbf{N};\cdot\cdot,\mathbf{U}),\mathbf{A}$	rei
[Ni(hmpmgg)]	SqPI	c -N $_2O_2$	1.806(4), 1.830(4)	1.829(3), 1.870(3)	129
[Ni(dachd)]	SaPI	$c-N_2O_2$	1.86(2), 1.96(2)	1.88(2), 1.91(2)	130
[Ni(datubn)]	SqPI	c-N ₂ O ₂	1.907(7), 1.911(7)	1.842(5), 1.846(5)	131
[Ni(bpaas)]	SaPI	$N_{3}O$	1.849(5), 1.851(5), 1.961(5)	1.835(5)	132
[Ni(bpambs)]	SqPI	N ₃ O	1.837(2), 1.857(3), 1.937(3)	1.874(2)	133
[Ni(bpaebu)]	SqPI	N ₃ O	1.829(6), 1.855(6), 1.943(7)	1.866(5)	134
[Ni(mbacbg)]	SqPI	$N_{3}O$	1.86(1), 1.86(1), 1.93(1)	1.84(1)	135
[Ni(bpabdp)]	SaPI	$N_{3}O$	1.849(9), 1.856(9), 1.961(9)	1.868(9)	136
[Ni(bdabhn)]	SaPl	N _a O	1.849(5), 1.871(5), 1.951(5)	1.878(4)	137
$[T_{D}*Ni(0.0'-0,CR)]^{c}$	2	N30%		:	138
[Ni(DACO-Ac)(OH_)]	SaPv	N,03	2.025(7), 2.030(7)	1.983(6), 1.997(7), 2.011(7)	139
[Ni(Brsaltrv)(OH _a)a]	Oct	NO	1.993(5)	1.996(5), 2.063(5), 2.066(5), 2.071(5), 2.139(5)	140
[Ni(Menida)(OH ₀)]	Oct	NO	2.120(1)	2.002(1), 2.037(1), 2.042(1), 2.081(1), 2.115(1)	141
[Ni(mmmbeg)(OH ₂) ₃].	Oct	NO	2.013(5)	1.976(5), 2.024(4), 2.058(5), 2.092(4), 2.163(4)	142
[Ni(tmen)(O-urea) ₉ (O.O'-O ₂ CMe)] ⁺	Oct	$c-N_2O_4$	2.093(4), 2.142(4)	2.055(3), 2.095(4), 2.097(3), 2.146(3)	123
[Ni(ser) ₂ (OH) ₂]	Oct	$c-N_2O_4$	2.100(5)	2.012(5), 2.135(5)	143
[Ni(2-MePv) ₂ (0.0'-0 ₂ CPh) ₂]	Oct	$c-N_2O_4$	2.072(8), 2.087(6)	2.096(7), 2.103(8), 2.119(5), 2.127(7)	144
[Nia(2.6-pvdta)]	Oct	$c-N_2O_4$	2.215(4), 2.237(4)	2.010(4), 2.022(4), 2.032(4), 2.051(4)	145
	Oct	$c-N_2O_4$	2.064, 2.080	2.027, 2.064, 2.077, 2.091	146
[Ni(edtaH)(OH ₂)] ⁻	Oct	c-N204	2.08(1), 2.13(1)	2.03(1), 2.04(1), 2.08(1), 2.16(1)	147
[Ni(oro)(OH ₉) ₆ (NH ₃)].	Oct	$c-N_{2}O_{4}$	2.08(1), 2.10(2)	2.08(1), 2.08(2), 2.10(1), 2.11(1)	148
[Ni(nhen)(O-nhth)(OH ₀) ₃]	Oct	c-N ₂ O4	2.080(4), $2.082(4)$	2.065(3), 2.070(3), 2.080(4), 2.082(4)	149
[Ni(bov)(O-phth)(OH2)s]	Oct	c-N204	2.058(6), 2.087(6)	2.047(5), 2.071(5), 2.091(5), 2.101(5)	149
	Oct	$c-N_2O_4$	2.053(2), 2.059(1)	2.045(1), 2.068(1), 2.087(1), 2.128(1)	150
$[Ni(\{R\}-a a\rangle_{0}(OH_{3})_{3}]$	Oct	t-N204	2.089(4), 2.095(4)	2.040(4), 2.067(4), 2.094(4), 2.095(4)	151
$[Ni(\{RS\}-ala)_{2}(OH_{2})_{2}]$	Oct	t-N2O4	2.053(8), 2.092(8)	2.052(6), 2.061(6), 2.096(5), 2.101(5)	152
[Ni(pro) ₉ (OH ₃) ₈]	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.058(3)	2.046(2), 2.150(3)	153
[Ni(tvr) ₆ (OH ₂) ₈]	Oct	t-N204	2.08(1), 2.11(1)	2.00(1), 2.05(1), 2.11(1), 2.11(2)	154
[Ni(<i>B</i> -ala) ₂ (OH ₂) ₃]	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.096	2.140, 2.167	155
$[Ni(\alpha-aib)_{9}(OH_{9})_{9}]$	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.064(4), 2.092(4)	2.044(4), 2.046(3), 2.079(4), 2.112(4)	156
$[Ni(\alpha-daib)_2(OH_2)_2]$	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.10, 2.11	2.01, 2.11, 2.14, 2.24	157
$[Ni(achCO_2)_2(OH_2)_2]$	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.054(7), 2.082(7)	2.059(4), 2.059(4), 2.095(4), 2.098(4)	158
$[Ni(quin)_2(O,O'-O_2CPh)_2]$	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.080(4)	2.083(3), 2.096(3)	144
$[Ni(py)_{2}(OH_{2})_{2}(O-OCMe)_{2}]$	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.100(6)	2.050(5), 2.102(5)	159
$[Ni(\{O_2CCH_2\}_2NH)_2]^2$	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.079(2)	2.038(2), 2.065(2)	160
[Ni(pydcH) ₂]	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	1.951(3), 1.959(3)	2.096(4), 2.098(4), 2.168(4), 2.194(3)	161
	Oct	<i>t</i> -N ₂ O ₄	1.97(1), 1.98(2)	2.104(8), 2.11(2), 2.17(1), 2.207(6)	162
$[Ni(pydc)_2]^{2-}$	Oct	<i>t</i> -N ₂ O ₄	1.95(1), 1.96(1)	2.09(1), 2.12(1), 2.15(1), 2.16(1)	163
[Ni(pyrval) ₂]	Oct	$t-N_2O_4$	2.02(1)	2.03(1), 2.14(1)	164 1 0 1
$[Ni(gly)_2(OH_2)_2]$	Oct	t-N2O4	2.077(2)	2.067(2), 2.098(2)	100 1
$[Ni(sarc)_2(OH_2)_2]$	C ct	t-N204	2.046(7)	1.880(b), 2.2b3(b) 8.61/6), 8.65/6), 8.67/6), 9.67/6)	100
[Ni(pdg) ₂]	Cet	t-N204	1.98(Z), Z.04(Z) 0.021(1) 0.076(1) 0.066(1)	Z.UI(Z), Z.U9(Z), Z.U1(Z), Z.U1(Z) 9 059(1) 9 050(1) 9 107(1)	10T
[Ni(hmbmda)(OH ₂)]	C C C C	<i>f</i> -N ₃ O ₃	Z.UJ1(4), Z.U/Z(4), Z.ZU3(4) 9 A99(9) 9 A01(9) 9 A05(9)	Z.U03(4), Z.U03(4), Z.IU1(4) 9 A44(9) 9 A47(9) 9 A6A(9)	160
[Ni(gly)s] Ref N.O.AHVOU VI		FN303	Z.U00(3), Z.U31(3), Z.U30(3) 9 166(3) 9 172(3) 9 176(3)	2.044(2), 2.04 ((2), 2.000(2) 9 013(9) 9 013(3) 9 074(3)	170
[NI(tacnta)] ⁻	d to	f-N ₅ O	2.04		171
[Ni(bbiea)(O,O'-O ₂ CMe)(HOMe)] ⁺	Oct	f-N ₃ O ₃	2.041(3), 2.050(3), 2.111(2)	2.107(2), 2.119(3), 2.216(2)	172

[Ni(pydc)(tmen)(OH ₂)]	Oct	$m-N_3O_3$	1.979(3), 2.101(4), 2.178(4)	2.097(3), 2.140(3), 2.144(3)	173
$[{\rm Ni(bpy)_2}_2(\mu-O,O',O'',O'''-tpha)]^{2+}$	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.049(4), 2.051(4), 2.059(4), 2.063(4)	2.112(3), 2.144(3)	174
$[Ni(tet-b)(O,O'-O_2CMe)]^+$	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.09(1), 2.11(3), 2.14(1), 2.16(1)	2.103(9), 2.116(9)	175
$[Ni_2(tet-b)_2(OH_2)(\mu-O,O',O''-tart)]^d$	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.072(5), 2.087(4), 2.140(4), 2.142(6)	2.148(4), 2.191(5)	176
	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.100(5), 2.112(4), 2.154(5), 2.165(5)	2.102(4), 2.160(5)	
[Ni(gly) ₂ (bpy)]	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.042(4), 2.064(4), 2.065(4), 2.145(5)	2.079(4), 2.083(4)	177
$[Ni(gly)_2(ImH)_2]$	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.060(4), 2.086(3), 2.102(4), 2.104(4)	2.071(3), 2.108(3)	178
[Ni(glygly) ₂] ²⁻	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	1.990(3), 2.136(3)	2.172(3)	179
$[Ni(his)_2]$	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.08(1), 2.08(1), 2.09(1), 2.10(1)	2.10(1), 2.13(1)	180
[Ni(asp)(ImH) ₃]	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.076(9), 2.09(1), 2.09(1), 2.129(9)	2.10(1), 2.134(8)	181
[Ni(Pyala) ₂]	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.081(7), 2.087(7), 2.105(7), 2.111(7)	2.058(6), 2.066(6)	182
[Ni(dotaH ₂)]	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.114(7), 2.177(6)	2.025(6)	183
[Ni(hmteda)]	Oct	$c-N_4O_2$	2.072(3), 2.073(3), 2.091(3), 2.107(3)	2.065(3), 2.199(3)	184
$[Ni(sda)_2(O-O_2CCH_3)_2]$	Oct	$t-N_4O_2$	2.082(4), 2.127(4)	2.133(3)	185
[Ni(pn) ₂ (O-O ₂ CR) ₂] ^e	Oct	$t-N_4O_2$	2.105(2), 2.121(2)	2.128(2)	186
[Ni(Mepn) ₂ (O-O ₂ CCCl ₃) ₂]	Oct	$t-N_4O_2$	2.063(5), 2.080(4)	2.103(4)	187
$[Ni(hmtca)(OH_2)]^+$	Oct	$t-N_4O_2$	2.070(3), 2.093(3), 2.097(3), 2.103(3)	2.065(2), 2.223(2)	188
[Ni(dmta)(ImH) ₂] ⁺	Oct	N_5O	2.061(3), 2.095(3), 2.105(3), 2.113(3), 2.121(3)	2.134(3)	221
a SqPl = square planar; SqPy = square tahedral Ni ion asymmetrically bridge of $\Delta = -A$ NO, C $T = C$ $\Delta \Delta O$	e pyramidal; O I by a tartrate	ct = octahedral; ligand bound in	5 = 5-coordinate. $b c = cis; t = trans; f = fac. c R$: 1 bidentate fashion to one Ni ion and monodentat	= Me, Ph. Metric parameters not available to the other. e^{R} = aryl, several examples	e. ^d Contains tw s reported. Dat

ppaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]penyl]ethylidenimino]-3-methylbutanoic acid; bpambsH₂ = 2-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bpaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]penyl]ethylidenimino]-3-methylbutanoic acid; bpambsH₂ = 2-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bpaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bpaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bpaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bpaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bpaebult₂ = (S)-2-[lo-[(N-benzylprolyl)amino]-0-methylbenzylidene)-(R)-tryptophan; bzN₂O₂AcH₃ = 1,12,15-triaza-3.4:9,10-dibenzo-5,8-dioxocycloheptadecane-N/N',N''-triacetic acid; dachdH₂ = 1,4,7,10-diacetic acid; dachdH₂ = 1,2,7-tetraazazb; colorad-1, = 1,2,7-tetraazazb; colorad-1, = 1,2,7-tetraazazyloheptadecane-N/N',N'''-tetraazazyloheptane-N/N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N,N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N,N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N,N',N''', tetraazazylohene-N,N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N''''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N''''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N''''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N''',D'-tetraazazylohene-N',N',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N'',N'''-tetraazazylohene-N',N''',D'-tetraazazylohene-N',N'' nne; = (R)-N-[2-[(N'-benzylprolyl)amino]ben- $zo henonyl ldehydroaminobut-2-enoic acid; bdabhpH_2 = (2S,3S)-3-[[\alpha-[2-(1-benzy]-6-oxo-1,7-diazacyclo[3.2.0]heptadecan-7-yl)phenyl]benzylidene]amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bdabhpH_2 = (2S,3S)-3-[[\alpha-[2-(1-benzy]-6-oxo-1,7-diazacyclo[3.2.0]heptadecan-7-yl)phenyl]benzylidene]amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bdabhpH_2 = (2S,3S)-3-[[\alpha-[2-(1-benzy]-6-oxo-1,7-diazacyclo[3.2.0]heptadecan-7-yl)phenyl]benzylidene]amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bdabhpH_2 = (2S,3S)-3-[[\alpha-[2-(1-benzy]-6-oxo-1,7-diazacyclo[3.2.0]heptadecan-7-yl)phenyl]benzylidene]amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bdabhpH_2 = (2S,3S)-3-[[\alpha-[2-(1-benzy]-6-oxo-1,7-diazacyclo[3.2.0]heptadecan-7-yl]benzylidene]amino]-2-(hydroxybenzyl)propionic acid; bdabhpH_2 = (2S,3S)-3-[[\alpha-[2-(1-benzy]-6-oxo-1,7-diazacyclo[3.2.0]heptadecan-7-yl]benzylidene]amino]$ aspH₂ = (R) aspartic acid; bbiea = bis(2-benzimidazol-2-ylethyl)amine; bpaasH₂ = (S)-(N-benzylprolyl)aminoacetophenonyl-(S)-serine; bpabdpH₂ हु हु

Table 3. Structural and Magnetic Data for	· Selected Binuclear Ni ^{II} Compl	exes Containing Biol	ogically Relevant Bri	dging Ligands		
complexes	bridging ligands	$d(Ni \cdots Ni), A$	$Ni-(\mu-O)-Ni$, deg	$J_{,a}^{a} \mathrm{cm}^{-1}$	ø	ref
[Ni ₂ (OH) ₂ (HB{3,5-Pr ⁱ Pz ₂ } ₃) ₂]	2(0H ⁻)	3.204(3)	106.1(3)	I	1	96
$[Ni_{3}(OH)(O_{3}CMe)_{3}(Me_{3}[9]aneN_{3})_{3}]^{+}$	OH ⁻ , 2(<i>0</i> , <i>0</i> '-0 ₂ CMe ⁻)	3.400(3)	115.2(1)	-4.5(1)	2.17(1)	194
[Ni ₂ (O ₂ CMe) ₂ (bimp)] ⁺	OAr^{-} , 2($\dot{O}, O' - O_2 CMe^{-}$)	3.422(4)	116.7(5)	-1.9	2.2	195
[Ni ₂ (O ₂ CEt) ₂ (BPMP)] ⁺	OAr ⁻ , 2(0,0'-0 ₂ CEt ⁻)	I		-1.2(2)	2.19(4)	196
$[Ni_2(0_2CMe)_3(urea)(tmen)_2]^+$	0,0-02CMe ⁻ , 2(0,0'-02CMe ⁻)	3.4749(6)		-0.9	2.38	123
$[Ni_2(OH_2)(O_2CR)_4(tmen)_2]^c$	$OH_2, 2(0, 0'-O_2 CR^-)$	3.48 - 3.68	117-118	>-4d	I	197, 198
[Ni ₂ (OH ₂)(O ₂ CC ₂ H ₄ -0-OH-C ₆ H ₄) ₄ (py) ₄]	$OH_2, 2(0, 0'-O_2CR^-)$	3.607(5)	116.9(4)	I	ļ	199
$[Ni_2(Phsal)_4(O_2CMe)]^-$	$2(OAr^{-}), O, O' - O_2CMe^{-}$	3.101(2)	97.3(2)	-4.66(4)	2.30(5)	200
$[Ni_3(ips)_4(NO_3)_2]$	2(0Ar ⁻)	1	1	≤ 15	1	201
$[Ni_2(Phsal)_2(NO_3)_2(2-pic)_2]$	$2(OAr^{-})$	<i>q</i> —	98.7(1)	8.7(1.0)	2.12(2)	202
$[Ni_2(ips)_2(NO_3)_3(EtOH)_2]$	$2(OAr^{-})$	3.010(1)	96.4(1)	16.0(1.0)	2.15(2)	202
$[Ni_2(ips)_2(NO_3)_2(DMF)_2]$	$2(OAr^{-})$	3.083(1)	99.0(1)	-9.2(5)	2.31(2)	202
$[Ni_2(dpdfp)(py)_4]^{2+}$	$2(OAr^{-})$	≤3.10 ^e	Ţ	23	2.13	203
[Ni ₂ (dpdfp)(Cl) ₂]	$2(OAr^{-})$	≤3.10 ^e		-27	2.19	203
$[Ni_2(dhmpen)(O_2CMe)_2]$	$2(OAr^{-})$	I	I	2.1	2.14	204
[Ni ₂ (dfpen)(O ₂ CMe) ₂]	$2(OAr^{-})$	3.005(2)	95.6(2)	10.1	2.15	204
$[Ni_2({OH}_2-dpdfp)(OH_2)_2X_2]$	$2(OAr^{-})$	3.10	101.5(3)	23 to -27	Ι	205
$[Ni_{2}(OH)_{2}-dpdfp)(O_{2}CMe)_{2}]$	2(0Ar ⁻)	≈ 3.3	1	-3	ł	205
$[Ni_2(dhmpen)(HOMe)_2(ClO_4)_2]$	2(OAr ⁻)	3.135(2)	101.3(1)	-29.5	2.29	206, 209
$[Ni_2(dhmpen)(py)_2]^{2+}$	2(OAr ⁻)	3.206(5)	105.7(2)	-67.1	2.24	207, 209
[Ni ₂ (dhmpen)(OH ₂) ₂ (NCS) ₂]	$2(OAr^{-})$	3.113(3)	99.2(1)	-21.3	2.19	209 209
$[Ni_2(dhmpen)(O_2CCH_2NH_3)(OH_2)_2]^{2+}$	$2(OAr^{-}), O, O' - O_{2}CR$	3.066(8)	92.6(3), 95.0(3)	-1.1	2.21	208, 209
[Ni ₂ (PhphenO) ₂ (O ₂ CMe)(NCMe) ₂] ⁺	$2(OAr^{-}), O, O' - O_2CMe^{-}$	3.011	93.7(2), 93.9(2)		1 7 9	210
[Ni4(dfpdap)(OH)(MeO-H-OMe)(O ₂ CMe) ₂]	0Ar ⁻ , 0Me ⁻ , 0H ⁻	2.788(1)	83.5(2)	-33.3%	2.17	211, 212
	UAr ⁻ , <i>U</i> , <i>U</i> -U ₂ CMe ⁻ , UH ⁻	2.936(1) 9 759(1)h	95.6(2) 83 0(5%	-30.05	917	619
		2.100(4) 3.026(3)h	00.0(J) 98 1(6) ^h	0.00	1.1	777
$[Ni_4(dfpdap)(OH)(MeO-H-OMe)(N_3)_2(OH_2)_2]$	OAr^-, OMe^-, OH^-	2.771(1)	83.2(2)	-28.5^{g}	2.17	212
	OAr ⁻ , OH ⁻	3.058(2)	99.9(3)			
$[Ni_4(OMe)_4(O_2CMe)_2(DMB)_2]$	2(OMe ⁻), 0,0'-0 ₂ CMe ⁻	2.998(1)	93.2(2)	18	2.00	213
	2(OMe ⁻)	3.193(1) ⁴	100.9(2)" DE E(4)	1.9-1 7.7		110
[N14(OH)4(tzdt)4(py)4]	2(OH) 9(OH-)	3.00(4) 3.20(3)	90.0(4) 103 2(4)	-22	7.0	417
[Ni,(OH),(chta),(NO,)	2(OH-)	3.164(1) - 3.196(3)	98.3(2) - 99.7(2)	0.95 - 0.80 - 1.16	2.20	216
[Ni(hipp) ₆ (OH ₉) ₈].	OH,	3.942	137.2	-12.9	2.2	218
$[Ni(asp)(OH_2)_3]_k$	$0, \widetilde{0}^{-}0_{2}^{\circ}\mathrm{CR}^{-}$	5.255		≈0'	I	219
$[{Ni(edta)}{Ni(OH_2)_4}]_{L}$	0,0'-02CR-	5.517(3)	I	-2.86	2.09, 2.21	220
$[Ni(dmta)(ImH)]_{r}$	0,0'-0 ₂ CR ⁻	5.652(1)	I	0.16	2.12	221
$[Ni_2(O_2CMe)_2(\eta^2,\sigma-Meanb)_2]$	$2(O,O'-O_2CMe^-)$	2.984(1)	1	I	I	222
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	2(0,0'-0 ₂ CMe ⁻)	3.064(2)	I	I	I	222
$[\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{O}_2\mathrm{CCF}_3)_2(\eta^2,\sigma\text{-Meanb})_2]$	$2(0,0'-0_2^{-}CCF_3^{-})$	3.151(2)	I	I		223
[Ni ₂ (O ₂ CPh) ₂ (Me) ₂ (PMe ₃) ₂]	2(0,0'-02CPh ⁻)	2.865(2)	-	105	н И	224 996
	4(0,0-02CFn)	9 7EA(2)	1 1	-160	C.7	966
	4(0,0'-0201 m) 4(0,0'-0.0R-)	2.103(5)	1	-224	2.72	227
[Ni ₂ (O ₂ CCMe ₃) ₄ (2,5-lu) ₂]	$4(0,0'-0_2CR^{-})$	2.7202(8)	I	-128	2.38	227, 228
$[Ni_2(O_2CCMe_3)_4(2-EtPy)_2]$	$4(0,0'-0_2^{-}CR^{-})$	2.7227(7)	I	-221	2.85	227, 228
$[Ni_2(tren)_3(BiIm)]^{2+}$	N,N',N'' -BiIm $^{2-}$		I	-2.9	2.082	229
$[Ni_2(pmads)(O_2CMe)_2]^{2+}$	S,S'-RSSR, 2(0,0'-0 ₂ CMe ⁻)	4.134(2)	1	≈Or	1	644

dfperH₂ = 2 × 2 condensation product of 1.2-diaminocthane and 2,6-bis(dihydroxymethyl) 4-methylphenol; dhmpenH₂ = 2 × 2 condensation product of 1,3-diaminopropane and 2,6-bis(dihydroxymethyl) 4-methylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethyl-2,5-dimethyl - 3,5-dimethyl - 3,5-dimethylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethyl-2,5-dimethyl - 3,5-dimethylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethyl-2,5-dimethylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethyl-3,5-dimethylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethyl-3,5-dimethylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethylphenol; DMB = 2,5-dimethyl-3,7-trimethylphenol; edtaH₄ = 1,2-diaminopethane-N/N/N''/N'' - tetraacetic acid; HB (3,5-PrPz_2)_3 = 1,4,7-trimethyl-1,4,7-trimethyl) borate; hipp = hippurate [C₆H₅C(0)N=CHCO₂-]; ImH = imidazole; ipsH = N-isopropylsalicylaldimine; MeanbH = 2-methylallyl-3-norbornane; Me₃[9]aneN₃ = 1,4,7-trimethyl-1,4,7-trimethyl-1,4,7-trimethylphenol; edtaH₄ = 1,2-diminopethane-N/N/N''/'' - tetraacetic acid; HB (3,5-PrPz_2)_3 = 1,4,7-trimethyl-1,4,7-trimethyl = 2,2 condensation product of 1,3-diaminopethyl = 2,2 condensation product of 1,3-diaminopethyl = 2,2 dimethylphenol; Phohenol; Phohenol; PhohenolH = 2-(2-hydroxyphenyl)-1,10-phenanthroline; Phoenylsalicylaldimine; 2-pic = 2 × 2 condensation product of 1,3-diaminopethyl = 1,3-differ; py = pyridine; quin = quinoline; quinald = quinaldine; then = N,N/N'N'-tetramethyl-1,2-diaminoethane; tren = 2,2'/'' triaminopethylbanino; tzdtH = 1,3-dithiazolidine-2-thione; 2,4-lu = 2,4-lutidine; 2,5-lu = 2,5-lutidine; 2-5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,2'/'' triaminopethane; 2,4-lu = 2,4-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lu = 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; 2,5-lutidine; -4K. $\label{eq:primidazole:bimidazole:bimidazol} -2, 6-bis [[bis [(1-methylimidazol-2-yl)methyl]amino]methyl] -4-methyl phenol; BPMPH = 2, 6-bis [[bis (2-pyridylmethyl]amino]methyl] -4-methyl phenol; BPMPH = 2, 6-bis [[bis (2-pyridylmethyl]amino]methyl phenol; BPMPH = 2, 6-bis [[bis (2-pyridylmeth$ no]methyl]-4-methylphenol; chta = cyclohexane-r-1, c-3, c-5-triamine; dfpdapH4 = 2 × 2 condensation product of 2,6-diformyl-4-methylphenol with 2,6-bis(aminomethyl)-4-methylphenol Structure reported for $X^- = Cl^-$. # Interpreted = -0.4K. J Two isomers structurally characterized. ^k Curie–Weiss behavior observed, $\theta =$ $= -2J_{S_1}S_2$ convention. ⁶ Not reported. ^c Several examples published. ^d Reference 194. ^e References 205 and 714. ^f X⁻ = Cl⁻, Br⁻, N₃⁻ pair of dimers". ^h Averaged value. ⁱ Curie-Weiss behavior observed, = (R)-aspartic acid; BiImH₂ = 2,2isolated $aspH_2$ as an a H



Figure 5. Structure of $[Ni_2(\mu-O_2CMe)_3(urea)(tmen)_2]^+$ (tmen = N,N,N',N'-tetramethyl-1,2-diaminoethane). (Reprinted from ref 123. Copyright 1993 the American Chemical Society.)

B. Structural Models for Urease

Notwithstanding the large number of octahedral Ni^{II} complexes of amines, pyridyls and similar ligands,⁸ relatively few complexes designed as structural urease models have been reported. Several mononuclear and halide-bridged dinuclear octahedral nickel amine compounds have been characterized by EXAFS, yielding edge features and structural parameters very similar to those derived for urease (Ni^{II}-N = 2.06-2.10 Å).¹¹⁵⁻¹¹⁹ No well-resolved Ni···Ni distances were observed in these studies for those species known to be dimeric, such as [Ni₂(en)₄Cl₂]²⁺ (en = 1,2-diaminoethane), although similar studies on thiolate-bridged Ni^{II/II} dimers only showed recognizable Ni···Ni peaks at low temperatures.⁵⁸¹

Four Ni^{II} urea complexes have been structurally characterized, all of which contain O-donating urea ligands (Figure 5), with metric parameters typical of metal-coordinated organic carbonyl groups [Ni-O =2.06–2.10 Å and Ni–O–C = $ca. 135^{\circ}$].^{121–123} This is the most commonly observed mode of coordination of urea and carboxylic acid amide derivatives to Ni²⁺ and other transition metal ions.^{124,125} although Ncoordinated Ni^{II} complexes of a series of substituted chelating ureas (7) have been synthesized.¹²⁶ A polymeric Ag⁺ complex containing μ -O,N-coordinated urea ligands has been structurally characterized.¹²⁷ pH-induced linkage isomerism in [M^{III}(NH₃)₅(urea)]³⁺ (M = Cr, Co, Ru, Rh) derivatives is well established,^{82,128} the N-bound deprotonated urea ligands rapidly converting to O-bound ureas below pH 2 via an observable N-coordinated intermediate (reaction 8), although this phenomenon has not been noted for

$$[\mathrm{ML}_{n}(-\mathrm{NHC}\{\mathrm{O}\}\mathrm{NH}_{2})]^{(m-1)+} + \mathrm{H}^{+} \rightleftharpoons$$
$$[\mathrm{ML}_{n}(-\mathrm{NH}_{2}\mathrm{C}\{\mathrm{O}\}\mathrm{NH}_{2})]^{m+} \rightleftharpoons$$
$$[\mathrm{ML}_{n}(-\mathrm{O}=\mathrm{C}\{\mathrm{NH}_{2}\}_{2})]^{m+} (8)$$

Ni^{II} urea complexes. Interestingly, tetramethylurea (tmu) forms a square-pyramidal [Ni(tmu)₅]²⁺ complex in neat tmu, with a Ni–O distance of 2.00(1) Å and showing electronic absorptions at $\lambda_{max}(\epsilon_{max}) = 1250$ nm (45 M⁻¹ cm⁻¹), 943 (13), 719 (1), 534 (sh), and 456 (79).¹²⁰





Figure 6. Structure of $[Ni_2(\mu$ -OH)(μ -O₂CMe)₂(Me₃[9]-aneN₃)₂]⁺ (Me₃[9]aneN₃ = 1,4,7-trimethyl-1,4,7-triazacy-clononane). (Reprinted from ref 194. Copyright 1988 the Royal Society of Chemistry.)

A variety of mononuclear mixed nitrogen/carboxylate donor complexes of Ni^{II} that might mimic the Ni²⁺ coordination environment of urease are known, although these have not been systematically studied; relevant examples, almost all of which show highspin configurations, are listed in Table 2. The number of structurally characterized mononuclear Ni^{II} carboxylate complexes is far greater than the number of reported di- and polynuclear Ni carboxylate species (Table 3, vide infra), suggesting that Ni^{II} carboxylates may have a lower tendency toward aggregation to di- or polynuclear species via the formation of carboxylate bridges compared to those of other first row transition metal ions such as Mn^{II/III/IV}, 189 Fe^{II/III}, 190 and Cu^{II}. 191 The prevalence of monodentate carboxylate coordination to Ni^{II}, and the pronounced asymmetry in Ni-O(carboxylate) dis-tances shown by most Ni^{II} complexes containing chelating carboxylate ligands,^{123,144,172,174,176,750} are also noteworthy. The only synthetic low-spin Ni^{II} carboxylate complexes not containing strong field donors such as alkyls, deprotonated amides, or thiolates are formed from constricting, tetradentate chelate ligands;¹²⁹⁻¹³⁷ an example of a biochemical ligand of this type is albumin, which is the major Ni carrier in mammalian blood and forms a low-spin square-pyramidal Ni^{II} complex with one histidine, one amide, and two deprotonated amide N-donors. and one axial carboxylate ligand.¹⁹²

A very limited magnetic database exists for di- or polynuclear complexes of high-spin Ni^{II} with biologically relevant O-donor bridging ligands,¹⁹³ which is summarized in Table 3. In most cases, antiferromagnetic coupling with J > -5 cm⁻¹ is observed between Ni^{II} ions bridged by both hydroxide/alkoxide and carboxylate groups (Figures 5–7), which rises to J > ca. -70 cm⁻¹ in complexes containing bridging alkoxo, phenoxo, or aqua ligands only. Large antiferromagnetic exchange couplings (-20 > J > -67cm⁻¹) in phenoxo-bridged dinickel complexes arise from ligand-enforced planarity of the bridging Odonors;^{203,205,209,212} Ni^{II} complexes bridged by pyramidal phenolates exhibit weaker antiferromagnetic interactions.^{205,208,209,212} The only reported examples of ferromagnetic behavior are associated with a



Figure 7. Structure of $[Ni_2(\mu-O_2CMe)_2(bimp)]^+$ (bimpH = 2,6-bis{[bis({1-methylimidazol-2-yl}methyl)amino]methyl}-4-methylphenol). (Reprinted from ref 195. Copyright 1989 the American Chemical Society.)



Figure 8. Structure of $[Ni_2(\mu-4\{5\}Me-Im)(AE)_2]^+$ (AEH = 7-amino-4-methyl-5-aza-3-hepten-2-one; 4Me-ImH = 4-methylimidazole). (Reprinted from ref 231. Copyright 1991 the American Chemical Society.)

coincidental orientation of phenoxo bridges that allows orthogonal Ni–(μ -O) overlap for the two Ni²⁺ ions,^{201,202} or unusually acute Ni–O–Ni angles ($\leq ca$. 98°) imposed by a constrained binucleating macrocyclic ligand^{204,209} or by the formation of a [Ni₄(OR)₄]⁴⁺ cubane core.^{213–216} In addition to the examples in Table 3, the structure determination of a complex containing the core motif [Ni^{II}₂(μ -OR)(μ -O,O'-O₂CMe)] has been communicated, although no structural parameters were given.²¹⁷ No molecular Ni₂(μ -oxo) species has been described.

A small number of Ni₂(μ -imidazolate) complexes have been prepared,²²⁹⁻²³⁴ only two of which have been structurally characterized: [Ni₂(AE)₂{ μ -4{5}-MeIm)] (AEH = 7-amino-4-methyl-5-aza-3-hepten-2one; 4-MeImH = 4-methylimidazole; Ni · ·Ni = 5.84 Å; Figure 8)²³¹ and [Ni₂(bzimdt)₂(μ -N,N',O,O'-bzim-CO₂)]²⁺ (bzimdt = 1,6-dibenzimidazol-2-yl-2,5-dithiahexane; bzimCO₂H₂ = 2-benzimidazolylcarboxylic acid; Ni · ·Ni = 5.397 Å; Figure 9).²³³ Magnetic data from the biimidazolate-bridged Ni^{II} dimer [Ni₂(tren)₂-(μ -BiIm)]²⁺ have been reported;²²⁹ the observed J of -2.7 cm⁻¹ should represent a maximum value for coupling between two imidazolate-bridged Ni^{II} ions. Only four dinuclear thiolate-bridged complexes containing high-spin Ni^{II} ions have been described (Table

$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		$[Ni-(\mu-S)-Fe, deg]^h$ and	gle, ^b deg ref
$ \begin{array}{cccccc} Nigrent and the second state of the second state of$		79 E0(8) 79 04(7)	0E 0 E70
$ \begin{array}{cccccc} Niy for evaluation of the state of the sta$	(z), z.1 (0(z)) $z.030(1)$	10.00(0), 10.04(1) I	710 7.00.
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	2.047		
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	2), 2.28(2) 2.69(1)	71.9(6), 72.3(5)	-a (139
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	2.695(1)	75.5(1) 1	00.7(2) 481
$ \begin{split} & NiyeSeL_{1} P_{1} = 215(3) \ \ 212(3)$	(5), 2.183(5) $2.733(5)$	76.8(2), 76.7(2) 1	11.3 695
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(3), 2.212(3) 2.733	77.5(2), 77.5(2)	09 731
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2.739(1)	77.94(5) 1	10 732
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(1), 2.219(1) 2.748(1)	78, 10(4), 77, 71(4)	07.84(7) 733
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$(2) \ 2 \ 199(9) \ 2 \ 750(9) \ 2 \ 750(9)$		09.5 674
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(0) 0 0 0 0 (0) 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	70 K(7) 70 3(7)	
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	(4), 4:440(4) 4:044(4) 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	01 0(1), 10(0(1) 01 0(1) 01 1(1)	10.0
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	(7) 0 105(1) 0 (1) 0 0 0 0 0 (1)	T (T)TTO (T) OTTO	10.0 100
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		10.0(1), 10.4(1) 1	10.2 402
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	(4), 2.184(4) $2.767(3)$		11.1(2) $6/3$
	(2), 2.228(2) $2.783(1)$	79.2(1), 79.1(1)	15 736
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	2.795(3)	79.5 1	15.5^e 483
	(3), 2.223(2) $2.830(1)$	80.04(8), 80.38(9) 1	13.19 669
	(1), 2.193(1) $2.848(2)$	81.04(9), 80.70(9)	99.2 738. 739
$ [Ni_3(1,2)\dot{a}\dot{d}\dot{d}_1 ^{P^-} = 2(RS^+) 2.167(3) 2.165(3) 2.189(3) 2.208(2) 2.896 83.34(9), 84.50(8) \\ [Ni_3(adb_1)^{P^-} = 2(RS^+) 2.167(3) 2.178(3) 2.207(2) 2.291(2) 8.866(7) 83.34(9), 84.50(8) \\ [Ni_3(adb_1)^{P^-} = 2(RS^+) 2.192(2) 2.218(2) 2.219(2) 2.207(2) 3.131(1) 90.26(7), 89.84(7) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.192(2) 2.228(2) 2.193(2) 2.206(2) 3.104(1) 86.26(7) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.192(2) 2.228(2) 2.192(2) 2.206(2) 3.104(1) 86.26(7) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.192(2) 2.228(2) 2.192(2) 2.182(6) 3.104(1) 86.26(7) \\ [Ni_3(Gpe_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.182(6) 2.182(6) 2.182(6) 3.104(2) 90.2(3) \\ [Ni_3(Gpe_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.182(6) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 3.104(2) 90.2(3) \\ [Ni_3(Gpe_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.186(2) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 3.104(2) 90.2(3) 90.7(3) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.186(2) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 3.104(2) 90.2(3) 90.7(3) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 3.104(2) 90.2(3) 90.7(3) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_2)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 2.11(3) 3.164(2) 90.2(3) 90.7(3) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_2)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 2.11(3) 3.164(2) 90.7(3) 90.7(3) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_2)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.182(6) 2.11(3) 2.254(2) 90.7(3) 90.2(3) 90.7(3) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_2)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.180(2) 2.180(2) 2.284(1) 2.224(2) 90.7(3) 90.25(1) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_2)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.180(2) 2.284(1) 2.224(2) 90.7(3) 90.25(1) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1(G_Fb_2)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(2) 2.224(2) 2.224(2) 90.25(1) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(2) 2.224(2) 90.25(1) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 9.52(1) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 9.52(1) \\ [Ni_3(SEb_1)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) \\ [Ni_3(RC^+)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) \\ [Ni_3(RC^+)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) \\ [Ni_3(RC^+)^{P^+} = 2(RS^+) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) 2.224(1) \\ [Ni_$	(1), 2.210(1) $2.856(1)$	81.3(1), 81.6(1)	16.8 670, 674
$ \begin{split} & [N_3(\text{eft})_1^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.167(3), 2.178(3) & 2.226(3), 2.206(2) & 3.016(1) & 86.26(7), 85.66(7) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.219(2), 2.228(2) & 2.193(2), 2.206(2) & 3.016(1) & 86.26(7), 85.66(7) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.236(2) & 2.192(2), 2.206(2) & 3.016(1) & 86.26(7), 85.66(7) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.192(2), 2.226(2) & 3.016(1) & 86.26(7), 85.66(7) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.192(2), 2.206(2) & 3.016(1) & 86.26(7), 85.66(7) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.192(2), 2.206(2) & 3.047(1) & 90.26(3) & 90.2(8) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^-} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.180(2) & 2.180(2) & 2.180(2) & 2.180(2) & 3.047(1) & 90.26(3) & 90.7(3) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^+} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.180(2) & 2.180(2) & 2.180(2) & 2.180(2) & 3.104(2) & 90.2(3) & 90.7(3) \\ & N_3(\text{SE})_{\text{a}}^{\text{P}^+} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.180(2) & 2.280(4) & 2.480(1) & 2.480(1) & 2.480(1) & 2.480(1) & 2.280(4) & 2.480(1) & 2.280(4) & 2.480(1) & 2.280(4) & 2.480(1) & 2.280(4) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480(1) & 2.60(6) & 2.480$	(3) 2 208(2) 2.896	83 34(9) 82 94(9)	25 671
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(3) 2 207(2) 2 941(2)	83 83(9) 84 50(8)	19.07
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		26 96(7) 25 66(7) 1	00 V CO
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(2), 2.200(2) 0.010(1) (0) 0.002(0) 0.191(1)		410 4107 516
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	(7), 2.200(2) (2)	30.20(1), 03.04(1) I	.01.0 20
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	3.04		80 675
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	(2), 2.166(2) $3.047(1)$	89.27(8), 89.02(8)	36.1 737
	(6), 2.182(6) $3.104(2)$	90.2(3), 90.7(3)	39 728
$ \begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	3.134(2)	92.5(1), 91.9(1) 1	45.2 740
$ [Ni_{3}(dimdnN_{52})]^{2+} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.177(2) = -e = 3.182(2) = 93.9(1), 94.0(1) \\ [Ni_{3}(SEt)_{4}(C_{6}F_{5})_{4}^{2-} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.19(3), 2.208(3) = 2.216(5), 2.211(3) = -d = 94.0(1), 94.1(1) \\ [Ni_{3}(SEt)_{4}(C_{6}F_{5})_{4}^{2-} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.251(2), 2.254(2) = -e = 3.254(2) = 94.0(1), 94.1(1) \\ [Ni_{3}(SEt)_{4}(Deb_{2})_{2}^{2+} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.236(1), 2.220(2) = -e = 3.273(1) = 95.2(5) \\ [Ni_{3}(SEt)_{4}(Deb_{2})_{2}^{2+} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.236(1), 2.237(1) = -e = 3.273(1) = 95.2(5) \\ [Ni_{3}(SEt)_{4}^{-} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.236(1), 2.237(1) = -e = 3.276(1) = 95.2(1) \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{2}(SEt)_{4}^{-} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.236(1), 2.237(1) = -e = 3.276(2) = 94.8(1) \\ [Ni_{3}(mpdea)^{2}] = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.495(2) = -e = 3.256(2) = -e \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{2}(SFt)_{4}] = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.244(4) = 2.224(4) = 2.224(4) = 2.224(4) \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{2}(SFt)_{4}] = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.251(2), 2.254(4) = 2.2324(4) = 2.607(3) = 68.2(1) = 69.4(2) \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(SFt)_{4}] = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.251(2), 2.256(2) = -e \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(SFt)_{4}] = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.251(2), 2.254(4) = 2.324(4) = 2.607(3) = 67.327(2) \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(Retmy)^{3}(SF_{4})_{3}]^{2} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.251(2), 2.260(2) = -e \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(RF_{4})_{3}]^{2} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.251(2), 2.260(2) = -e \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(RF_{4})_{3}]^{2} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.267(4) - 2.324(4) = 2.267(4) = 2.324(4) = 2.607(3) = 67.327(7) \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(RF_{4})_{3}]^{2} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.160(6), 2.168(6), 2.459(7)^{2}, 2.681(6))^{2} = 2.607(3)^{2} = 67.327(7) \\ [Ni_{3}(Retmy)^{3}(RF_{4})_{3}]^{2} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.160(6), 2.168(6), 2.168(6), 2.459(7)^{2} = 2.607(2) = -2 \\ [Ni_{3}(dmpn)]_{3}Fe]^{2^{+}} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.160(6), 2.168(6), 2.168(6), 2.459(7)^{2} = 2.61(2))^{2} = 2.607(3)^{2} = 67.2(2) \\ [Ni_{3}(dmpn)]_{3}Fe]^{2^{+}} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.160(6), 2.168(6), 2.459(7)^{2} = 2.681(6))^{2} = 2.260(2) \\ [Ni_{3}(dmpn)]_{3}Fe]^{2^{+}} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.167(6), 2.167(6) = 2.464(6), 2.681(6), 2.459(7))^{2} \\ [Ni_{3}(dmpn)]_{3}Fe]^{2^{+}} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.167(6), 2.167(6) = 2.464(6), 2.681(6)$	3.163(4)	- <i>d</i>	44.4 714
$ [Ni_3(\text{SF})_4[\text{C}_6\text{F}_5]_4^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.199(3), 2.208(3) 2.216(5), 2.211(3) -d 94.0(1), 94.1(1) \\ [Ni_3(\text{SPh})_2(\text{dpeb}_2]^{2+} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.251(2), 2.254(2) -c 3.27(1) 95.26(6) \\ [Ni_2(\text{SP}-\text{CI}-\text{C}_6\text{H}_4)_6]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.212(1), 2.220(2) -c 3.273(1) 95.22(5) \\ [Ni_2(\text{SE}_4)_8]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.236(1), 2.236(1), 2.237(1) -c 3.310(1) 95.2(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{SE}_4)_8]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.214(2), 2.224(1) -c 3.310(1) 95.2(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{SP}_4)_8]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.214(2), 2.224(1) -c 3.356(2) 94.8(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{SP}_4)_8]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.214(2), 2.234(4) 2.237(1) -c 3.356(2) 94.8(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{Ferrp})_2(\text{SP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.249(2) -c 3.237(1) -c 3.237(2) 94.8(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{Ferrp})_2(\text{SP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.240(2) -c 3.224(4) 2.260(2) -c 3.200(1) 105.3(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{Ferrp})_2(\text{SP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.2519(2) -c 3.224(4) 2.282(4) -2.324(4) 2.607(3) 68.2(1) -69.4(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.251(2), 2.260(2) -c 3.224(4) 2.607(3) 68.2(1) -69.4(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.251(2), 2.260(2) -c 3.244(4) 2.607(3) 67.327(2) 94.8(1) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.251(2), 2.260(2) -c 3.244(4) 2.607(3) 67.327(2) 67.327(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.251(2), 2.260(2) -c 3.244(4) 2.607(3) 67.327(2) 67.3(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.267(4) -2.324(4) 2.269(6), 2.459(7)^{R} 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.266(5), 2.166(6), 2.168(6), 2.459(7)^{P} 2.261(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.266(5), 2.167(6) 2.2484(6), 2.561(5)^{P} 2.261(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.266(5), 2.167(6) 2.2484(6), 2.561(6))^{P} 2.261(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^-) 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.266(5), 2.167(6) 2.2484(5), 2.561(6))^{P} 2.261(2) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^+) 2(\text{RS}^-) 2.266(5), 2.167(6) 2.2484(6), 2.268(7) \\ [Ni_2(\text{RP}_4)_{A}]^{P-} 2(\text{RS}^+) 2(\text{RS}^+$	3.182(2)	93.9(1), 94.0(1)	.62.8/ 484
$ \begin{split} & [Ni_{3}(SPh)_{3}(dpe)_{2}]^{2+} \\ & [Ni_{2}(SP_{h})_{8}(dpe)_{2}]^{2+} \\ & [Ni_{2}(P_{h})_{8}(dpe)_{2}]^{2-} \\ & [Ni_{2}(Dpe)_{2}]^{2-} \\ & [Ni_{2}(Dpe)$	(5), 2.211(3) -d	94.0(1), 94.1(1)	49 485
$ \begin{split} & [Ni_2(S_P-Cl-C_6H_4)_6]^{\mu} \\ & [Ni_2(S_2H_6NMe_2)_6]dpe_{2}]^{\mu} \\ & [Ni_2(S_2H_6NMe_2)_6]dpe_{2}]^{\mu} \\ & [Ni_2(SEt)_6]^{\mu} \\ & [Ni_2(Repy)_2(SPh)_4] \\ & [Ni_2(rep)_2(SPh)_4] \\ & [Ni_2(rep)_4] \\ & [Ni_2(rep)_$	3.254(2)	92.50(6)	80 486
$ \begin{split} & [Ni_2(S_5H_{a}NMe_2)_{a}(dppe)_{2}]^{p+} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.236(1) & 2.237(1) & -e & 3.310(1) & 95.5(1) & 95.5(1) \\ & [Ni_2(SE4)_{b}]^{p-} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.214(2) & 2.224(1) & -e & 3.310(1) & 95.5(1) & 92.22(1) \\ & [Ni_2(terpy)_{a}(SPh)_{d}] & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.376(3) & 2.495(2) & -e & 3.357(2) & 94.8(1) \\ & [Ni_2(terpy)_{a}(SPh)_{d}] & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.410(2) & 2.519(2) & -e & 3.920(1) & 105.3(1) \\ & [Ni_2(F_{2},4,5-Pr_{j},-G_{3}H_{3})_{a}]^{-} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.257(4) -2.324(4) & 2.282(4) -2.324(4) & 2.607(3) & 68.2(1) -69.4(2) \\ & [Ni_2(F_{2},4,5-Pr_{j},-G_{3}H_{3})_{a}]^{-} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.251(2) & 2.260(2) & -e & 3.920(1) & 105.3(1) \\ & [Ni_2(P_{1},2,4,5-Pr_{j},-G_{2}H_{3})_{a}]^{-} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.251(2) & 2.260(2) & -e & 2.260(2) & -e \\ & [Ni_3(P_{1},0-S-G_{6}H_{4})_{a})_{a}]^{-} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.160(6) & 2.168(5) & [2.619(6), 2.459(7)]^{h} & [2.976(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2) & 79.8(2) \\ & [Ni(dmpn)]_{3}Fe]^{2^{+}} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [3.123(3)]^{h} & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(5) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [3.123(3)]^{h} & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(5) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [3.123(3)]^{h} & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(5) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [3.123(3)]^{h} & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(5) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [3.123(3)]^{h} & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.168(6) & 2.484(5) & 2.681(5) & 2.681(5) & 2.484(5) & 2.281(5)]^{h} \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 2.268(7) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 2.268(7) \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0 \\ & 2.00(6), 2.168(6) & 2.484(6) & 2.268(7) & 0$	3 273(1)	95 22(5)	80 672
$ \begin{split} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{SEt})_8]^{-1} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{SEt})_8]^{-1} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{SEt})_8]^{-1} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{SEt})_8]^{-1} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{SEt})_8]^{-1} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{Re})_8]^{-1} & [\mathrm{Ni}_2(\mathrm{Ni}_8]^{-1} & $	3.310(1)	95.5(1)	80 487
$ \begin{array}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	3.355(2)	98.2(1)	80 675
$ \begin{split} & [Ni_2(\text{terpy})_8(\text{SPh})_4] & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.410(2), 2.519(2) & -e & 3.920(1) & 105.3(1) \\ & [Ni_2(\text{S}-2,4,5-\text{P}'_3-\text{C}_6\text{H}_2)_6]^- & 3(\text{RS}^-) & 2.267(4)-2.324(4) & 2.282(4)-2.324(4) & 2.607(3) & 68.2(1)-69.4(2) \\ & [Ni_2(\text{P}\{\text{o-S-C}_6\text{H}_4\}_3)_2]^- & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.251(2), 2.260(2) & -e & 2.501(2) & 67.32(7) \\ & [Ni_3(\text{P}\{\text{p-S-C}_6\text{H}_4\}_3)_2]^- & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.160(6), 2.168(5) & [2.619(6), 2.459(7)]^h & [2.976(4)]^h & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ & [\{Ni(\text{dmpn})\}_3\text{Fe}]^{2^+} & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^h & [2.123(3)]^h & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^h & [2.123(3)]^h & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^h & [2.123(3)]^h & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^h & [2.123(3)]^h & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) & 2(\text{RS}^-) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^+) & 2(\text{RS}^+) & 2(\text{RS}^+) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^+) & 2(\text{RS}^+) & 2(\text{RS}^+) \\ & 2(\text{RS}^+) & 2(\text{RS}^+) & 2(\text$	3.587(2)	94.8(1)	- 741
$ \begin{bmatrix} Ni_{3}(S-2,4,5-Pr^{3}-C_{6}H_{4})_{5} \end{bmatrix}^{-} & 3(RS^{-}) & 2.267(4) - 2.324(4) & 2.282(4) - 2.324(4) & 2.607(3) & 68.2(1) - 69.4(2) \\ [Ni_{3}(F_{0}-S-C_{6}H_{4})_{3}]^{-} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.251(2), 2.260(2) & -\varepsilon & 2.501(2) & 67.32(7) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2.160(6), 2.168(5) & [2.619(6), 2.459(7)]^{h} & [2.976(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ [\{Ni(dmpn)\}_{3}Fe]^{2+} & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 84.1(2), 81.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2.166(5), 2.167(6) & [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} & [2.076(4)]^{h} & 76.4(2), 79.8(2) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-}) \\ 2(RS^{-}) & 2(RS^{-$	3.920(1)	105.3(1)	- 529
$ [Ni_{3}(P\{0-S-C_{6}H_{4}\}_{3})_{3}\Gamma = 2(RS^{-}) 2.251(2), 2.260(2) -\varepsilon 2.501(2) 67.32(7) 67.32(7) 100(100) 10$	(4) - 2.324(4) 2.607(3)	68 2(1)-69 4(2)	
$[\{Ni(dmpn)\}_{3}Fe]^{2^{+}} = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.160(6), 2.168(5) = [2.619(6), 2.459(7)]^{h} = [2.976(4)]^{h} = 76.4(2), 79.8(2) = 2(RS^{-}) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [3.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [3.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [3.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.076(4)]^{h} = 76.4(2), 79.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 2.167(6) = [2.484(5), 2.581(5)]^{h} = [2.123(3)]^{h} = 84.1(2), 81.8(2) = 2.166(5), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8(2), 81.8($	2.501(2)	67.32(7)	- 715
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(6) 9 459(7) th [9 976(4) th	76 4(9) 79 8(9)	- 477
	$(5) 2581(5)^{h}$ [3 123(3) ^h	84 1(2) 81 8(2)	
$RS = 2.160060 = 12.47770^{10} = 13.269(4)^{10} = 89.4720$	(1)	89 4(2)	I
[{Ni(BMF-DACO)FeCI}(u-CI)] _b $2(RS^-)$ 2.172(3), 2.165(3) [2.552(3), 2.462(3)] ^h [3.100(1)] ^h 81.6(1), 83.9(1)	(3), 2.462(3) ^h $[3.100(1)]$ ^h	81.6(1), 83.9(1)	- 476

Rell' Complexes Nim = Ni^{II}. Structural Data for Selected Thiolate-Bridged Ni^{II}--M {M angle between adjacent Ni(μ -S)₂L₂ square planes. ^c Crystallographic center of symmetry or 2-fold axis present at the center of the Ni₂(SR)₂ bridge. ^d Not reported. ^e Reference 672. ^f Ni ions show square pyramidal coordination, with a long apical Ni–X (X = 0, S) distance of 2.78 Å. The dihedral angle given is the angle between basal ligand planes about each Ni center. ^e H₂BME-DACO = *N*,*N*-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane; H₂dmdnN,S₂ = 3,13-dimethyl-3,13-dimithy-1,5,11,15-tetraazacycloocicosane S,18-dithiol; dmedaH₂ = *N*,*N*-dimethyl-*N*,*P*-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane; H₂dmdnN,S₂ = 3,13-dimethyl-1,3-propanediamine; dpdfH₂ = 2 × 2 condensation product of 1,3-diaminopropane and 2,6-focmyl-4-methylbenzenethiol; dpetH = 1,5-diamino-3/pentienethiol; dpe = 1,2-bis(diphenylphosphino)ethane; edtH₂ = 1,2-ethanedithiol; memtH₂ = bis(2-mercaptoethyl)[2-methylbenzenethiol; dpetH = 2,2'bis((2-metraptoethylbenzenethiol; dpetH = 2,2'bis((2-metraptoethylbenzenethiol; dpetH = 2,2'bis((2-metraptoethylbenzenethiol; pentH = 2,2'bis((2-metraptoethylbenzenethiol; pent



Figure 9. Structure of $[Ni_2(\mu-bzimCO_2)(bzimdt)_2]^{2+}$ (bzim-CO₂H₂ = 2-benzimidazolylcarboxylic acid; bzimdt = 1,6bis{2-benzimidazolyl}-2,5-dithiahexane). Atomic coordinates taken from ref 233.

4), and for none of these are magnetic susceptibility data available.^{529,660,741,829} Hence, given the uncertainty regarding the interpretation of structural and magnetic data obtained from urease and its inhibited derivatives, there is a definite need for the synthesis of additional structural model complexes for this enzyme.

C. Synthetic Ni^{II} Complexes as Lewis Acid Catalysts

The hydrolysis of amides, esters, phosphate esters, and nitriles by transition metal cations such as Zn^{2+} , Cu^{2+} , Ni^{2+} , $Co^{2+/3+}$, and Fe^{2+} has been well investigated,²³⁵⁻²⁴⁰ and many mechanistic data are available. Relatively few studies have been designed to model urease reactivity, however, most such work being oriented toward the functional modeling of carboxypeptidase A and other Zn^{2+} enzymes,²³⁵⁻²³⁹ while recent attention has focused on metal-promoted hydrolyses of phosphate esters to model DNA cleavage reagents.²⁴⁰

A metal ion Lewis acid catalyst can play either one or both of two possible mechanistic roles. Interaction of a metal ion with the substrate electrophile (e.g. a carbonyl group) can activate the substrate to nucleophilic attack by polarization of the target bond (Figure 10). This polarization may occur by direct complexation of the electrophilic functionality to the metal center, or simply from inductive effects arising from the proximity of the electrophile to the metal ion when the former is attached to a metal-bound ligand. In the latter case, a driving force for nucleophilic attack is provided by the conversion of a weakly basic carbonyl moiety into a strongly coordinating tetrahedral intermediate, as in Figures 2 and 12. Alternatively, the metal ion may coordinate the attacking nucleophile (e.g. H_2O), thus increasing the basicity and nucleophilicity of the latter, which may in the limiting case be deprotonated (Figure 11). Model studies have shown that Ni²⁺ can perform both processes, albeit with often modest efficiency.

$$\overset{\delta-}{\underset{\mathbf{R}'}{\overset{\delta+}{\longrightarrow}}} \overset{\mathbf{R}}{\underset{\mathbf{R}'}{\overset{\mathbf{L}_{x}\mathbf{N}\mathbf{i}}]^{n+}}} [\mathbf{L}_{x}\mathbf{N}\mathbf{i}]^{n+} \cdots O \overset{\mathbf{R}}{\underset{\mathbf{R}'}{\overset{(\delta+\Delta)+}{\longrightarrow}}}$$

Figure 10. Activation of a polar substrate to nucleophilic attack by a Lewis acidic metal ion.



Figure 11. Activation of a nucleophile by a Lewis acidic metal ion.



Figure 12. Proposed mechanism for the Ni²⁺-catalyzed hydrolysis of N-(2-pyridylmethyl)urea. Adapted from ref 75.

The first kinetic investigation of a reaction designed to mimic urease involved the activation of N-(2-pyridylmethyl)urea by NiCl₂.⁷⁵ Zerner *et al.* showed that both the hydrolysis and ethanolysis of this ligand are first order in substrate and nucleophile, each reaction exhibiting $\Delta H^{*} \approx 26$ kcal mol⁻¹ suggesting that they follow similar mechanisms. UV/ visible spectroscopy showed that octahedral Ni complexes were formed by the substrate in solution, which led to the proposed mechanism shown in Figure 12; this closely parallels the mechanism of action of urease proposed by the same authors (Figure 2). The second-order rate constants of k_{obs} $\approx 10^{-5} \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$ correspond to rate enhancements of ca. 7×10^4 over the uncatalyzed reactions. Broadly similar mechanisms involving substrate polarization and activation to attack by an external nucleophile have been demonstrated for the Ni-activated intramolecular attack of a carboxylate group at a Ni-coordinated ester linkage,^{241,242} and ester,^{244,245} amide,^{242,246,247} and nitrile²⁴⁸ hydrolysis by Ni complexes; the latter reaction shows rate enhancements of up to 10⁷, the highest recorded for a Ni²⁺ hydrolysis catalyst. Interestingly, the N-coordinated Ni²⁺ urea complex (7) undergoes intermolecular hydrolysis with a rate enhancement of 10³, whereas the O-coordinated Zn²⁺ complex does not.¹²⁶ The pentaammine urea derivatives $[M^{III}(NH_3)_5(O\text{-urea})]^{3+}$ (M = Cr, Co, Rh) are inert to hydrolysis, which has led to the suggestion that efficient hydrolysis of urea may require a dinuclear metal catalyst.²⁴⁹



No example of urea or intermolecular amide hydrolysis by a Ni²⁺-activated aqua nucleophile has been described, although amide hydrolysis by waterderived hydroxo moieties bound to Zn^{2+} , Cu^{2+} , and Co³⁺ is well known.^{250,251} The intramolecular hydrolysis of several ester and amide chelates assisted by Ni^{2+} and other metal ions^{247,250-254} have been shown to follow this mechanism, however, with rate enhancements of up to 10⁵ being observed for Ni²⁺ catalysts.²⁴⁷ A detailed kinetic analysis of one such reaction by Wells and Bruice²⁵² demonstrated no rate dependence on the pK_a of the leaving alcohol for the metal-catalyzed reactions, a lack of inhibition of the reaction by a competing external nucleophile, and differences in the kinetically and thermodynamically determined metal-ligand dissociation constants and pK_a 's. All these observations were rationalized on the basis of attack of a metal-bound hydroxyl at a neighboring carbonyl group, followed by acid-catalyzed cleavage of the resultant tetrahedral intermediate (Figure 13). Groves and Chambers demonstrated that the rate of intramolecular attack at a dangling amide by a M^{2+} -bound hydroxyl (M^{2+} = Ni^{2+} , Cu^{2+} , Zn^{2+}) is enhanced when the metal ion is constrained to lie above the plane of the amide group, thus preventing competing metal-carbonyl interactions.250

Catalysis of the aqueous hydrolysis of phosphate diesters by [Ni(tren)]²⁺ has been shown to involve both substrate and nucleophile coordination at the same Ni ion (Figure 14).²⁵⁵ Nucleophilic attack at coordinated substrate by the activated nucleophile is the rate-determining step for the reaction, which is first order in substrate, catalyst, and hydroxide ion and shows rate enhancements of 10^3 on the basis of the concentration of deprotonated [Ni(tren)(OH)- (OH_2)]⁺ at pH = 8.6, but only of 34 on the basis of total Ni. Other Ni^{II} complexes examined showed minimal rate enhancements for this reaction at all pH's.²⁵⁵ This mechanism is also well known for the hydrolysis of phosphate esters bound to Cu^{2+256} and \tilde{Co}^{3+258} centers, which show rate enhancements of up to 10^6 . In contrast, transition metal-catalyzed hydrolysis of di- and triphosphates involves coordination of two metal ions to the polyphosphate chain, one of which provides the attacking nucleophile in the manner described above for phosphate ester hydrolysis (Figure 14) while the other, which binds to an adjacent O-P-O chelate ring, facilitates expulsion of the PO43- leaving group.^{259-261,267} Ni²⁺ proved a poor catalyst for this reaction, again showing overall rate enhancements of ≤ 30 , suggesting that this inactivity may be related to the high pK_a of Ni-coordinated water and resultant low concentration of the catalytically active species $[Ni(L)_x(OPO_y{OR}_{3-y})-$ (OH)]ⁿ⁺ (vide infra).²⁶¹



Figure 13. Proposed mechanism for the intramolecular Ni²⁺-catalyzed hydrolysis of esters. Adapted from ref 253.



Figure 14. Proposed mechanism of phosphate ester hydrolysis by $[Ni(tren)]^{2+}$. Adapted from ref 255.

Burrows and co-workers have employed binucleating ligands containing rigid spacers (9 and 10) to prepare a series of acetate- or imidazolate-bridged and unbridged binuclear N-ligated Ni^{II} complexes with Ni···Ni separations of ca. 3.5 Å (9)²⁶² and 5.9 Å (10).²³² Preliminary results have shown these com-



pounds to catalyze phosphate ester and ester hydrolysis, respectively, at rates superior to those shown by mononuclear Ni catalysts. In one case where mechanistic data are available, however, ester hydrolysis by an acetate-bridged complex of ligand 10 was second order in Ni complex,²³² suggesting that the initial dinuclear bridged species may not be the active catalyst in solution. Several other dinuclear Ni^{II} complexes with this type of rigid binucleating ligand have been structurally characterized, but none has been examined as a functional urease model.²⁶³

It is noteworthy that no synthetic hydrolytic catalyst, whether containing Ni²⁺ or another metal ion, has achieved the rate enhancement of 10^{14} observed for urea hydrolysis by urease; enhancements of $\leq 10^{11}$ are typical in synthetic systems, the most efficient transition metal catalysts generally involving Cu²⁺, Zn^{2+} , or Co^{3+} . While model studies involving Ni are limited, the results described above show that the most efficient hydrolysis catalysis by Ni^{II} complexes appears to occur for substrate (Figure 10), rather than nucleophile (Figure 11), coordination to the Ni²⁺ ion. Examples of Ni^{II} -aqua complexes with pK_a values for deprotonation of the coordinated water molecule within the range of 9-12 have been reported, 244, 249, 252, 253, 255, 268 compared to ca. 7-9 for Cu²⁺,^{250,256,257}, 7–10 for Zn²⁺,^{236,250,264,266}, 2–10 for Fe³⁺,^{243,268} and 5–8 for Co³⁺;²⁶⁷ the tendency of a given complex $[M(L)_n(OH_2)]^{m+}$ to form a hydroxo species follows the order $M = Cu^{2+} > Zn^{2+} > Ni^{2+} >$ Mn^{2+} , consistent with the Irving–Williams series.²⁶⁸ The acidity of a Zn-coordinated aqua ligand in Zn^{II} amine complexes varies significantly with the coordination geometry about the Zn center, however, with physiological p K_a values of $7-8^{265}$ only being observed for tetrahedral [Zn(L)₃(OH₂)]²⁺ species whose structures correspond closely to those observed for the Zn^{2+} sites in enzymes such as carbonic anhydrase.^{236,266} In addition, both substrate and nucleophile activation by metal ions have been enhanced in several model systems by the presence of a noncoordinated acid or base functionality on the ancillary ligands of the metal catalyst, which can assist in protonation of the leaving group or deprotonation of the metal-bound nucleophile.242,251,269

In conclusion, assuming the validity of the Zerner mechanism for urea hydrolysis (Figure 2), the discrepancy between hydrolytic rate enhancements observed in biological and synthetic Ni catalysts may reflect: the presence in the former of at least three basic residues adjacent to the Ni site,⁶² which may participate in the deprotonation of Ni-bound water; differences in coordination environment and charge between the model complexes examined and the enzymic Ni site; and the orientation of the urea substrate molecule within the active site so as to maximize the rate of nucleophilic attack by a Nibound hydroxyl.

IV. Methyl-S-coenzyme-M Methylreductase and Factor 430

A. Methyl-S-coenzyme-M Methylreductase

Methyl coenzyme-M methylreductase (2-(methylthio)ethanesulfonic acid reductase, MCR, "component C") is an enzyme in the respiratory cycle of all known methanogens, whose function is to catalyze the elimination of CH₄ from the methyl carrier MeSCoM by the reductant (7-mercaptoheptanoyl)threonine phosphate (HS-HTP, "component B"; reaction 11).²⁵⁻³²

 $CH_{3}\text{-}S\text{-}CoM + HS\text{-}HTP \rightarrow CH_{4} + CoM\text{-}S\text{-}S\text{-}HTP$ (11)

The resultant disulfide is subsequently cleaved by a separate enzyme, this reduction being coupled to the generation of a trans-membrane proton gradient, thus completing the bacterial respiratory cycle.^{30,270} Most methanogens are believed to contain two distinct forms of MCR, although the structural and functional differences between the two enzymes have not been defined.

In addition to ATP (in most cases) and a series of activating proteins collectively termed "component A", the enzyme requires a Ni-containing prosthetic group, known as Factor 430 (F₄₃₀) because of an intense absorption maximum exhibited at $\lambda_{max} = 430$ nm ($\epsilon_{max} = 23300 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$); while no crystal structure is available, a series of biosynthetic, NMR, and structural studies by Eschenmoser and co-workers identified F₄₃₀ as the dodecahydroporphyrin (corphin) complex **12**,²⁷¹ an assignment confirmed by



a 2-D NMR investigation²⁷² and an X-ray structural determination of the F_{430M} 12,13-diepimer (12).²⁷¹ The mode of binding of F_{430} within the enzyme is unclear, although the magnetic^{273,274} and resonance Raman²⁷⁵ properties of the inactive enzymic Ni^{II} center suggest it to be axially coordinated by N- or, more likely, O-donor ligands. A Ni XAS investigation of asisolated MCR showed five or six Ni–(N/O) vectors of 2.09 Å, with no distinct pre-K-edge features.²⁷⁶

Until 1991, in vitro preparations of MCR possessed specific activities of below 5% of that shown in whole cells;^{283,284} an improved method of purification has since afforded enzyme showing 30% of physiological activity,^{277,286} this activity only being observed under reducing conditions.^{277,306} The isolated reduced enzyme exhibits two distinct sets of EPR signals, termed MCR-red1 ($g_{\parallel} = 2.24, g_{\perp} = 2.05$) and MCRred2 $(g_1 \approx g_2 = 2.24, g_3 = 2.18; A_{1,2,3}{^{14}N} = ca. 10$ G; A₀{⁶¹Ni} = 44 G),^{277–280} which arise from active enzyme molecules²⁸⁶ and are believed to derive from a Ni^I F_{430} center within the enzyme with weak axial ligation. These signals were also detected from intact methanobacteria,^{279,280} along with the other Niderived EPR signals that were only observed under aerobic conditions and could not be assigned.280 Treatment of active enzyme with HSCoM causes quantitative ingrowth of the MCR-red2 signal at the



Figure 15. Proposed mechanism of methanogenesis by MCR, involving initial formation of a disulfide radical. Adapted from ref 386.

expense of MCR-red1, while incubation with MeSCoM corresponding factors MCR-red1 over MCR-red2.^{277,281} Chloroform and O₂ are potent inhibitors of MCR, causing oxidation of the reduced cofactor,^{26,277} while inactive MCR can be partially reactivated by irradiation (400 < λ < 515 nm), presumably via photolytic reduction of the Ni^{II} center;²⁸² these data also support the involvement of Ni^I in the catalytic cycle. Several substituted alkanesulfonate CoM analogues are also enzyme inhibitors, although these may not bind to the Ni center.^{281,283–285}

Mechanistic studies of CH₄ generation by MCR have been hampered by the low activity level of the purified enzyme and few data have been reported. A recent labeling study of the MCR-catalyzed reduction of EtSCoM showed ethanogenesis to involve net inversion of configuration at the α -carbon atom, supporting a mechanism involving nucleophilic attack at the propanoyl-CoM α -C atom,²⁸⁸ while the unstable adduct $[Ni^{II}F_{430M}-CH_3]$ has been detected in solutions containing F_{430M} (12) and $(CH_3)_2Mg.^{287}$ Interestingly, an increased rate of difluoromethane evolution compared to the native methanogenesis reaction was observed during incubation of MCR with CF_2H -S-CoM, despite the known strengthening of C-S bonds upon fluorination of an α -carbon atom $(CF_3$ -S-CoM was not cleaved by MCR), which was taken to be consistent with the increased stability expected for a [Ni-CF₂H] intermediate species compared to the corresponding methyl derivative.²⁸³ In addition, axial ligation to macrocyclic Ni^I complexes, as observed in protein-bound F_{430} , is known to enhance the nucleophilicity of the Ni ion.493

In the light of these data, it has been proposed that C-S activation might proceed via nucleophilic attack of reduced F_{430} at Me-S-CoM to afford a [Ni^{II}-CH₃] intermediate (reaction 13), from which CH₄ would be eliminated by protonation (reaction 14).²⁸⁸ A related

$$[Ni^{I}] + CH_{3} - S - C_{0}M \rightarrow [Ni^{II} - CH_{3}] + C_{0}M - S^{\bullet}$$
(13)

$$[\mathrm{Ni}^{\mathrm{II}}-\mathrm{CH}_3] + \mathrm{H}^+ \rightarrow [\mathrm{Ni}^{\mathrm{II}}] + \mathrm{CH}_4 \qquad (14)$$

catalytic cycle has been proposed by Berkessel, which is shown in Figure 15.³⁸⁶ The prior formation of a disulfide radical, as suggested here, would activate the CH_3-S bond to cleavage, thus avoiding the

difficulty that F_{430} does not cleave thioethers in vitro (section V.B).³⁰¹ In the absence of HS-HTP, however, MeSCoM reduction by MCR affords CH₄ and HSCoM, the resultant thiol not being covalently bound to Ni,²⁸⁹ suggesting that the enzymic C-S cleavage step does not require the presence of HS-HTP; this question remains to be resolved. It should also be noted that model studies have shown that Ni^{I} -induced C-Sbond cleavage can also occur via a Ni \rightarrow S electron transfer process (section V.B), 384 and a role for such a step in the MCR catalytic cycle cannot be ruled out. There is as yet little evidence for the nature of any direct interaction of MeSCoM or HS-HTP with the Ni site; it has recently been suggested that MeSCoM binding to an axial site of F_{430} within MCR might be regulated by the presence or absence of a sixth, transaxial donor.387

B. Isolated F₄₃₀

Given the belief that the MCR Ni center plays an integral part in the catalytic cycle of this enzyme, much attention has focused on the structural and chemical properties of F_{430} . It is noteworthy, however, that almost all such studies have been performed on the isolated cofactor, rather than the intact enzyme. Since F_{430} is known to be axially ligated within the enzyme cavity,²⁷³⁻²⁷⁶ while isolated F_{430} does not reduce MeSCoM,³⁰¹ caution should be exercised in relating data from these investigations to the *in vivo* system. In addition, spectroscopic studies reported prior to 1987 employed stereochemically heterogeneous samples of F_{430} (*vide infra*), and many of these data have since required reinterpretation.

 F_{430} is extracted from the MCR enzyme as a Ni^{II} complex containing a mixture of the native form and its 12,13-diepimer (12), which interconvert on heating^{290,291} but can be chromatographically separated;²⁹² at equilibrium, aqueous solutions of F_{430} contain only 4% of the naturally occurring epimer.²⁹⁰ For reasons of improved solubility, the methanolysis product F_{430M} (12) is often employed in chemical studies. The $UV/visible,^{292,300} MCD,^{274} Raman,^{293} and XAS^{292-294}$ spectra, and structural^{275,293,294} and redox^{295,300} properties of F_{430} and its diepimer in both Ni^{II} and Ni^{I} oxidation states show small but significant differences. Aqueous solutions of F_{430} exist in temperaturedependent equilibrium between four- and six-coordinate forms, the latter dominating at low temperatures;²⁹⁶ in the presence of exogenous base fiveor six-coordinate adducts are rapidly formed,^{275,293} the diepimer exhibiting a lower affinity for adduct formation than the native cofactor.^{292,293,374} The EXAFSderived Ni–N distance of 1.90(2) Å for F_{430} and its 12.13-diepimer^{275,276,292-294} increases to ca. 2.1 Å on coordination of two axial 1-methylimidazole ligands;²⁹³ it is likely that these changes are permitted by puckering of the corphin ring (section V.A.ii). The Ni K-edge derived from Ni^{II}F₄₃₀ in aqueous solution shows no pronounced features, suggesting predominantly octahedral coordination about Ni in this solvent, while that shown by the 12,13-diepimer is typical of a square planar Ni ion, with an enhanced $1s \rightarrow 4p_z$ preedge feature at 8336 eV.^{292,293} Interestingly, a conformational analysis of F_{430} showed that the macrocycle is sufficiently flexible to accommodate

a trigonal bipyramidal geometry about the Ni ion,²⁹⁷ although such a species has yet to be observed experimentally.

Uniquely for a Ni tetrapyrrole, pentamethyl and pentaalkylamide derivatives of F₄₃₀ undergo reversible electrochemical oxidation ($E_{1/2} = +0.83 \text{ V} vs \text{ Fc/}$ Fc⁺ in MeCN)²⁹⁸ and reduction ($E_{1/2} = -1.32$ V vs Fc/ Fc⁺ in THF or DMF)^{295,299} to afford metal-centered Ni^{III} ($g_{\perp} = 2.211$, $g_{\parallel} = 2.020$) and Ni^I ($g_{1} = 2.250$, $g_{2} = 2.074$, $g_{3} = 2.065$, $A_{1,2,3}$ {¹⁴N} = 9.5 G) species, respectively. A recent study in alkaline aqueous solution showed that F_{430M} has a Ni^{II/I} potential of -0.65 V vs NHE, that distinct EPR and electronic spectra are observed for reduced F_{430M} and its 12,-13-epimer, and that both reduced species interact weakly with H_2O , as evidenced by the ESEEM detection of a solvent-exchangeable proton at 13 MHz;³⁰⁰ the EPR spectra obtained here and in nonaqueous solvents are almost identical to the MCRred1 signal observed in intact methanobacteria.^{279,280} EXAFS data from reduced F_{430M} suggest the presence of two distinct Ni-N distances of 1.88(3) and 2.03(3) Å, while the near Ni K-edge lies at 2-3 eV lower energy than that for Ni^{II}F_{430M} and retains features consistent with four coordination at Ni^{I.294} Aerial oxidation of F430 leads to (reversible) dehydrogenation of the corphin framework.^{290,291}

Although reduced F_{430M} does not react with MeS-CoM or other thioethers, in the presence of sulfonium ions methane is evolved according to eq 15.³⁰¹ This reaction is first order in F_{430M} and substrate, consistent with nucleophilic attack of the Ni^I center on the sulfonium ion being the rate-determining step, although the presence of a preequilibrium for activation of Ni^IF_{430M} (reaction 16, *e.g.* coordination of an axial ligand) could not be ruled out.³⁰² Reduced F_{430M} was also found to reduce CH₃I to CH₄,^{301,303} and 1,2-C₂H₄-Cl₂ to C₂H₅Cl or C₂H₄,³⁰⁴ leading to the recently confirmed³⁰⁵ suggestion that MCR may catalyze dehalogenation reactions.

$$R_{2}SMe^{+} + 2Ni^{I}F_{430M} + HX \rightarrow$$
$$CH_{4} + R_{2}S + 2Ni^{II}F_{430M} + X^{-} (15)$$

$$[\mathrm{Ni}^{1}\mathrm{F}_{430\mathrm{M}}]_{\mathrm{inactive}} \rightleftharpoons [\mathrm{Ni}^{1}\mathrm{F}_{430\mathrm{M}}]_{\mathrm{active}} \qquad (16)$$

V. Structural and Functional Models for Factor 430

A. Structural and Electrochemical Investigations of Nickel Tetrapyrroles

The redox behavior of Ni porphyrins is complex and was well studied even before the characterization of F_{430} .³⁰⁷ Recently, there has been renewed interest in this area, particularly with the aims of identifying Ni porphyrin and hydroporphyrin derivatives capable of metal-centered rather than ligand-centered redox chemistry, the structural characterization of these species and their redox products in solution and the solid state, and identifying their reactivity patterns (section V.B).

i. Redox Studies

Several redox schemes for Ni tetrapyrroles have been identified. The most commonly observed oxida-



Figure 16. Structures of the tetrapyrrole ligands referred to in section V.A.

tion behavior involves the reversible electrogeneration of ligand-centered singly and doubly oxidized species, which may undergo intermolecular electron transfer to give metal-centered radicals at lower temperatures (reaction 17).³⁰⁷⁻³¹⁴ These ligand- and

metal-centered oxidation products are readily distinguished by their EPR, electronic and resonance Raman spectra.³¹⁵ This complex behavior is due to the similarity in energy between the porphyrin-based HOMO and the Ni d_{z^2} orbital, a balance that can be disturbed by electron-donating or -withdrawing mac-rocycle substituents,^{308,310,311,337} by sterically induced ruffling of the porphyrin ring,^{317,318,358} by partial hydrogenation of the porphyrinic π -system (thus varying the hole size and conformational flexibility of the tetrapyrrole ring, as well as the ligand π -orbital energies),³¹⁸ by axial ligation of the Ni atom,^{319,320} or by the solvent employed.³¹⁶ Few Ni porphyrin derivatives form [Ni^{III}(porph)]⁺ one-electron oxidation products at ambient temperatures, examples being limited to some di- β -oxoporphyrins ($\langle g \rangle = 2.24$ at 77 K; Figure 16).^{316,319} For these complexes, no correlation in oxidation potential was observed between metal- and ligand-based first oxidations, which occurs at $+0.34 \le E_{1/2} \le +0.78$ V vs SCE, although significant variations in metal-centered oxidation potentials did arise between donor (MeCN) and nondonor (CH₂- Cl_2) solvents; binding of imidazole to these Ni^{II} di- β oxoporphyrins in CH₂Cl₂ significantly shifts their oxidation potentials to less positive values.³¹⁹ Recently, the first Ni^{IV} π -cation (reaction 18; porph = meso- α , α , α , α -tetrakis(o-pivalamidophenyl)porphyrin)³²¹ and Ni^{III} π -dication (reaction 19; porph = 2,3,6,7,12,13,16,17-octaethylporphycene and some octaalkyltetraphenyl porphyrin derivatives) triply oxidized products have been identified.³²² Only ligandbased one- or two-electron oxidative behavior has been described for Ni porphycene,323 porphyrazine,^{324,520} chlorin,^{318,325,326} oxophlorin,³²⁷ and corrin³²⁸ derivatives (Figure 16); [Ni^{II}(OEiBC)] forms [Ni^{II}- $(OEiBC^{\bullet+})]^+$ and $[Ni^{III}(OEiBC^{\bullet+})]^{2+}$ on successive oxidations.³¹⁸ While the oxidized and partially oxidized $[Ni(oep^{+})]_2^{n+}$ (n = 1, 2) cations have been structurally characterized^{329,330} and exhibit dimeric structures in the solid state with Ni–N distances little changed from their neutral congener,³³¹ no crystallographic or EXAFS study of a Ni^{III} porphyrin or hydroporphyrin has been reported.

$$[Ni^{II}(porph)] \xrightarrow{-2e^{-}} "[Ni(porph)]^{2+} \xrightarrow{-e^{-}} [Ni^{IV}(porph^{\bullet+})]^{3+} (18)$$

$$[Ni^{II}(porph)] \stackrel{-e^{-}}{\stackrel{-e^{-}}{\longleftarrow}} [Ni^{II}(porph^{+})]^{+} \stackrel{-e^{-}}{\stackrel{-e^{-}}{\longleftarrow}} [Ni^{II}(porph^{2+})]^{2+}$$
$$\stackrel{-e^{-}}{\stackrel{-e^{-}}{\longleftarrow}} [Ni^{III}(porph^{2+})]^{3+} (19)$$

The reductive behavior of Ni porphyrins is similarly complicated. While ligand-based reductive processes are often observed,^{307,332-335,345,421} metal-centered reduction products have also been detected, the site of reduction depending on the tetrapyrrole ligand and experimental conditions;^{336,337} for example, [Ni-(oep)] has been reported to form both metal- ($\langle g \rangle = 2.083$)³³⁶ and ligand-centered ($\langle g \rangle = 2.003$)³³² one-electron reduction products in DMF and MeCN, respectively. Reduced species of intermediate character have also been observed for several Ni porphyrins³³⁷ and hydroporphyrins,³³⁵ while coordination of CO, MeCN, or DMF to Ni^{II} porphyrin radical anions has been shown to afford five-coordinate Ni^I adducts (reaction 20).³³⁷ The triply reduced derivative [Ni^I(oep²⁻)]³⁻ has been detected.³³⁸

$$[NiII(porph•)]- + CO \rightarrow [NiI(porph)(CO)]- (20)$$

Two studies of the electroreductive behavior of a variety of Ni complexes of porphyrins and their di-, tetra-, hexa-, and octahydro analogues found that genuine Ni¹ species were only obtained for isobacteriochlorins (iBC, Figure 16), which are reduced at more negative potentials compared to that of F_{430} in organic solvents ($E_{1/2} = -1.3$ to -1.5 V vs SCE).^{332,335} The reduced [Ni(iBC)]⁻ derivatives exhibit EPR spectra very similar to that of reduced F_{430} (e.g. for $[Ni(OEiBC)]^{-}, g_{\parallel} = 2.20, g_{\perp} = 2.07, \langle A\{^{14}N\} \rangle = 9 G^{332}).$ This behavior was rationalized on the basis that the iBC rings were the most flexible of those examined, thus permitting the structural distortions about the Ni center concomitant with a metal-centered reduction. Interestingly, although molecular mechanics calculations suggested that the saturated meso carbon atoms C(5) and C(20) (12) contribute particularly to the flexibility of the corphin ring,²⁹⁷ and hence by inference to the metal-centered redox chemistry shown by F_{430} , these two positions are unsaturated in the iBC ligand (Figure 16). Reduction of [Ni-(OEiBC)] with Na/Hg or sodium naphthalide in protic solvents leads to ligand-hydrogenation products.³³⁹

The reduction of Ni^{II} 21-thiaporphyrin complexes (Figures 16 and 17) affords species characterized as metal-centered Ni^I radicals,³⁴⁰⁻³⁴³ although even in this case EPR parameters imply a substantial thiaporphyrin ligand contribution to the singly occupied orbital of the reduced products.³⁴² Unusually for a (formally) Ni^I complex, [Ni^I(STPP)] (STPPH = 5,10,-15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphyrin, Figure 17) coordinates two axial Me₂Im (Me₂Im = 1,2-dimethylim-



Figure 17. Structure of [Ni^I(SDPDTP)] (SDPDTPH = diphenyl-di-*p*-tolyl-21-thiaporphyrin). (Reprinted from ref 341. Copyright 1989 American Chemical Society.)

idazole) ligands; the changes in EPR spectra between the four-coordinate [Ni(STPP)] ($g_1 = 2.109, g_2 =$ 2.039, $g_3 = 2.031$) and six-coordinate [Ni(STPP)(Me₂-Im)₂] ($g_1 = 2.238, g_2 = 2.198, g_3 = 2.136$) parallel the MCR-red1 to -red2 transition (section IV.A), if one allows for the reduction in g values associated with the presence of the thiaporphyrin S-donor.³⁴⁰ Reduction of Ni^{II} porphycenes affords ligand radical anions.^{323,334}

Pulse radiolysis studies on the chemical generation of monooxidized and reduced Ni porphyrin derivatives in solution showed that the initial site of electron transfer varies with the substituents on the porphyrin ligand and with the solvent employed.³⁴⁴ In all cases, rapid decay to ligand-centered twoelectron redox products was observed.

ii. Structural and Conformational Studies

The structural characterization of Ni tetrapyrroles in solution and the solid state, particularly with regard to the factors influencing macrocyclic flexibility and axial ligand binding, has received much recent attention. An extensive Raman study of Ni^{II} porphyrins and hydroporphyrins by Shelnutt and coworkers has shown that four-/six-coordination equilibria occur in coordinating solvents, and that several four-coordinate structures can be observed corresponding to different tetrapyrrole conformations.³⁴⁶⁻³⁴⁸ Raman and electronic spectroscopies can be used to determine the extent of ligand ruffling³⁴⁷⁻³⁶¹ and the degree of axial ligation^{346,347,353,362} in Ni tetrapyrroles; axial Ni histidine binding in Ni hemoglobin has been detected by the former technique.³⁶³ One-electron oxidation of Ni^{II} β -oxoporphyrins (Figure 16) has been shown to increase the affinity of these complexes for axial imidazole binding by a factor of $ca. 107.^{364}$

The single-crystal X-ray structures of sterically hindered Ni^{II} porphyrins show the macrocycles to exhibit severe S_4 ruffling to a saddle-shaped conformation, giving Ni-N bond lengths of 1.90-1.92 Å, approximately 0.05 Å shorter than those in planar Ni porphyrins.^{356,358,365-370} EXAFS data show that these Ni-N distances are maintained in solution, supporting the assertion that short Ni-N bonds in such complexes may be taken to indicate ligand nonplanarity.³⁵⁸ Analogous studies of Ni complexes of hydroporphyrins showed similar trends in decreasing Ni-N distances with increased ruffling,^{319,335,361,362,371-373} although here the observed distortions are controlled by hole size considerations and increased core flexibility.³⁷⁴ Increased macrocycle ruffling has been suggested by different authors



Figure 18. Structure of $[Ni^{l}(tetb-H_{4})]^{+}$ (tetb-H₄ = 5,7,7,12,14,14-hexamethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacyclotetradeca-4,11-diene). (Reprinted from ref 378. Copyright 1991 American Chemical Society.)

to increase^{319,362} or have little effect on³⁷⁵ axial ligand binding by Ni tetrapyrroles; different axial ligand binding affinities were observed for two stereoisomers of $[Ni(OEiBC)]^{376}$ (cf. F₄₃₀, section IV.B).

An EXAFS study of a Ni iBC derivative showed that reduction of the Ni center results in a distortion of the macrocyclic framework rather than a simple lengthening of the Ni–N bonds, affording two distinct sets of Ni-N distances of 1.85(5) and 2.00(3) Å [cf. for $[Ni^{II}(iBC)]$ Ni-N = 1.93(2) Å].^{335,377} This pattern of two short, two long Ni-N distances at 1.8-1.9 and 1.9–2.1 Å has been observed in every inplane Ni^I aza complex to be structurally characterized by EXAFS or X-ray diffraction^{335,341,377-379} (Figures 17 and 18), including reduced F_{430} (section $IV.\breve{B});^{294}$ it is unclear whether this distortion is electronic in nature or a consequence of the ligands examined. Reduction of square planar Ni tetraaza complexes causes a pronounced shift in Ni K-edge to lower energy, by 2-3eV; this shift is reduced to 0.5-1 eV by axial ligand binding to the reduced species.^{335,378} Binding of CO to a series of square-planar Ni^I tetraazamacrocyclic complexes was shown to afford five-coordinate adducts, with little change in Ni–N distances, and a short Ni–C bond of ca. 1.80 Å.³⁷⁸ Ni-EXAFS and XANES data for reduced [Ni^{II}(porph^{•-})]⁻ species (porph = chlorin, porphycene) were identical to those from the corresponding nonreduced precursors.³⁷⁷

B. C–S and C–X (X = Halide) Bond Cleavage by Nickel Complexes

While C–S bond formation and cleavage by organonickel reagents are well-established reactions,³⁸⁰ very few examples of C–S activation involving Ni coordination compounds have been described, and only one synthetic complex has been reported to react directly with MeSCoM. [Ni(hdN₅)] (hdN₅H₂ = 1,4,7,-10,13-pentaazacyclohexadecane-14,16-dione, **21**) was



shown to stoichiometrically convert MeSCoM to CH₄ and coenzyme M in H₂O, *via* a process that becomes catalytic upon addition of an external oxidant.^{381,382} Mechanistic studies showed the reaction to be first order in [Ni(hdN₅)] and in MeSCoM at near-stoichio-



Figure 19. Proposed mechanism for the reductive formation of $[Ni(bzdt)_2]^{2-}$ from [Ni(mptds)] (mptdsH₂ = 2,2'-bis-{(2-mercaptophenyl)thio}diethyl sulfide, **22**; bzdtH₂ = benzene-1,2-dithiol). Adapted from ref 384.

metric reactant ratios, and to involve concomitant oxidation of H_2O to O_2 ; deactivation of the catalyst in the absence of oxidant was due to formation of $[Ni(hdN_5)(SCoM)]^{-.382}$

The reductive dealkylation of [Ni(mptds)] (22) to afford [Ni(bzdt)]²⁻ (bzdtH₂ = benzene-1,2-dithiol) was noted by Sellmann *et al.*³⁸³ A recent mechanistic



study of this reaction³⁸⁴ showed the organic byproduct to be C_2H_4 and ethylene sulfide, and that at least two EPR-active intermediates are involved; the first of these $(g_1 = 2.199, g_2 = 2.094, g_3 = 2.028)$ was assigned to the initial reduced [Ni¹(mptds)]⁻ species, which is observable by cyclic voltammetry. A mechanism involving transfer of the Ni^I $d_{x^2-v^2}$ unpaired electron to a C-S σ^* -orbital, inducing homolytic C-S cleavage, was proposed (Figure 19). A related $S \rightarrow$ Ni electron-transfer mechanism was also proposed for the oxidative cleavage of a [CH₂SPh] pendant arm from a series of substituted Ni(dihydrosalen) derivatives;^{385,386} while no reaction was observed for C-S cleavage from the free ligands by [Ni(salen)],³⁸⁶ indicating an important proximity effect for this reaction, a recent NMR study showed no evidence for axial thioether coordination to the unoxidized Ni center in solution for these complexes.³⁸⁷

C-S bond cleavage about a Ni center has also been reported to occur via Ni \rightarrow S hydride transfer,³⁸⁸ oxidative addition to a Ni⁰ complex³⁸⁹ and by deprotonation of an α -CH₂ group,³⁹⁰ although these mechanisms are unlikely to be relevant to F₄₃₀ chemistry.

A related reaction that has been much more extensively studied is the reduction of alkyl halides by square planar Ni^I complexes (reaction 23; $X^- = Cl^-$, Br⁻, I⁻). This is a radical reaction, generating

$$R-X + [Ni^{I}(L)]^{(n-1)+} \rightarrow X^{-} + [Ni^{II}(L)]^{n+} + [R-H + R-R + R_{-H} + ...] (23)$$

R[•] transients and/or Ni alkyls, which then decay to form alkanes, alkenes and dimeric or cyclic organics: the identity and distribution of the observed products varies dramatically with organic substrates and nickel catalysts, and with the substrate:catalyst ratio employed. There is conflicting mechanistic evidence for the initial C-X activation step, however, with several schemes being proposed.

A detailed mechanistic study by Bakac, Espenson, and co-workers of the aqueous electroreduction of alkyl halides by $[Ni(tmc)]^{2+}$ (tmc = 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraaazacyclotetradecane)391-399 showed that the rate-determining step for the reaction was electron transfer from the reduced [Ni-(tmc)]⁺ to R-X, probably via an inner-sphere atomtransfer mechanism (reactions 24 and 25).³⁹⁹ This was suggested by the observed reactivity trends for R of benzyl > allyl > secondary > primary > methyl > cyclopropyl, and for X^- of $I^- > Br^- > Cl^{-.391,394}$ Under catalytic conditions, the alkyl radicals thus produced then recombine in the usual manner (i.e.by H[•] abstraction from solvent or each other, by dimerization etc.), while for low substrate:Ni ratios the dominant pathway is quenching of the alkyl radicals by a second molecule of $[Ni(tmc)]^+$ to form detectable organonickel(II) species (reaction 26).^{287,391,400} The resultant [Ni(tmc)R]⁺ complexes are

$$[\mathrm{Ni}^{\mathrm{I}}(\mathrm{tmc})]^{+} + \mathrm{R} - \mathrm{X} \rightarrow [\mathrm{Ni}^{\mathrm{II}}(\mathrm{tmc})\mathrm{X}]^{+} + \mathrm{R}^{\bullet} \quad (24)$$

$$[Ni^{II}(tmc)X]^+ \rightarrow [Ni^{II}(tmc)]^{2+} + X^-$$
 (25)

$$[\mathrm{Ni}^{\mathrm{I}}(\mathrm{tmc})]^{+} + \mathrm{R}^{\bullet} \rightarrow [\mathrm{Ni}^{\mathrm{II}}(\mathrm{tmc})\mathrm{R}]^{+} \qquad (26)$$

themselves unstable for most R, and decay by Ni–C bond hydrolysis (reaction 27), by reaction with excess alkyl halide (reaction 28) or by intramolecular cyclization or fragmentation, but not by Ni–C homolysis.^{391,393,395–397} An early suggestion that the [Ni-

$$[Ni^{II}(tmc)R]^{+} + H_2O \rightarrow \\ [Ni^{II}(tmc)OH]^{+} + R - H (27)$$

$$[\operatorname{Ni}^{II}(\operatorname{tmc})R]^{+} + R - X \rightarrow [\operatorname{Ni}^{II}(\operatorname{tmc})]^{2+} + X^{-} + 2R^{\bullet} (28)$$

(hmc)]⁺ (hmc = 5,7,7,12,14,14-hexamethylcyclam) and [Ni(salen)]⁻ [salenH₂ = 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]amino]ethane] catalyzed reactions in MeCN proceed via an oxidative addition step to give a *trans*-[Ni^{III}L(R)(X)] species (reaction 29)⁴⁰¹⁻⁴⁰⁵ was erroneous, although this mechanism is operative for coupling reactions of aryl halides with Ni⁰ catalysts.

$$[\operatorname{Ni}^{\mathrm{I}}\mathbf{L}]^{(n-1)+} \to [\operatorname{Ni}^{\mathrm{III}}\mathbf{L}(\mathbf{R})(\mathbf{X})]^{(n+1)+} \to [\operatorname{Ni}^{\mathrm{III}}\mathbf{L}]^{n+} + \mathbf{R}^{\bullet} + \mathbf{X}^{-} \dots (29)$$

In contrast to the above results, the [Ni(OEiBC)]⁻ (OEiBCH₂ = 2,3,7,8,12,13,17,18-octaethylisobacteriochlorin, Figure 16) catalyzed reduction of alkyl halides to alkanes under chemical or electrochemical conditions shows the reactivity patterns for R and X⁻ of methyl > primary > secondary > tertiary and I⁻ > Br⁻ > Cl^{-,406-409} This is consistent with the rate-limiting step being S_N2-type nucleophilic attack at R-X by [Ni(OEiBC)]⁻ to generate a (probably octahedral⁴¹⁰) Ni^{III}-alkyl species (reaction 30).^{406,407}

The subsequent decay of $[Ni^{III}(OEiBC)R]$ is complex, and may involve elimination of R[•] (reaction 31), elimination of H[•] from the bound alkane to form an alkene and nickel hydride (reaction 32) and/or reduction to a Ni^{II}-alkyl (reactions 33 and 34) which would then decay as described above. No organo- or hydri-

$$[Ni^{II}(OEiBC)]^{-} + R - X \rightarrow$$

$$[Ni^{III}(OEiBC)R] + X^{-} (30)$$

$$[Ni^{III}(OEiBC)R] \rightarrow [Ni^{II}(OEiBC)] + R^{\bullet} (31)$$

$$[Ni^{III}(OEiBC)R] \rightarrow [Ni^{III}(OEiBC)H] + R_{-H} (32)$$

$$[Ni^{III}(OEiBC)R] + e^{-} \rightarrow [Ni^{II}(OEiBC)R]^{-} (33)$$

$$[Ni^{III}(OEiBC)R] + [Ni^{I}(OEiBC)] \rightarrow$$
$$[Ni^{II}(OEiBC)R]^{-} + [Ni^{II}(OEiBC)] (34)$$

donickel species were detected from this reaction, although their existence was inferred by the observation of alkene isomerization during the reduction of longer chain alkyl bromides.⁴⁰⁸ Ni^{III}–C bond homolysis (reaction 31) has been observed for the decay of $[Ni^{III}(N_4)R]^{n+}$ (N₄ = porphyrin dianion,⁴¹¹ cyclam,^{410,412} *N*-cetylcyclam⁴¹³) species generated by pulse radiolysis.

This mechanism is broadly similar to that observed for the reaction of cobalamin with C-X bonds; indeed, the second-order rate constants for the reduction of CH_3I (108 $M^{-1}\ s^{-1})$ and CH_3Cl (104 $M^{-1}\ s^{-1})$ by $[Ni(OEiBC)]^{-}$ are *ca*. 2000 times faster than those obtained for cobalamin.⁴⁰⁹ An alternative mechanism for C-X activation by $[Ni(OEiBC)]^{-}$ that accounts for the nonobservation of $[Ni(OEiBC)R]^{n-}$ in the reaction mixtures has also been proposed, namely that [Ni(OEiBC)]⁻ acts as a three-electron nucleophile in an unprecedented " $S_N 2 \ NBF$ " (no bond formed) reaction (reaction 35).409 This implies that the subsequent formation of organic products arises purely from radical recombination processes, however, which is not consistent with the product distributions $observed.^{408}$

$$[Ni^{I}(OEiBC)]^{-} + R_{3}C - X$$

$$\rightarrow \{Ni^{I}(OEiBC) - CR_{3} - X\}^{-}$$

$$\rightarrow [Ni^{II}(OEiBC)] + R_{3}C^{*} + X^{-} (35)$$

The S_N2-type mechanism has also been proposed for the electroreductions of alkyl bromides or iodides by other Ni tetraazamacrocycles^{414,415} such as [Ni-(Me₄bz₂[14]ineN₄)]⁻ (Me₄bz₂[14]ineN₄H₂ = 6,8,15,17tetramethyldibenzo[*b*,*i*][1,4,8,11]tetraazacyclotetradecene, **36**)⁴¹⁴ and of CH₃I by a series of tetraazamac-



rocyclic Ni complexes.⁴¹⁶ The catalysis of anthracene anion reduction of 1,1-dichlorocyclopropane by Ni salts⁴¹⁷ and the reductions of several halogenated

substrates by $[Ni^{I}(salen)]^{-401,403,418,419}$ have also been noted. Interestly, several reduced Ni porphyrins have also been reported to dehalogenate 1,2-dibromocyclohexane and CH₃I via a nucleophilic mechanism;^{321,420,421} the active species here may be the $[Ni^{I}(porph)]^{-}$ resonance form known to be present at low temperatures (section V.A.i).³⁰⁷ While reduced F_{430} itself was shown to reduce CH₃Cl to CH₄ 50 times faster than cobalamin, no data were presented that distinguished between the above mechanisms.^{303,304}

VI. Carbon Monoxide Dehydrogenase

A. Introduction

Carbon monoxide dehydrogenase (acetyl-CoA synthase, CODH), "nature's carbonylation catalyst",⁴⁵¹ is a component in the respiratory systems of methanogens and acetogenic and photosynthetic bacteria.^{19,33-37} The enzymes from these classes of source differ in their tertiary structures and perform different functions within the respiratory cycles of these organisms. The enzyme catalyzes two reactions in vivo, namely the reversible oxidation of CO to CO_2 (reaction 37)⁴²⁶ and the reversible assembly of CO, CH₃^{+ 427} (from a corrinoid/iron-sulfur methyltransport protein), and coenzyme A (CoA) into acetyl-CoA (reaction 38), from which acetate is subsequently liberated. These two processes take place at different sites within the enzyme (Figure 20), 434,464 which are considered separately below. Isolated CODH also catalyzes the reduction of N_2O to N_2 ,⁴²⁸ and acetyl-CoA/CO isotopic exchange (reaction 39). Several

$$\mathrm{CO} + \mathrm{H}_2\mathrm{O} \rightleftharpoons \mathrm{CO}_2 + 2\mathrm{H}^+ + 2\mathrm{e}^- \qquad (37)$$

$$CO + CH_3^+ + CoA-S^- \rightleftharpoons CoA-SC(O)CH_3$$
 (38)

$$CoA-SC(O)CH_3 + *CO \Rightarrow CoA-S*C(O)CH_3 + CO$$
(39)

systems of nomenclature for the Ni centers in CODH have been employed in the literature, the acetyl-CoA synthesis site having been termed "center A", "the NiFe complex", or "the NiFeC species" by various authors; similarly, the CO oxidation site is known as "center C" or the "g = 1.82 cluster". For the purposes of this discussion, we shall refer to the acetyl-CoA synthase center as center A, and the CO oxidation site as center C.

CODH is a two-subunit enzyme, containing 1-2Ni, 8-14 Fe, 1-3 Zn, and 13-14 acid-labile inorganic S²⁻ per $\alpha\beta$ dimer,^{429-431,458} depending on source, which are organized into at least three distinct sites, including centers A and C, a typical [Fe₄S₄] cluster ("center B") and a "ferrous component" whose nature is unclear. Metal analyses and other measurements are complicated by the presence of two distinct forms of the enzyme, only one of which appears to be catalytically competent.^{432,434,435} A Ni-containing fraction of the enzyme is readily extracted, the resultant apoenzyme being inactive to both acetyl-CoA/CO isotopic exchange (reaction 39)^{434,436} and CO oxidation.^{429,462} The suggestion that a third, disulfide-



Figure 20. Proposed mechanism for the reductive activation of the [NiFe]C cluster of CODH by CO.

reductase component may be required for acetyl-CoA synthesis by CODH has been discounted.⁴²⁸

CODHs derived from acetogens or methanogens show both acetyl-CoA synthase and CO oxidation activity; despite only poor sequence homology between these two classes, the spectroscopic and redox properties of the A and C centers show very little variation between CODHs from different sources.⁴⁵⁷ By far the best characterized of these enzymes is that from Clostridium thermoacetium, and data quoted for center A (section VI.B) derive from this source, unless otherwise stated. By contrast, photosynthetic CODHs catalyze CO oxidation only, and correspondingly lack center A; center C in these enzymes appears to be identical to those from other sources, however.457 Data relating to center C (section VI.C) are quoted for the CODHs from both C. thermoacetium and the photosynthetic bacterium Rhodospirillum rubrum.

B. Acetyl-coenzyme A Synthesis and Center A

Acetyl-CoA synthesis by CODH almost certainly occurs at a Ni- and Fe-containing cluster (center A),^{434,437,439–441} and much effort has been directed toward the derivation of the structure of this novel species. Mössbauer (δ = 0.44 mm s⁻¹, ΔE_Q = 1.15 mm s⁻¹)⁴³² and Fe-EXAFS⁴⁴³ measurements from asisolated CODH are consistent with the presence of a $[Fe_4S_4]^{2+}$ moiety within the A-cluster, while Ni-EXAFS data from the as-isolated C. thermoacetium enzyme have been interpreted as showing four Ni-S vectors at 2.16 Å,443 possibly in a square-planar geometry,⁴⁴⁴ or a five-coordinate Ni center^{434,445} with two Ni-S and three Ni-(N/O) distances at ca. 2.23and 1.87 Å;⁴⁴² both these possibilities are consistent with a +2 oxidation state for the Ni ion.⁴³⁸ No unambiguous Ni-Fe interaction was observed. The Ni absorption K-edge shows similar features to those shown by H_2 -ase (section VIII.C), with the exception of an enhanced $1s \rightarrow 4p_2$ transition at 8338 eV⁴⁴² that appears to rule out tetrahedral coordination about the Ni ion(s);^{61,445} little change in edge position was observed on incubation of the sample with CO, raising questions about the role of the Ni ion in the redox chemistry of CODH (vide infra).442 The interpretation of these data did not take account of the possibility of the presence of more than one Ni environment within the enzyme, however. An EN-DOR investigation of [center A-CO]_{red} (vide infra) showed the presence of 3-4 Fe and 1 Ni atom.⁴⁴¹ Taken together, these results imply the presence of a cluster of stoichiometry [NiFe $_{3-4}S_{\geq 4}$], possibly in the form of [Fe₄S₄] and mononuclear Ni centers bridged by a cysteine thiolate or inorganic S^{2-} donor (40);⁴³² an analogous {[siroheme](μ -X)[Fe₄S₄]} (X = S²⁻, SR⁻)

motif is observed in assilimatory sulfite reductase.⁴⁴⁸ The alternative structural models for center A of a [NiFe₃S₄] cubane (41),⁴⁴¹ and a nonbridged Ni-[Fe₄S₄] cluster which would coordinate CO in bridging fashion (42),⁴⁴³ have been discounted (*vide infra*, section VII.A).^{446,449}



Center A in as-isolated, oxidized, and dithionitereduced CODH is EPR silent. Incubation with CO affords a new reduced state "[center A-CO]_{red}", which typically shows two overlapping EPR signals that are sometimes collectively termed "spectrum C" or the "NiFeC spectrum" ("signal 1" $g_{\perp} = 2.08$, $g_{\parallel} = 2.03$; "signal 2" $g_1 = 2.06$, $g_2 = 2.05$, $g_3 = 2.03$);⁴³⁹ treatment of [center A-CO]_{red} with CoA converts signal 2 to signal 1.439 Labeling studies employing ⁶¹Ni, ⁵⁷Fe, and ¹³CO all gave broadened [center A-CO]_{red} spectra $(A_{\perp}{^{13}C} = A_{\parallel}{^{13}C} = 27 \text{ MHz}; A_{\perp}{^{57}Fe} = 34.5 \text{ and}$ 28.7, A_{i} {⁵⁷Fe} = 29.5 and 25.0 MHz assuming four Fe per center A, in two distinct doubly occupied sites; $A_{\perp}{^{61}Ni} = 24.3, A_{\parallel}{^{61}Ni} = 10.5 \text{ MHz};^{441} \text{ interest-}$ ingly, the ⁶¹Ni hyperfine coupling constants derived for the [center A-CO]_{red} spectra are low for a Ni^I complex,^{574,809,811} suggesting some form of electronic delocalization away from the Ni ion. Consistent with this, the lack of enhanced Fe-S vibrations in the resonance Raman spectrum of [center A-CO]_{red} suggests the presence of a $[Fe_4S_4]^+$ moiety within the Ni/ Fe cluster, and thus that the primary site of reduction is Fe- rather than Ni-based.⁴⁵¹ The Mössbauer spectrum of [center A-CO]_{red} shows a paramagnetic species with $\delta_{av} = 0.42 \text{ mm s}^{-1}$ and $\Delta E_Q = 0.9-1.5 \text{ mm s}^{-1}$, however (compared to the diamagnetic spectrum derived from the oxidized enzyme, vide supra), implying little change in average oxidation state of the Fe fraction of center A upon reduction and CO binding;⁴³² these resonance Raman and Mössbauer data have not yet been reconciled. The IR spectrum of CO-incubated CODH shows an absorption from the [center A-CO]_{red} complex at 1995 cm⁻¹, consistent with a terminally coordinated CO ligand;449 a very recent Raman study on 61Ni- and ⁵⁷Fe-enriched enzyme showed that CO binds at an Fe ion of the Ni/Fe cluster in center A (Figure 21).⁴⁵¹ Generation of the [center A-CO]_{red} state occurs in two stages: coordination of CO to the Ni/Fe center, followed by reduction of the resultant "[center A-CO]_{ox}" species, this reduction being necessary for catalysis.⁴⁵⁰ The half potential of the [center A-CO]_{ox/red} couple lies near $E_{1/2} = -541$ mV vs NHE.^{37,437}

Isolated CODH catalyzes the synthesis of acetyl-CoA from CoA, CO, and a methyl source (either methyl cobalamin or MeI with the physiological corrinoid/iron-sulfur protein) in the presence of an electron acceptor. Center A is a competent intermediate in both acetyl-CoA synthesis (reaction 38) and



Figure 21. Proposed mechanism of acetyl-coenzyme A synthesis by carbon monoxide dehydrogenase. Adapted from ref 451.

acetyl-CoA/CO isotopic exchange (reaction 39),437,464 implying that C-C bond formation and cleavage may occur at this site. In addition to center A-CO binding, a controlled potential enzymology study gave evidence in favor of initial methyl coordination to center A,⁴⁵³ rather than to a cysteine residue as previously proposed;⁴⁵⁴ binding of CO and CH₃⁺ by center A probably occurs in a random order.^{37,453} The acetyl-CoA/CO isotopic exchange $(reaction 39)^{455}$ and acetyl-CoA synthase⁴⁵⁶ reactions employing labeled CoASC(O)CHDT were both shown to occur with overall retention of configuration at the methyl C-atom, consistent with CO insertion into a M-CH₃ bond (M = Ni or Fe) but not with an intermolecular $M \rightarrow$ substrate methyl-transfer step,³⁷ while CoA has been proposed to bind near, but not directly to, center A:^{37,439,463} a proposed CoA binding domain was not located in the primary sequence of the polypeptide, however,⁴⁶³ although at least one tryptophan residue in the polypeptide chain has been suggested to interact with enzyme-bound CoA.⁴⁶³ In the absence of CoA, incubation of methylated CODH with CO generates acetate, presumably by hydrolysis of a Nior Fe-bound acyl ligand.451

The above data are consistent with the most recently proposed mechanism for acetyl-CoA synthesis by CODH, which is shown in Figure 21,451 although of the postulated intermediates only the [center A-CO]_{red} species has been observed directly. While it is now clear that the CO insertion chemistry probably occurs at Fe rather than Ni, several details of this scheme remain to be clarified. In particular, given that stereochemical data show that acetate assembly at center A almost certainly occurs via CO insertion into a $M-CH_3$ bond (M = Ni, Fe),^{455,456} a bimetallic insertion reaction of the type proposed is unprecedented in organometallic chemistry without a preceding migration of either the CO or methyl groups such that both become bound to the same metal ion. This difficulty is avoided if the CO insertion step is proposed to occur at the Ni ion (preceded by CO migration from Fe to Ni, rather than methyl transfer from Ni to Fe as shown), or if the methyl binding site of the center A were also an Fe ion. In the latter regard, while the CH_3^+ substrate has been generally assumed to bind center A at Ni (as until recently was the CO ligand), there is as yet no evidence to support this hypothesis. Indeed, given that the primary site of reduction of the center A is now believed to be Fe based,⁴⁵¹ it is possible that the function of Ni bridging to a [Fe₄S₄] moiety in the CODH A-cluster may be purely to modulate the reduction potential of this site; this is one effect of the imidazolate-bridged Zn²⁺ ion on the Cu active site in mammalian superoxide dismutase (**6**),¹¹⁰ for example.

C. Carbon Monoxide Oxidation and Center C

The mechanism of CO oxidation or CO₂ reduction by CODH has been little studied by comparison with acetyl-CoA synthesis. Incubation of CODH with CO₂ generates the [center A-CO]_{red} EPR signals, at a potential ($E_{1/2} < -450 \text{ mV} vs \text{ NHE}$) suggestive of the involvement of a metal cluster in this process;426 however, inhibition of acetyl-CoA synthesis in C. thermoacetium CODH has little effect on the rate of CO_2 reduction by this enzyme, suggesting that different active sites may be involved in these reactions.433 The CO oxidation activity of CODH is inhibited by COS and CN⁻, which compete with the CO binding site for this reaction. $^{447,458-460}$ Recent studies have shown that the cyanide inhibition is Ni specific,447,458 involving CN⁻ binding to a separate redoxactive cluster ("center C"; Figure 20) that shows an EPR spectrum in its reduced form distinct from the cluster A signals ($\langle g \rangle = 1.82; g_1 = 2.01, g_2 = 1.81, g_3 = 1.65; E_{1/2} = -220 \text{ mV } vs \text{ NHE}^{426,447,452,461,462}$ and contains at least two Fe atoms^{432,447} and Ni.^{429,432,447,461} Further reduction of center C causes its conversion to a second EPR-active form ($\langle g \rangle = 1.86; g_1 = 1.97, g_2$ $= 1.87, g_3 = 1.75; E_{1/2} = -530 \text{ mV} vs \text{ NHE};^{426} cf. E_{1/2}$ = -517 mV for the CO₂/CO couple^{426,452}). It is unclear how the g = 1.82 and g = 1.86 states might differ from each other, although the latter has been suggested to contain bound CO,464 or to correspond to a different conformational state of the protein.457 The CN⁻-bound C-cluster also shows a $S = \frac{1}{2}$ EPR spectrum ($\langle g \rangle = 1.72; g_1 = 1.87; g_2 = 1.78, g_3 =$ 1.55).⁴⁶¹ It is noteworthy that the observed pattern of g values for all these states $(g_1, g_2, g_3 < g_e)$ is inconsistent with a Ni-centered radical, which should show g values greater than $g_{\rm e}$.⁸

The Mössbauer spectrum of center C in the g =1.82 state is similar to that of [center A-CO]_{red}, showing a paramagnetic species with $\delta pprox 0.4 \ {
m mm s^{-1}}$ and $\Delta \vec{E}_{Q} \approx 0.9$ mm s⁻¹,⁴³² although unusually for a Fe/S cluster center C exhibits no strong absorptions in the visible region.⁴⁵² A Ni XAS study of a CODH from R. rubrum that exhibits CO oxidation activity only showed a Ni center bound by 2 S- and 2-3 N/Odonors, with preedge features consistent with a distorted tetrahedral or 5-coordinate ligand geometry⁴⁴⁶ and an absorption edge similar to that shown by the C. thermoacetium enzyme;⁴⁴² a [Ni(μ -X)Fe₄S₄] $(X = S^{2-}, RS^{-}; 40)$ structure was proposed for center C on the basis of these data, an alternative $[NiFe_3S_4]$ cubane model $(41)^{447}$ for this cluster being ruled out by comparison with synthetic compounds. Given that this model is currently favored for both center A and center C in CODH, however, it is unclear how variations in the ligand environment about the metal ions might produce the different EPR properties of the two sites.

To summarize, CO oxidation activity appears to be associated with a second Ni/Fe center whose Ni structural environment is comparable to, but whose redox and spectroscopic properties are distinct from, center A. There is kinetic evidence that electrons generated by CO oxidation at center C in acetogenic and methanogenic CODHs are transferred directly to center A via cluster B, thus reductively activating the latter to CO binding (Figure 20).⁴⁶⁴

VII. Model Systems for Carbon Monoxide Dehydrogenase

In addition to the work described in this section, several of the compounds discussed in sections IX.A–C are also relevant to the chemistry of CODH.

A. Mixed Ni/Fe/S Clusters and Related Species

The early suggestion of a novel [NiFe₃S₄] cluster (41) within the CODH active site sparked renewed interest in the synthesis of model complexes of this type. Reaction of the linear $[Fe_3Q_4(SR)_4]^{3-}$ $(Q^{2-} =$ S^{2-} , Se^{2-} ; R = Et, mes) with [Ni(PPh_3)_4] affords, depending on work-up conditions, $[NiFe_3Q_4(SR)_4]^{3-1}$ or [NiFe₃Q₄(SR)₃(PPh₃)]^{2-.465-467} Single-crystal structure determinations on these latter species (Q^{2-} = S^{2-} , Se^{2-}) show the expected [NiFe₃Q₄]⁺ cubane core (Figure 22), with unremarkable $Fe \cdot Fe$ and Fe-Qdistances, but an exceptionally short Ni-P bond of 2.18 Å. An EXAFS study of $[NiFe_3S_4(SEt)_4]^{3-}$ gave Ni-S = 2.26 and Ni-Fe = 2.74 Å, in good agreement with the X-ray results; the observed Ni K-edge implied the Ni atom to be present in the +2 oxidation state.⁴⁴⁶ EPR (g = 4.4, 3.3, 1.9), magnetic, and Mössbauer data are consistent with an $S = \frac{3}{2}$ ground state for these species, presumably arising from antiparallel coupling of an $S = \frac{5}{2} [Fe_3Q_4]^+$ fragment with an S = 1 Ni^{II} center $(J = -67 \text{ cm}^{-1} \text{ for})$ $[NiFe_3Se_4(SEt)_3(PPh_3)]^{2-})$;⁴⁶⁶ however, the observed isomer shift of 0.42 mm s^{-1} implies a significant charge delocalization onto the Ni site.467,469 [Ni- $Fe_3S_4(SR)_3(PPh_3)]^{2-}$ (R = Et, mes) can be reversibly



Figure 22. Structure of [NiFe₃S₄(SEt)₃(PPh₃)]. (Reprinted from ref 465. Copyright 1990 American Chemical Society.)

Biomimetic Chemistry of Nickel

oxidized or reduced by cyclic voltammetry, at potentials more negative than those of the $[Fe_4S_4(SR)_4]^2$ analogues, although it is unclear whether the Ni center is involved in these processes.⁴⁶⁷ The Nibound PPh₃ ligand selectively exchanges with a variety of other phosphines, thiolates, or CN⁻, the Ni ion being able to accommodate a chelating ligand without fragmentation of the cubane structure.⁴⁶⁶

Concurrently with the above synthetic studies, a $[NiFe_3S_4]^+$ cluster (41) in a protein environment was obtained by the insertion of Ni^{2+} into the [Fe₃S₄] ferredoxins of *Pyrococcus furiosus*^{468,469} and *Desulfo-vibrio gigas.*⁴⁷⁰ The EPR and Mössbauer spectra from the resultant proteins are very similar to those described for the synthetic $[NiFe_3S_4]^+$ species, 467,469 confirming that the cubane cluster remains intact upon nickel insertion, although the nature of the terminal ligands about the Ni ion is unclear. The Ni-substituted P. furiosus protein was also shown to bind CN⁻, an inhibitor of CODH, at the Ni site within the cluster.468 However, while EPR and Mössbauer spectra from the synthetic and proteinaceous [NiFe₃S₄]⁺ clusters do show similarities to those observed for CODH,465,468 the most recent XAS data clearly preclude the presence of a similar cubane moiety at the CO oxidation site of this enzyme (section VI.C).446

No [Ni₄S₄] clusters are known, although the synthesis of [Ni₄Se₄(PPh₃)₄] has been alluded to;⁴⁷⁸ intriguingly, the chalcogenide cubanes [Ni₄Se₄-(Se₃)₅(Se₄)]⁴⁻⁴⁷¹ and [Ni₄Te₄(Te₂)₂(Te₃)₄]⁴⁻⁴⁷² containing octahedral Ni^{IV} centers have been described by Ibers and co-workers. Mixed-metal cubanes containing the [NiMo₃S₄]⁴⁺⁴⁷³ and [Ni₂Mo₂S₄]²⁺⁴⁷⁴ cores have also been characterized, although their electronic structures are not well defined. Incubation of [NiMo₃S₄(OH₂)₁₀]⁴⁺ with CO affords [NiMo₃S₄(CO)-(OH₂)₉]⁴⁺, containing a Ni-bound carbonyl ligand ($\nu_{CO} = 2060 \text{ cm}^{-1}$);⁴⁷⁵ reactivity studies of this novel species were not reported.

Few other Ni/Fe/S heterometallic complexes have been structurally characterized. Reaction of [Ni-(BME-DACO)] (BME-DACOH₂ = N,N'-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane, **43**) with FeCl₂ affords



the tetranuclear [{Ni(BME-DACO)FeCl}₂(μ -Cl)₂], with square planar [Ni^{II}(N₂S₂)] centers doubly thiolate bridged to square pyramidal Fe^{II} ions.⁴⁷⁶ The related species [{Ni(dmpm)}₃Fe]²⁺ (dmpmH₂ = N,N'-dimethyl-N,N'-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,3-diaminopropane; Figure 23) contains a five-coordinate Fe^{II} ion with two double and one single thiolate bridges to square planar Ni^{II} centers.⁴⁷⁷ No electrochemical, Mössbauer or XAS studies have thus far been reported for these complexes. From these structures and those of related homometallic [(L)₂Ni(μ -SR)]₂ and [{(L)₂Ni(μ -SR)}₂Ni] complexes (sections VIII.B,C; Table



Figure 23. Structure of $[{Ni(dmpn)}_3Fe]^{2+}$ (dmpnH₂ = N,N'-dimethyl-N,N'-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,3-propanediamine). (Reprinted from ref 477. Copyright 1992 American Chemical Society.)

4), it appears that the Ni···M (M = Ni, Fe) distance is relatively constant for single and double thiolate bridges between these metal atoms,⁴⁷⁷ but varies drastically with Ni-S-M angle⁴⁷⁶ (Table 4). For example, two different structural determinations of the [Ni₃(edt)₄]²⁻ (edtH₂ = ethane-1,2-dithiol; Figure 32) anion afforded Ni···Ni distances of 2.830(1) and 2.856(1) Å, corresponding to Ni···(μ -S)···Ni angles of *ca*. 80.2 and 81.4°, respectively, little change in Ni-(μ -S) bond lengths being observed between the two structures.^{669,674} Hence, a range of Ni···Fe distances between thiolate-bridged Ni and Fe centers appears to be possible, and the number of bridging thiolate ligands between these two metal centers cannot be reliably inferred from an observed Ni···Fe distance.

A variety of other high nuclearity nickel chalcogenide clusters have been synthesized, containing thiolate, phosphine, or organometallic coligands. These are not relevant to the discussion of bioinorganic nickel chemistry and have been reviewed elsewhere.^{478,479,641,651}

B. Redox Reactions of Nickel Complexes with CO and CO₂

By far the best characterized example of CO_2 fixation by a nonorganometallic Ni complex is the aqueous electroreduction of CO_2 to CO at a Hg electrode by $[Ni(cyclam)]^{2+}$ (cyclam = 1,4,8,11tetraazacyclotetradecane).⁴⁸⁸⁻⁴⁹⁷ A seminal kinetic study of this reaction by Sauvage and co-workers was consistent with η^1 -coordination of CO_2 to reduced $[Ni^1-(cyclam)]^+$, followed by sequential electron- and protontransfer steps (Figure 24);⁴⁸⁸⁻⁴⁹⁰ a recent theoretical investigation supported this mechanism.⁴⁹³ The cyclam amine protons are believed to play an important role, stabilizing the initial Ni $-CO_2$ adduct by hydrogen bonding.⁴⁹² Detailed electrochemical studies, while broadly favoring the Sauvage mechanism, have shown that the active species for this reduction is



Figure 24. Proposed catalytic cycle for the electroreduction of CO_2 by $[Ni(cyclam)]^+$. Adapted from ref 488.

 $[Ni^{I}(cyclam)]^{+}$ adsorbed onto the Hg electrode^{488,494-497} and that this adsorption may be accompanied by a ligand conformational change;⁴⁹⁷ unadsorbed $[Ni^{I}-(cyclam)]^{+}$ coordinates CO, but not CO₂.^{495,497} Such adsorption is believed to occur via formation of a covalent Ni-(surface) bond,^{495,497,498} which should increase the nucleophilicity of the sixth, *trans*-Ni coordination site.⁴⁹³ The $[Ni(cyclam)]^{2+}$ -catalyzed electroreductions of NO₃⁻ to NO₂⁻, of NO₂⁻ to NH₂-OH, and of N₂O to N₂ are believed to occur via similar mechanisms.⁴⁹⁹⁻⁵⁰¹ Interestingly, reaction of [Ni- $(cyclam)]^{+}$ with CO₂ in DMF affords formate as the major product.⁴⁹⁰

Several photocatalytic systems for aqueous CO_2 reduction containing [Ni(cyclam)]²⁺, and GaAs or free or tethered [Ru(bpy)₃]²⁺/ascorbate as photoelectron donor, have been described.⁵⁰²⁻⁵⁰⁵ In the latter case, which is the only published example of this process believed to involve nonadsorbed [Ni(cyclam)]⁺, it has been proposed that this reaction proceeds by CO_2 insertion into a Ni-H bond formed by protonation of the initial reduced species (reactions 44-46), by analogy with better-characterized cobalt-containing systems.^{502,503} None of the postulated intermediates

$$[Ni^{I}(cyclam)]^{+} + H^{+} \rightarrow [Ni^{III}(cyclam)H]^{2+} (44)$$

$$[Ni^{III}(cyclam)H]^{2+} + CO_2 \rightarrow [Ni^{III}(cyclam)(OCHO)]^{2+} (45)$$

$$[Ni^{III}(cyclam)(OCHO)]^{2+} + H^+ \rightarrow [Ni^{III}(cyclam)]^{3+} + CO + H_2O \text{ etc. } (46)$$

were detected; insertion of CO_2 into a Ni^{II}-H bond to give a O,O'-formate complex has been reported.⁵⁰⁶

The electrocatalytic reduction of CO₂ to \dot{CO} and/or HCO_2^- by several other nickel complexes of saturated or unsaturated tetraazamacrocycles or polypyridyl ligands,^{488,507-517} and by reduced Ni porphyrins (to MeOH)^{518,519} and porphyrazines (to CO),⁵²⁰ has been described, although few mechanistic details for these reactions are available. For saturated tetraazamacrocyclic complexes of Ni, a 14-membered macrocyclic frame with a 5,6,5,6 sequence of chelate rings appears to be essential for CO₂ reduction to take place.⁵¹⁷

The reduction of Ni⁰-bound CO₂ by H_2S or PhSH (reaction 47; R = H, Ph) has been communicated.⁵²¹

$$3[(PCy_{3})_{2}Ni^{0}(CO_{2})] + 4RSH \rightarrow \\ [(PCy_{3})_{2}Ni^{0}(CO)_{2}] + 2[(PCy_{3})_{2}Ni^{II}(SR)_{2}] + \\ CO_{2} + 2H_{2}O \quad (47)$$

The reducing agent here appears to be the thiol, since PhSSPh was observed during the course of the reaction; although Ni coordination of the CO_2 substrate is necessary for the reduction, the precise role of the Ni center is unclear. The authors related this result to the (since discredited³⁷) suggestion that CODH activity for CO_2 reduction requires the presence of a disulfide reductase. The square-planar $[Ni^{I}(tpttd)]^{-}$ (tpttdH₂ = 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,-12-tetrathiadodecane, **48**) was shown by cyclic voltammetry to react with CO_2 , although the products were not characterized.⁵²²



A large number of Ni^I and Ni^{II} complexes have been shown to bind CO (section VII.C). To date, however, only one example of the oxidation of CO to CO₂ by a Ni complex has been reported, namely the catalysis of reaction 49 (MV = methyl viologen) by [Ni(tmtss)]₂

$$CO + H_2O + 2MV^{2+} \rightarrow CO_2 + 2MV^{*+} + 2H^+$$
 (49)

 $(tmtssH_2=2^\prime\text{-hydroxy-4^\prime},5^\prime\text{-dimethylacetophenone}$ 4-methylthiosemicarbazone, $50)^{.523}$ In the absence of $MV^{2+},$ incubation of $[Ni^{II}(tmtss)]_2$ with CO affords a reduced Ni^I adduct, no $Ni^{II}\text{-CO}$ complex being observed.



C. Thioester Formation Mediated by Nickel Centers

The currently accepted mechanism of thioester assembly by CODH involves several steps (Figure 21), namely coordination of CO and a methyl group to a reduced NiFe complex, CO insertion into a $M-CH_3$ (M = Ni, Fe) bond, and transfer of the resultant bound acyl moiety to a nearby thiolate center. Examples of each of these processes occurring about a Ni center are known, although all are rare.

Coordination of CO to a four-coordinate Ni^I complex, affording a five-coordinate adduct, is a wellknown reaction, although few such species are isolable. The resultant carbonyl complexes may exhibit trigonal bipyramidal or square pyramidal geometries, depending on the supporting ligands. The reported



Figure 25. Structure of $[Ni^{I}(N\{C_{2}H_{4}SBu^{t}\}_{3})(CO)]^{+}$. (Reprinted from ref 524. Copyright 1991 American Chemical Society.)

 ν_{CO} IR stretching frequencies for Ni^I monocarbon $yls^{378,522,524-528}$ span a range from 2026 to 1940 cm⁻¹. A study of a series of Ni^I-tetraaza carbonyl adducts found no correlation between $\nu_{\rm CO}$ and $K_{\rm CO}$, suggesting only weak d-orbital participation in the Ni-CO bond.⁵²⁷ Only one Ni^{II} complex has been reported to mirror the spontaneous $Ni^{II} \rightarrow Ni^{I}$ reduction exhibited by NiFe on exposure to CO (section VII.B).⁵²³ The formation of octahedral $[Ni^{I}(L)(SR)_{2}(CO)]^{-}$ (L = terpy, DAPA; R = aryl) adducts has been reported, although only EPR data for these species are available (section IX.C).⁵²⁹⁻⁵³¹ No Ni-CO complex has yet been reported to reproduce the small $g_{\perp} > g_{\parallel} g$ -shifts observed in the NiFeC EPR signals (section VI; relevant examples are [Ni(tmtss)(CO)] $g_{\parallel} = 2.29, g_{\perp} = 2.05;^{523}$ $[Ni(N\{C_2H_4SBu^t\}_3)(CO)]^+ g_{||} = 2.119, g_{\perp} = 2.008;^{524}$ $[Ni(DAPA)(SPh)_2(CO)]^- g_1 = 2.20, g_2 = 2.15, g_3 =$ 2.02⁵³¹). The single-crystal X-ray structure of [Ni- $(N{C_2H_4SBu^t}_3)(CO)]^+$ shows a trigonal-bipyramidal cation with Ni-S = 2.353(2)-2.384(3) Å, Ni-N 2.208(6) Å, Ni-C = 1.85 Å, C-O = 1.15(1) Å (Figure 25).524

Most Ni-methyl complexes are unstable,⁵³² and few have been isolated: of relevance to this discussion are the trigonal-bipyramidal [Ni(N{C₂H₄PPh₂}₃)-(CH₃)]^{+ 525} and [Ni(N{C₂H₄SR}₃)(CH₃)]⁺ (R = Prⁱ, Buⁱ),⁵²⁴ and the square-planar [Ni(Mebzdt)₂(CH₃)]⁻ (MebzdtH = 2-(methylthio)thiophenol),⁵³³ which were synthesized by reaction of a Ni^{II} precursor with MeLi or MeMgCl. The first two of these react with CO to form isolable Ni^{II} acyls (reaction 51, E = SR, PPh₂), presumably via *cis*-[Ni(N{C₂H₄E}₃)(CO)(CH₃)]⁺ intermediates.^{524,526} In addition, the structurally characterized [Ni(N{C₂H₄SR}₃)(C{O}CH₃)]⁺ were shown to react with thiols according to reaction 52 (R' = Et, Ph, Bz), thus reproducing the acetyl-CoA synthesis reaction sequence.⁵²⁴ Ni acyl and thioester products

$$[Ni^{II}(N\{C_{2}H_{4}E\}_{3})(CH_{3})]^{+} + CO \rightarrow$$
$$[Ni^{II}(N\{C_{2}H_{4}E\}_{3})(C\{O\}CH_{3})]^{+} (51)$$

$$\begin{split} [\text{Ni}^{\text{II}}(\text{N}\{\text{C}_{2}\text{H}_{4}\text{SR}\}_{3})(\text{C}\{\text{O}\}\text{CH}_{3})]^{+} + \text{R'SH} \rightarrow \\ \text{R'S-C(\text{O})\text{CH}_{3}} + [\text{HN}\{\text{C}_{2}\text{H}_{4}\text{SR}\}_{3}]^{+} + \text{Ni}^{0} (52) \end{split}$$

were also observed during the reactions of [Ni- $(Mebzdt)_2(CH_3)$]⁻ or [Ni(L)(PMe_3)] (LH⁻ = 2-HS-C₆H₄-SCH₂C(Me)₂CH₂⁻) with CO, which ultimately yield carbonyl-containing Ni species.^{533,534} The Ni^I methyl

adducts [Ni(terpy)(SAr)₂(CH₃)]²⁻ (R = 2,6-Me₂-C₆H₃, 2,4,6-Prⁱ₃-C₆H₂) have been detected by EPR spectroscopy (Table 6).⁵³⁰

The Na/Hg reduction of the square-planar [Ni-(PS)₂]²⁺ (PS = Ph₂PC₂H₄SEt, ^{1/2}Ph₂PC₂H₄SC₃H₆-SC₂H₄PPh₂) generates [Ni⁰(PS)₂] *in situ*; reaction of the resultant solutions with CH₃I affords [Ni(PS)₂-(CH₃)]⁺ in good yield.⁵³⁵ Both these Ni methyls form [Ni(PS)₂(COCH₃)]⁺ with CO at -60 °C, but release the inserted CO on warming to -30 °C to reform the methyl derivatives. Attempts to insert CO into the Ni-methyl bond of [Ni(S-2,6-Me₂-C₆H₃)₂(terpy)(CH₃)]²⁻ were unsuccessful, presumably because of the coordinative saturation at Ni in this complex.⁵³⁰ The only well-characterized example of CH₃⁺ addition to a Ni^I precursor occurs during the reaction of [Ni(OEiBC)]⁻ with CH₃I (section V.B).

None of the above Ni acyls were shown to undergo CO-exchange reactions (reaction 41), although this process has been noted in other Ni^{II} -acyl complexes.⁵³⁶

VIII. Hydrogenase

A. Introduction

In contrast to MCR and CODH, which are components of the respiratory cycles of certain relatively specialized organisms, hydrogenases (H₂-ases) are ubiquitous among several classes of anaerobic, and occasionally aerobic, bacteria. These enzymes catalyze the reversible oxidation of H₂ (reaction 53), allowing the cell to generate or dispose of reducing equivalents during respiration. The protons gener-

$$H_2 \rightleftharpoons 2H^+ + 2e^- \tag{53}$$

ated by H_2 reduction may take part in the maintenance of trans-membrane proton gradients, while the electrons thus produced are employed in the reduction of electron carriers such as NAD⁺, flavins, or cytochromes, or fed into one of several possible respiratory chains, depending on the bacterium; a particular cell may contain several distinct H_2 -ases, each tailored to provide energy for a specific process.¹⁹ *In vitro*, H_2 -ases also catalyze H^+/D_2 exchange (reaction 54).

$$H_2O + D_2 \Rightarrow HDO + HD$$
 (54)

The majority of known H₂-ases contain 1 mol of Ni and varying amounts of Fe and acid-labile S²⁻ per catalytic unit, and hence are known as [NiFe] H₂ases.^{19,38} A subset of this class has been discovered to contain selenium; these [NiFeSe] H₂-ases are discussed separately in section VIII.E. While H₂ oxidation (reaction 53) is thermodynamically reversible, most [NiFe] H₂-ases show a preference for H₂ consumption rather than production, and so are classed as "uptake" H₂-ases. A small number of Feonly H₂-ases are also known, which contain Fe/S clusters as their only transition metal component and appear to operate by a different mechanism to the Ni-containing enzymes.⁵³⁷ The preliminary characterization of a $H_2\mbox{-}ase$ that appears to have no metal content has been described. 538

In contrast to the other three known Ni enzymes. Ni-containing H₂-ases show wide variations in the number and types of Fe/S cluster present, in the cofactor requirement for activity, and in tertiary structure.^{19,38} Importantly, however, although the optimum conditions for activity and the redox potentials of the various oxidation states of different H₂ases can differ between enzymes, the EPR and catalytic properties of all known [NiFe] H₂-ases are sufficiently similar to lead to the belief that an identical Ni site exists in all of them. Extensive characterizations of several H₂-ases have been described, most notably those from *Desulfovibrio gigas*, Thiocapsa roseopersicina, Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum, and Clostridium vinosum, and data on enzymes from all these sources are discussed below.

The [NiFe] H_2 -ases are by far the most studied, and at the same time probably the least understood, of all the Ni enzymes described in this review.³⁸⁻⁴⁴ While the Ni center in Ni-containing H₂-ases is thought to be the catalytic site of these enzymes, the structure of this novel Ni coordination complex, its relation to the Fe/S clusters present in all H2-ases, the nature of any Ni oxidation state changes during redox cycling of the enzyme, and the mechanism of action of the catalytic site, are all unclear, if not somewhat controversial. Detailed discussions of the differences between individual H2-ases, and of all the models put forward for the H₂-ase Ni site, are beyond the scope of this article, and we will restrict ourselves to summarizing experimental data relevant to the Ni center, together with those inferences of relevance to the inorganic chemist that can be derived from these studies: it should be emphasized that the arguments presented are far from conclusive. The interested reader is referred to refs 15, 19, and 44 for more in-depth discussions.

B. Redox Chemistry of [NiFe] Hydrogenases

The following redox states are shown by the Ni center in [NiFe] H₂-ase (Figure 26). Aerobically purified [NiFe] H₂-ase is obtained in either one, or a mixture of both, of two oxidized forms, distinguishable by their EPR spectra and termed the Ni-A, "unready" or Ni^{III}_u ($g_1 = 2.31, g_2 = 2.23, g_3 = 2.02$) and Ni-B, "ready" or Ni^{III}_r ($g_1 = 2.33, g_2 = 2.16, g_3 =$ 2.02) states. Neither of these forms of the enzyme reacts catalytically with H_2 , and both must be reductively activated by incubation with H_2 or dithionite; the Ni-B state is rapidly reduced to one or more of a number of active species, depending on the duration of the activation process, whereas Ni-A shows a significant lag time before full activity is reached, reduction from this state sometimes requiring mild heating.^{539,540} Brief exposure of Ni-B to H_2 affords an active state showing no EPR signal from the Ni center (the "silent intermediate", "SI", "EPR-silent", or Ni^{II} state). Anaerobic oxidation of the silent intermediate with $[Fe(CN)_6]^{3-}$ or flushing the sample with He regenerates exclusively Ni-B, while incubation with O_2 gives a mixture of Ni-A and Ni-B. Upon further exposure to H₂ the EPR-silent state is con-



Figure 26. Redox states shown by [NiFe] hydrogenases, showing the approximate potentials at which they are observed.

verted to a new EPR signal called the Ni-C or Ni^I state $(g_1 = 2.20, g_2 = 2.15, g_3 = 2.01)$. This form of the enzyme is thermally stable in the strict absence of H_2^{571} but is photosensitive, irradiation at below 100 K causing its quantitative conversion to a new EPRactive species known as Ni-C* or Ni-L ($g_1 = 2.3, g_2 = 2.14, g_3 = 2.04$);^{541,542,544,545,576,577} warming this photoproduct above 100 K regenerates the Ni-C signal. Further incubation of Ni-C with H_2 affords a fully reduced state, Ni-R or "Ni⁰", in which the Ni center is again EPR silent. The Ni-R state is unstable in the absence of H_2 , exposure of Ni-R to He or Ar regenerating the Ni-C spectrum. The Ni-C, Ni-R, and (in the presence of redox mediators)⁵³⁹ silent intermediate states exist in redox equilibrium with H₂.⁵⁴⁶ These redox reactions are discussed more fully in the following paragraphs. It should be noted that despite the labels often attached to these redox states, the oxidation state of the Ni center in some of these forms is far from clear. We will not consider in this article the redox changes associated with Fe/S clusters, although these play important roles in shuttling electrons to and from the Ni center, and in the interaction of H_2 -ase with external electron donors and acceptors.¹⁹

In most [NiFe] H₂-ases, both the Ni-A and Ni-B states are reversibly reduced at similar potentials to Ni^{II} by one-electron processes: the potential for this reductive activation is variable, but most often occurs at $E_{1/2} \approx -150$ mV vs NHE at pH 7.0^{539,547-549,557,572} (examples with $E_{1/2}$ {Ni^{III/II}} = -310 mV at pH 7.7,⁵⁵¹ and $E_{1/2} = -410$ mV at pH 8.0,⁵⁵² have been reported). Hence, Ni-A and Ni-B are both thought to contain Ni^{III} centers, the differences in their EPR spectra most likely corresponding to different conformational states of the protein rather than changes in Ni primary coordination sphere.⁵⁵³⁻⁵⁵⁵ Interestingly in the light of this hypothesis, it has been demonstrated that the Ni site in Ni-A, but not in Ni-B, is inacces-

sible to solvent (section VIII.C). In most cases⁵⁵¹ Ni-B shows a slightly more negative reduction potential than Ni-A,^{549,556} consistent with the possibility that reduction of Ni-B may involve a smaller protein conformational change than Ni-A.555 Both these reductive processes are pH dependent ($\Delta(E_{1/2}) = -60$ mV per unit increase in pH),^{548,557} indicating that the Ni^{IIIII} reduction is accompanied by a protonation step. The EPR spectra shown by both states are consistent with low-spin d^7 ions and have been interpreted in terms of $(d_{z^2})^1$ radicals with octahedral or square pyramidal geometries. The Ni-A spectrum shows hyperfine coupling in enriched samples to ^{61}Ni (A₁- $\{{}^{61}Ni\} = 7.5, A_2 = 15, A_3 = 27 G^{544,558-561}$ but not to ⁵⁷Fe,⁵⁵⁹ while the Ni-B signal exhibits coupling to one ³³S nucleus $(A_1{^{33}S} = 9.5, A_2 = 13.9 \text{ G}, A_3 \text{ not})$ observed);⁵⁶² both these signals show splittings and relaxation properties consistent with weak coupling to a nearby paramagnet (cf. Ni-C, vide infra).543 While the magnitude of the observed hyperfine coupling constants to these nuclei imply significant Ni^{III} character for these radical centers, ^{563–565,685,686,711} the paucity of ⁶¹Ni hyperfine coupling data reported for Ni^{III} model complexes with innocent ligands and the lack of detailed structural or electronic spectral information about the Ni site prevent a definitive assignment of the ground state of the Ni-A complex.⁵⁶⁶ A ⁶¹Ni-enrichment study of a Ni^{III} tetrathiolate such as $[Ni(ndt)_2]^-$ (section IX.B) would be of use here, for comparison with data derived from oxidized Ni dithiolene complexes which typically show $A_{\parallel}(^{61}\text{Ni}) \leq 15 \text{ G}$. The MCD spectrum of Ni-A shows the presence of d-d and $S \rightarrow Ni$ charge transfer transitions, at $\lambda_{max} = 530-670$ and 300-460nm, respectively.567

The Ni-B state is only stable with respect to Ni-A over a narrow pH range centered near pH 7.8, the exposure of Ni-B to O_2 or an oxidizing dye outside this range rapidly affording Ni-A;555 in at least one enzyme, the Ni-B state is not stable under any conditions.539 Incubation of reduced H2-ase with labeled ¹⁷O₂ gave both broadened Ni-A and Ni-B spectra but did not affect EPR signals arising from Fe/S clusters, 568 showing that O₂ interacts with the enzyme in the vicinity of the Ni site, although since Ni-B can also be generated by anaerobic oxidation it seems unlikely that any [O] content incorporated into the protein upon aerial oxidation is directly bound to Ni in this state. A suggestion that O_2 may function as a ligand to Ni^{III} in the Ni-A state has also been discounted.⁵⁶⁸ It has been proposed that the ¹⁷Obroadened Ni-A and Ni-B EPR spectra may reflect oxidation of a Ni-bound thiolate to a sulfinate center.⁶⁴⁶ The possibilities that the oxidative deactivation process may involve depletion of the enzymic metal content, or the formation of cysteinyl disulfide bridges, have been ruled out.540

The silent intermediate state is now agreed to contain a Ni^{II} ion. The previous suggestion that this state may correspond to antiferromagnetically coupled Ni^{III} and S = 1/2 Fe/S cluster centers⁵⁴⁹ was disproved by the demonstration that all the [Fe₄S₄] clusters in the EPR-silent state of the *D. gigas* enzyme are in their oxidized S = 0 forms.⁵⁶⁹ There is some evidence for the presence of "unready" and

"ready" EPR-silent states as intermediates in the reductive activation of H₂-ase from Ni-A and Ni-B, respectively, although it is not known how these may differ from the active silent intermediate form (Figure 26).⁵³⁹

The reduction of the silent intermediate to Ni-C, while not a simple Nernstian process, occurs as a oneelectron transformation at approximately $E_{1/2} = -300$ mV vs NHE at pH 7;^{539,544,546,549,556,569,617} this transition becomes irreversible in the absence of a redoxmediating dye.⁵⁴⁶ Since this potential is very close to that demonstrated for H₂-ase activity ($E_{1/2} = -310$ mV vs NHE at pH 7 for the D. gigas H_2 -ase⁵⁷⁰), and as the Ni-C signal is also observed during H₂-ase catalysis in vivo,280,546 Ni-C is believed to be an intermediate in the catalytic cycle. The reductive generation of Ni-C is pH dependent ($\Delta E_{1/2} = -120$ mV per unit increase in pH),⁵⁴⁴ implying that this reduction is coupled to a double protonation. The Ni-C EPR spectrum shows hyperfine coupling to ⁶¹Ni $(A_1{^{61}Ni} \approx A_2 = 2-6 \text{ G}, {^{544,561}} A_3 = 27 \text{ G}^{558})$ and is broadened in the presence of enriched ³³S,⁵⁶² but becomes slightly sharper in $D_2O.^{541,556}$ Unusually, at temperatures below 10 K the Ni-C signal shows additional fast-relaxing components at g = 2.21-2.11(the "g = 2.21 or "split Ni-C" signal)^{542,544,546,549,569,572} which are slightly broadened in ⁶¹Ni-enriched enzyme samples⁵⁴⁴ and appear to arise from coupled para-magnetic centers.⁵⁴² It has been suggested that this low-temperature behavior may reflect splitting of the Ni-C signal by weak dipolar coupling to an adjacent $S = \frac{1}{2}$ [Fe₄S₄] cluster^{542,543,569} (see also section VIII.C) and that the two signals interconvert with variation of temperature. 544, 555 The latter conclusion has been questioned by more recent data,⁵⁶⁹ which shows that the Ni-C and g = 2.21 spectra exhibit different redox profiles and hence that they correspond to different oxidation states of the enzyme, implying that the observation of the g = 2.21 signal is in fact dependent upon the oxidation state of the interacting Fe/S cluster (reaction 55). Such an interaction does not

$$[Ni]-[Fe_4S_4]_{ox} \xrightarrow{+e^-} [Ni]-[Fe_4S_4]_{red}$$
(55)
$$S = \frac{1}{2} S = 0 \qquad S = \frac{1}{2} S = \frac{1}{2}$$

$$Ni-C \qquad g = 2.21$$

require that the $S = \frac{1}{2}$ Ni and [Fe₄S₄] centers be in close proximity, however, a similar effect having been noted in xanthine oxidase between a Mo^V ion and a [Fe₄S₄] cluster that lie 11 ± 3 Å apart.⁵⁷³

The Ni-C EPR signal has been proposed by different authors to correspond to a Ni^{III} or a Ni^I species, the frozen glass EPR spectra from these ions being almost indistinguishable in the absence of corroborating redox or structural data. The observation of g_3 in the Ni-C EPR spectrum at a value close to the free electron value suggests a $(d_{z^2})^1$ ground state for this species,⁵⁶⁹ which could correspond to a square pyramidal or tetragonally elongated octahedral d⁷ center, or to a trigonal bipyramidal, tetragonally compressed octahedral or three-coordinate d⁹ complex.⁵⁵⁶ The assignment of Ni-C as a Ni^{III}-containing species is favored by the similarity of the ⁶¹Ni hyperfine coupling constants derived from the Ni-C and Ni-A spectra (Ni^I complexes of S-donor ligands

generally show 50 < A_{\parallel} {⁶¹Ni} < 70 G,^{342,574,809} although almost all published data are derived from complexes with $\{d_{x^2-y^2}\}^1$ ground states), and by the fact that Ni-C is itself further reduced by H₂ to Ni-R. This reduction seems more likely to correspond to a $Ni^{\rm III/II}$ transition, 549,569 since a $Ni^{\rm I0}$ reduction for a thiolate/histidine-ligated complex should occur at too low a potential for a physiological process (typically $E_{1/2}$ {Ni^{1/0}} = -2.5 V vs NHE for S-rich Ni complexes^{535,785,806,808,809}). The proposition that Ni-C may contain a Ni^I center is based on the observations that this state is generated by a one-electron reduction from a Ni^{II} precursor, and that the initial species generated upon incubation of Ni-C with CO shows very similar EPR and photolysis properties to that of Ni-C itself (section VIII.D);577 the binding of carbonyl ligands to Ni centers in oxidation states greater than +2 is unknown.

Irradiation of Ni-C causes its quantitative conversion to Ni-C*,^{541,576,577} whose EPR spectrum shows pronounced rhombicity with no g value near 2.0 and has been suggested to arise from a $(d_{x^2-y^2})^1$ ion. The reversibility of this process, together with the XAS and ENDOR results described in section VIII.C, suggest that the conversion of Ni-C to Ni-C* corresponds to the elimination of H_2 from the Ni center. The photolysis reaction was shown to occur 6 times more slowly in D₂O compared to H₂O,^{541,577} suggesting that the [Ni-C]-bound hydrogen ligand that is eliminated during photolysis is hydridic in character and that the proton source for H_2 elimination is exchangeable with solvent. The ENDOR and ESEEM data that suggest that the Ni-H site may itself be solventexchangeable do not necessarily support this interpretation, however. While the quantitative reversibility of the Ni-C \rightarrow Ni-C* transformation suggests that the H_2 produced by the photolysis reaction remains in close proximity in the Ni site, either as a free H₂ molecule or by hydrogenation of a neighboring amino acid residue or Fe/S cluster, it is not known how Ni-C* differs structurally from Ni-B or Ni-A.

The final reduction of Ni-C to Ni-R shows $E_{1/2} = -390 \text{ mV } vs$ NHE at pH 7, and is again coupled to a protonation ($\Delta \{E_{1/2}\} = -60 \text{ mV}$ per pH unit).^{544,546} This reduction has been described as a reversible one-^{539,544,556} or two-electron⁵⁴⁶ process in the presence or absence of an external redox mediator, respectively; in the latter case, the expected one-electron reduction of Ni-C was assumed to be coupled to the reduction of another redox center, possibly a low potential [Fe₄S₄] cluster.

C. Structural Properties of [NiFe] Hydrogenases

Independent Ni K-edge XAS studies of the Ni-A states of the *M. thermoautotrophicum*⁵⁷⁸ and *D.* $gigas^{579}$ [NiFe] H₂-ases were communicated in 1984. Both analyses were consistent with sulfur ligation to Ni; Fe EXAFS data on the former enzyme also demonstrated the presence of Fe/S clusters, while XAS data on the H₂-reduced silent intermediate form of the *D. gigas* enzyme showed a shift to lower energy of the Ni K-edge by *ca.* 2 eV compared to Ni-A, suggesting that reduction of the Ni center had taken place. Similar models for the Ni coordination sphere in the two enzymes were proposed, both groups suggesting the presence of a Ni ion bound to four sulfur donors, at Ni-S distances of 2.25 and 2.20 Å, respectively, possibly lying in an equatorial plane (56);^{444,578} neither analysis was able to unambigu-



ously detect the presence of N/O scatterers. It has been suggested that these early investigations may have employed heterogeneous enzyme samples, however, in mixtures of redox states.⁵⁸¹ ESEEM experiments of the Ni-A and Ni-C signals of several [NiFe] H₂-ases have shown the presence of (at least) one N-donor ligand to Ni,^{583–585} although such an interaction appeared to be absent in one case,⁵⁸³ while a comparison of the EPR spectra of Ni-A and Ni-B with Ni^{III} model complexes of sulfhydryl peptides suggested that the number of S-donors to Ni is equal to or smaller than four.⁶²⁴

More recently, a comprehensive structural study of the different redox states of the *T. roseopersicina* [NiFe] H₂-ase has been carried out by Bagyinka, Maroney, and co-workers.^{545,580-582} Ni XAS spectra obtained from all redox states of the enzyme (*i.e.* Ni-A, Ni-B, silent intermediate, Ni-C, Ni-C*, and Ni-R) were fitted to 2 ± 1 S scatterers at Ni-S = 2.23(3) Å and 3 ± 1 N/O scatterers at Ni-(N/O) = 2.00(6) Å (**57**),^{581,582} values consistent with a Ni^{II} center.⁴³⁸



Some evidence was obtained for the presence of additional S and Fe scatterers approximately 4.2 and 6.2 Å from the Ni site, respectively, suggesting the presence of a Fe/S cluster adjacent to the Ni ion.⁵⁸¹ This observation led the authors to propose that the Ni ion may be covalently bridged to a $[Fe_4S_4]$ cluster, possibly via a μ -S²⁻ ion (40, 57);⁵⁸¹ this seems unlikely, however, given the absence of ⁵⁷Fe hyperfine broadening to Ni- A^{559} (cf. centers A and C of $\overline{C}ODH$, section $VI^{439,441}$), and the weakness of the coupling observed between Ni-C and the [Fe₄S₄] cluster^{542,543,56} (section VIII.B; cf. 2-ME-inhibited urease, section II^{54,55}). It has also been suggested from Mössbauer data that the Fe moiety adjacent to the Ni ion may be a mononuclear Fe center, which might mediate dipolar interactions between Ni and a more distant [Fe₄S₄] cluster.⁵⁷⁵ The similarity in structural parameters for the different redox states in this enzyme is mirrored in their Ni K-absorption edges, which are

distinct from those reported in the earlier studies⁴⁴⁴ and show minimal changes in energy or preedge features between states.⁵⁸² All samples (except the Ni-B state) show no resolvable $1s \rightarrow 4p_z$ transition and only a weak $1s \rightarrow 3d$ feature at 8332 eV, which implies octahedral or trigonal-bipyramidal coordination at Ni;⁵⁸² the former possibility is ruled out for the silent intermediate state by the demonstration that the Ni^{II} ion in this form is low spin (section VIII.E).⁶¹⁶

The above results are difficult to reconcile with the earlier data and throw doubt on the role of Ni as a redox center in this enzyme; the authors noted the presence of a thioether residue, which may be redox active, derived from tyrosine and cysteine (**58**) in the Cu enzyme galactose oxidase.⁵⁸⁶ The Mo pterin cofactor (**59**), found in several oxidases,⁵⁷³ also provides precedent for non-innocent sulfur-donor ligands to metallobiosites. It is unclear, however, whether



this study implies ligand-based redox chemistry for H_2 -ase, or simply that Ni K-edge XANES is insufficiently sensitive to detect any structural changes at Ni during redox cycling; a comprehensive study of model compounds showed only small changes in Ni K-edge spectra for different coordination geometries, and between the +3 and +2 oxidation states, in sulfur-ligated Ni complexes (section IX.C).⁸⁰⁴ It may be that a more sensitive structural technique, such as Ni L-edge XAS,⁶²³ is required to detect subtle changes in coordination geometry about Ni between redox states in H₂-ase.

The observations of 61 Ni and 33 S hyperfine coupling to [NiFe] H₂-ase and of 77 Se hyperfine coupling to the Ni-C state of [NiFeSe] H2-ases (section VIII.E), which contain Ni-bound selenocysteine as the only proteinaceous Se component, argue for at least one axial cysteine or selenocysteine ligand to Ni (57) and clearly demonstrate the role of the Ni ion itself, or of a Ni-coordinated chalcogen-donor which remains Nibound upon oxidation, in the redox chemistry of these enzymes. In the latter case, the above XAS results suggest that the redox-active ligand should contain a π -system adjacent to the Ni-coordinated S-donor to allow delocalization of the ligand unpaired electron (cf. the pterin cofactor, 59), since the formation of a Ni^{II}-bound oxidized cysteinyl or methionyl radical would be expected to significantly lengthen the corresponding Ni-S bond, because of the positive

increment in charge at, and reduced π -donation from, an oxidized thiolate or thioether radical.⁷¹¹ Additionally, model studies have shown that oxidation of a Ni-bound thiolate, and oxidation or reduction of a nonconjugated thioether (*e.g.* methionine) ligand, may result in ligand degradation by disulfide formation⁶⁴²⁻⁶⁴⁵ and C-S bond cleavage (section V.B),^{384,385} respectively. Clearly, there remain several questions to be answered regarding the electron-transfer chemistry of Ni-containing H₂-ases.

Protein sequences for several [NiFe] H₂-ases have been published, ^{19,44,587} all examples showing a conserved pair of cysteine residues at both the N- and C-termini of the peptide chain of the Ni-binding subunit (cf. rubredoxin, section IX.A), each pair of cysteines also being associated with a neighboring histidine residue. The sequence of a [NiFeSe] H₂ase (section VIII.E) shows that one of these Cterminus cysteine residues is replaced by a selenocysteine in this enzyme;⁶¹⁵ since this selenolate donor is known to coordinate to the Ni ion, it is likely that the corresponding cysteine residue in the [NiFe] enzymes, and possibly the neighboring cysteine and histidine donors, also bind the Ni center. Mutagenesis studies support this view, and further implicate both N-terminus cysteines as ligands to Ni.⁴⁴ The authors also suggest that an N-terminus arginine residue may bind the Ni ion, although no example of a metallobiosite containing this function as a ligand has yet been published.

The possibility of Ni as the H₂ activation site has been established by ENDOR and ESEEM spectroscopic investigations of several redox states of the D. gigas and T. roseopersicina H_2 -ases.^{545,584,588} Both studies demonstrated the presence of a proton environment at the Ni-C center that is exchanged by D₂O and interacts strongly with the Ni center $\langle \langle A \{ {}^{1}H \} \rangle =$ 17-20 MHz), and is derived from H₂; this proton environment is not present in the Ni-A, Ni-B, or Ni-C^{*} forms. The magnitude of this coupling, while small compared to that observed for other Ni^I hydrides,⁵⁸⁹ was thought to be too large to arise from Ni-bound solvent or protonated thiolate ligand and was proposed to correspond to either an equatorial hydride bound to a $\{d_{z^2}\}^1$ Ni^{III} center, or to an acidic proton interacting with the Ni ion in an agostic fashion;⁵⁸⁸ such an agostic interaction could derive from a (possibly Ni-coordinated) alcohol or thiol protein residue, or an adjacent protonated Fe/S cluster. A third possible structural assignment, of a η^2 -H₂ ligand bound to Ni^{1,588} seems unlikely since the high kinetic acidity of dihydrogen complexes of oddelectron metal ions^{590,873} should lead to the rapid deprotonation of such a species, which would not be expected to be observable on the timescale of these experiments. Assuming the validity of this assignment, it is noteworthy that the solvent exchangeability observed for this proton would imply either a protic character for the Ni-bound H-ligand, or that the H-H cleavage reaction is reversible under thermal, as well as photochemical, conditions (reaction 60, B = base: section VIII.B). This latter interpretation seems reasonable, given that the reduced states of [NiFe] H_2 -ase exist in redox equilibrium with H_2 . In addition to the Ni–H coupling, a nonexchangeable

$$[Ni-H] + B - H^{+} \xrightarrow{+D_{2}O, -HDO}$$
$$[Ni-H] + B - D^{+} \xrightarrow{=} H - D + [Ni] + B$$
$$\xrightarrow{=} [Ni-D] + B - H^{+} \quad (60)$$

proton environment with an isotropic hyperfine interaction of 12 MHz assigned to cysteine β -CH₂ hydrogen atoms⁵⁴⁵ and a weaker exchangeable proton site ($\langle A\{^{1}H\}\rangle \approx 4$ MHz) which may derive from Nibound H₂O or OH⁻,^{584,588} were observed in Ni-C; the latter coupling was also shown by Ni-A and Ni-B, but was no longer solvent exchangeable for the former state.

D. The Mechanism of H_2 Oxidation and H^+/D_2 Exchange by Hydrogenase

The question of whether H-H bond cleavage by H₂ase occurs via a homolytic (oxidative addition) or heterolytic (deprotonation) pathway has been addressed in two ways. Firstly, it was demonstrated that ortho/para H₂ conversion is effected by H₂-ase upon incubation with H₂ in H₂O, but not with H₂ in D₂O;⁵⁹¹ this is rationalized by proposing that at least one H atom derived from the substrate molecule is readily solvent exchangeable, thus producing HD rather than H₂ upon back-reaction (reaction 61; B = base). This is consistent with heterolytic cleavage

$$H_{2} + [Ni] + B \rightleftharpoons$$

$$[Ni-H] + B - H^{+} \xleftarrow{+D_{2}O, -HDO}{=} [Ni-H] + B - D^{+}$$

$$\rightleftharpoons HD + [Ni] + B \qquad (61)$$

of H₂ to generate a (presumably Ni-bound) hydride and an exchangeable proton. Secondly, the initial product ratios for H⁺/D₂ exchange catalysis (reaction 54) can be used to distinguish between homolytic and heterolytic mechanisms. Several measurements of this type have shown that catalysis of this reaction by [NiFe] H₂-ase yields initial H₂:(H₂ + HD) ratios of 0.2–0.3,^{591–595} close to those shown by other catalysts known to cleave H₂ heterolytically; homolytic H–H scission would generate a ratio of $\geq 1.^{625}$ Hence, while some authors have proposed mechanisms for H₂ oxidation by H₂-ase involving homolytic H–H cleavage,⁴⁰ it seems more likely that a heterolytic mechanism is in fact operative.

The nature of the proton acceptor site at the Ni center is unknown, the most common suggestions being a Ni-bound thiolate donor (Figure 27), 19,39,42,569 a noncoordinated basic amino acid residue adjacent to the Ni ion,⁵⁶⁹ a flavin cofactor,⁴⁰ or a neighboring [Fe/S] cluster.^{42,550,569} This type of heterolytic H-H bond cleavage or formation assisted by a thiolate ligand has been proposed to play a role in H^+/D_2 exchange catalysis by Rh^{III} and Ir^{III} thiolate complexes 596 and in proton reduction by reduced Ni dithiolene complexes. 880 In addition, CH_3^+ transfer from a methyl phosphate triester to a Zn²⁺-coordinated cysteine S-donor has been demonstrated in a bacterial DNA repair enzyme,⁵⁹⁷ showing that a metal-bound cysteine residue can act as a nucleophile in the manner proposed for H_2 -ase (CH_3^+ and H^+ are isolobal). No proton environment assignable to a coordinated thiol in Ni-C was detected by ENDOR



Figure 27. Possible role of a Ni-bound cysteinyl thiolate donor as a proton acceptor during H–H bond cleavage by hydrogenase.



Figure 28. Proposed mechanism of H_2 oxidation by hydrogenase, involving cycling between the +3 and +2 Ni oxidation states.



Figure 29. Proposed mechanism of H_2 oxidation by hydrogenase, involving cycling between the +2 and +1 Ni oxidation states.

or ESEEM spectroscopies, however (section VIII.C). Heterolytic H-H cleavage at bridging sulfide ligands is also well known,⁵⁹⁸ H₂ activation by Fe-only H₂ases probably occurring by this method.⁵³⁷

Given the above conclusion, any more detailed mechanism for H_2 oxidation by H_2 -ase is dependent on the uncertain assignment of Ni oxidation states in the Ni-C and Ni-R forms of the enzyme. Two plausible schemes involving heterolytic cleavage and cycling between the +2 and +3,^{19,39,42,549,569} and +2 and +1,^{38,544} Ni oxidation states are shown in Figures 28 and 29. These mechanisms differ only in the order of oxidation of the adjacent Ni and [Fe₄S₄] centers, and in the formal description of the paramagnetic Ni hydrido intermediate as Ni^{III}-H⁻, or Ni^I-H⁺; they also have the merit of avoiding Ni^{IV} or Ni⁰ species as intermediates, which would be very difficult to generate in a cysteine-rich ligand environment.^{39,44} Note that while we have shown a coordinated thiolate residue acting as a base in these figures, a proposition which is favored by several authors,^{19,39,42} the nature of the participating base within the H₂-ase catalytic cycle is unclear. It has been proposed that H_2 may form an η^2 -complex with the Ni center prior to the H-H cleavage step (cf. Figure 28);^{19,541,542,599} although no evidence for such a precoordination step has been reported, any $[Ni(H_2)]$ species formed might be expected to be short-lived. Finally, it should be stressed that these and other proposed schemes are purely speculative, and that the role of Ni in the redox cycle of the enzyme is still uncertain (section VIII.C).⁵⁸² In particular, a very recent redox titration study has suggested that Ni-R rather than Ni-C may in fact be the active proton reductant state of the enzyme (reaction 62).⁵⁷¹ It has been suggested that Ni in one

$$2\mathbf{H}^{+} + \mathbf{Ni} \cdot \mathbf{R} + [\mathbf{Fe}_{4}\mathbf{S}_{4}]^{+} \rightleftharpoons \mathbf{H}_{2} + \mathbf{Ni} \cdot \mathbf{C} + [\mathbf{Fe}_{4}\mathbf{S}_{4}]^{2+}$$
(62)

 H_2 -ase may play a purely structural role, H_2 activation occurring at Fe/S clusters by an analogous mechanism to that shown by Fe-only H_2 -ases.⁵⁵⁰

Indirect evidence for η^2 -H₂ binding to Ni in H₂-ase is provided by the strong, reversible inhibition of the enzyme by CO.^{600,617} The reaction of Ni-C with CO at 4 °C affords rapid conversion to a new rhombic EPR signal which shows coupling to ¹³C in the presence of ¹³CO and exhibits additional fast relaxing components on cooling to 4 K ($g_1 = 2.12, g_2 = 2.07$, $g_3 = 2.02; A_1\{^{13}C\} = 28.8, A_2 = 30.4, A_3 = 32 \text{ G}),$ together with a weak axial signal that is also split by ¹³CO $(g_{\parallel} = 2.02, g_{\perp} = 2.11)$.^{568,577} Further incubation with CO leads to the disappearance of the rhombic signal to afford a nonoxidizable Ni^{II}-CO center (Figure 30),^{575,577} but not the axial one. Importantly, flushing of the initial CO-inhibited products with H₂ rapidly regenerates Ni-C, while photolvsis of CO-inhibited H₂-ase causes the quantitative conversion of the major rhombic signal to the Ni-C* spectrum, presumably by loss of CO;⁵⁷⁷ the rate of this photolysis reaction was identical in H₂O and D_2O . These results have led to the proposition that CO inhibition of H_2 -ase occurs by simple substitution of H_2 by CO at the Ni-C center.^{568,577} The almost isotropic ¹³C hyperfine coupling constants observed for the rhombic spectrum suggest that CO binds at an axial site to the $(d_{z^2})^1$ Ni ion, which is almost certainly in the +1 oxidation state; to account for the lack of an equivalent coupling to ¹H in the Ni-C spectrum, it has recently been proposed that the orbital axes about the Ni ion flip on binding of CO, so that the d_{z^2} orbital lies along the Ni–CO bond in the CO-inhibited enzyme, but perpendicular to the Ni-H bond in Ni-C (Figure 30).601 No reaction was observed between CO and Ni-A. H₂-ases are reversibly inhibited to a lesser extent by acetylene,⁶¹⁷ NO, and $NO_2^{-603,614}$ and are irreversibly deactivated by $CN^{-,604}$ although it is unknown whether these inhibitors also bind to the Ni ion.



Figure 30. Changes in coordination and electronic structure at Ni proposed to occur upon inhibition of Ni-C by CO and upon generation of Ni-C* from Ni-C or the CO-inhibited Ni center (E = S, Se). The bold line corresponds to the molecular *z* axis. Ni oxidation states for Ni-C and Ni-C* are unclear. Adapted from ref 601.

E. [NiFeSe] Hydrogenase

Nickel-selenium hydrogenase is a member of the relatively small class of Se-containing enzymes.⁶⁰⁵ Examples of [NiFeSe] H₂-ases have been isolated from several bacteria of the *Desulfovibrio* and *Methanococcus* geni,^{41,606-610} the chemical data quoted here having been obtained from the soluble *D. bacalatus* enzyme unless otherwise stated. All characterized [NiFeSe] H₂-ases contain 1 mol of Se per mole of Ni,⁶⁰⁷⁻⁶¹⁰ in the form of selenocysteine,^{602,606,611} together with varying numbers of [Fe₄S₄] clusters.⁶¹²

The Ni center in aerobically purified [NiFeSe] H₂ase is generally almost EPR silent,^{594,607,608} although under certain conditions EPR spectra corresponding to the Ni-A and Ni-B states are observed ($g_1 = 2.33$, $g_2 = 2.24, g_3 = 2.0$ and $g_1 = 2.34, g_2 = 2.16, g_3 =$ 2.0).⁵⁹⁴ No preactivation of the EPR-silent samples is required for proton reduction to take place.⁶⁰⁸ Upon reduction with H_2 ,^{594,612} or in anaerobically purified enzyme,⁶⁰¹ an EPR signal strongly reminiscent of the Ni-C state in [NiFe] H₂-ase is obtained $(g_1 = 2.23, g_2 = 2.17, g_3 = 2.01$ with associated fastrelaxing components at g = 2.25-2.10), which is broadened in enzyme samples obtained from bacteria grown on a ⁷⁷Se-enriched medium $(A_1\{^{77}Se\} = 53.2)$, $A_2 = 15.5, A_3 = 9.6 \text{ G}^{601,613}$ and disappears upon further incubation with H_2 .^{594,608} Illumination of this Ni-C signal in the M. voltae [NiFeSe] H₂-ase causes its conversion to a Ni-C* state $(g_1 = 2.285, g_2 = 2.107, g_2 = 2.107)$ $g_3 = 2.049; A_1\{^{77}Se\} = 43.3, A_2 = 46.7, A_3 = 38.1 \text{ G}).^{601}$ Interestingly, the ⁷⁷Se hyperfine constants in the Ni-C* signal are almost isotropic, which contrasts with the distinctly anisotropic ⁷⁷Se hyperfine interactions shown by the Ni-C state. These data, together with the absence of broadening of the Ni-C spectrum after incubation of the sample with D_2O , were rationalized by the suggestion that the Ni–Se bond lies in a cis position to the hydride ligand of the Ni-C state, and that loss of H₂ from Ni-C to form Ni-C* causes a flip in electronic axes at the Ni ion, with a concomitant change in electronic ground state from $(d_{z^2})^1$ to $(d_{x^2-y^2})^1$ (Figure 30).⁶⁰¹

The similarity of the Ni-C EPR spectra and the midpoint reduction potential ($E_{1/2} = -0.32$ V vs NHE)⁵⁹⁴ derived from [NiFeSe] and [NiFe] H₂-ases imply a close structural homology for the Ni sites in the two classes of enzyme. In contrast to most other Ni-containing H₂-ases,⁴¹ however, the [NiFeSe] enzymes show greater activity toward H₂ production rather than uptake in vitro, ⁵⁹⁵ while H^+/D_2 exchange by [NiFeSe] H₂-ase shows an initial $H_2:(H_2 + HD)$ product ratio of 0.5-0.6^{594,608} at optimal pHs (ca. pH 4^{595}). This latter result, and the pH profile of the product ratios for the H⁺/D₂ exchange reaction (reaction 54),^{594,595} still favor a heterolytic H-H cleavage mechanism for [NiFeSe] H₂-ase,⁶²⁵ but suggest that the (presumably Ni-containing) hydride intermediate in the catalytic cycle is significantly destabilized in the Se-containing enzyme compared to the [NiFe] protein. Such a destabilization is not reflected in the properties of the (probably hydride containing) Ni-C states in the two classes of enzyme, however. The role of the selenocysteine ligation to Ni in producing this effect is unclear, although the increased basicity of a selenolate over a thiolate donor to the Ni site might be expected to increase the hydridic character of any Ni-hydride species formed during catalysis. The [NiFeSe] H₂-ases are markedly more sensitive to inhibition by CO, NO or NO_2^- than are the [NiFe] enzymes.⁶¹⁴

Ni and Se EXAFS measurements of a [NiFeSe] H₂ase showed the presence of a Ni-coordinated selenocysteine ligand, together with one Ni-S and two or three Ni–(N/O) vectors at Ni–Se = 2.44 Å, Ni–S = 2.17 Å, and Ni-(N/O) = 2.06 Å (57);⁶⁰² the amino acid sequence of this enzyme shows the selenocysteine residue to lie near the C-terminus of the peptide chain, in a position occupied by a strongly conserved cysteine residue in other [NiFe] H2-ases (section VIII.C).⁶¹⁵ The Ni K-edges shown by the [NiFeSe] enzyme and the *D. gigas* and *T. roseopersicina* [NiFe] H_2 -ases show broadly similar features, the small differences observed being taken to indicate a difference in ligation or symmetry between the two sites rather than a major stereochemical change.⁶⁰² Importantly, saturation magnetization measurements of as-isolated, non-EPR-active [NiFeSe] H₂-ase showed the Ni^{II} center to be diamagnetic, which in combination with the above EXAFS results argues strongly for five coordination at the Ni^{II} ion in this state.⁶¹⁶ Given the similarity in redox and EPR behavior between this enzyme and the non-Se-containing [NiFe] H₂-ases, this result can probably be generalized to other Ni-containing H₂-ases.

IX. Structural and Functional Models for Nickel Hydrogenases

A. Nickel-Substituted Proteins as Models for Hydrogenase

Incubation of NiCl₂ with aporubredoxin (Rd) from *P. furiosus*, *C. pasteurianum*, or *D. vulgaris* affords a Ni-substituted protein, containing 0.95 ± 0.2 Ni/molecule. UV/visible, MCD, ¹H NMR, resonance

Raman, and Ni L-edge XANES studies indicate that the Ni centers in Ni-Rd retain the distorted tetrahedral $[Ni(cys)_4]^{2-}$ coordination sphere observed for the native Fe proteins (**63**) although EXAFS or crystallographic data on Ni-Rd is yet to be published.⁶¹⁸⁻⁶²³ Treatment of Ni-Rd with ferricyanide



affords oxidized species whose EPR spectrum $(g_1 =$ 2.29, $g_2 = 2.11$, $g_3 = 2.04$) is very similar to both the Ni-A/B and Ni-C* signals obtained from H₂-ase and is consistent with a Ni^{III} center in a highly distorted environment.^{619,621} Importantly, this supports the assignment of the Ni^{III} oxidation state to the Ni-C* photolysis product and hence favors the formulation of Ni-C as a Ni^{III} hydride. Oxidation of Ni-Rd in the presence of CN⁻ affords a new EPR signal ($g_{\perp} = 2.16$, $g_{\parallel} = 2.02; A_{\perp} \{^{61}\text{Ni}\} \approx 2, A_{\parallel} = 22 \text{ G}; A_{\perp} \{^{13}\text{C}\} \approx A_{\parallel} \approx 4$ G) that is reminiscent of the Ni-C H₂-ase signal and was taken to support the hypothesis that CN⁻ inhibition of H2-ase involves CN⁻ coordination at the H⁻ binding site of the enzyme, which lies at an equatorial coordination site of a $(d_{z^2})^1$ Ni ion.⁶²¹ Interestingly, the cysteinyl residues known to coordinate Fe²⁺ in native Rd are also present and strongly conserved in H₂-ase, implying that all four of these residues may be involved in Ni-binding.^{619,621} The Ni L-edge XAS spectrum of Ni-Rd shows several changes upon partial ferricyanide oxidation, although these were not analyzed in detail.⁶²³ EPR spectra comparable to those of oxidized Ni-Rd were observed on Ir^{IV} oxidation of several Ni^{II} complexes of monosulfhydryl $(g_1 = 2.27, g_2 = 2.20, g_3 = 2.02)$ and disulfhydryl (g_{\perp}) = 2.163, g_{\parallel} = 2.015) peptides, which were assumed to adopt tetragonal stereochemistries with [N₃S] and $[S_4]$ donor sets, respectively.⁶²⁴

Remarkably, the *D. gigas* Ni–Rd catalyzes the H^{+/} D₂ exchange and proton reduction reactions (reactions 53 and 54), albeit at much lower rates than H₂ase, this activity being efficiently inhibited by CO.⁶²⁵ The initial H₂:(H₂ + HD) ratio of 0.45–0.60 determined for Ni–Rd-catalyzed H⁺/D₂ exchange is of the same order as that observed for [NiFeSe] H₂-ase,⁵⁹⁴ and implies similar heterolytic H–H cleavage steps for these reactions.

In contrast to the above results, similar studies for Ni-substituted *D. gigas* desulferodoxin were consistent with a square-pyramidal $[Ni(cys)_4L]^{2-}$ coordination sphere with basal thiolate donors (**56**; L = OH₂, histidine residue, n = 2; L = carboxylate donor, n =3);^{620,622} this Ni protein catalyzes H⁺/D₂ exchange (reaction 56) at rates similar to Ni-Rd, but does not reduce protons.⁶²⁵ In addition, horse liver alcohol dehydrogenase (LADH) substituted with Ni²⁺ at the noncatalytic metal site is diamagnetic; MCD data imply that the Ni²⁺ ion here may adopt a squareplanar [Ni(cys)₄]²⁻ geometry (**56**, L = vacant coordination site, n = 2), in contrast to the tetrahedral [Zn(cys)₄]²⁻ center observed in the native enzyme.⁶²⁶ intriguing enzymes have yet to be reported, however. Proteinaceous $[Ni(cys)_4]^{2-}$ sites have also been obtained by substitution of Ni^{2+} into metallothionein⁶²⁷ and aspartate transcarbamoylase.⁶²⁸

Nickel has also been employed as a structural probe in several mixed histidine/cysteine protein metal sites. Ni azurin has been particularly well studied, and is believed to contain a $[Ni(his)_2-(cys)(met)]^+$ center in a relatively undistorted (compared to the native Cu^{2+} site) tetrahedral geometry (**64**).⁶²⁹⁻⁶³³ Ni stellacyanin has also been synthe-



sized, 634,635 while similar tetrahedral ligand environments have been obtained by substitution of Ni²⁺ into the catalytic site of horse LADH and other alcohol dehydrogenases ([Ni(his)(cys)₂(OH₂)] centers)^{101,636-639} and a zinc finger protein ([Ni(his)_x(cys)_{4-x}], x = 2, 3).⁶⁴⁰ Again, however, no structural or redox data relating these Ni protein environments to that in H₂-ase have been described.

B. Nickel Complexes Containing Thiolate and Thioether Donor Ligands Only

The early EXAFS results for hydrogenase^{578,579} and CODH,⁴⁴³ which suggested a tetragonal [Ni(SR)₄]²⁻ geometry about the Ni center in these enzymes, sparked a renewed interest in nickel thiolate chemistry. The aim of these studies, to synthesize a discrete mononuclear $[Ni(SR)_4]^{2-}$ complex capable of reversibly generating an oxidized [Ni^{III}(SR)₄]⁻ species, was nontrivial for two reasons. First, thiolate complexes in general, and Ni thiolates in particular, show a marked tendancy to aggregate to polynuclear species via thiolate bridge formation, with complex ligand dissociation/aggregation equilibria often being observed in solution (vide infra). Second, Ni-coordinated thiolate ligands often oxidize irreversibly under electrochemical or chemical conditions to form disulfide⁶⁴²⁻⁶⁴⁵ or sulfoxo⁶⁴⁶⁻⁶⁴⁸ products. Taken together, these factors strongly mitigate against the observation of reversible metal-centered redox behavior for Ni thiolates.

Two general classes of mononuclear $[Ni(SR)_4]^{2-}$ complexes are known.^{641,649,650} Complexes containing monodentate thiolates (R = Ph, p-Tol, m-Tol, p-Cl-C₆H₄, m-Cl-C₆H₄, p-NO₂-C₆H₄, Bu^t),^{649,650,652-657} together with $[Ni(NMTP)_4]^{2+}$ (NMTP = N-methyl-2thioxopyrrolidine),⁶⁵⁸ adopt flattened tetrahedral geometries in the solid state, typically with Ni-S bonds of 2.26-2.33 Å and S-Ni-S angles in the range 88-125° (Table V; Figure 31). These distortions from local T_d symmetry appear to be maintained in solution⁶²² and have been ascribed to both steric^{656,659} and electronic⁶⁵⁸ effects. The dinuclear complex $[Ni_2(SR)_2(\mu-SR)_3]^-$ (R = 2,4,5-Prⁱ₃C₆H₂) containing two tetrahedral Ni^{II} centers has recently been



Figure 31. Structure of $[Ni(SPh)_4]^{2-}$. Atomic coordinates were taken from ref 657.

structurally characterized, and exhibits similar distortions.⁶⁶⁰ Tetrahedral $[Ni(SR)_4]^{2-}$ complexes exhibit complex, irreversible electrochemical oxidations, reflecting partial dissociation (reaction 65) and/or

$$[\operatorname{Ni}(\operatorname{SR})_4]^{2-} \rightleftharpoons [\operatorname{Ni}(\operatorname{SR})_3(\operatorname{solv})]^- + \operatorname{RS}^- \quad (65)$$

ligand oxidation in solution or at the electrode;^{653,654} a DPV study in DMSO yielded anodic peak potentials of Ep_a = -0.1 to -0.6 V vs SCE for a series of these compounds, and allowed an estimation of the oxidation potential for the (hypothetical) tetrahedral species [Ni(cys)₄]²⁻ of Ep_a = -0.5 to -0.6 V.⁶⁵⁴ The NMR spectra, electronic spectra, and solution effective magnetic moments of [Ni(SR)₄]²⁻ (R = aryl, ^tBu) are temperature and concentration dependent, ^{655,656} which also presumably reflects these dissociation/aggregation equilibria.⁶⁵⁵

In contrast, mononuclear [Ni(SS)]²⁻ complexes of chelating thiolates $(SS^{2-} = \text{ethane-1,2-dithiolate})$ {edt²⁻}, butane-2,3-dithiolate {bdt²⁻}, *cis*-norbornane-2,3-dithiolate {ndt²⁻}, trans-cyclohexane-1,2-dithiolate {cdt}²⁻}, $^{649,650,661-664}$ as well as [Ni(SC₆F₅)₄]^{2-,649} [Ni(S₄)₂]^{2-,666,666} [Ni(CS₄)₂]^{2-,666} and [Ni(MImt)₄]²⁺ (MImt = N-methylimidazoline-2(3H)-thione), 667,668 are diamagnetic and show square planar geometries by X-ray crystallography and EXAFS, $\tilde{6}^{61,664}$ with Ni-S relatively invariant at 2.18-2.20 Å (Table 5; Figures 32 and 33). The nuclearities of these, and analogous complexes of simple alkyl thiolates, are highly dependent on the solvent, the identity of the thiolate ligand, and metal:ligand ratios employed in their syntheses;⁶⁴⁹ linear $[Ni_x(SR)_{2x+2}]^{2-}$ (x = 2; RS⁻ = EtS^{-} , p-Cl-C₆H₄S⁻, $\frac{1}{2}$ {edt²⁻}, $\frac{1}{2}$ {1,3-pdt²⁻}; x = 3, RS⁻ = EtS⁻, $\frac{1}{2}$ {edt²⁻}, $\frac{1}{2}$ {xdt²⁻}, $\frac{1}{2}$ {1,2-pdt²⁻}; x = 6, RS⁻ = $\frac{1}{2}$ {1,3-pdt²⁻}; 1,2-pdtH₂ = propane-1,2dithiol; 1,3-pdtH₂ = propane-1,3-dithiol; xdtH₂ = o-xylene- α , α' -dithiol; Figure 32)^{649-651,669-675} and toroidal $[Ni_x(\mu-SR)_{2x}]$ (x = 4, R = Et, Prⁱ, cyclohexyl, C_5H_9NMe ; x = 5, R = Et; x = 6, R = Me, Et, C_2H_4 -OH, $C_3H_6NHMe_2^+$; x = 8, $R = C_2H_4CO_2Et)^{649-651,676,677}$ species containing square-planar Ni^{II} centers linked by two thiolate bridges have been structurally characterized. A related cyclic structure containing singly

Tab	le 5.	Structural	Data f	for Se	elected	Nic	kel	Comp	lexes (Containing	g Thio	late and	l Thioeth	er Donor	s On'	ly°
-----	-------	------------	--------	--------	---------	-----	-----	------	---------	------------	--------	----------	-----------	----------	-------	-----

$complexes^b$	coordination geometry ^a	$d(Ni \cdot \cdot S{thiolate}), Å$	$d(\text{Ni} \cdot \cdot \cdot \text{S}\{\text{thioether}\}), \text{\AA}$	ref
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Ni ^{II}		
[Ni(SPh)₄] ^{2−}	Tet	2,272(4), 2,287(4), 2,289(5), 2,303(4)	_	652
	Tet	2.279(2), 2.287(3), 2.296(3), 2.306(3)	_	653
	Tet	2.258(2), 2.293(2), 2.302(2), 2.331(2)	-	657
$[Ni(S-4-Cl-C_6H_4)_4]^{2-1}$	Tet	2.269(1), 2.279(1), 2.281(1), 2.293(1)	-	656
[Ni(NMTP)4] ²⁺	Tet	2.282(2), 2.286(2), 2.286(3), 2.294(2)	-	658
$[Ni(bzdt)_2]^{2-}$	SqPl	2.168(4), 2.172(4), 2.174(4), 2.181(4)	-	383
$[Ni(edt)_2]^{2-}$	SqPl	2.191(1), 2.198(1)	-	661
	SqPl	2.188(1), 2.201(1)	-	662
$[Ni(ndt)_2]^{2-}$	SqPl	2.182(2), 2.186(2)		663
$[Ni(cdt)_2]^{2-}$	SqPl	2.187(3), 2.196(3)	-	664
$[Ni(S_4)_2]^{2-}$	SqPl	2.185(2)	_	665
	SqPl	2.146(7), 2.179(3)	_	666
$[Ni(CS_4)_2]^{2-}$	SqPl	2.165(2), 2.174(2)	-	666
$[Ni(MImt)_4]^{2+}$	SqPl	2.207(2), 2.212(2), 2.215(2), 2.217(2)	-	667
	SqPl	2.199(2), 2.232(1)	-	668
[Ni(ttu)]	SqPl	2.177(2), 2.179(2)	2.166(2), 2.173(1)	696
[Ni(tbmpte)] ₃	SqPl	2.137(3), 2.161(3), 2.167(3)	2.134(5), 2.153(3), 2.178(3)	699
[Ni(tpttd)]	SqPl	2.199(3), 2.207(3)	2.156(3), 2.159(3)	522
$[Ni(Mebzdt)_2]$	SqPl	2.169(2)	2.169(2)	533
[Ni(bmptp)]	SqPl	2.166(2), 2.175(2)	2.162(2), 2.175(2)	697
[Ni(bmpee)]	SqPl	2.184(1), 2.187(1)	2.164(1), 2.173(1)	697
$[Ni(bmpte)]_2$	SqPl	2.178(3), 2.180(3)	2.178(3), 2.178(3)	697
[Ni(bmptt)] ₂	SqPl	2.177(2), 2.182(2)	2.165(2), 2.177(2)	697
$[Ni([14]aneS_4)]^{2+}$	\mathbf{SqPl}	-	2.175(1), 2.177(1)	707
$[Ni(Me_2[14]aneS_4)]^{2+}$	SqPl	-	2.172(4), 2.179(4), 2.179(4), 2.182(4)	708
$[Ni(Me_4[14]aneS_4)]^{2+}$	\mathbf{SqPl}	-	2.176(2), 2.184(2)	708
[Ni(mptds)]	\mathbf{SqPy}	2.176(3), 2.197(4)	2.204(3), 2.223(3), 2.741(3)	697
_	\mathbf{SqPy}	2.176(2), 2.201(2)	2.204(2), 2.219(2), 2.747(2)	698
$[Ni([15]aneS_5)]^{2+}$	\mathbf{SqPy}	-	2.146(7), 2.169(6), 2.177(6), 2.198(6), 2.413(6)	694
[Ni(metme)] ²⁺	Oct	-	2.397(2) - 2.436(2)	693
$[Ni(keto-[10]aneS_3]_2)^{2+}$	Oct	—	2.381(3), 2.422(3), 2.424(3)	702
$[Ni(bzo_2-[18]aneS_6)]^{2+}$	Oct		2.375(2), 2.391(2), 2.401(2)	704
$[Ni(bzo-[11]aneS_3)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	-	2.387(2), 2.434(2), 2.452(2)	705
$[Ni([10]aneS_3)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	-	2.386(2), 2.396(2), 2.403(2)	710
$[Ni([9]aneS_3)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	-	2.377(1), 2.380(1), 2.400(1)	712
$[Ni([12]aneS_3)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	-	2.409(1), 2.421(2), 2.435(1)	713
$[Ni([18]aneS_6)]^{2+}$	Oct	-	2.377(1), 2.389(1), 2.397(1)	713
$[Ni([24]aneS_6)]^{2+}$	Oct	-	2.413(1), 2.437(1), 2.443(1)	713
		Ni ^{III}		
$[Ni([9]aneS_3)_2]^{3+}$	Oct	-	2.313(3)	711

^a Tet = tetrahedral; SqPl = square planar; SqPy = square pyramidal; Oct = octahedral. ^b bmpeeH₂ = 1,2-bis[[2-[(2-mercaptophenyl)thio]ethyl]thio]ethyl]thio]ethane; bmptH₂ = bis[2-[(2-mercaptophenyl)thio]ethyl]ether; bmptH₂ = 1,3-bis[(2-mercaptophenyl)thio]porpane; bmptH₂ = 1,5-bis[(2-mercaptophenyl)thio]pentane; bzdtH₂ = benzene-1,2-dithiol; bzo-[11]aneS₃ = 2,5,8-trithia[9]-o-benzophane; bzo₂-[18]aneS₆ = 2,3,11,12-dibenzo-1,4,7,10,13,16-hexathiacyclooctadeca-2,11-diene; cdtH₂ = 1,2-trans-cyclohexanedithiol; edtH₂ = ethane-1,2-dithiol; keto-[10]aneS₃ = 1,4,7-trithiacyclodecan-9-one; MebzdtH = 2-(methylthio)thiophenol; metme = 1,1,1-tris-[[[(2-(methylthio)ethyl]thio]methyl]ethane; Me₂[14]aneS₄ = 6,6-dimethyl-1,4,8,11-tetrathiacyclotetradecane; Me₄[14]aneS₄ = 6,6,13,13-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetrathiacyclotetradecane; Me₄[14]aneS₄ = 6,6-dimethyl-1,4,8,11-tetrathiacyclotetradecane; Me₄[14]aneS₄ = 1,2-bis[3,5-di-*tetr*-*t*-butyl-2-mercaptophenyl)thio]ethane; tpttH₂ = 3,3,10,10-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathiadodecane; tuH₂ = 1,2-bis[3,5-di-*tetr*-*t*-butyl-2-mercaptophenyl)thio]ethane; tpttH₂ = 3,3,10,10-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathiadodecane; tuH₂ = 1,4,8,11-tetrathiacycloodecane; [16]aneS₃ = 1,4,7-trithiacyclodecane; [12]aneS₃ = 1,5,9-trithiacyclodedecane; [14]aneS₄ = 1,4,8,11-tetrathiacyclotetradecane; [15]aneS₅ = 1,4,7,10,13-pentathiacyclopentadecane; [18]ane

thiolate-bridged Ni ions is shown by $[Ni(mpg)]_3$ (mpgH₂ = 2-mercaptopropionylglycine).⁶⁷⁸ In the toroidal complexes, the Ni atoms protrude from their S₄ square plane by 0.1–0.3 Å; a theoretical study has attributed this deviation to repulsive Ni···Ni interactions.⁶⁷⁹ The Ni···Ni distance in $[\{L_2Ni\}_2(\mu-SR)_2]^{n-}$ structures depends markedly on the dihedral angle between NiL₂(μ -S)₂ square planes, examples with 2.64 $\leq d(Ni···Ni) \leq 3.36$ Å having been reported (Table 4).⁶⁷² Choudhury and Chakravorty have demonstrated a linear relationship (equation 66) for

 $d(\text{Ni} \cdot \cdot \text{Ni}) = 2[d(\text{Ni} \cdot \cdot \mu \cdot \text{S})] \cos(\theta/2) \sin(\alpha/2)$ (66)

doubly thiolate-bridged dimers of square planar Ni^{II}

ions ($\theta = {\mu-S}-Ni-{\mu-S}$ angle; $\alpha =$ dihedral angle between the NiL₄ square planes).⁶⁷³

To date, four square-planar Ni^{II} tetrathiolates have been shown to form observable oxidized $[Ni^{III}(SR)_4]^$ species: $[Ni(ndt)_2]^{2-}$ (Figure 33),⁶⁶³ $[Ni(bdt)_2]^{2-}$,⁶⁶² $[Ni(cdt)_2]^{2-}$,⁶⁶⁴ and $[Ni(qdt)_2]^{2-}$ (qdtH₂ = quinoxalinedithiol, **67**).^{680,681} The Ni^{II/III} oxidation half-poten-



tials in DMF solution for all these complexes except the latter lie within the range -0.69 to -0.76 V vs



Figure 32. Structures of (a) $[Ni(edt)_2]^{2-}$, (b) $[Ni_2(edt)_3]^{2-}$, and (c) $[Ni_3(edt)_4]^{2-}$ (edtH₂ = ethane-1,2-dithiol). Atomic coordinates were taken from refs 662 and 669.



Figure 33. Structure of $[Ni(ndt)_2]^{2-}$ (ndtH₂ = *cis*-norbornane-2,3-dithiol). (Reprinted from ref 663. Copyright 1990 American Chemical Society.)

SCE. While no oxidized species has been structurally characterized, EPR data in frozen DMF solutions show the $g_{\parallel} > g_{\perp}$ pattern consistent with the retention of their square-planar geometries (for $[Ni(ndt)_2]^- g_{\parallel} = 2.14, g_{\perp} = 2.05$; for $[Ni(bdt)_2]^- g_{\parallel} = 2.19, g_{\perp} = 2.04$; for $[Ni(qdt)_2]^- g_1 = 2.30, g_2 = 2.05, g_3 = 2.03)$. Consistent with these spectra, a Fenske–Hall calculation on $[Ni(ndt)_2]^-$ implied a $(d_{xy})^1 \pi^*$ ground state for this complex.⁷¹⁷ This contrasts with the rhombic $g_{\perp} > g_{\parallel}$ pattern shown by the H₂-ase Ni-A and Ni-B signals, and appears to rule out a square-planar $[Ni(cys)_4]^{2-}$ geometry for the active site of this enzyme.

A large number of square-planar $[Ni^{II}(SS)_2]^{n-}$ (n = 0, 2) complexes containing unsaturated 1,1-, 1,2-, and

1,3-dithiolate ligands are known:⁶⁸² examples include, but are not limited to, $SS = S_2CE^-$ (E = CR₃, NR₂, OR), $S_2PE_2^-$ (E = R, OR), 1,3-dithioketonates, MS_4^2 (M = Mo, W), and a variety of 1,1- and 1,2-dithiolenes. These are of limited value as models for Ni biosites, owing to their short Ni-S bonds (ca. 2.20 Å) and because they generally exhibit complex redox behavior which can (for dithiocarbamate⁶⁸³ and xanthate⁶⁸⁴ ligands) involve ligand association or dissociation equilibria, and often afford redox products that show extensive ligand radical character. It is noteworthy that such "ligand"- and metal-centered redox activity in Ni dithiolenes cannot be readily distinguished by EPR spectroscopy in the absence of ⁶¹Ni- or ³³S-enrichment studies, ^{685,686} since Ni^{II}stabilized dithiolene ligand radicals exhibit anisotropic g shifts similar to those observed for the Ni^{III} tetrathiolates discussed in the previous paragraph $(e.g. \text{ for } [Ni(mnt)_2]^- g_1 = 2.160, g_2 = 2.042 \text{ and } g_3 =$ 1.998; mntH₂ = 1,2-dimercaptomaleonitrile).⁶⁸⁶ There is a voluminous literature concerned with the structural, electronic, redox, and solid state properties of Ni complexes of these and other unsaturated S-donor ligands, and the reader is directed to refs 641, 682– 684, and 687-690 for more complete discussions.

Thioethers are relatively poor ligands for Ni^{II}, and with the exception of macrocyclic complexes (vide infra) few homoleptic Ni thioether species are known.⁶⁹¹ Thioethers are rather weak field ligands, so that thioether complexes of Ni^{II} salts generally exhibit high-spin octahedral structures with coordinated halide or solvent.^{691-694,823} In contrast, linearchain ligands containing both thiolate and thioether donors afford low-spin Ni^{II} complexes. The dimeric species $[Ni(SC_2H_4SC_2H_4S)]_2^{695}$ has been structurally characterized as containing square-planar Ni²⁺ ions doubly bridged by thiolate donors, while both mononuclear $[Ni(ttu)]^{696}$ and $[Ni(tpttd)]^{522}$ (48) and trinuclear $[Ni_3(ttu)_2]^{2+691}$ (ttu $H_2 = 1,4,8,11$ -tetrathiaundecane) complexes have been isolated. In particular, [Ni(tpttd)] is the only homoleptic Ni/S complex to show a chemically reversible reduction process by cyclic voltammetry, at $E_{1/2} = -1.34$ V vs Ag/AgCl, although the reduction product [Ni(tpttd)]⁻ is not stable in chemically reduced solutions. The observed Ni-S(thiolate) and Ni-S(thioether) distances are indistinguishable in all the above complexes, although the latter may be artificially shortened by ring strain within the chelate backbone (see for example ref 693). A structural study of Ni^{II} complexes with ligands of type **22** (x = 1, 2) showed that square-planar complexes were observed for all bridge lengths; 697,698 the complex with mptds²⁻ (22, x = 1), as well as some trimethylphosphine adducts of similar tetrathia ligands (22, x = 0 and alkylated derivatives), show quasi-square-pyramidal geometries with long apical Ni-S interactions of 2.61-2.75 Å.^{383,697-699} These complexes only exhibit irreversible redox processes by cyclic voltammetry, electrochemical reduction resulting in radical-induced C-S(thioether) bond cleavage (section V.B).^{383,384,698} The square-planar complex $[Ni({PhS}_2BH_2)_2]$ has been synthesized.⁷⁰⁰

Several Ni^{II} complexes of tri-, tetra-, penta- and hexadentate homoleptic thioether macrocycles have

complexes	coordination geometry and donor set ^a	$E_{1/2}(\mathbf{V})^b \ vs \ \mathbf{SCE}$	\mathcal{B}_1	A_1, G^c	\mathcal{g}_{11}	A2, Q Al, Q	\mathcal{G}_1 \mathcal{G}_1	$\mathrm{A_{b}}, \mathrm{G}$	ref
) III/II!N	Ovidations						
[Ni(ndt) ₉]-	SaPI S.	-0.76^{d}			2.14	I	2.05	I	663
[Ni(bdt) ₉]	SoPl Sa	-0.75^{d}			2.187	1	2.042	I	662
D. gigas H ₂ -ase Ni-C	$6? S_3(N/O)_3(H?)$	-0.60^{ef}	2.02	27e	2.14	$2-6^g$	2.19	$2 - 6^{g}$	544, 558, 561
D. gigas H ₂ -ase Ni-C*	5? S ₂ (N/O) ₃	a_	2.04	1	2.14	1	2.3	I	544
C. vinosum CO-H ₂ -ase	6? S ₂ (N/O) ₃ C	-le	2.02	32^{h}	2.07	30.4^{h}	2.12	28.8^{h}	568
M. voltae H ₂ -ase Ni-C	6 ? SeS(N/ \tilde{O}) ₈ (H?)	-0.56^{efj}	2.009	53.2'	2.150	15.57	2.209	9.6	601
M. voltae H ₂ -ase Ni-C*	5? SeS(N/O) ₃	- ⁻	2.049	43.3	2.107	46.7	2.285	38.1	601
[Ni(emi)]	5-6? S ₉ N ₉ (X) ₁₋₉	-0.42^d	1.96		2.27	}	2.44	; 1	717
$[Ni(emi)(pv)]^-$	SaPy S.N.	1			2.00	23	2.30	I	717
$[Ni(emi)(CN)]^{2-}$	SaPy S.N.C	I	2.02	ł	2.17		2.21	1	717
D. gigas H ₂ -ase Ni-B	5? S ₂ (N/O) ₃ ?	-0.39^{e}	2.02	ł	2.16	13.9^{k}	2.33	9.5^{k}	547.562
D. gigas H ₂ -ase Ni-A	5? $S_2(N/O)_3$?	-0.39^{e}	2.02	27^{g}	2.23	15^{g}	2.31	7.58	547, 558, 560
[Ni(ema)]	$5-6$ $2 S_{2}N_{3}(X)_{1-2}$	-0.34^d	2.01	i	2.18	١	2.23	ł	717
[Ni(phma)] ⁻	5-6? S ₂ N ₂ (X) ₁₋₂	-0.24^d	2.01	1	2.17	I	2.20	I	717
[Ni(pdtc) ₂]	Oct S4N,	-0.09^{d}			2.038^{l}	21.1	2.137	16.2	798
[Ni(emb)] ⁻	$5-6? S_9 N_9(X)_{1-9}$	-0.04^{d}	2.04	ţ	2.11		2.29		724.797
[Ni(emb)(pv)] ⁻	SqPv S _n N ₃	I	2.01	21.0	2.27	ł	2.34	I	797
[Ni(memta)] ⁹⁺	SaPI SaN	$+0.05^{m}$	2.17	I	2.11	١	2.07	l	643
[Ni(SPh) ₆ (DAPA)] ⁺	$5-6 S_{0}N_{3}(X^{2})$	<i>u</i>			2.032	14.5	2.214	1	531
[Ni(SPh) ₆ (DAPA)(CN)]	Oct S ₉ N ₅ C	I	2.043	I	2.206	1	2.263	-	531
[Ni(S-2.6-Me ₉ -C ₆ H ₃) ₆ (terpv)] ⁺	Oct? S ₂ N ₂ (X)?	<i>u</i> —)		2.049	16.5	2.243	I	531
[Ni(adt)]	SaPl Sa	$+0.12^d$	2.299	I	2.054	1	2.036	I	680
[Ni(adtH ₉) ₉] ³⁺	SaPl Sa	$+0.32^{d}$	2.295	ł	2.050	I	2.031	I	680
[Ni(dadtdo)] ³⁺	Oct S ₉ N ₄	$+0.33^{\circ}$			2.046	l	2.112	I	758
[Ni(dadtpo)] ³⁺	Oct S ₂ N ₄	$+0.37^{e}$	2.039	1	2.112	ļ	2.168		758
$[Ni(MC1)(S_2CNEt_2)]^{2+}$	$SqPy S_2N_3$	+0.46			2.03	19.2	2.20	I	810
P. furiosus Ni-Rd	Tet S4	u'ə—	2.04	ł	2.11	i	2.29	ł	619, 621
P. furiosus Ni-Rd-CN	$6? S_4C(X?)$	1			2.02	$20^{g} 4^{h}$	2.16	$2,^g 4^h$	621
[Ni(bhpte)] ³⁺	Oct $S_2N_2O_2$	$+0.71^{m}$			2.183	I	2.063	I	759
[Ni(bbmtp)] ⁺	$Oct S_2 N_2 O_2$	$+0.74^{m}$	2.038	ł	2.145	ł	2.195	I	756
$[Ni(bc-[19]aneSN_4)(OH_2)]^{3+}$	Oct SN ⁵ O	+0.76			2.025	1	2.169	1 :	783
$[Ni(bc-[19]aneSN_4)(F)]^{2+}$	Oct SN ₅ F	Į			2.028	210^{p}	2.163	48^{p}	783
[Ni(Prtto) ₂] ⁺	Oct S2N2O2	$+0.76^{m}$	2.221	I	2.083	I	2.078	I	757
[NI(CI-bhptp)] ^{ar}		+0.82	00000		2.180	I	2.064	I	759
	Oct S2N2O2	16.0+	2.026	ł	2.170	ł	2.190	I	G6/.
$[Ni([10]aneSN_2)_2]^{2+}$	Oct S2N4	+0.97			2.046	1	2.236	ł	68/
$[Ni([9]aneSN_2)_2]^{d+}$	Oct S ₂ N ₄	+1.19			2.02	1	2.11	I	807
$[Ni([10]aneS_2N)_2]^{3+}$	Oct S ₄ N ₂	+1.26			2.127	(2.061	1	788
$[N1([9]aneS_2N)_2]^{++}$	Oct S4N2	+1.28			2.019	20	2.121	I	784
$[Ni(bis-[IU]aneS_2N)]^{a+1}$	Oct S4N ₂	+1.30			2.148	1	2.063	l	788
$[Ni([10]aneS_3)_2]^{3+}$	Oct Se	+1.30	2.091		2.041	I	2.022	I	710
		+1.38	7.20.2	ļi	2.104	I	2.129	2	61.1
$[Ni([9]aneS_3)_2]^{3+}$	Oct X6	+1.38	2.027	2)	2.075	ł	2.093	×87.	117
			2.016	1	2.054	1	2.076	-	017
		Ni ^{II/I} R	teductions						
$[Ni(N{C_2H_3Pr^{+}}_3)(CO)]^+$	TBP S ₃ NC	I			2.008 2.008	9.9	2.119		524
[NI(tmtss/CU)] rnt:/mDO.1-		1	0 967	g1g	2.29 9 096	152	2.U3 9.066	- 1 К ОК	525 911
[Ni(STPP)]	SqPI SN3	-0.23	2.109	6.4 ^{g,0}	2.039	30.75.º	2.031	3.0%	340, 342

[Ni(STPP)(1,2-Me ₂ Im)]	SqPy SN4	I	2.417	7.8%	2.246	4.8%	2.142	$16.0^{\mu,0}$	342
$[Ni(STPP)(1,2-Me_2Im)_2]$	Oct SN ₅	I	2.238	ł	2.198	ł	2.136	I	340
[Ni(Me ₂ BME-DACO)] ⁺	$SqPI S_2N_2$	-0.48			2.24	I	2.066	1	796
[Ni(OCBME-DACO)] ⁺	$SqPy$? $S_2N_2(O$?)	-0.66			2.24	-	2.06	I	794
[Ni(CyBME-DACO)] ⁺	$SqPI S_2N_2$	-0.73			2.20	1	2.06	I	794
C. thermoacetium CODH [A-CO] _{red}	6? S ₂ (N/O) ₃ C?	-0.78^{e}			2.03	$10.5, g 27^{h}$	2.08	24.3 , 27^{h}	426, 441, 452
		1	2.03	ł	2.05	-	2.06		439
$[Ni(tssH_2)_2]^+$	$SqPI S_2N_2$	-1.05^{d}	2.25	١	2.12	1	2.06	I	870
[Ni(pdmt)]2 ⁻	$S_{q}PI S_{3}N$	-1.21^{d}			2.196	1	2.058	Ι	642
[Ni(MeBME-DACO)]	$S_{Q}PI S_{2}N_{2}$	-1.23			2.25	I	2.071	1	796
$[Ni(S-2,4,6-Pr_{3}-C_{6}H_{2})_{2}(terpy)]^{-}$	$5 S_2 N_3$	<i>b</i> —			2.247	1	2.123	I	529, 530
[Ni(S-2,4,6-Pr ³ -C ₆ H ₂) ₂ (terpy)(CO)] ⁻	Oct S ₂ N ₃ C	ł	2.247	ł	2.128	I	2.025	13	529, 530
[Ni(S-2,4,6-Pr' ₃ -C ₆ H ₂) ₂ (terpy)(H)] ²⁻	Oct S ₂ N ₃ H	ł	2.238	I	2.191	[2.045	ł	529, 530
[Ni(S-2,4,6-Pr' ₃ -C ₆ H ₂) ₂ (terpy)(CH ₃)] ²⁻	Oct S ₂ N ₃ C	ļ	2.240	ł	2.192	I	2.047	Ι	530
[Ni(SPh) ₂ (DAPA)] ⁻	$5 S_2 N_3$	<i>b</i>	2.263	ł	2.138	1	2.095	1	531
[Ni(SPh) ₂ DAPA)(CO)] ⁻	Oct S ₂ N ₃ C	I	2.198	I	2.145	ļ	2.023	1	531
[Ni(SPh) ₂ (DAPA)(CN)] ²⁻	Oct S ₂ N ₃ C	I	2.235	ł	2.164	1	2.013	ł	531

the standard potentials $E_{12}(\text{Fe/F}^{\circ}) = +0.40\text{V}$ vs SCE; $E_{13}(\text{Ag/AgC}^{\circ}) = -0.24\text{V}$ vs SCE; $E_{12}(\text{Ag/AgC}^{\circ}) = +0.24\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{Ag/AgC}^{\circ}) = -0.24\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{Ag/AgC}^{\circ}) = -0.24\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{AgAgC}^{\circ}) = -1.22\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{AgAgC}^{\circ}) = -1.32\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{AgAgC}^{\circ}) = -1.32\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{AgAgC}^{\circ}) = -1.32\text{V}$ vs SCE; $F_{12}(\text{AgAgC}^{\circ}) = -1.36\text{V}$, $F_{12}(\text{AgAgC}^{\circ}) = -1.36\text{V}$, $F_{12}(\text{A$ authors, or by employing diaza-7,11-dithiaheptadeea-3,14-diene-2,16-dione dioxime; DAPA = 2,6-bis[1-(phenylimino)ethyl]pyridine; emaH₄ = N,N'-ethylenebis[2-(acetylthio)acetamide]; embH₄ = N,N'-bis(o-mercaptobenzoy))ethylenedis(); embH₄ = N,N'-bis(o-mercaptobenzoy))ethylenedis(); emiH₄ = N,N'-ethylenebis[2-(acetylthio)acetamide]; mbH₄ = N,N'-bis(o-mercaptobenzoy))ethylenedis(); emiH₄ = N,N'-bis(o-mercaptobenzoy))ethylenedis(); emiH₄ = N,N'-ethylenebis[2-(acetylthio)))isobutyramide]; MC1 = 2,4,4-trimethyl-1,5,9-triazacyclododec-1-ene; MeBME-DACOH = N-(2-mercaptobethyl)). N'-(3-thiabutyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane; Me₂MME-DACOI = N,N'-bis(3-thiabutyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane; 1,2-Me₂Im = 1,2-dimethylimidazole; memtaH₂ = bis(2-mercaptobethyl)]2-(methylthio)ethyllamine; ndtH₂ = norbornane-2,3-exocis-dithiol; OCBME-DACO = 7-oxa-4,10-dithia-1,13-diazabicyclo[11.3.3]nonadecane; pdmtH₂ = 2,6-bis(mercaptomethyl)pyridine; $pdtcH_{2} = pyridine-2, 6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid); phmaH_{4} = N, N'-phenylenebis[2-(acetylthio)acetamide]; PrttoH = 1-propyl-3-[2-(methylthio)phenyl]triazene 1-oxide; qdtH_{2} = quinoxa-in$ $= \Lambda - 1.5$ -diazacyclooctane-1,5-diylbis(3-thiapentanoic acid); dadtdo = 3,14-dimethyl-4,13-diaza-7,10-dithiahexadeca-3,13-diene-2,15-dione dioxime; dadtpo = 3,15-dimethyl-4,14-= 1,4-diaza-7-liaza-4,7,13,16oxidation potential, and tetrahedral; SaPl = square planar; SaPv = square pyramidal; TBP = trigonal bipyramidal; Oct = octahedral; 5 = 5-coordinate; 6 = 6-coordinate; b Potentials quoted = 1,10-diaza-4,7,1 ples reported by the original authors, or by = -0.24V vs SCE. ^c Hyperfine coupling to 2-mercaptopyridine N-oxide; $tssH_2 = salicylaldehyde thiosemicarbazone; [9]aneS_3 = 1,4,7-trithiacyclononane; [9]aneS_2N = 1-aza-4,7-dithiacyclononane; [9]aneSN_2 thiacyclononane; [10]aneS_3 = 1,4,7-trithiacyclodoecane; [10]aneS_2N = 1-aza-5,8-dithiacyclodoecane; [10]aneS_4N_2 = 1,10-d$ $a_{2} = 1$ -thia-4,8-diazacyclodecane; [18]aneS₄N₂ Compounds are ranked in order of increasing couples repor to the reference standard etrathiacyclooctadecane. ^s Complexes containing abiological halide or phosphine ligands have not been included. been made according potential conversions have Where necessary unless otherwise stated. lecreasing reduction potential ł " Tet $DTPH_2$ MeCN



Figure 34. Structure of $[Ni^{III}([9]aneS_3)_2]^{3+}$ ([9]aneS₃ = 1,4,7-trithiacyclononane). $[Ni^{II}([9]aneS_3)_2]^{2+}$ shows an identical coordination geometry. (Reprinted from ref 711. Copyright 1992 the Royal Society of Chemistry.)

been structurally characterized.⁷⁰¹ These generally exhibit high-spin square-pyramidal or octahedral coordination, often containing coordinated anion or solvent, with variable Ni-S distances of between 2.38-2.44 Å depending on ligand ring size;^{694,701-705,709,712,713} the exception is square-planar [Ni(14)aneS₄)]²⁺ ([14]aneS₄ = 1,4,8,11-tetrathiacy-clotetradecane and methylated derivatives) which can be crystallized from nondonor solvents and exhibits considerably shorter Ni-S bonds of 2.18 Å (Table 5).^{701,706-708} The only Ni^{II} crown thioether complexes for which reversible electrochemical behavior has been reported are the octahedral derivatives [Ni([9]aneS₃)₂]²⁺ and [Ni([10]aneS₃)₂]²⁺ ([9]aneS₃ = 1,4,7-trithiacyclononane, **68**; [10]aneS₃ = 1,4,7-



trithiacyclodecane) which show chemically reversible oxidations in MeCN at $E_{1/2} = +0.98$ and +0.90 V vs Fc/Fc⁺, respectively.^{701,709-711} The oxidized [Ni(S₃)₂]³⁺ $(S_3 = [9]aneS_3, [10]aneS_3)$ species give rhombic EPR spectra with relatively small g shifts (Table 6),^{710,711} while the single-crystal X-ray structure of [Ni([9]aneS $_{3}$ $_{2}$]³⁺ shows an octahedral Ni^{III} center, with considerably shortened Ni-S distances $[Ni-S_{av} =$ 2.313(3) Å; Figure 34]⁷¹¹ compared to its Ni^{II} congener $[Ni-S = 2.377(1), 2.380(1), 2.400(1) Å]^{.712}$ This is thus far the only homoleptic Ni-S system in which direct structural comparisons between Ni^{II} and Ni^{III}, as opposed to $Ni^{II}(L^{+})$, derivatives can unambiguously be made. Electrochemical reductions of [Ni- $(S_3)_2]^{2+}$ are only quasireversible, possibly because of dissociation of one macrocycle from the reduced [Ni- $(S_3)_2$ ⁺ complex and the resultant formation in the presence of added ligand of tetrahedral $[Ni(S_3)(L)]^+$

reaction 69;
$$X = S$$
; $L =$ solvent, etc.).^{710,78}

$$[Ni([9]aneS_2X)_2]^{2+} \xrightarrow{+e^-} \\ [Ni([9]aneS_2X)_2]^{+n} \xrightarrow{-[9]aneS_2X, +L} \\ [Ni([9]aneS_2X)(L)]^{+} (69)$$

XAS studies of Ni thiolate and thioether complexes are discussed in the following section.

C. Nickel Complexes of Mixed S/N/O Donor Ligands

i. Structural Studies

A very large number of Ni complexes of mixed S-, N-, and/or O-donor polychelate ligands have been characterized by X-ray crystallography, some of which are summarized in Table 7. While every effort has been made to compile a comprehensive list of structurally characterized mixed-donor Ni thiolate and thioether complexes in Table 7 and the list of references, the breadth of literature available on these compounds requires that only those examples most relevant to the discussion of the Ni sites in H₂ase and CODH will be discussed in detail.

The coordination chemistry of simple mixed amine/ thiolate and pyridyl/thiolate chelates with Ni^{II} is similar to that of the all-sulfur chelates described in section IX.B, in that most such ligands afford square planar Ni^{II} complexes showing structural parameters similar to those in analogous homoleptic Ni^{II} thiolate derivatives, $^{672,717,719-724,726,727,729,730}$ with a tendency toward aggregation to di- or trinuclear species by thiolate bridge formation (Table 4). $^{672,728,731-733,736-741}$ Crabtree and co-workers have suggested that utilization of deprotonated thioamide, rather than thiolate, donors in a mixed S/N/O-donor thiosemicarbazone ligand (**50**)⁷³⁴ greatly reduces the ability of the sulfur centers to bridge between Ni^{II} ions.⁷³⁵ The structural characterization of a series of pseudo-square-planar *cis*-S₂N₂ bis(imino thiocarboxylate ester) (**70**) Ni^{II}



complexes by Bereman and Martin has shown that introduction of a tetrahedral distortion of up to 38.6° into the Ni coordination sphere results in only a small shortening of the Ni-S bonds and lengthening of the Ni-N distances, each by *ca*. 0.01 Å,⁸²⁴ suggesting that such a distortion about a protein-bound Ni ion might be difficult to detect by Ni XAS.

Different approaches have been taken toward the synthesis of mononuclear five- or six-coordinate Ni^{II} thiolate complexes in mixed-donor environments. Reaction of [Ni(terpy)Cl₂] (terpy = 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine) with 2 equiv of Et₄NSR affords, depending on the aromatic thiolate employed, [Ni(SR¹)(μ -SR¹)-(terpy)]₂ (R¹ = Ph, p-Tol), [Ni(SC₆F₅)₂(terpy)(NCMe)], or [Ni(SR²)₂(terpy)] (R² = 2,6-Me₂-C₆H₃, 2,4,6-Prⁱ₃-C₆H₂), all of which form six-coordinate adducts [Ni-(SR)₂(terpy)(solv)] in DMSO solution;^{529,530} with 2,6-

ref	341 524	010	812	812 824	813	647 795	630 814	815	825 813	645	824	717	719	721, 724	726, 724	672	716	716	794	793	826 297	727	729	730 828	662	816	817	818	642 549	042 647	533	529 520	531	742	524 524
$d(\mathrm{Ni}\cdots\mathrm{X}), \mathrm{\AA}(\mathrm{X}=\mathrm{C},\mathrm{O})$	_ 1.85(1)		1	łl	ł	1.82(1) 1.051(2) 1.019(4)	1.801(3), 1.312(4) 1.843(4)	1.860(3)	1.858(6) 1.869(4)	1.865(2)	1	1	I	1	1 1	1	1	1		1	1 1	I	1		1.865(3), 1.885(4)	1.864(3), 1.868(3)	1.077(5), 1.003(3) 1.847(6), 1.864(6)	1.830	I	- 1 859(8)	1.954(7)		1		1.94(Z) 1.90(2)
$d(Ni \cdot \cdot \cdot N), Å$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.91(1), 2.01(1), 2.02(1)\\ 2.208(6)\end{array}$		1.984(3)	1.984(4), 1.995(4) 1.919(4), 1.923(3)	1.873(3), 1.915(3), 1.920(3)	1.940(8) 1 055(5)	1.555(4), 1.912(4)	1.840(4), 1.888(4)	1.844(7), 1.921(7) 1.931(5)	1.917(2)	1.893(6), 1.90(1)	1.357(3) 1.857(3)	1.89(2), 1.90(2)	1.85(1), 1.86(1)	1.341(Z), 1.343(Z) 1 926(2)	1.999(3), 2.006(3)	1.985(6)	1.935(5), 1.982(6) 1.079(7), 1.074(7)	1.983(8), 1.990(7)	1.900(4), 1.903(3)	1.921(6), 1.934(5) 1 040(0) 1 056(0)	1.868(3)	1.904(7)	L.97(L) 1.906(9). 1.928(9)		I	1 1	1	1.901(4)	1.910(3) -	I	1.974(9), 2.086(7), 2.113(7) 1 $075(4), 9.119(9)$	1.936(5), 2.110(7), 2.131(6)	2.048(4), 2.065(4), 2.068(4)	2.06(1) 2.10(1)
$d(Ni \cdot \cdot \cdot S), \dot{A}$	Ni ¹ 2.143(6) 2.351(3), 2.353(2), 2.384(3)	Ni ^{II}	2.23/(Z) 2.229(1)	2.253(1), 2.254(1) 2.161(1), 2.162(1)	2.137(1)	2.180(3), 2.175(3)	Z.123(1) 2.140(2)	2.143(1)	2.166(2) 2.149(2) 2.154(2)	2.144(1), 2.212(1)	2.170(2), 2.174(4)	2.179(1) 2.179(1)	2.149(7), 2.161(7)	2.139(5), 2.174(5)	2.1639(6), 2.170(1) 9.180(1)	2.174(1), 2.176(1)	2.159(2)	2.155(3), 2.173(2) 9 104(9) 9 911(9)	2.104(3), 2.211(3) 2.188(3), 2.201(3)	2.145(1), 2.163(1)	2.162(2), 2.166(2) 9.147(9), 9.155(9)	2.159(1)	2.193(2)	2.198(3) 2.199(3) 2.209(4)	2.153(2), 2.153(2)	2.129(1), 2.136(1)	2.120(1), 2.120(1) 9 117(3) 9 135(3)	2.131	2.167(1), 2.171(2), 2.173(2)	2.100(1), 2.103(1), 2.103(1) 9 175(3) 9 156(3) 9 169(4)	2.150(4), 2.205(3), 2.206(4)	2.274(3), 2.332(2)	2.263(2), 2.351(2)	2.306(2), 2.359(2)	2.228(4), 2.231(4), 2.335(4) 2.274(4), 2.286(4), 2.317(4)
n donor set	SN ₃ S ₃ NC		S2N2 S2N2	S,N,	SN ₃	S ₂ NC	c-5NO2 t-SN20	1-SN2O	-SN2O	c-S_NO	$c-S_2N_2$	6-5°N°	$c-S_2N_2$	c -S $_{2}N_{2}$	<u>6-02</u> N2	c-S2N2	c-S ₂ N ₂	C-S2N2	c-52N2 c-S2N2	$c-S_2N_2$	c-S ₂ N ₂	$t-S_2N_2$	$t-S_2N_2$	t-V2N2 t-S2N2	c-S202	c-S202	5.0°2 5.0°2	c-S202	NSS	Z	S.C.S.	S.N.	S2N3	S ₂ N ₃	SaNC
coordination geometry ^a	SqPl TBP	Ē	Tet	"Tet" "Tet"	SqPI	SqPI	SqPI SqPI	SqPl	rapy SoPl	SqPI	SqPI	SaPl	SqPI	SqPI	Labo Non	SqPI	SqPI	rap2 SqP1	SaPl	SqPI	SqPl	SqPI	SqPI	SoP1	SqPI	SqPI B	Lapo Idus	SqPI	SqPI		SqPI	TBP	TBP 1	TBP	TBP
$complexes^{e}$	[Ni(SDPDTP)] [Ni(N{C ₂ H4SBu ⁴ } ₃)(CO)] ⁺		[Ni(imaptPh)]	[Ni(imaptBu)] [Ni(tmpdta)]	[Ni(tsdbth)(py)]	[Ni(memta)(CN)] ⁻	[Ni(tmtssA)]2 [Ni(SMPD)(py)] ⁺	[Ni(SMPD)(ImH)]+	[Ni(saptz)(NH ₃)] [Ni(tsdnPh)(tsdhd)]	[Ni(MSA)(SPh)]	[Ni(dmpdta)]	[vi(ema)]	[Ni(emb)] ²⁻	[Ni(tsalen)]	[Ni(ebmba)] [Ni(nmht).]	[Ni(dmpn)]	[Ni(BME-DACO)]	[Ni(MeBME-DACO)] ⁺	[Ni(CVBME-DACO)]	[Ni(Dtdo)]+	$[Ni(SC{NH}N=NCMe_2)_2]$	$[Ni(SC_2H_4NH_2)_2]$		[Ni(SC ₂ H ₄ NMe ₂) ₂] [Ni(rys) _b] ²⁻	$[Ni(mp)_2]^2$	[Ni(TPyO) ₂]	[N12(embtta_2)2] [Ni(hdntn)a]	[Ni(tetptu)] ₃	[Ni(pdmt)(SPh)]-	[Ni(JSC,H,L,SVCN)]-		$[Ni(S-2,4,5-Pr^{3}-C_{6}H_{2})_{2}(terpy)]$	[Ni(SPh) ₂ (DAPA)]	[Ni({SCH ₂ C(Me)=NC ₃ H ₆ } ₂ NH)]	[Ni(N{C ₂ H ₄ SPr ¹ } ₃)(CH ₃)] ⁺ [Ni(N{C ₂ H ₄ SPr ¹ } ₃)(C{O}CH ₃)] ⁺

Table 7. Structural Data for Selected Nickel Complexes Containing S-, N-, and O-Donor Ligands^c

Table 7 (Continued)							
complexes ^c	coordination geometry ^a	donor set ^{b}		$d(Ni\cdots S), Å$	$d(Ni \cdot \cdot \cdot N), Å$	$d(\mathrm{Ni}\cdots\mathrm{X}), \mathrm{\AA}(\mathrm{X}=\mathrm{C},\mathrm{O})$	ref
				Nin			
$[Ni(N\{C_2H_4SBu^r\}_3)(H)]^+$	TBP	S ₃ NH	2.218(6), 2.227(7), 2.234(6)	2.02(1)	I	524
[Ni(TIM)(SPh)] ⁺	SqPy	SN4	2.452(4)		1.87(1), 1.88(1), 1.88(1), 1.88(1), 1.89(1)	I	802
[Ni(OCBME-DACO)] ²⁺	SaPy	S_2N_2O	2.362(2), 2.405((2	2.101(5), 2.116(5)	2.387(5)	794
$[Ni(bc-[19]aneSN_4)(OCIO_3)]^+$	Oct	t-SN4O	2.385(2)		2.055(5), 2.065(5), 2.072(5), 2.087(5)	0.2.563(6)	783
$[Ni(mda)(OH_2)_3]^-$	Oct	SO_5	2.439(2)		I	1.998(7), 2.010(7), 2.05(1),	770
		i				2.063(7), 2.065(6)	101
[Ni(DACO-DTP)]	Oct	$c, c, t-S_2N_2O_2$	2.435(2)		2.094(4)	2.067(3)	<u>66/</u>
[Ni(bhpte)] ²⁺	Oct	$c,t,c-S_2N_2O_2$	2.418(2), 2.436(2)	2.027(4), 2.031(4)	1.972(4), 1.986(4)	759
[Ni(Cl-bhptp)] ²⁺	Oct	$c,t,c-S_2N_2O_2$	2.396(2)		2.038(3)	1.973(4)	759
$[Ni(tssH)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	$c,t,c-S_2N_2O_2$	2.36, 2.39		2.01, 2.02	2.09, 2.14	870
$[Ni(biimdt)(OH_2)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	c.t.c-S2N2O2	2.448(1), 2.453(()	2.027(3), 2.050(3)	2.077(2), 2.084(3)	749
[Ni(bzimdt)(O ₂ CMe)] ⁺	Oct	c.t.c-S2N2O2	2.414(2), 2.415(2.025(5), 2.048(5)	2.109(4), 2.137(4)	750
$[Ni(bzimdt)(OH_2)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	$c,t,c-S_2N_2O_2$	2.437(2)		2.078(4)	2.054(4)	752
	Oct	c.t.c-S2N202	2.421(2), 2.466(3)	2.063(3), 2.074(4)	2.050(4), 2.088(6)	753
[Ni(pvimdt)(OH ₀)(ONO ₀)] ⁺	Oct	c.t.c-S.N.O.	2.411(1), 2.453(2.119(4), 2.139(4)	2.035(3), 2.099(3)	755
[Ni(hhmtn)]	Oct	c.t.c-SoNoO	2.494(4), 2.526() (E	1.984(8), 1.993(8)	2.060(7), 2.075(8)	756
[Ni(Prtto)a]	Oct	Ct.c-SoNoO	2.519(2), 2.549(1.970(4), 1.972(4)	2.048(4), 2.051(4)	757
[Ni(Meanttht)a(OHa)a] ²⁺	t to	t t t -SoNoOo	2.377(3)	Ň	2.079(9)	2,135(9)	819
[Ni(aetna)(OC)O.)]+	s to	f-SoNoO	2 363(3) 2 393(3)	2 081(6) 2 081(7) 2 167(6)	2.249(7)	774
[M:(hacepa)(OCIO3)] [N:(hace_[17]smoC_N_VOH_)]2+	d to	f S.N.O	9 206(5) 9 498(9 07(1) 9 08(1) 9 00(1)	9.93(1)	786
[Ni(SC, F.)(terrovy)(NCMa)]	d d	-Solve	9 489(4) 9 499(1 987(9) 2 047(8) 2 080(7) 2 085(7		529
[MI(DOL) (have)]			9 AAA(9) 9 AAE(9 086(A) 9 086(A) 9 088(A) 9 088(A) 9 104(A	-	745
[141(.5F11)2(.0Py)2] [NE(.3~34.3~)12+			9 400(9) 9 410(2.000(1), 2.000(1), 2.000(1), 2.101(1 0 017(6) 0 091(6) 0 060(6) 0 077(6		758
+2L(~~~re~r/ivi		C-02N4	0 110(7) 9 110(0.0011 0.0011 0.0011 0.002001 0.001100		758
[INI(dadtpo)]**		C-52N4	2.410(1), 2.413(9 479(1)		2.UZ(1), 2.U3(1), 2.U0(2), 2.U3(2) 9 101(3) 9 190(9)	1	760
[1N1(0860)2] ⁻		C-D2N4	0 494(0) 9 49E(í	6.101(9), 2.123(9) 9.000(4) 9.111(5) 9.117(4) 9.195(5		761
[INI(dsdb)] ² [NE/N_ICD] ²⁺		C-32IN4	2.434(2), 2.430(9 402(9) 9 519(2.033(4), 2.111(3), 2.111(4), 2.123(3 9 040(6) 9 041(5) 9 044(6) 9 060(6		769
(INI(MELM2OFT)2) ² INE(D G VARAM-) 12+		C-D2N4	2.430(2), 2.010(0 411(9) 9 401(2.040(0), 2.041(0), 2.044(0), 2.000(0 0.040(7) 0.070(7) 0.104(6) 0.105(6		768
[INI(FY2D2)(INUME)2]" [NE(ANC N]2+		C-D2N4	9 207/E) 9 200/		2.042(1), 2.010(1), 2.104(0), 2.103(0 9.00(1) 9.10(1) 9.11(1) 9.11(1)		002
[NI(AMADZIA4SAI)]	000	S.N.S	9 417(9) 9 4300		9 009(5) 9 008(6) 9 194(4) 9 151(4)	1	191
[MI(PadDM).]	d to	S.N.	9.380(1) 9.409(2.002(0), 2.000(0), 2.121(1), 2.101(1) 2.014(3) 2.017(4) 2.096(4) 2.110(6	!	763
[Ni(numt)_(hnur)]		N.S.	9 480(3) 9 593(2.036(5) 2.041(5) 2.079(4) 2.078(5		820
[Ni(mat).(hnv)]	50	L'S'N'	9 475(9) 9 495(2.053(3) 2.067(3) 2.068(2) 2.074(2)	1	821
[Ni([9]aneSN _a) ₂ ²⁺	d S C	t-SoN.	2.418(1)		2.108(2), 2.122(2)	-	781
[Ni([10]aneSNa), 1 ²⁺	e e	NoN-	2.395(1)		2, 141(5), 2, 143(4)	I	789
[Ni(mda), 12-	d to		2.396(5) 2.406(1.99(2), 2.01(1), 2.01(2), 2.03(2)	769
[Ni(dtda)(OH _a)a]	t o	0.8-5	2.443(2)		I	2.014(7), 2.036(7)	171
		0°2-5	2,449(1)		I	2.025(3), 2.039(2)	772
[Ni(Pv _s S _s)(OH _s)] ²⁺	Oct 0	f-S ₂ N ₆ O	2.392(2), 2.426(2). 2.460(2)	2.058(5), 2.084(5)	2.100(4)	768
INi({H_NC_HASC_H_})	Oct	f-SaNa	2.428(6), 2.457(5). 2.459(6)	2.05(2), 2.09(2), 2.12(1)		698
[Ni(aetea)] ²⁺	Oct	f-S _a N _a	2.461(1), 2.478((1), 2.490(1)	2.102(3), 2.120(3), 2.132(3)	1	774
[Ni(pvmt) ₃] ⁻	Oct	$m-S_3N_3$	2.460(3), 2.480(3), 2.545(2)	2.025(5), 2.051(5), 2.053(5)	ł	822
[Ni(pyt) ₃] ⁻	Oct	$m-S_{3}N_{3}$	2.518(1), 2.526(1), 2.541(1)	2.034(4), 2.041(4), 2.081(4)	I	822
[Ni(thmpte)(py) ₂]	Oct	$c-S_4N_2$	2.409(1), 2.412(1), 2.413(1), 2.424(1)	2.130(3), 2.132(4)	ŀ	669
$[Ni(Py_2\hat{S}_4)]^{2+}$	Oct	$c-S_4N_2$	2.425(2), 2.434(2)	2.091(5)	1	768
$[Ni([18]aneS_4N_2)]^{2+}$	Oct	t -S $_4N_2$	2.403(6), 2.407(5), 2.416(7), 2.430(5)	2.07(1), 2.13(1)	-	644
$[Ni([9]aneS_2N)_2]^{2+}$	Oct	$t-S_4N_2$	2.408(1), 2.415((1)	2.104(4)		784
$[Ni(bzo_2-[18]aneS_4N_2)]^{2+}$	Oct	t-S ₄ N ₂	2.398(2), 2.440(2)	2.082(4)	1	785
$[Ni([10]aneS_N)_{s}]^{2+}$	Oct	t-S ₄ N ₂	2.407(2), 2.408(2), 2.410(2), 2.411(2)	2.124(6), 2.125(5)	ţ	788

[Ni(bis-[10]aneS ₉ N)] ²⁺	Oct	t-S ₄ N ₂	2.389(2), 2.415(2)	2.112(5)	I	788
$[Ni(pdtc)_2]^{2-}$	Oct	$t-S_4N_2$	2.4079(9), 2.4290(8)	2.047(2)	I	798
$[Ni([16]aneS_4)(OH_2)_3]^{2+}$	Oct	t-S ₄ O ₂	2.429(1), 2.423(1)		2.083(3)	694
$[Ni(pth)(OH_2)]^{2+}$	Oct	S ₅ O	2.388(2), 2.403(2), 2.404(2), 2.404(2), 2.4	425(2) -	2.153(4)	692
[Ni(bta)(OClO ₃)] ⁺	Oct	S ₅ O	2.36-2.42	1	2.227(5)	823
$[Ni(btpa)(OH_2)]^{2+}$	Oct	S_5O	2.38 - 2.43	I	2.092(5)	823
			Nim			
[Ni(mp) ₂] ⁻	SaPl	c -S $_{2}O_{2}$	2.117(2), 2.119(2)	Į	1.849(4), 2.851(4)	662
[Ni(pdtc) ₂]	Oct	t-S ₄ N ₂	2.267(1), 2.271(1), 2.288(1), 2.289(1)	2.033(3), 2.040(4)	I	798
<pre>a Tet = tetrahedral; SqPl = aminoethyl]thio}ethyl)amine;</pre>	- square plan aetpa = tris	ar, TBP = t 2-[(2-aminor	rigonal bipyramidal; SqPy = square pyran henyl)thiolethyllamine; AMS ₂ N ₄ sar = 1 -r	nidal; Oct = octahedral. $^{b}c =$ octahedral. $^{b}c =$ octhyl-8-amino-3,13-dithia-6,10	cis, $t = trans$, $f = fac$, $m = mer$. ^e aet 0,16,19-tetraazabicyclo[6.6,6]icosane; b	ea = tris($\{2$ - bmtpH ₂ = 1
Dist[2-(1-metnyl-1-0xidotriaze)	n-3-y1)pnenyl	trnio jpropane	$c_{1,1}$ DC-[19]aneON ₄ = 10-tina-1,0,0,12-tetraaz	abicyciol 10.5. z_{100} auecane; bi	In the -1.2 -Dist[0-[(4-fi)urloxy-3-fileurlyf]	uenyı/azu)

ပု မု ခို မု မု 2,3,4,5-tetrahydro-1,2,4-triazine; mpH₂ = o-mercaptophenol; MSAH₂ = 2.(2-mercaptophenyl)salicylaldimine; OCBME-DACO = 7-oxa-4,10-dithia-1,13-diazabicyclol11,3.3 inonadecane; pdmtH₂ = pyridine-2,6-dimethanethiol; pdtcH₂ = pyridine-2,6-bistthiocarboxylic acid); penH₂ = (S)-penicillamine; DbtH = 2-N-(phenylmethylide)benzenethiol; PrttoH = 1-propyl-3-(2-methylthiophenyl)triazene 1-oxide; pth = 3,6,9,12,15-pentathiaheptadecane; Py₂bzoz-[14]ineS₂N₂ = 8,17-bis(2-pyridyl)-6,7,8,9,15,16,17,18-octahydrodibenzo[f,m]dithiadi-azacyclotetradecine; pyimdt = 1,8-bis(2-pyridyl)-3,6-dithiaoctane; pymtH = pyrimidine-2.thione; Py₂S₂ = 1,6-bis(2-pyridyl)-2,5,8-dithiahexane; Py₂S₃ = 1,12-bis(2-pyridyl)-2,5,8-dithiahexane; pyimdt = 1,8-bis(2-pyridyl)-2,5,8-dithianonane; Py₂S₄ = 1,12-bis(2-pyridyl)-2,5,8,11-tetrathiadofecane; pytH = pyrimidine-2-thione; Pz4DMH = acetylpyrazine 4,4-dimethylthiosemicarbazone; saptzH₂ = salicylaldehyde 4-phenylthidiazacyclooctane-1,5-diylbis(3-thiapentanoic acid); dadtdo = 3,14-dimethyl-4,13-diaza-7,10-dithiahexadeca-3,13-diene-2,15-dione dioxime; dadtpo = 3,15-dimethyl-4,14-diaza-7,11-dithiahexadeca-3,13-diene-2,15-dione dioxime; dadtpo = 3,15-dimethyl-4,14-diaza-7,11-di $dithiaheptade ca-3, 14-diene-2, 16-dione \ dioxime; \ DAPA = 2, 6-bis[1-(phenylimino)ethyl] pyridine; \ dato = 1, 8-diaza-4-thiaoctane; \ dmpdtaH_2 = N, N'-dimethylenebis(methyl-2-amino-1-1)ethyl-2-amino-1-1)ethyl=0.$ $dithiahexanc; bz_{02}-[17]aneS_{N_3} = 1,12,15 - triaza-5,8 - dithia-3,4:9,10 - dibenzocycloheptadecane; bz_{02}-[18]aneS_{4}N_2 = 1,10 - diaza-4,7,13,16 - tetrathia-5,6:14,15 - dibenzocyclooctadecane; Cl$ $cyclopentenedithio carboxylic acid); H_{a}dmpn = N, N'-dimethyl-N, N'-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1, 3-propanediamine; dsdb = 1, 12-bis(3, 5-dimethylpyrazol-1-yl)-2, 11-diaza-5, 8-dithiadodecane;$ $\frac{1}{2} = 2.5 \text{-dithinhexane-1}, 6 \text{-dicarboxylic acid; Dtdo = 2,3,9,10-tetramethyl-4,8-dithiaundecane-1,11-dione dioxime; ebmbaH_2 = N,N-bis(o-mercaptobenzyl)ethylenediamine; emaH_2 = N,N-bis(o-mercaptobenzyl)ethylenediamine; emaK_2 = N,N-bis(o-mercaptobenzyl)ethylenediamine; emaK_2 = N,N-bis(o-mercaptoben$ = 2-(me $hylthi_0$ hiophenol; $MeIm_2SPr = 1,3-bis(5-methyl-4-imidazolyl)-2-thiapropane;$ $memtaH_2 = bis(2-mercaptoethyl)(2-(methylthio)ethyl]amine;$ $Me_2ottht = 2,6-dimethyl-5-oxo-3-thi$ 20-diphenyl-10, 15-di-p-folyl-21-fhiaporphyrin; SMPDH = S-methyl $\hat{\beta}$ -N-(N-oxido-pyridin-2-ylmethylidene) dithiocarbazate; thm pteH₂ = 1,2-bisl(3,5-di-2) = 1,2-bisl(3,5-di-2) ext-butyl-2-mercaptophenyl)thiolethane; terpy = 2,2,6,2"-terpyridine; tetptuH₂ = 1,1,1',1'-tetraethyl-3,3'-terephthaloylbis(thiourea); TIM = 2,3,9,10-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraaza-,3,8,10-tetraene; tmpdtaH₂ = N,N⁻tetramethylenebis(methyl-2-amino-1-cyclopentenedithiocarboxylic acid); tmtssĤ = 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methylthiosemicarbazone; $mtssAH_2 = 2-hydroxy-5-methylacetophenone$ N,N-dimethylthiosemicarbazone; TPyOH = 2-mercaptopyridine N-oxide; tsalenH₂ = N,N'-bis(o-mercaptobenzylidene)ethylenediamine; $sdhdH = thiosalicylaldehyde; tsdbth\dot{H}_2 = N-(thiosalicyl) \cdot N-(2-benzthiazolyl) hydrazone; tsdnPhH = N.\dot{N}-diphenyl-N-thiosalicylhydrazone; tssH_2 = salicylaldehyde thiosemicarbazone;$ 5,9,13-tetrathiacyclohexadecane; [18]aneS4N2 = 1,10-diaza-4,7,13,16-tetrathiacyclooctadecane. d Structures containing abiological halide or phosphorus donors or oxidized sulfur donors. ,3-bis(3-thia-4-sulfidobuty])-5-thiane; btpa = 1,4-bis{3-thia-4-sulfidobuty])-6-thiepane; bzdtH2 = benzene-1,2-dithiol; bzimdt = 1,6-bis(2-benzimidazoly])-2, 4-tert-butylaldiminopyrazole-5-thione; imaptMeH = 1-isopropyl-3,4-dimethylaldiminopyrazole-5-thione; imaptPhH = 1-isopropyl-3-methyl-4-phenylaldiminopyrazole-5-thione; mdaH 9]aneS2N = 1-aza-4,7-dithiacyclononane; [9]aneSN2 = 1,4-diaza-7-thiacyclononane; [10]aneS2N = 1-aza-5,8-dithiacyclodecane; [10]aneSN2 = 1-thia-4,8-diazacyclodecane; [16]aneS4 mercaptodiacetic acid; MeBME-DACO = N-(2-mercaptoethyl)-N-(3-thiabutyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane; Me2BME-DACO = N,N-bis(3-thiabutyl)-1,5-diazacyclooctane; MebzdtH of complexes of delocalized noninnocent ligands, are not included osemicarbazone; SDPDTPH = 5, diazacyclooctane; bta = 1nd



Figure 35. Structure of $[Ni^{II}(SPh)_2(DAPA)]$ (DAPA = 2,6bis[1-(phenylimino)ethyl]pyridine). (Reprinted from ref 531. Copyright 1992 American Chemical Society.)

bis[1-(phenylimino)ethyl]pyridine (DAPA) as the tridentate ligand, the mononuclear five-coordinate complex [Ni(SPh)₂(DAPA)] was obtained (Figures 35 and 36).⁵³¹ The $[Ni(SR)_2(L)]$ complexes exhibit highspin, distorted trigonal-bipyramidal structures with two equatorial thiolate donors in the solid state, showing Ni–S distances up to 0.15 Å shorter than those of the corresponding octahedral derivatives, at 2.26-2.35 Å compared to ca. 2.43 Å in the latter species.⁵²⁹⁻⁵³¹ The synthesis and structure of the highspin trigonal-bipyramidal complex $[Ni(L_{S2\{Me\}N3\{Pr\}})]$ $(L_{S2\{Me\}N3\{Pr\}}H_2 = \{HSCH_2C(Me) = NC_3H_6\}_2NH), also$ containing two equatorial thiolate donors, has very recently been communicated (Figure 37).⁷⁴² The S \rightarrow Ni charge-transfer absorptions in the UV/visible spectrum of this complex occur 30 nm (5.8 kcal mol⁻¹) higher in energy in H₂O as opposed to nonprotic solvents, which is strongly suggestive of solvent hydrogen bonding to the Ni-bound thiolate donors and implies a high proton affinity for these S-centers. Interestingly, the Ni-S distances in the solid state structure of $[Ni(L_{S2\{Me\}N3\{Pr\}})]$ are significantly different [Ni-S = 2.306(2), 2.359(2) Å], possibly because of hydrogen bonding between the more distant thiolate donor and a lattice solvent molecule.742 No trigonal-bipyramidal Ni^{II} complex containing an axial thiolate ligand has yet been reported, although there is some EPR evidence that such a geometry may be present in some states of the H₂-ase Ni site.⁶⁰¹ Both the oxidation of $[Ni(cod)_2]$ (cod = 1,5-cyclooctadiene) by diaryl disulfides in the presence of 2,2'-bipyridine (bpy),⁷⁴³ and the electrochemical oxidation of a Ni anode in the presence of aryl thiol and bpy,⁷⁴⁴ afford the octahedral species cis-[Ni(SR)₂(bpy)₂], one of which (R = Ph) has been structurally characterized (Figure 38);⁷⁴⁵ the low-spin, five-coordinate Ni^{II} complex of ligand 71 has also been synthesized.⁷⁴⁶



A large number of Ni^{II} complexes of mixed thioether/nitrogen/oxygen donor linear^{747-762,764-773} and tripodal^{524,774} polychelate, and macrocyclic,⁷⁷⁵⁻⁷⁹³ ligands have been reported. These adopt almost exclusively octahedral stereochemistries in the solid state and solution, with solvent or anion ligands completing the Ni coordination sphere if required (Table 7); exceptions are the trigonal-bipyramidal derivatives [Ni(N{C₂H₄SR}₃)X]⁺ (R = Prⁱ, Bu^t; X⁻ =



Figure 36. Scheme showing the redox and adduct formation reactions exhibited by $[Ni(SPh)_2(DAPA)]$ (DAPA = 2,6-bis-[1-(phenylimino)ethyl]pyridine). (Reprinted from ref 531. Copyright 1992 American Chemical Society.)



Figure 37. Structure of $[Ni(L_{S2\{Me\}N3\{Pr\}}) (L_{S2\{Me\}N3\{Pr\}}H_2 = \{HSCH_2C(Me)=NC_3H_6\}_2NH).$ (Reprinted from ref 742. Copyright 1994 American Chemical Society.)



Figure 38. Structure of $[Ni(SPh)_2(bpy)_2]$. Atomic coordinates were taken from ref 745.

Cl⁻, CH₃⁻, C(O)CH₃⁻),⁵²⁴ pseudo-square-planar diaza dithioether complexes based on the BME-DACO ligand (**43**) which form five- or six-coordinate halide or solvent adducts in solution,^{716,794,796} and some macrocyclic complexes where a low-spin configuration is favored by hole-size considerations.⁷⁹³

A systematic study by Darensbourg and co-workers of the effects of derivatization of thiolate centers in a series of square-planar cis-N₂S₂ complexes of BME-DACO-based ligands (43) showed that oxidation of a Ni-bound thiolate to a sulfinate center results in a shortening of the Ni–S bond by ca. 0.025 Å, while alkylation of the same S-donor leads to a lengthening of this bond by up to 0.05 Å, with concomitant weak axial coordination of halide anions in the solid state to form pseudo-five- or pseudo-six-coordinate Ni centers ($Ni \cdot \cdot X = 2.8 - 3.6$ Å; $X^- = Br^-$, I^-);^{716,794,796} the former result has been confirmed by other groups,^{646,647} while examination of Tables 5 and 7 shows that the latter trend also appears to be general for low-spin Ni^{II} complexes with similar ligand geometries and donor sets. In contrast, although the available database for octahedral NiII thiolates is small, for comparable octahedral species Ni-S(thioether) distances appear to be similar to or shorter than Ni-S(thiolate) bond lengths. It should be noted,



Figure 39. Structure of $[Ni^{III}(pdtc)_2]^ (pdtcH_2 = pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid)). <math>[Ni^{II}(pdtc)_2]^{2-}$ shows an identical coordination geometry. (Reprinted from ref 798. Copyright 1990 American Chemical Society.)

however, that most structurally characterized Ni^{II} thioether complexes involve polychelate or macrocyclic ligands, where the observed Ni-S bonds may be significantly shortened by ring strain effects (Table 5). Two Ni^{II} complexes of disulfides (RSSR') have been structurally characterized: [Ni(tbadh)I₂] (tbadh = 1-(3-thia-1-butyl)-1-aza-4,5-dithia-heptane, **72**)⁶⁴³



and $[Ni_2(\mu\text{-pmads})(\mu\text{-}O_2CMe_2)]^{2+}$ (pmads = bis[2-[bis-(2-pyridylmethyl)amino]ethyl] disulfide),⁶⁴⁴ both of which show Ni-S distances similar to those found in comparable thiolate-containing species.

Only two Ni^{III} complexes of mixed S/N/O-donor ligands have been characterized by X-ray crystallography. One-electron oxidation of the octahedral $[Ni(pdtc)_2]^{2-}$ (pdtcH₂ = pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid))⁷⁹⁸ results in contraction of the Ni-S and Ni-N distances by approximately 0.14 and 0.02 Å, respectively, with little other detectable change in geometry [Figure 39, for $[Ni(pdtc)_2]^{2-}$ Ni-S = 2.408(1), 2.429-(1) Å, Ni–N = 2.047(2) Å; for $[Ni(pdtc)_2]^-$ Ni–S = 2.267(1), 2.271(1), 2.288(1), 2.289(1) Å, Ni-N = 2.033(3), 2.040(4) Å].^{581,798} The crystal structure of $[Ni(mp)_2]^-$ (mpH₂ = o-mercaptophenol) has also been described;⁷⁹⁹ while the square-planar oxidized complex shows significantly shortened Ni-S and Ni-O bond lengths compared to [Ni^{II}(mp)₂]²⁻, consistent with the authors' description of [Ni(mp)₂]⁻ as a Ni^{III} complex as opposed to a Ni^{II}-stabilized ligand radical cation, 682,689,800 there is still some ambiguity concerning the electronic character of the oxidized product.⁸⁰¹ The single-crystal X-ray structures of two Ni^I complexes containing S-donor ligands have also been reported. The equatorial Ni-S distances of [Ni- $(N{C_2H_4SBu^t}_3)(CO)]^+$ (Figure 25) are little changed from those of the analogous Ni^{II} complex [Ni(N{C₂H₄-

 $SBu^{t}_{3}Cl]^{+}$, both showing an average Ni-S bond length of 2.36 Å, although the axial Ni-N distance in the former complex is 0.03 Å longer than in the Ni^{II} structure, consistent with the expected $(d_{z^2})^1$ configuration at the trigonal-bipyramidal Ni^I center.⁵²⁴ In contrast, both Ni-S and Ni-N distances in the square-planar $[Ni^{I}(SDPDTP)]$ [SDPDTPH = 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiaporphyrin; Figure 17, Ni-S = 2.143(6) Å, Ni-N = 1.91(1), 2.01(1), 2.02(1) Å] are significantly shorter than in the square-pyramidal complex [Ni^{II}(STTP)Cl] (STTPH = 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphyrin), reflecting the π -acceptor capabilities of the thiaporphyrin macrocycle,³⁴¹ although detailed structural comparisons between these two compounds cannot be made because of the different coordination geometries present.

A variety of homoleptic and mixed-donor Ni thiolate and thioether complexes have been characterized by XAS.61,444,446,530,578,579,581,661,664,696,723,803-805 With one exception,⁸⁰³ EXAFS data from Ni thiolate and thioether complexes have been modeled using previously published structural parameters for these compounds obtained by X-ray crystallography, the EXAFS analyses satisfactorily reproducing the crys-tallographic results.^{530,578,579,581,661,723,803,804} An investigation of Ni K-edge XANES data from structurally characterized model complexes,⁸⁰⁴ including some $Ni^{II/III}$ structural pairs, concluded that the +2 and +3 Ni oxidation states could not be reliably distinguished from XAS near-edge features alone for complexes with sulfur-rich coordination spheres, because of the small shifts in K-edge energy observed between complexes in these two oxidation states and broadening of the absorption edges by the polarizable S ligand donors. However, with corroborating EXAFS or X-ray crystallographic data useful structural information regarding the coordination geometry about a Ni center could be deduced by this method.^{739,804} XPS data on the same set of sample compounds show an increasing trend toward ligand- rather than metal-centered oxidation in NiII complexes with increasing numbers of S-donors, consistent with the similar Ni K-edge energies observed for the Ni^{II} and Ni^{III} complexes examined and suggesting that thiolate donors might play a role in the redox chemistry of the Ni center in H₂-ase.⁸⁰⁴ Reduction of a Ni^{II} complex to Ni^{I} generally results in a larger shift in K-edge energy, 61,378 although no S-ligated Ni^{I} complexes have been examined by this technique. It is noteworthy that no synthetic Ni thiolate complex in an oxidation state other than +2 has been characterized by EXAFS or X-ray diffraction, making it difficult to draw conclusions about the structural properties of the Ni centers in H₂-ase or CODH from the XAS data obtained from the different oxidation states of these enzymes.

ii. Redox Studies

The groups of Holm and Yamamura have studied the structural and redox chemistry of Ni complexes of several S₂N₂ chelates of type **73**-**75**. These form (with one exception⁷²⁰) square planar Ni^{II} complexes,^{717,719,721-724} which exhibit chemically reversible oxidations at $E_{1/2} = -0.04$ to -0.42 V vs SCE (Table 6).^{717,723,797} The resultant oxidized Ni^{III} species



exhibit EPR spectra with $g_{\perp} > g_{\parallel}$,^{717,797} consistent with a $(d_{z^2})^1$ ground state and similar to those shown by H₂-ase, but contrasting with the $g_{\parallel} > g_{\perp}$ pattern and $(d_{xy})^1$ ground state shown by square-planar Ni^{III} tetrathiolates^{662,663} (section IX.B); this difference in electronic configuration may reflect solvent coordination to $[Ni^{III}(L)]^{n-725}$ (L = emb²⁻, ebmba²⁻, ema²⁻, emi²⁻; **73**, **75**). Addition of excess pyridine to the oxidized species affords five-coordinate monoadducts, whose EPR spectra show the $g_{\perp} > g_{\parallel}$ pattern and $(d_{z^2})^1$ ground state expected for a square-pyramidal Ni^{III} center, and superhyperfine coupling to one ¹⁴N nucleus $(e.g. \text{ for } [Ni^{III}(emb)(py)]^-; g_1 = 2.34, g_2 = 2.27, g_3 = 2.01, A_3\{^{14}N\} = 21.0 \text{ G}).^{717,797}$

Krüger and Holm have also investigated the redox chemistry of 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine (pdmtH₂) and pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) (pdtcH₂) derivatives of Ni^{II}. The former ligand affords the square-planar Ni^{II/II} dimer [Ni(pdmt)]₂ (vide *infra*), which is readily cleaved by thiolates to give [Ni(pdmt)(SR)]⁻ (R = Et, Ph); the mononuclear species show ligand-centered oxidative processes, affording [Ni(pdmt)]₂ and RSSR on coulometric oxidation (reaction 76).⁶⁴² In contrast, reaction of [Ni(OAc)₂]-

$$[Ni^{II}(pdmt)(SR)]^{-} \xrightarrow{-e^{-}} [Ni^{II}(pdmt)]_{2} + \frac{1}{2}RSSR$$
(76)

4H₂O with pdtcH⁻ affords the octahedral trans-S₄N₂ complex [Ni(pdtc)₂]²⁻ (Figure 39), which shows a chemically reversible oxidation at $E_{1/2} = -0.085$ V vs SCE.⁷⁹⁸ Together with the square-planar Ni^{II} tetrathiolates described in section IX.B, [Ni(pdtc)₂]²⁻, and the compounds [Ni(emb)]²⁻, [Ni(ebmba)]²⁻, [Ni-(ema)]²⁻, and [Ni(emi)]²⁻ (**73** and **75**) form the small class of "low-potential" Ni S-donor complexes, whose Ni^{II/III} oxidation potentials approach that shown by H₂-ase (Table 6).⁷¹⁷ Low-potential Ni^{II/III} couples have also been reported for Ni^{II} complexes of ligands related to pdtc²⁻ containing oximate rather than thiolate donors,^{718,798} although these have limited biological relevance.

Mascharak and co-workers have shown that the trigonal-bipyramidal complexes $[Ni^{II}(SR)_2(L)]$ (R = aryl; L = terpy, DAPA; Figure 35, *vide supra*) are reduced by dithionite to form moderately stable $[Ni^{I}(SR)_2(L)]^-$ species, which give EPR spectra consistent with five-coordinate d⁹ ions with a $(d_{x^2-y^2})^1$ ground state $(g^n = 2.25, g_\perp = 2.13)$.⁵²⁹⁻⁵³¹ Interestingly, incubation of the reduced solutions with CO reversibly affords adducts assigned as the unusual octahe-

dral Ni^I derivatives [Ni(SR)₂(L)(CO)]⁻ ($g_1 = 2.24, g_2$ = 2.13, $g_3 \approx 2.03$). Similar Ni^I adducts with H⁻, CN⁻, and CH₃⁻ were also reported; importantly, the EPR spectra of $[Ni(SR)_2(terpy)(CO)]^-$ and $[Ni(SR)_2(terpy) (H)^{2-}$ (R = 2,4,6-Pr^{*i*}₃-C₆H₂) are very similar (Table 6), suggesting that the latter is best formulated as a Ni^I complex bearing a hydrido ligand and mimicing the small changes in EPR spectra observed upon CO inhibition of the Ni-C state of H2-ase (section VII-I.D).⁵³⁰ The complex [Ni(SPh)₂(DAPA)] is also oxidized by $[Fe(CN)_6]^{3-}$ to a species whose EPR spectrum in DMF ($g_{\perp} = 2.21$, $g_{\parallel} = 2.03$) is suggestive of an octahedral species [Ni^{III}(SPh)₂(DAPA)(solv)]⁺, and which itself forms a Ni^{III} cyanide adduct;⁵³¹ $[Ni(SPh)_2(DAPA)]^-$ and $[Ni(SPh)_2(DAPA)]^+$ can be directly interconverted in solution with the appropriate redox agent (Figure 36). This is the only Ni thiolate or thioether complex yet reported to afford observable and interchangeable Ni^{III} and Ni^I derivatives, which is particularly noteworthy given the similarity of the XAS spectra obtained from [Ni(SR)₂-(terpy) to those reported for H₂-ase in the Ni-C oxidation state.⁵³⁰ Electrochemical half-potentials for these redox processes were not quoted.

The thiolate-bridged dimer of square-planar Ni^{II} centers $[Ni(memta)]_2$ (memtaH₂ = { HSC_2H_4 }₂NC₂H₄-SMe) shows a quasireversible one-electron oxidation by cyclic voltammetry in CH₂Cl₂, with $E_{1/2} = -0.35$ V vs Fc/Fc^{+.643} Controlled potential electrolysis beyond this potential affords an EPR-active product $(g_1 = 2.17, g_2 = 2.11, g_3 = 2.07)$ formulated as the mixed-valent Ni^{II/III} dimer [Ni(memta)]₂⁺, although this was not structurally characterized. Oxidation of the dimeric complex $[Ni(P\{o-C_6H_4S\}_3)]_2^{2-}$ $(E_{1/2} =$ -0.57 V vs SCE in DMF) also affords a valencedelocalized Ni^{II/III} species, $[Ni(P{o-C_6H_4S}_3)]_2^- (g_1 =$ 2.12, $g_2 = 2.09$, $g_3 = 2.03$):⁷¹⁵ the oxidation is accompanied by a substantial structural rearrangement (Figure 40), from a centrosymmetric dimer of square-planar Ni^{II} centers linked by arms of the ligands [Ni-S = 2.174(4)-2.233(4) Å], to a dimer of square-pyramidal Ni^{2.5+} ions with two bridging thiolate donors [Ni-S = 2.238(2)-2.260(2) Å]. The mononuclear analogue $[Ni(PhP{o-C_6H_4S}_2)(S-2-Ph-$ C₆H₄)] shows no oxidative behavior. It remains to be seen whether a similar structural rearrangement, possibly involving the noncoordinated thioether donor, plays a role in the stabilization of $[Ni(memta)]_2^+$. In contrast to these results, reversible reductive processes ($E_{1/2} = ca. -0.85$ V vs Ag/AgCl) were observed by cyclic voltammetry for other S-bridged Ni dimers containing amine and pyridyl thiolate chelates,⁸⁰⁶ including $[Ni(pemta)]^{2+}$ (pemtaH = N-[2-(2-pyridyl)ethyl]-N-[2-(2-methylthio)ethyl]-2-aminoethanethiol) which is structurally analogous to [Ni- $(memta)]_2$ but for the presence of one terminal pyridyl, rather than thiolate, donor per nickel ion.739 The one-electron electroreduction of ⁶¹Ni-enriched $[Ni(pdmt)]_2 (E_{1/2} = -1.21 \text{ V } vs \text{ SCE in DMF})$ affords an EPR-active product showing hyperfine coupling to two ⁶¹Ni centers, leading to its formulation as the valence-delocalized Ni^{II/I} dimer [Ni(pdmt)]2^{-.642}

Several Ni^{II} amine/thioether macrocyclic complexes show chemically reversible oxidative behavior within the range $0.8 < E_{1/2} < 1.3$ V vs Fc/Fc⁺ (Table



Figure 40. Structures of (a) $[Ni(P\{o-C_6H_4S\}_3)]_2^{2^-}$, (b) Ni- $(P\{o-C_6H_4S\}_3)]_2^{-}$. (Reprinted from ref 715. Copyright 1992 American Chemical Society.)

6).^{779,780,783-785,788,789,807} Examination of the Ni^{II/III} couples in MeCN for the series $[Ni(L)_2]^{2+}$ (L = [9]aneN₃, $E_{1/2} = +0.56$ V vs Fc/Fc^{+,807}; L = [9]aneSN₂, $E_{1/2} = +0.79$ V;⁸⁰⁷ L = [9]aneS₂N, $E_{1/2} = +0.88$ V;⁷⁸⁴ L = [9]aneS₃, $E_{1/2} = +0.98$ V;^{710,711} **68**) shows that replacement of an amine donor by a thioether in these complexes raises the Ni^{II/III} oxidation potential, despite the steric compression on the metal ion for thia over aza macrocyclic complexes caused by the increased bulk of the macrocyclic sulfur heteroatoms.⁷⁰¹ This trend in Ni^{II/III} oxidation potentials has also been noted for Ni complexes of other polychelate and macrocyclic amine/thioether ligands.758,789 All oxidized [Ni^{III}(L)]ⁿ⁺ species of this type show EPR spectra consistent with octahedrally coordinated d⁷ ions, some examples like [Ni(bc-[19]aneSN₄)(F)]²⁺ (bc-[19]aneSN₄ = 15-thia-1,5,8,12-tetraazabicyclo[10.5.2]nonadecane, 77)783 showing anion or solvent coordi-



nation to complete the Ni^{III} coordination sphere

(Table 6). Unusually, some octahedral Ni^{III} species containing amine/thioether donor ligands exhibit EPR spectra with $g_{||} > g_{\perp}$, consistent with a $(d_{x^2-y^2})^1$ ground state and implying a tetragonally compressed stereochemistry about the Ni^{III} ion.^{757,759,788}

Several of the above compounds, together with other Ni^{II} complexes of linear chain amine/thioether chelates, also exhibit quasireversible or irreversible reductive processes by cyclic voltammetry, typically with $-0.7 \ge E_{1/2} \ge -1.2$ V vs SCE,^{768,783-785,788,793,794,796} although very few reduced products derived from these complexes have been detected spectroscopically. The instability of these Ni^I species may arise from radical-induced C–S bond cleavage within the ligand backbone (section V.B),³⁸⁴ or may reflect the stereo-chemical preference of Ni^I for four- or five-coordination;^{7,8} the one-electron reduction of [Ni([9]aneS₂N)₂]²⁺ (**68**) is followed by rapid loss of one macrocyclic ligand and the formation of tetrahedral Ni^I products in MeCN (reaction 69; X = NH; L = MeCN, PPh₃).⁷⁸⁴

The Ni^{II/I} couple shown by [Ni(BME-DACO)] (43; $E_{1/2} = -1.94 \text{ V } vs \text{ NHE}$) becomes dramatically less negative upon methylation of the ligand thiolate donors (Table 6);⁷⁹⁶ the observed Ni^{II/I} potentials show a dependence on the halide anion present, consistent with the weak anion coordination observed for [Ni^{II}- $(R_n BME-DACO)]X_n (43; X^- = Cl^-, Br^-, I^-; R = Me, n$ = 1, 2; $R_2 = C_3H_6$, CH_2OCH_2 , n = 2) in the solid state.^{794,796} The reduced products [Ni(MeBME-DA-CO)] and [Ni(Me₂BME-DACO)]⁺ exhibit axial EPR spectra typical of square planar or square pyramidal Ni^I species, with $g_{\parallel} = 2.25$ and $g_{\perp} = 2.07.796$ These two complexes, together with some macrocyclic [Ni- $(alkyl)BME-DACO)]^+$ thioether derivatives⁷⁹⁴ and $[Ni(N{C_2H_4SR}_3)(CO)]^+$ (R = Pr', Bu^t; Figure 25, vide supra), are the only Ni^I thioether complexes not containing abiological coligands^{808,809} that are stable enough to be observed in bulk solutions.

D. Nickel Complexes of Selenolate and Selenoether Ligands

Although the existence and properties of [FeNiSe] H_2 -ase are now well documented, the literature concerning Ni selenolate and selenoether complexes is extremely sparse.^{691,830} Only two homoleptic Ni^{II} complexes of saturated selenolate ligands have thus far been described: $[Ni(Se_4)_2]^{2-831,832}$ and $[Ni(eds)_2]^{2-\ 833}\ (edsH_2$ = ethane-1,2-diselenol) both exhibit square planar structures in the solid state with Ni-Se bonds of 2.30-2.32 Å. In addition to these, the following square-planar complexes of unsaturated diselenolates and their oxidized derivatives have been reported: $[Ni(bzds)_2]^-(bzdsH_2 = benzene-$ 1,2-diselenol),⁸³⁴ [Ni(tds)₂]^{2-/-} (tdsH₂ = bis(trifluoromethyl)ethene-1,2-diselenol),⁸³⁵⁻⁸³⁷ [Ni(Se₂C=C-{CN}₂]₂^{2-,838} [Ni(C₃S_xSe_{5-x})₂]^{2-/-} (x = 0, 2, 3),⁸³⁹⁻⁸⁴⁵ [Ni(Se₂COR₂)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂COR)₂],⁸⁴⁷ and [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ and [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁶ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁷ [Ni(Se₂-N)₂],⁸⁴⁸ [N $PR_{2}_{2}_{2}$].⁸⁴⁸ These generally exhibit structural and (where reported) redox chemistry similar to their sulfur analogues (section IX.B), so that 1,2-diselenolenes form oxidized species with predominantly Ni^{II}stabilized ligand radical cation character, ^{834,837,845,849} while the cation $[Ni^{IV}(Se_2CNBu^{n_2})_3]^+$ ^{850,851} has been structurally characterized. Interestingly, the complex $[Ni^{IV}(Se_2C=C\{CN\}_2)_3]^{2^-}$ has also been isolated;⁸³⁸ the analogous dithiolate species could not be obtained. The mixed chalcogen donor complexes $[Ni(tbs)_2]^{2^-}$ (tbsH₂ = o-mercaptobenzeneselenol),⁸⁵² $[Ni(SeSCRR_2)_2]$ (R = alkyl),⁸⁵³ $[Ni(SeSC=C-\{CN\}_2)_2]^{2^-,854}$ and $[Ni(SeOCNBu_2)_2(PPh_3)_2]^{855}$ have been synthesized, while the crystal structure of $[Ni(BuⁱphthSe)]_2$ (BuⁱphthSeH₂ = 1,1,1',1'-tetraisobutyl-3,3'-isophthaloylbis(selenourea), **78**) has recently been described $[Ni-Se = 2.281(2), 2.251(2) \text{ Å}].^{856}$

$$^{i}Bu_{2}N$$
 H
 N
 N
 N
 N
 N
 N
 H
 N
 N
 H
 N
 N
 Bu_{2}
 N
 Se
 O
 O
 Se
 78

Mascharak et al. have communicated the structures of the mixed N/Se-donor trigonal-bipyramidal complexes $[Ni(Me_2phen)(SePh)(\mu-SePh)]_2$ and [Ni-(terpy)(SeR)₂], and the tetrahedral [Ni(Me₂phen)- $(SeR)_{2}$ $(R = 2,4,6-Pr_{3}-C_{6}H_{2}; Me_{2}phen = 2,9-dimethyl-$ 1,10-phenanthroline).⁸⁵⁷ The Ni-Se distances in the five-coordinated compounds are comparable with those in [NiFeSe] H₂-ase, at 2.39-2.47 Å; however, [Ni(terpy)(SeR)₂] shows only reductive redox chemistry, forming an observable Ni^I species upon reaction with dithionite in DMF that exhibits an EPR spectrum similar to that given by $[Ni(terpy)(SR)_2]^-$ (Table 6, section IX.C), with $g_{\parallel} = 2.249$ and $g_{\perp} = 2.103$. While [Ni(terpy)(SeR)₂]⁻ readily affords a CO adduct, unlike the corresponding thiolate complexes,⁵³⁰ no Ni^I hydride adduct was formed upon reaction of [Ni- $(terpy)(SeR)_2$ with BH_4^- , which is consistent with the proposal that substitution of Se for S at the active site of H_2 -ase may decrease the stability of a hydrido intermediate in the enzymic catalytic cycle. The Ni^I hydroselenide complex [Ni(tdpme)(SeH)] (tdpme = $MeC{CH_2PPh_2}_3$ has been synthesized,⁸⁵⁸ as have some square-planar Ni^{II} complexes of N/O/Se-donor ortho-selenoxybenzaldimino,859,860 ortho-selenoxybenzofurylaldimino,861 and 3-selenoxypyrazol-4-ylaldimino^{862,863} Schiff base ligands, some of which have been structurally characterized and show squareplanar/tetrahedral equilibria in solution.860,862,863

The complexation of Ni^{II} halides by some di- and linear tetraselenoether chelates has been investigated, with octahedral complexes of general formula $\{[NiL_2X_2]\}_x$ (L = PrⁱSeC₂H₄SePrⁱ, X⁻ = Cl⁻, Br⁻;⁸⁶⁴ L₂ = {MeSeC₂H₄Se}₂C₃H₆, X⁻ = I^{- 865}) being obtained. No Ni complex of a homoleptic polyselenoether crown has thus far been reported, although the structure of the octahedral complex *cis*-[Ni(Py₂-Se₂)(OH₂)₂]²⁺ (Py₂Se₂ = 2,11-diselena[3.3](2,6)pyridinophane, **79**) has been described (Ni-Se = 2.48)



Å, Ni-N = 2.08 Å, Ni-O = 2.07 Å).⁸⁶⁶ Several other Ni^{II} Se-ligated complexes containing organometal-

lic⁸⁶⁷ or P-donor^{868,869} ligands have also been synthesized, although none has been crystallographically characterized; in particular, [Ni{o-C₆H₄(PMe₂)(Se-Me)}₂Br₂] (**80**) is oxidized by Br₂ to the corresponding cationic Ni^{III} derivative ($\langle g \rangle 2.15$, $\langle A \{^{79,81}Br\} \rangle 43$ G),⁸⁶⁹ which is thus far the only known Ni^{III} complex to contain a Se-donor.



E. Reactivity of Nickel Complexes toward H_2 and the Reduction of H^+

The first report of a non-organometallic Ni^{II} complex interacting directly with H₂ was described by Crabtree et al., who reported that the square-planar (in solution) N_2S_2 complex $[Ni(tssH_2)_2]^{2+}$ (50) catalyzes H^+/D_2 exchange (reaction 54) between D_2 and the hydroxyl proton on the tssH₂ ligand under acidic conditions.⁸⁷⁰ This was proposed to occur via hydrogen bonding between a dangling $tssH_2$ hydroxyl group and an η^2 -coordinated H₂ ligand (Figure 41), although this result has subsequently proven difficult to reproduce.⁸⁷¹ The 1:1 complex $[Ni(tss)]_2$ also catalyzes silane alcoholysis,⁸⁷¹ a reaction generally considered indicative of η^2 -Si-H binding.⁸⁷² This reaction was shown to proceed through a Ni-H intermediate, leading to the proposed mechanism shown in Figure 42. The alcoholysis reaction was also inhibited by H_2 , suggesting competitive H_2 binding at the Ni active site (Figure 42), although neither in this case nor in the H^+/D_2 exchange reaction was a Ni(η^2 -H₂) species directly observed. No Ni^{II} dihydrogen complexes are known;^{872,873} the isoelectronic species trans- $[Pt(PBu_{3}^{t})_{2}H(H_{2})]^{+}$ is the only $d^8 \eta^2$ -H₂ complex to have been unambiguously characterized to date.874

While no synthetic Ni-containing H_2 oxidation homogeneous catalyst has been described, the reduction of H^+ to H_2 , which is also catalyzed by most H_2 ases, is technically easier to study and has therefore received more attention.⁸⁷⁵ The square-planar Ni^{II}stabilized ligand radical anion [Ni^{II}(PydieneN₄⁻⁻)]⁺ (PydieneN₄ = 2,12-dimethyl-3,7,11,17-tetraazabicyclo-[11.3.1]heptadeca-1(17),2,11,13,15-pentaene, **81**), which



had previously been shown to react with a variety of substrates to form five-coordinate Ni^I adducts,⁵²⁸ also reduces protons.⁸⁷⁶ This was proposed to proceed by protonation of the reduced cation to form a Ni^{III}-hydrido species, which could then react with a second electron and proton (reactions 82–85), although none of the postulated intermediates was detected.



Figure 41. Proposed mechanism of D_2/H^+ exchange catalysis by $[Ni(tssH_2)_2]^{2+}$ ($tssH_2 = o-(OH-C_6H_4CH=NNHC-(S)NH_2$, **50**). Adapted from ref 870.



Figure 42. Proposed mechanism of silane alcoholysis by $[Ni(tss)]_2 (tssH_2 = o-(OH)-C_6H_4CH=NNHC(S)NH_2, 50)$ and its inhibition by H₂. Adapted from ref 871.

$$[Ni^{II}(L)]^{2+} + e^{-} \rightarrow [Ni^{II}(L^{\bullet-})]^{+}$$
(82)

$$[Ni^{II}(L^{\bullet})]^{+} + H^{+} \rightarrow [H - Ni^{III}(L)]^{2+}$$
 (83)

$$[\text{H-Ni}^{\text{III}}(\text{L})]^{2^+} + \text{e}^- + \text{H}^+ \rightarrow [\text{H}_2 - \text{Ni}^{\text{III}}(\text{L})]^{2^+}$$
 (84)

$$[H_2 - Ni^{II}(L)]^{2+} \rightarrow [Ni^{II}(L)]^{2+} + H_2$$
 (85)

The aqueous reduction of H^+ by several other electrogenerated Ni^I species has been noted, most commonly as a side reaction to the aqueous electroor photoreduction of CO₂ (section VII.B),^{489,502,507,512,877} and is believed to follow a similar double reduction/ double protonation mechanism.⁵⁰² The catalytic reduction of protons by $[Ni^{II}(qdt)_2]^{2-}$ $({\bf 67})^{681}$ and their stoichiometric reduction by $[Ni^{II}_2(P\{o-C_6H_4S\}_3)_2]^{2-878}$ (section IX.C, Figure 40) have recently been communicated; both reactions presumably pass through Ni^{III} intermediates, although full mechanistic details are not yet available. The reduction of H^+ by [Ni^I-(mnt)₂]³⁻ at a dropping Hg electrode has been noted;⁸⁷⁹ a theoretical study of this reaction supported a mechanism very similar to that above (reactions 82-85), with a coordinated thiolate donor facilitating proton transfer to the Ni-bound hydride (Figure 27).⁸⁸⁰

The catalytic electroreduction of protons by Ni^{II} halides in the presence of cysteine, cystine, selenocysteine, or cysteinyl dipeptides has been extensively studied by Calusaru, Banica, and co-workers,⁸⁸¹⁻⁸⁸⁹ and proceeds via the two-electron reduction of a [Ni^{II}-(cys)(L)_x]ⁿ⁺ precursor to a Lewis basic Ni⁰ species containing bound cysteine, which has then been proposed to react as in Figure 43. The authors have remarked that, excepting the differences in Ni oxidation states, this mechanism is similar to that favored by several authors for H₂ oxidation by H₂-ase.⁸⁸⁹

Although not a Ni complex, $[Cp^*Ru(dppm)H](Cp^* = C_5Me_5^-; dppm = Ph_2PCH_2PPh_2)$ has been shown to serve as a functional H₂-ase model, in that it catalyzes the reduction of analogues of NAD⁺ (a biological redox cofactor that is reduced by several H₂-ases *in vivo*) by H₂ in the presence of base (Figure 44).⁸⁹⁰ All intermediates shown in the catalytic cycle



Figure 43. Proposed mechanism for the electrocatalytic reduction of protons by Ni cysteine complexes. Adapted from ref 889.



Figure 44. The catalytic reduction of 3-cyano-N-methylquinolium, a NAD⁺ model compound, by $[Cp^*Ru(dppm)H]$ and H_2 ($Cp^* = C_5Me_5^-$, $dppm = Ph_2PCH_2PPh_2$). Adapted from ref 890.

were spectroscopically characterized, while the Ru \rightarrow substrate hydride transfer was shown to be a singlestep process.

X. Concluding Remarks

In writing this article we have tried to demonstrate the currently limited knowledge of the structural and catalytic chemistry of the four currently recognized Ni enzymes and, by describing the current state of the art in relevant Ni coordination chemistry, to suggest areas of investigation by which the inorganic chemist might contribute to the biochemists' perception of these problems. Conversely, we have also tried to summarize the biochemical data from these enzymes in the language of the inorganic chemist, and to highlight what we believe to be relevant areas where knowledge of Ni coordination chemistry is currently lacking.

For what at one time appeared to be a simple Ni^{II} complex, containing nonredox-active Ni²⁺ ions in an octahedral N/O donor ligand environment, the spectroscopic and magnetic properties of urease have thus far defied more detailed analysis; the coordination geometry about the two Ni²⁺ ions in the urease active site, their relationship to each other and their roles in enzyme catalysis are all still open to considerable debate. In particular, there are inconsistencies between the currently favored interpretation of the magnetic properties of urease, which have been proposed to arise from a mixture of magnetically isolated high-spin and low-spin five-coordinate Ni²⁺ fractions within the enzyme, and the properties of analogous substituted Ni enzymes and model complexes which show exclusively high-spin configurations. There has been only limited interest in the structural and functional modeling of urease by

inorganic chemists, possibly because of a perceived mundanity of the enzymic Ni coordination sphere and the generally limited efficiency of Ni²⁺ as a Lewis acid catalyst *in vitro*. The resultant lack of relevant dinuclear Ni₂ model complexes makes it extremely difficult to draw conclusions from chemical data obtained from the enzyme, however, while the factors contributing to the extraordinarily efficient hydrolytic catalysis by such a nominally poor Lewis acid as Ni²⁺ in urease are still unknown.

Although the role of Ni in the catalytic cycle of MCR has not been settled, the Ni complex in MCR is probably the best defined of the four enzymes described in this article, in that the enzymic Ni content is known to be present as the Ni tetrapyrrole F_{430} , axially ligated to (probably two) N/O donors. In this case, biomimetic chemistry has made significant contributions to the understanding of this enzyme. Model studies have shown F_{430} to have a high affinity for axial ligation and to possess the necessary flexibility within the corphin ligand to accommodate redox processes at Ni, and both $Ni^{I}F_{430}$ and other reduced Ni tetrapyrroles have been shown to be active toward the cleavage of C-X (X = halide) and activated C-S bonds. In the case of [Ni(OEiBC)], which of all known Ni tetrapyrroles most closely reproduces the redox and structural chemistry of F_{430} , these cleavage reactions occur via a nucleophilic attack of Ni^I at the C-X bond; this nucleophilicity is enhanced by axial ligand binding to Ni, as observed upon incorporation of F_{430} into the MCR polypeptide. Hence, much of the structural and reaction chemistries that F_{430} might be expected to undergo in vivo seem established, although in the absence of corroborating mechanistic data from MCR these conclusions must still be regarded as tentative. Given the role played by F_{430} in methanogenic bacterial metabolism, it is intriguing that an unusual Ni tetrapyrrole (tunichlorin, 86) which appears to perform an



as yet unknown metabolic function⁸⁹¹ has been isolated from a tunicate.⁸⁹² The chemical properties of this novel product have not been analyzed, however.

It is instructive to compare the properties of the Ni sites in CODH and H₂-ase. The Ni K-edge XAS spectra reported for CODH show only small differences from those obtained from H₂-ase, the data for both enzymes being consistent with five-coordinate Ni ions containing approximately two S- and three N/O-donor ligands (57);^{442,446,581,582} in each case, structural models containing square-planar Ni tetrathi-

olate ions (56) have also been proposed.443,444,578 In addition, the most recent structural data has led to the proposition that the Ni centers in both CODH and H_2 -ase may be chemically linked to a [Fe₄S₄] cluster via a thiolate or sulfide bridge (40);^{446,582} for the CODH center A, this proposition is supported by EPR spectroscopy. In addition, the EPR spectra of the [center A-CO]_{red} (Ni^I) site in CODH and of COinhibited H₂-ase, which probably contains Ni^I, have each been interpreted on the basis of a $S = \frac{1}{2}$ Ni ion possessing a $(d_{z^2})^1$ ground state with comparable, although not identical, g values. However, despite these similarities, the redox properties of the two Ni sites are very different, in that CODH shows reductive chemistry with no observable Ni^{III} state, while that of H₂-ase shows facile oxidative behavior, being isolated as a Ni^{III} species in air; the involvement of the Ni^I state in the H₂-ase redox cycle remains to be proven. Given this fundamental difference, despite the XAS results it seems unlikely that the [Ni(μ -S)- Fe_4S_4] structural motif can be present in both enzymes without substantial differences between them in the arrangement of ligands about the Ni ion, or in the redox properties of the adjoining Fe/S cluster. In addition, while the Ni^{II/III} oxidation potentials of H2ase are well reproduced by square-planar Ni tetrathiolates, model studies imply that the reductive chemistry exhibited by CODH could not be shown by an Ni ion with this geometry, unless at least two of the S ligands to Ni were derived from methionine thioether donors, rather than cysteine thiolates.

It is also interesting that for H_2 -ase there is conflict between EPR data, which show significant Nicentered character for paramagnetic redox states of this enzyme, and XAS results which imply little or no change in electron density and stereochemistry about Ni on redox cycling. These data could be taken to show that the unpaired spins at Ni are substantially delocalized onto the surrounding ligand sphere, as is generally the case in the presence of soft, strongly covalently bound ligands such as thiolates. Alternatively, the redox processes concerned might occur at a nearby cysteine or other protein residue that can interact weakly with the Ni ion, rather than involving the Ni ion directly. For some years a similar problem was also present for CODH, where Ni XAS and Mössbauer measurements of the center A and [center A-CO]_{red} clusters imply little change in electron density at Ni or Fe between these two states. In the case of CODH, a spectroscopic study was recently presented that shows that the reductive carbonyl binding reaction of the CODH A cluster occurs at the $[Fe_4S_4]$ portion of this center, thus resolving this difficulty and calling into question the role of the Ni ion in acetyl-CoA synthesis.451 It remains to be seen whether a similar result will be presented for H_2 or CO binding by H_2 -ase; although hyperfine coupling to ⁵⁷Fe was not observed for the (inactive) Ni-A signal,⁵⁵⁹ no appropriate enrichment study of the active Ni-C state has been described.

While the structural and redox chemistry of a large number of Ni complexes of S-donor ligands have been reported, the number of such complexes relevant to current theories concerning the structures of the CODH and H_2 -ase Ni sites is limited; in particular, the number of redox active Ni *thiolate* complexes is extremely sparce, and in no case are EPR ⁶¹Ni hyperfine coupling parameters, or structural data from X-ray crystallography or XAS, available from the resultant redox products. Hence, at this point it is difficult for the coordination chemist to contribute to the debate concerning the role of Ni in H₂-ase, and much work in this area remains to be done.

In addition to the aforementioned characterization of tunichlorin (86), there are other partially characterized aspects of Ni biochemistry that may in time provide material of interest to the coordination chemist. In particular, the mechanisms of Ni accumulation and transport in Ni-dependent organisms are not understood, although genes responsible for Ni insertion into all four Ni enzymes have been identified.^{18,19} One such Ni-transport protein from a ureolytic bacterium ("UreE") has recently been isolated and characterized as binding 6 mol of Ni²⁺ in an octahedral histidine-rich N/O-donor environment.893 The discovery of a [NiFe] H₂-ase that exhibits activity toward both proton reduction and sulfur reduction $(to H_2S)^{894}$ is also intriguing, although it is not known whether this latter reaction is Ni-dependent, while there is circumstantial evidence to suggest that Ni may play a role in a cobalamin-dependent metabolic pathway in mammals.⁸⁹⁵ Clearly, much of the biochemistry of nickel remains to be elucidated.

Note Added in Proof

Since the original submission of this article, additional results relevant to the biochemistry and modeling of urease, ⁸⁹⁶ MCR, ^{897,898} CODH, ^{899–902} and H_2 -ase^{903–910} have appeared.

XI. Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to Professors R. H. Holm, S. J. Lippard, R. M. Buchanan, A. L. Balch, E. Fujita, M. J. Maroney, P. K. Mascharak, M. Millar, J. A. Kovacs, and M. Schröder, and to Drs. J.-P. Costes and P. Chaudhuri, for permission to reproduce figures. Professors Buchanan and Kovacs are especially acknowledged for communicating unpublished data to us. We thank one of the referees for very helpful comments.

XII. Abbreviations

asp ⁻ , aspH	aspartic acid
BME-DACOH ₂	N, N'-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,5-diazacy-
	clooctane
bpy	2,2'-bipyridine
Bu	butyl
Bu ^t	<i>tert</i> -butyl
CoA, CoAS ⁻	coenzyme A
CODH	carbon monoxide dehydrogenase
cyclam	1,4,8,11-tetraazacyclotetradecane
cys⁻, cysH	cysteine
DAPA	2,6-bis[1-(phenylimino)ethyl]pyridine
DMF	dimethylformamide
DMSO	dimethyl sulfoxide
DPV	differential pulsed voltammetry
$edta^{4-}, edtaH_4$	1,2-diaminoethane-N,N,N',N'-tetraace-
EPR	electron paramagnetic resonance
ENDOR	electron-nuclear double resonance

${ m edtH}_2$	ethane-1,2-dithiol
Et	ethyl
EXAFS	extended X-ray absorption fine structure
Fc	ferrocene
glu⁻, gluH	glutamic acid
hmc	5,5,7,12,12,14-hexamethyl-1,4,8,11-tet-
	raazacyclotetradecane
H_2 -ase	hydrogenase
his [–] , hisH	histidine
iBC ²⁻	2,3,7,8-tetrahydroporphyrin (isobacterio- chlorin) dianion
MCD	magnetic circular dichroism
MCR	Methyl-S-coenzyme-M methylreductase
Me	methyl
Me_2 -bpy	4,4'-dimethyl-2,2'-bipyridine
MeIm	N-methylimidazole
mes	mesityl
MeSCoM	S-methyl-coenzyme M $(MeSC_2H_4SO_3^-)$
$mntH_2$	dimercaptomaleonitrile (cis-1,2-dicyano-
-	ethene-1,2-dithiol)
$mptdsH_2$	bis[2-[(2-mercaptophenyl)thio]ethyl] sul- fide
$ndtH_2$	norbornane-2,3-exo-cis-dithiol
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
OEiBC ²⁻	2,3,7,8,12,13,17,18-octaethylisobacterio-
	chlorin dianion
oep ²⁻	2,3,7,8,12,13,17,18-octaethylporphyrin di-
•	anion
$pdtcH_2$	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid)
$pdtcH_2$ $pdmtH_2$	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ^{2–} Pr	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ^{2–} Pr Pr	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr ⁱ py	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine
$pdtcH_2$ $pdmtH_2$ Ph $porph^{2-}$ Pr Pr^i py $salenH_2$	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr ⁱ py salenH ₂ SDPDTP ⁻	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor-
$pdtcH_2$ $pdmtH_2$ Ph $porph^{2-}$ Pr Pr^i py $salenH_2$ $SDPDTP^-$	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr ⁱ py salenH ₂ SDPDTP ⁻ STPP ⁻	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy-
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr ⁱ py salenH ₂ SDPDTP ⁻ STPP ⁻	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy-
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone
pdtc H_2 pdmt H_2 Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salen H_2 SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtss H_2	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂ Tol	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone tolyl
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂ Tol tpttdH ₂	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2'''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone tolyl 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathia- dodecane
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂ Tol tpttdH ₂ tssH ₂	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone tolyl 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathia- dodecane salicylaldehyde thiosemicarbazone
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂ Tol tpttdH ₂ tssH ₂ XAS	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone tolyl 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathia- dodecane salicylaldehyde thiosemicarbazone X-ray absorption spectroscopy
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr' py salenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂ Tol tpttdH ₂ tssH ₂ XAS XANES	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone tolyl 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathia- dodecane salicylaldehyde thiosemicarbazone X-ray absorption spectroscopy X-ray absorption near edge spectroscopy
pdtcH ₂ pdmtH ₂ Ph porph ²⁻ Pr Pr Pr SalenH ₂ SDPDTP- STPP- tdpme terpy tmc tmtssH ₂ Tol tpttdH ₂ tssH ₂ XAS XANES XPS	pyridine-2,6-bis(thiocarboxylic acid) 2,6-di(mercaptomethyl)pyridine phenyl porphyrin dianion propyl isopropyl pyridine 1,2-bis[[(2-hydroxyphenyl)methylene]am- ino]ethane 5,20-diphenyl-10,15-bis(p-tolyl)-21-thiapor- phyrin anion 5,10,15,20-tetraphenyl-21-thiaporphy- rin anion 1,1,1-tris[(diphenylphosphino)methyl]- ethane 2,2',6',2''-terpyridine 1,4,8,11-tetramethyl-1,4,8,11-tetraazacy- clotetradecane 2'-hydroxy-4',5'-dimethylacetophenone 4-methyl-thiosemicarbazone tolyl 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathia- dodecane salicylaldehyde thiosemicarbazone X-ray absorption spectroscopy X-ray photoelectron spectroscopy

XIII. References

- (1) Thauer, R. K.; Diekert, G.; Schönheit, P. Trends Biochem. Sci. 1980, 5, 304-6.
- (2)Nriagu, J. O., Ed. Nickel in the Environment; Wiley: New York, 1980; p 833.
- (3)Mertz, W. Science 1981, 213, 1332-8. Eskew, D. L.; Welch, R.
- M.; Cary, E. E. Science **1983**, 222, 621-3. Sunderman, F. W., Ed. Nickel in the Human Environment; Oxford University Press: New York, NY, 1985; p 530. **(4)**
- (5) Adriano, D. C. Trace Elements in the Terrestrial Environment; Springer-Verlag: New York, 1986; pp 362-89.
 (6) Ankel-Fuchs, D.; Thauer, R. K. In ref 15; Chapter 5, pp 93-
- 110.
- (7) Levason, W.; McAuliffe, C. A. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1974, 12, 151-84. Nag, K.; Charkavorty, A. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1980, 33, 87-147. Haines, R. I.; McAuley, A. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1981, 39, 77-119.

- (8) Sacconi, L.; Mani, F.; Bencini, A. In Comprehensive Co-ordination Chemistry; Wilkinson, G., Gillard, R. D., McCleverty, J. A., Eds.; Pergamon: Oxford, 1987; Vol. 5, Chapter 50, pp 1-347. (9) Lappin, A. G.; McAuley, A. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 32, 241-
- 95 (10) Coyle, C. L.; Stiefel, E. I. In ref 15; Chapter 1, pp 1-28.
- Margerum, D. W.; Anliker, S. L. In ref 15, Chapter 2, pp 29-
- (11) Walsh, C. T.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. Biochemistry 1987, 26, 4901-6.
- (12) Hausinger, R. P. Micribiol. Rev. 1987, 51, 22-42.
- (13) Cammack, R. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 32, 297-333.
- (14) Sigel, H., Ed. Nickel and its Role in Biology. Met. Ions Biol. Systems 1988, 23, p 488.
- (15) Lancaster, J. R., Jr., Ed. The Bioinorganic Chemistry of Nickel; VCH: Deerfield Beach, FL, 1988; p 337.
- (16) Hausinger, R. P. Adv. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1992, 25, 21-36.
- (17) Kovacs, J. A. Adv. Bioinorg. Chem. 1994, 9, 173-218.
- (18) Hausinger, R. P. Biochemistry of Nickel; Plenum: New York, 1993; p⁻280.
- (19) Kolodziecz, A. F. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 41, 493-597.
 (20) Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. J. Mol. Catal. 1984, 23, 263-92.
- (21) Andrews, R. K.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. Adv. Inorg. Biochem. **1984**, *6*, 245–283.
- (22) Andrews, R. K.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. In ref 15; Chapter 7, pp 141-65.
- (23) Mobley, H. L. T.; Hausinger, R. P. Microbiol. Rev. 1989, 53, 85-108.
- (24) Zerner, B. Bioorg. Chem. 1991, 19, 116-31.
- (25) Hauska, G. Trends Biochem. Sci. 1988, 13, 2-4.
- (26) Rouviere, P. E.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 7913-6. (20) Notviere, F. E., Wolfe, R. S. S. Biol. Chem. 1996, 205, 7515-6.
 (27) Wackett, L. P.; Honek, J. F.; Begley, T. P.; Shames, S. L.; Niederhoffer, E. C.; Hausinger, R. P.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. In ref 15; Chapter 11, pp 249-74.
 (28) Pfaltz, A. In ref 15; Chapter 12, pp 275-98.
- (29) Friedmann, H. C.; Klein, A.; Thauer, R. K. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1990, 87, 339-48.
- (30) Thauer, R. K. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1990, 1018, 256-9.
- DiMarco, A. A.; Bobik, T. A.; Wolfe, R. S. Annu. Rev. Biochem. (31) 1990, 59, 355-94.
- (32) Rouvière, P. E.; Kuhner, C. H.; Wolfe, R. S. FEMS Symp. 1990, 54, 259-67.
- (33) Diekert, G. In ref 15; Chapter 13, pp 299-309.
- (34) Ragsdale, S. W.; Wood, H. G.; Morton, T. A.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; DerVartanian, D. V. In ref 15; Chapter 14, pp 311-32.
 (35) Ragsdale, S. W.; Bauer, J. R.; Gorst, C. M.; Harder, S. R.; Lu,
- W.-P.; Roberts, D. L.; Runquist, J. A.; Schiau, I. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1990, 87, 397-402.
- Wood, H. G. FASEB J. 1991, 5, 156-63. (36)
- (37) Ragsdale, S. W. CRC Crit. Rev. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 1991, 26, 261 - 300
- (38) Cammack, R.; Fernandez, V. M.; Schneider, K. In ref 15; Chapter 8, pp 167–90. Moura, J. J. G.; Teixeira, M.; Moura, I.; LeGall, J. In ref 15;
- (39)Chapter 9, pp 191-226. (40) Bastian, N. R.; Wink, D. A.; Wackett, L. P.; Livingston, D. J.;
- Jordan, L. M.; Fox, J.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. In ref 15; Chapter 10, pp 227-47
- (41) Fauque, G.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Moura, J. J. G.; Huynh, B. H.; Berlier, Y.; Der-Vartanian, D. V.; Teixeira, M.; Przybyla, A. E Lespinat, P. A.; Moura, I.; LeGall, J. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1988, 54, 299-344.
- (42) Moura, J. J. G.; Teixeira, M.; Moura, I. Pure Appl. Chem. 1989, 61, 915-21.
- (43) Kovacs, K. L.; Bagyinka, C. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1990, 87, 407 - 12
- (44) Przybyla, A. E.; Robbins, J.; Menon, N.; Peck, H. D., Jr. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1992, 88, 109-36.
- (45) Martin, R. B. Acc. Chem. Res. 1985, 18, 32-8. Pyle, A. M.; Barton, J. K. Prog. Inorg. Chem. **1990**, 38, 413-75. Muller, J. G.; Chen, X.; Dadiz, A. C.; Rokita, S. E.; Burrows, C. J. Pure Appl. Chem. **1993**, 65, 545-50.
- (46) See e.g.: Costa, M.; Heck, J. D. Adv. Inorg. Biochem. 1984, 6, 285-309. Costa, M.; Heck, J. D. Met. Ions Biol. Systems 1986, 20, 259-78. Fairhurst, S.; Illing, H. P. A. Toxic. Rev. 1987, 19, p 204. Costa, M. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. **1991**, 31, 321-37. Kasprzak, K. S. Adv. Environ. Sci. Technol. **1992**, 25, 387-420.
- (47) McLean, R. J. C.; Nickel, J. C.; Cheng, K.-J.; Costerton, J. W. *CRC Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* 1988, 16, 37-79. Polacco, J. C.; Holland, M. A. Int. Rev. Cytol. 1993, 145, 65-103.
- (48) Bremner, J. M.; Krogmeier, M. J. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1989, 86, 8185-8.
- Vallee, B. L.; Auld, D. S. Biochemistry 1993, 32, 6493-500. (49)Fenton, D. E.; Okawa, H. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 1349 - 57
- Winkler, R. G.; Polacco, J. C.; Eskew, D. L.; Welch, R. M. Plant (50)Physiol. 1983, 72, 262-3. Bast, E. Arch. Microbiol. 1988, 150, 6 - 10

- (51) Lee, M. H.; Mulrooney, S. B.; Hausinger, R. P. J. Bacteriol. 1990, 172, 4427-31. Park, I.-S.; Carr, M. B.; Hausinger, R. P. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1994, 91, 3233-7.
- (52) Dixon, N. E.; Gazzola, C.; Asher, C. J.; Lee, D. S. W.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. Can. J. Biochem. 1980, 58, 474-80.
- (53)Blakeley, R. L.; Dixon, N. E.; Zerner, B. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1983, 744, 219-29.
- (54) Clark, P. A.; Wilcox, D. E. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 1326-33.
 (55) Finnegan, M. G.; Kowal, A. T.; Werth, M. T.; Clark, P. A.; Wilcox, D. E.; Johnson, M. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 4030-2.
- (56) Day, E. P.; Peterson, J.; Sendova, M. S.; Todd, M. J.; Hausinger, R. P. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 634-8.
 (57) Hasnain, S. S.; Piggott, B. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.
- 1983, 112, 279-83. (58)
- Alagna, L.; Hasnain, S. S.; Piggott, B.; Williams, D. J. Biochem. J. **1984**, 220, 591-5.
- (59) Clark, P. A.; Wilcox, D. E.; Scott, R. A. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 579 - 81
- Wang, S.; Lee, M. H.; Hausinger, R. P.; Clark, P. A.; Wilcox, D. (60) E.; Scott, R. A. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 1589-93.
- (61) Eidsness, M. K.; Sullivan, R. J.; Scott, R. A. In ref 15, Chapter **4, pp 73-91**
- (62) Park, I.-S.; Hausinger, R. P. Protein Sci. 1993, 2, 1034-41.
- (63) Jabri, E.; Lee, M. H.; Hausinger, R. P.; Karplus, P. A. J. Mol. Biol. 1992, 227, 934-7.
- (64) Dixon, N. E.; Hinds, J. A.; Fihelly, A. K.; Gazzola, C.; Winzor, D. J.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. Can. J. Biochem. 1980, 58, 1323 - 34
- (65) Todd, M. J.; Hausinger, R. P. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 10260-7; **1991**, 266, 24327–31. (66) Martin, P. R.; Hausinger, R. P. J. Biol. Chem. **1992**, 267, 20024–
- (67) Mamiya, G.; Takishima, K.; Masakuni, M.; Kayumi, T.; Ogawa, K. J. Protein Chem. 1987, 6, 55–9. Takishima, K.; Suga, T.; Mamiya, G. Eur. J. Biochem. 1988, 175, 151–65.
- (68) Todd, M. J.; Hausinger, R. P. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 15835-49
- (69) Dixon, N. E.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. Can. J. Biochem. 1980, 58, 481-8.
- Dixon, N. E.; Riddles, P. W.; Gazzola, C.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. Can. J. Biochem. 1980, 58, 1335-44; 1981, 59, 564 (erratum).
- (71) Medina, R.; Müller, K. J. Comput.-Aided Mol. Des. 1990, 4, 355-
- (72) Andrews, R. K.; Dexter, A.; Blakeley, R. L.; Zerner, B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 7124-5.
- (73)Todd, M. J.; Hausinger, R. P. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 5963-
- (74) Park, I.-S.; Hausinger, R. P. J. Protein Chem. 1993, 12, 51-6. (75) Blakeley, R. L.; Treston, A.; Andrews, R. K.; Zerner, B. J. Am.
- Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 612-4 Kiick, K. L.; Finnegan, M. G.; Werth, M. T.; Alvarez, M. L (76)
- Wilcox, D. E.; Breitenbach, J.; Hausinger, R. P.; Johnson, M. K. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1991, 43, 658. (77) Mikuriya, M.; Murase, I.; Asato, E.; Kida, S. Chem. Lett. 1989,
- 497 500.

- 497-500.
 (78) Rawle, S. C.; Harding, C. J.; Moore, P.; Alcock, N. W. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 1701-3.
 (79) Burley, S. K.; David, P. R.; Lipscomb, W. N. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88, 6916-20.
 (80) Beese, L. S.; Steitz, T. A. EMBO J. 1991, 10, 25-33. Kim, E. E.; Wyckoff, H. W. J. Mol. Biol. 1991, 218, 449-64.
 (81) Vincent J. B. Crawder M. W. Averill B. A. Trends Biochem.
- Vincent, J. B.; Crowder, M. W.; Averill, B. A. Trends Biochem. (81)
- Sci. 1992, 17, 105–10. Curtis, N. J.; Dixon, N. E.; Sargeson, A. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 5347–53. (82)
- Bertini, I.; Luchinat, C.; Scozzafava, A. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) (83)1982, 48, 45-92,
- (84) Bertini, I.; Turano, P.; Villa, A. J.; Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 2833-932
- Christianson, D. W.; Lipscomb, W. N. Acc. Chem. Res. 1989, 22, 62–9. Christianson, D. W. Adv. Protein Chem. 1991, 42, 281– (85)355.
- (86) Bond, M. D.; Holmquist, B.; Vallee, B. L. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1986, 28, 97-105.
- (87) Rosenberg, R. C.; Root, C. A.; Gray, H. B. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1975, 97, 21-6.
 (88) Bertini, I.; Donaire, A.; Monnanni, R.; Moratal, J.-M.; Salgado,
- J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 1443-7.
 (89) Moratal, J.-M.; Castells, J.; Donaire, A.; Salgado, J.; Jiménez, H. R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 3317-24.
- (90) Hardman, K. D.; Lipscomb, W. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 463 - 4.
- (91) Coleman, J. E. Nature 1967, 214, 193-4.
- (92) Bertini, I.; Borghi, E.; Luchinat, C. Bioinorg. Chem. 1978, 9, 495 - 504.
- (93) Bertini, I.; Borghi, E.; Luchinat, C.; Monnanni, R. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1982, 67, 99–102. (94) Moratal, J. M.; Martinez-Ferrer, M.-J.; Donaire, A.; Castells, J.;
- Salgado, J.; Jiménez, H. R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1991, 3393-9.

- (95) Moratal, J. M.; Martinez-Ferrer, M.-J.; Jiménez, H. R.; Donaire, A.; Castells, J.; Salgado, J. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1992, 45, 231-43.
- (96) Kitajima, N.; Hikichi, S.; Tanaka, M.; Moro-oka, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5496-508
- (97) Han, R.; Looney, A.; McNeill, K.; Parkin, G.; Rheingold, A. L.; Haggerty, B. S. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 49, 105-21. Looney, A.; Saleh, A.; Zhang, Y.; Parkin, G. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 1158-64. Looney, A.; Parkin, G. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 1234-7.
- (98) Gomis-Ruth, F.-X.; Grams, F.; Yiallouros, I.; Nar, H.; Küsthardt, U.; Zwilling, R.; Bode, W.; Stöcker, W. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 17111 - 7
- (99) Angleton, E. L.; Van Wart, H. E. Biochemistry 1988, 27, 7406-12; 1988, 27, 7413-8
- (100) Lovejoy, B.; Cleasby, A.; Hassell, A. M.; Longley, K.; Luther, M. A.; Weigl, D.; McGeehan, G.; McElroy, A. B.; Drewry, D.; Lambert, M. H.; Jordan, S. R. Science **1994**, 263, 375-7.
- (101) Tichy, M.; Leblova, S. Biochem. Physiol. Pflanz 1989, 185, 385-90; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 111, 149395a. Leblova, S.; El Ahmad, M.; Zatloukalova, S. Biologia (Bratislava) 1989, 44, 1155-60; Chem. Abstr. **1990**, 113, 93799g. (102) Vallee, B. L.; Auld, D. S. Acc. Chem. Res. **1993**, 26, 543-51.
- (103) Omburo, G. A.; Kuo, J. M.; Mullins, L. S.; Raushel, F. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 13278-83
- (104) Ray, W. J., Jr.; Multani, J. S. Biochemistry 1972, 11, 2805-12. Rhyu, G. I.; Ray, W. J., Jr.; Markley, J. L. Biochemistry 1984, 23, 252-60.
- (105) Janc, J. W.; O'Leary, M. H.; Cleland, W. W. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 6421-6. Ausenhus, S. L.; O'Leary, M. H. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 6427-31
- (106) Lorimer, G. H.; Gutteridge, S.; Reddy, G. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 9873-9. Lundqvist, T.; Schneider, G. Biochemistry 1991, 30,904-8
- (107) Stephens, C. M.; Bauerle, R. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 20810-
- (108) Tse, P.; Scopes, R. K.; Wedd, A. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8703-6. Bakshi, E. N.; Tse, P.; Murray, K. S.; Hanson, G. R.; Scopes, R. K.; Wedd, A. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8707-13.
- (109) Laurie, S. H.; Pratt, D. E. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1986, 28, 431-9.
- (110) Tainer, J. A.; Getzoff, E. D.; Richardson, J. S.; Richardson, D. C. Nature 1983, 306, 284-7
- (111) Ming, L.-J.; Valentine, J. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 4426-8; **1990**, *112*, 6374-83.
- (112) Ming, L.-J.; Banci, L.; Luchinat, C.; Bertini, I.; Valentine, J. S.
- Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 4453-63.
 (113) Bertini, I.; Luchinat, C.; Ming, L.-J.; Piccioli, M.; Sola, M.; Valentine, J. S. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4433-5.
 (114) Mangani, S.; Orioli, P. L.; Carloni, P. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1994,
- 216, 121-4.
- (115) Evans, J.; Gauntlett, J. T.; Levason, W. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 4521 - 3
- (116) Toriumi, K.; Kanao, T.; Umetsu, Y.; Ohyoshi, A.; Yamashita, M.; Ito, T. J. Coord. Chem. 1988, 19, 209-21
- (117) Sakane, H.; Miyanaga, T.; Watanabe, I.; Yokoyama, Y. Chem. Lett. 1990, 1623-6
- (118) Evans, J.; Levason, W.; Perry, R. J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. **1990**, 3691-5; **1992**, 1497-501
- (119) Tanase, T.; Shimizu, F.; Kuse, M.; Yano, S.; Hidai, M.; Yoshikawa, S. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 4085–94. (120) Inada, Y.; Sugimoto, K.; Ozutsumi, K.; Funahashi, S. Inorg.
- Chem. 1994, 33, 1875-80.
- (121) Suleimanov, Kh.; Porai-Koshits, M. A.; Antsyshkina, A. S.; Sulaimankulov, K. Zh. Neorg. Khim. 1971, 16, 3394-6; Chem. Abstr. 1972, 76, 105002z.
- (122) Suleimanov, Kh.; Porai-Koshits, M. A.; Antsyshkina, A. S.; Sulaimankulov, K. S. Koord. Khim. 1980, 6, 1762-5; Chem. *Abstr.* **1981**, *94*, 56295h.
- (123) Wages, H. E.; Taft, K. L.; Lippard, S. J. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4985 - 7
- (124) Goggin, P. L. In Comprehensive Co-ordination Chemistry;
- Gogni, P. L. In Comprehensive Co-ordination Chemistry;
 Wilkinson, G., Gillard, R. D., McCleverty, J. A., Eds.; Pergamon: Oxford, 1987; Vol. 2, Chapter 15.8, pp 490-4.
 See e.g.: Calogero, S.; Russo, U.; Valle, G.; Barnard, P. W. C.; Donaldson, J. D. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1982, 59, 111-6. Aghabozorg, H.; Palenik, G. J.; Stoufer, R. C.; Summers, J. Inorg. Chem. 1982, 21, 3903-7. Lewinski, K.; Sliwinski, J.; Lebioda, L. Inorg. Chem. 1983, 22, 2339-42. Delaunay, J.; Hugel, R. P. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3957-61. Al-Daher, A. G. M.; Bagnall, K. W.; Forsellini, E.; Benetollo, F.; Bombieri, G. J. Chem. Soc. Dalton (125)Forsellini, E.; Benetollo, F.; Bombieri, G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1986, 615-8. de Wet, J. F.; Caira, M. R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1986, 2035-42.
- (126) Maslak, P.; Sczepanski, J. J.; Parvez, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 1062-3
- (127) Sagatys, D. S.; Bott, R. C.; Smith, G.; Byriel, K. A.; Kennard, C. H. L. Polyhedron 1992, 11, 49-52.
- (128) Curtis, N. J.; Lawrace, G. A.; Sargeson, A. M. Aust. J. Chem. 1983, 36, 1495-501. Dixon, N. E.; Fairlie, D. P.; Jackson, W. G.; Sargeson, A. M. Inorg. Chem. 1983, 22, 4038-46. Fairlie, D. P.; Taube, H. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 3199-206.

- (129) Capasso, S.; Mattia, C. A.; Puliti, R.; Zagari, A. Acta Crystallogr.
- 1983, C39, 1517-9. (130) Fukuda, Y.; Miyamae, H.; Yamagata, K.; Sone, K. Chem. Lett. 1984, 1309-12.
- (131) Teo, S.-B.; Teoh, S.-G.; Snow, M. R. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1984, 85, L1-2
- (132) Lindeman, S. V.; Timofeeva, T. V.; Maleyev, V. I.; Belokon, Yu. N.; Ryzhov, M. G.; Belikov, V. M.; Struchkov, Yu. T. Acta Crystallogr. 1985, C41, 1290-5.
 (132) Belokov W. N. Belokov et al. C. Mitt, G. M. Gr. M. Struchkov, Yu. T. Acta Crystallogr. 1985, C41, 1290-5.
- (133) Belokon, Yu. N.; Bulychev, A. G.; Vitt, S. V.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Batsanov, A. S.; Timofeeva, T. V.; Tsyryapkin, V. A.; Ryzhov,
- Batsanov, A. S.; Hmoreeva, I. V.; Isyryapkin, V. A.; Ryzhov, M. G.; Lysova, L. A.; Bakhmutov, V. I.; Belikov, V. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 4252-9.
 (134) Belokon, Yu. N.; Maleyev, V. I.; Vitt, S. V.; Ryzhov, M. G.; Kondrashov, Yu. D.; Golubev, S. N.; Vauchskii, Yu. P.; Kazika, A. I.; Novikova, M. I.; Krasutskii, P. A.; Yurchenko, A. G.; Dubchak, I. L.; Shklover, V. E.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Bakhmutov, V. L. Bukhva M. J. Chem. Soc. Diekva Theorem. 1007, 110
- Dubchak, I. L.; Shklover, V. E.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Bakhmutov, V. I.; Belikov, V. M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1985, 17-30.
 (135) Belokon, Yu. N.; Bulychev, A. G.; Ryzhov, M. G.; Vitt, S. V.; Batsanov, A. S.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Bakhmutov, V. I.; Belikov, V. M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1986, 1865-72.
 (136) Belokon, Yu. N.; Sagyan, A. S.; Djamgaryan, S. A.; Bakhmutov, V. I.; Vitt, S. V.; Batsanov, A. S.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Belikov, V. M. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1990, 2301-10.
 (137) Belokon, Yu. N.; Motsishkite, S. M.; Maleev, V. I.; Orlova, S. A.; Ikonnikov, N. S.; Shamuratov, E. B.; Batsanov, A. S.; Struchkov, Yu. T. Mendeleev Commun. 1992, 89-91.
- Yu. T. Mendeleev Commun. 1992, 89-91. Collins, K.; Cleland, W. E., Jr. Unpublished data cited in: Trofimenko, S. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 943-80. (138)
- 1rotimenko, S. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 943-80.
 (139) Nielson, D. O.; Larsen, M. L.; Willett, R. D.; Legg, J. I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1971, 93, 5079-82. Averill, D. F.; Legg, J. I.; Smith, D. L. Inorg. Chem. 1972, 11, 2344-9. West, M. H.; Legg, J. I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 6945-51.
 (140) Rodríguez, M. L.; Ruiz-Pérez, C.; Rodríguez-Romero, F. V.; Palacios, M. S.; Martín-Zarza, P. Acta Crystallogr. 1990, C46, 1414-6.
- 1414 6
- (141) Wagner, M. R.; Beach, D. B. Acta Crystallogr. 1985, C41, 669-71.
- (142) Aoki, K.; Hu, N.; Yamazaki, H. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 186, 253 - 61
- (143) van der Helm, D.; Hossain, M. B. Acta Crystallogr. 1969, B25, 457-63.
- (144) Hursthouse, M. B.; New, D. B. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1977, 1082-5.
- (145) Mederos, A.; Gili, P.; Domínguez, S.; Benítez, A.; Palacios, M. S.; Hernández-Padilla, M.; Martín-Zarza, P.; Rodríguez, M. L.; Ruíz-Pérez, C.; Lahoz, F. J.; Oro, L. A.; Brito, F.; Arrieta, J. M.; Vlassi, M.; Germain, G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 1477-91.
- (146) Sysoeva, T. F.; Agre, V.; Trunov, V. K.; Dyatlova, N. M.; Fridman, A. Ya. Zh. Strukt. Khim. 1986, 27, 108-14; Chem. Abstr. 1986, 105, 143914y.
- (147) Smith, G. S.; Hoard, J. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1959, 81, 556-61. (148) Mutikainen, I. Finn. Chem. Lett. 1985, 193-200.
- (148) Mutikainen, I. Finn. Chem. Lett. 1985, 193-200.
 (149) Poleti, D.; Stojakovic, D. R.; Prelesnik, B. V.; Manojlovic-Muir, Lj. Acta Crystallogr. 1990, C46, 399-402. Poleti, D.; Karanovic, Lj.; Prelesnik, B. V. Acta Crystallogr. 1990, C46, 2465-7.
 (150) Xue, F.-C.; Jiang, Z.-H.; Liao, D.-Z.; Ma, S.-L.; Yan, S.-P.; Wang, G.-L.; Yao, X.-K.; Wang, R.-J. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 2787-9.
 (151) Teoh, S.-G.; Chan, B. T.; Fun, H. K.; Kamwaya, M. E. Z. Kristallogr. 1987, 181, 199-204.
 (152) Mostad, A.; Natarajan, S. Z. Kristallogr. 1987, 178, 262-70.

- (152) Mostad, A.; Natarajan, S. Z. Kristallogr. 1987, 178, 263-70.
- (153) Ahmed, K. J.; Habib, A.; Haider, S. Z.; Malik, K. M. A.; Hess, H. J. Bangladesh Acad. Sci. 1980, 4, 85-92; Chem. Abstr. 1981, 94. 201124h.
- (154) Hämäläinen, R.; Ahlgrén, M.; Turpeinen, U.; Raikas, T. Cryst. Struct. Commun. 1978, 7, 379-84.
- (155) Jose, P.; Pant, L. M.; Biswas, A. B. Acta Crystallogr. 1964, 17, 24 - 8
- (156) Castellano, E. E.; Oliva, G.; Zukerman-Schpector, J.; Calvo, R. Acta Crystallogr. **1986**, C42, 16-9. (157) Noguchi, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. **1962**, 35, 99-104.
- (158) Haendler, H. M. Acta Crystallogr. 1993, C49, 238-41.
- (159) Drew, J.; Hursthouse, M. B.; Thornton, P. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton
- (10) Diow, J. H. B., Hill, D., Hill, H. B., Hill, H. S., Chem. Soc., Batton Trans. 1972, 1658-60.
 (160) Mammano, N. J.; Templeton, D. H.; Zalkin, A. Acta Crystallogr. 1977, B33, 1251-4.
 (161) Chiesi Villa, A.; Guastini, C.; Musatti, A.; Nardelli, M. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1972, 102, 226-33.
- (162) Quaglieri, P.; Loiseleur, H.; Thomas, G. Acta Crystallogr. 1972, B28, 2583-90.
- (163) du Preez, J. G. H.; Rohwer, H. E.; van Brecht, B. J.; Caira, M. R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. **1984**, 975–80. (164) Capasso, S.; Giordano, F.; Mattia, C.; Mazzarella, L.; Ripamonti,
- A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1974, 2228-33. Castellano, E. E.; Nascimento, O. R.; Calvo, R. Acta Crystallogr.
- (165)1982, B38, 1303-5.
- (166)
- Guha, S. Acta Crystallogr. 1973, B29, 2167-70. Rao, S. P. S.; Manohar, H.; Bau, R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. (167)**1985**, 2051-7.

- (168) Yang, L.; Wang, G.; Yan, S.; Liao, D.; Jiang, Z.; Shen, P.; Wang, H.; Wang, R.; Yao, X. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 1793-5.
 (169) Campana, C. F.; Shepard, D. F.; Litchman, W. M. Inorg. Chem.
- 1981, 20, 4039-4
- (170) Jide, X.; Shisheng, N.; Keshun, C.; Zhiqian, X.; Yujuan, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 171, 239-45.
- (171) van der Merwe, M. J.; Boeyens, J. C. A.; Hancock, R. D. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 1208–13. (172) Buchanan, R. M. Personal communication.

- (173) du Preez, J. G. H.; Rohwer, H. E.; van Brecht, B. J.; Caira, M. R. *Inorg. Chim. Acta* 1983, 73, 67-73.
 (174) Deng, Z.-L.; Shi, J.; Jiang, Z.-H.; Liao, D.-Z.; Yan, S.-P.; Wang, G.-L.; Wang, H.-G.; Wang, R.-J. *Polyhedron* 1992, 11, 885-7.
 (175) Wing, D. O. Bailow, M. E. Churtia, N. F. J. Charg, Sci. (A) 1970.
- (175) Whimp, P. O.; Bailey, M. F.; Curtis, N. F. J. Chem. Soc. (A) 1970, 1956 - 63
- (176) Ito, H.; Fujita, J.; Toriumi, K.; Ito, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1981, 54, 2988-94.
- (177) Zák, Z.; Glowiak, T.; Kamenícek, J.; Brezina, F. Acta Crystallogr. 1990, C46, 2073-5.
- (178) Freeman, H. C.; Guss, J. M. Acta Crystallogr. 1972, B28, 2090-
- (179) Freeman, H. C.; Guss, J. M. Acta Crystallogr. 1978, B34, 2451-
- (180) Sakurai, T.; Iwasaki, H.; Katano, T.; Nakahashi, Y. Acta Crystallogr. 1978, B34, 660-2.
- (181) Battaglia, L. P.; Bonamartini Corradi, A.; Antolini, L.; Marcotrigiano, G.; Menabue, L.; Pellacani, G. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, 2407-11
- (182) Ebner, S. R.; Helland, B. J.; Jacobson, R. A.; Angelici, R. J. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 19, 175-80.
- (183) Riesen, A.; Zehnder, M.; Kaden, T. A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1986, 69, 2067-73.
- (184) Jide, X.; Shisheng, N.; Yujuan, L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 111, 61 - 5
- (185) García-Granda, S.; Díaz, M. R.; Barrio, C.; Gómez-Beltrán, F. Acta Crystallogr. 1990, C46, 377-9.
- (186) Klinga, M. Cryst. Struct. Commun. 1981, 10, 521-4 and references cited therein.
- (187) García-Granda, S.; Gómez-Beltrán, F. Acta Crystallogr. 1984, C40, 949-51
- (188) Jide, X.; Shisheng, N.; Yujuan, L. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 4651-
- (189) Vincent, J. B.; Christou, G. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 33, 197-257. Wieghardt, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1989, 28, 1153-72.
- (190) Lippard, S. J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 344-61.
 Kurtz, D. M., Jr. Chem. Rev. 1990, 90, 585-606.
- (191) Melník, M. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1982, 42, 259-93. Perlepes, S. P.; Libby, E.; Streib, W. E.; Folting, K.; Christou, G. Polyhedron
- **1992**, *11*, 923–36 and references cited therein. (192) Patel, S. U.; Sadler, P. J.; Tucker, A.; Viles, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 9285-6 and references cited therein.
- (193) Reference 8, pp 276-287.
 (194) Chaudhuri, P.; Küppers, H.-J.; Wieghardt, K.; Gehring, S.; Haase, W.; Nuber, B.; Weiss, J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1988. 1367-70
- (195) Buchanan, R. M.; Mashuta, M. S.; Oberhausen, K. J.; Richardson, J. F.; Li, Q.; Hendrickson, D. N. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 4497-8.
- (196) Holman, T. R.; Hendrich, M. P.; Que, L., Jr. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 937-9.
- (197) Ahlgrén, M.; Turpeinen, U.; Hämäläinen, R. Acta Chem. Scand., Ser. A 1978, 32, 189-194 and references cited therein.
- (198) Turpeinen, U.; Hämäläinen, R.; Reedijk, J. Polyhedron 1987, 6, 1603-10 and references cited therein.
- (199) Kennard, C. H. L.; O'Reilly, E. J.; Smith, G. Polyhedron 1984, 3, 689-93
- (200) Butcher, R. J.; O'Connor, C. J.; Sinn, E. Inorg. Chem. 1982, 21, 616-20.
- (201) Miners, J. O.; Sinn, E.; Coles, R. B.; Harris, C. M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1972, 1149-53.
- (202) Butcher, R. J.; O'Connor, C. J.; Sinn, E. Inorg. Chem. 1981, 20, 3486-93.
- Lambert, S. L.; Hendrickson, D. N. Inorg. Chem. 1979, 18, 2683-(203)6. Spiro, C. L.; Lambert, S. L.; Smith, T. J.; Dussler, E. N.; Gagné, R. R.; Hendrickson, D. N. *Inorg. Chem.* **1981**, *20*, 1229-37.
- (204) Aratake, Y.; Ohba, M.; Sakiyama, H.; Tadokoro, M.; Matsumoto, N.; Okawa, H. Inorg. Chim. Acta **1993**, 212, 183-90. (205) Downard, A. J.; McKee, V.; Tandon, S. S. Inorg. Chim. Acta **1990**,

- K. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 1253-7.
- (209)Nanda, K. K.; Das, R.; Thompson, L. K.; Venkatsubramanian,
- K.; Paul, P.; Nag, K. Inorg. Chem. **1994**, *33*, 1188–93. Holligan, B. M.; Jeffery, J. C.; Ward, M. D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton (210)Trans. 1992, 3337-44.

- (211) Bell, M.; Edwards, A. J.; Hoskins, B. F.; Kachab, E. H.; Robson, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 3603-10.

- R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 3633-10.
 (212) Edwards, A. J.; Hoskins, B. F.; Kachab, E. H.; Markiewicz, A.; Murray, K. S.; Robson, R. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3585-91.
 (213) Gladfelter, W. L.; Lynch, M. W.; Schaefer, W. P.; Hendrickson, D. N.; Gray, H. B. Inorg. Chem. 1981, 20, 2390-7.
 (214) Ballester, L.; Coronado, E.; Gutiérrez, A.; Monge, A.; Perpiñán, M. F.; Pinilla, E.; Rico, T. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2053-6.
 (215) Bertrand, J. A.; Ginsberg, A. P.; Kaplan, R. I.; Kirkwood, C. E.; Martin, R. L.; Sherwood, R. C. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 240-6.
 Barnes, J. A.; Hatfield, W. E. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 2355-7. Paap, F.; Bouwman, E.; Driessen, W. L.; de Graaf, R. A. G.; Reedijk, J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1985, 737-41.
 (216) Boyd, P. D. W.; Martin, R. L.; Schwarzenbach, G. Aust. J. Chem. 1988, 41, 1449-56.
- 1988, 41, 1449-56.
- (217) Volkmer, D.; Krebs, B. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 51, 511.
 (218) Morelock, M. M.; Good, M. L.; Trefonas, L. M.; Karraker, D.; Maleki, L.; Eichelberger, H. R.; Majeste, R.; Dodge, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 4858-66. (219) Antolini, L.; Menuabe, L.; Pellacani, G. C.; Marcotrigiano, G. J.
- (219) Antonini, L., Mendade, L., Fendani, G. C., Marcothgiano, G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1982, 2541-3.
 (220) Coronado, E.; Drillon, M.; Fuertes, A.; Beltran, D.; Mosset, A.; Galy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 900-5.
 (221) Mao, Z.; Fu, D.; Hang, Q.; Tang, W.; Yu, K. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton
- Trans. **1993**, 3169–73. (222) Tieghi, G.; Zocchi, M. J. Organomet. Chem. **1973**, 57, C90–2. (223) Zocchi, M.; Tieghi, G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. **1975**, 1740–

- (224) Klein, H.-F.; Wiemer, T.; Dartiguenave, M.; Dartiguenave, Y. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 189, 35-44.
- (225) Bencini, A.; Benelli, C.; Gatteschi, D.; Zanchini, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 5820-3.
 (226) Kirillova, N. I.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Porai-Koshits, M. A.; Pasynskii, A. A.; Antsyshkina, A. S.; Minacheva, L. Kh.; Sadikov, G. G.; Idrisov, T. Ch.; Kalinnikov, V. T. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1980, 40, 115-9.
- (227) Hirashima, N.; Husebye, S.; Kato, M.; Maartmann-Moe, K.; Muto, Y.; Nakashima, M.; Tokii, T. Acta Chem. Scand. 1990, 44, 984-9
- (228) Morooka, M.; Ohba, S.; Nakashima, M.; Tokii, T.; Muto, Y.; Kato, M.; Steward, O. W. Acta Crystallogr. 1992, C48, 1888-94.
 (229) Haddad, M. S.; Hendrickson, D. N. Inorg. Chem. 1978, 17, 2622-
- 30.
- (230) Costes, J.-P.; Commenges, G.; Laurent, J.-P. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1987, 134, 237-44. Costes, J.-P.; Laurent, J.-P. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1987, 134, 245-8; 1990, 177, 277-82. Costes, J.-P.; Fernandez-Garcia, M. I. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 173, 247-54.
 (231) Costes, J.-P.; Dahan, F.; Laurent, J.-P. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 1077-02
- 1887-92.
- (232) Salata, C. A.; Youinou, M.-T.; Burrows, C. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 9278-9. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 3454-61.
 (233) Castneiras, A.; Hiller, W.; Strahle, J.; Carballo, R. Cambridge Structural Database, 1992, entry SOWHOB.
 (234) Nonoyama, K.; Mori, W.; Nonoyama, M. Polyhedron 1994, 13, 000 P.
- 891-7
- (235) Dunn, M. F. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1975, 23, 61-122.
- (236) Kimura, E. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 41, 443-91.
 (237) Nanjappan, P.; Czarnik, A. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 1826-33 and references therein.
- (238) Sutton, P. A.; Buckingham, D. A. Acc. Chem. Res. 1987, 20, 357-64. Chin, J. Acc. Chem. Res. 1991, 24, 145-52
- (239) Suh, J. Bioorg. Chem. 1990, 18, 345-60; Acc. Chem. Res. 1992, 25, 273-9.
- (240) Sigel, H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1990, 100, 453-539. Hendry, P.;
- Sargeson, A. M. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 38, 201–58.
 Suh, J.; Chung, S.; Lee, S. H. Bioorg. Chem. 1987, 15, 383–408. Suh, J.; Kim, S. M. Bioorg. Chem. 1989, 17, 169–76.
 Suh, J.; Hwang, B. K.; Koh, Y. H. Bioorg. Chem. 1990, 18, 207–
- (243) See e.g.: Bartocci, C.; Scandola, F.; Ferri, A.; Carassiti, V. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1979, 37, L473-6. Khoe, G. H.; Brown, P. L.; Sylva, R. N.; Robins, R. G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1986, 1901–
 6. Miskelly, G. M.; Webley, W. S.; Clark, C. R.; Buckingham,
 D. A. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 3773–81. Mazumdar, S.; Medhi, O. K.; Kannadaguili, N.; Mitra, S. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1989, 1003-5. Bänsch, B.; Martinez, P.; Uribe, D.; Zuluaga, J.; van Eldik, R. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 4555–9. Mizuno, M.; Funahashi, S.; Nakasuka, N.; Tanaka, T. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 1550-3
- (244) Newlin, D. E.; Pellack, M. A.; Nakon, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 1078-82.
- (245) Fife, T. H.; Przystas, T. J.; Pujari, M. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 8157-63. Chakraborty, H.; Rahman, M. L. Transition Met. Chem. 1993, 18, 545-7.
- (246) Fife, T. H.; Przystas, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 4631-
- (247) Przystas, T. J.; Fife, T. H. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 2 1990, 393-9.
- (248) Breslow, R.; Fairweather, R.; Keana, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1967, 89, 2135-8. Barnard, P. F. B. J. Chem. Soc. A 1969, 2140-4.

- (249) Hay, R. W. In Comprehensive Co-ordination Chemistry; Wilkin-(243) Flay, R. W. Hi Comprehensible Coordination Chemistry, Wikinson, G., Gillard, R. D., McCleverty, J. A., Eds.; Pergamon: Oxford, 1987; Vol. 6, Chapter 61.4, pp 470-1.
 (250) Groves, J. T.; Chambers, R. R., Jr. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, and a statement of the stat
- 630 8
- (251) Groves, J. T.; Baron, L. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 5442-
- (252) Wells, M. A.; Bruice, T. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1977, 99, 5341-60.
- (253) Suh, J.; Chang, B. Bioorg. Chem. 1987, 15, 167-82.
 (254) Tang, W.; Sayre, L. M. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 5785-91.
 (255) De Rosch, M. A.; Trogler, W. C. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 2409-
- 16
- (256) Morrow, J. R.; Trogler, W. C. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 2330-3.
 (257) Belokon, Y. N.; Tararov, V. I.; Savel'eva, T. F.; Vitt, S. V.; Paskonova, E. A.; Dotdayev, S. Ch.; Borisov, Y. A.; Struchkov, Y. T.; Batasanov, A. S.; Belikov, V. M. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 4046-52.
- (258) Jones, D. R.; Lindoy, L. F.; Sargeson, A. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 7327-36.
- Jones, D. R.; Lindoy, L. F.; Sargeson, A. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 7807-19. (259)
- Hubner, P. W. A.; Milburn, R. M. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 19, 1267-72. Tafesse, F.; Massoud, S. S.; Milburn, R. M. Inorg. Chem. (260)1985, 24, 2591-3. Kura, G.; Tsukuda, T. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 865-70.
- (261) Milburn, R. M.; Gautam-Basak, M.; Tribolet, R.; Sigel, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 3315-21
- (262) Crane, C. G.; Burrows, C. J. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1991, 43, 661.
 (263) Kajiwara, T.; Yamaguchi, T.; Kido, H.; Kawabata, S.; Kuroda, R.; Ito, T. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4990-1. Kesicki, E. A.; DeRosch, M. A.; Freeman, L. H.; Walton, C. L.; Harvey, D. F.;
- Derosch, M. A., Freeman, E. H., Walton, C. L., Harvey, D. F., Trogler, W. C. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 5851-67.
 (264) See e.g.: Woolley, P. Nature 1975, 258, 677-82. Groves, J. T.; Olson, J. R. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 2715-7. Gellman, S. H.; Petter, R.; Breslow, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 2388-94. Kimura, E.; Koike, T.; Toriumi, K. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 3687-
- (265) Coleman, J. E. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1992, 61, 897-946.
- (266) Kimura, E.; Shiota, T.; Koike, T.; Shiro, M.; Kodama, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 5805-11. Norman, P. R.; Cornelius, R. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104, (267)
- 2356-61.
- (268) Sigel, H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1975, 97, 3209-14. Barnum, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1983, 22, 2297-305. (269) Schepartz, A.; Breslow, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 1814-
- 26.
- (270) Jones, W. J.; Nagle, D. P., Jr.; Whitman, W. B. Microbiol. Rev. 1987, 51, 135-77. Ferry, J. G. CRC Crit. Rev. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 1992, 27, 473-503.
- (271) Färber, G.; Keller, W.; Kratky, C.; Jaun, B.; Pfaltz, A.; Spinner, C.; Kobelt, A.; Eschenmoser, A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1991, 74, 697-716 and references therein.
- Won, H.; Olson, K. D.; Wolfe, R. S.; Summers, M. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2178-84. Olson, K. D.; Won, H.; Wolfe, R. S.; Hare, D. R.; Summers, M. F. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 5884-(272)
- (273) Cheesman, M. R.; Ankel-Fuchs, D.; Thauer, R. K.; Thompson, A. J. Biochem. J. 1989, 260, 613-6.
- (274) Hamilton, C. L.; Scott, R. A.; Johnson, M. K. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 11605 - 13.
- (275) Shiemke, A. K.; Scott, R. A.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 1645-6.
- Eidsness, M. K.; Sullivan, R. J.; Schwartz, J. R.; Hartzell, P. L.; (276)Wolfe, R. S.; Flank, A.-M.; Cramer, S. P.; Scott, R. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 3120-1.
- (277) Rospert, S.; Böcher, R.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Thauer, R. K. FEBS Lett. 1991, 291, 371-5.
- (278) Jetten, M. S. M.; Pierik, A. J.; Hagen, W. R. Eur. J. Biochem. 1991, 202, 1291-7.
- (279) Krzycki, J. A.; Prince, R. C. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1990, 1015, 53 - 60
- (280)Albracht, S. P. J.; Ankel-Fuchs, D.; Böcher, R.; Ellermann, J.; Moll, J.; van der Zwaan, J. W.; Thauer, R. K. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1988, 955, 86-102.
- (281) Rospert, S.; Voges, M.; Berkessel, A.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Thauer,
- R. K. Eur. J. Biochem. 1992, 210, 101-7.
 (282) Olson, K. D.; McMahon, C. W.; Wolfe, R. S. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88, 4099-103.
- Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88, 4099-103.
 (283) Wackett, L. P.; Honek, J. F.; Begley, T. P.; Wallace, V.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. Biochemistry 1987, 26, 6012-8.
 (284) Ellermann, J.; Rospert, S.; Thauer, R. K.; Bokranz, M.; Klein, A.; Voges, M.; Berkessel, A. Eur. J. Biochem. 1989, 184, 63-8.
 (285) Olson, K. D.; Chmurkowska-Cichowlas, L.; McMahon, C. W.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Bacteriol. 1992, 174, 1007-12.
 (286) Brenner, M. C.; Zhang, H.; Scott, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1993, 268, 18491-5.
- 18491-5.
- Lin, S.-K.; Jaun, B. Helv. Chim. Acta 1991, 74, 1725-38 (287)
- (288) Ahn, Y.; Krzycki, J. A.; Floss, H. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 4700-1.

- (289) Hartzell, P. L.; Donnelly, M. I.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 5581 - 6.
- (290) Pfaltz, A.; Livingston, D. A.; Jaun, B.; Diekert, G.; Thauer, R. K.; Eschenmoser, A. Helv. Chim. Acta 1985, 68, 1338-58.
- (291) Keltjens, J. T.; Hermans, J. M. H.; Rijsdijk, G. J. F. A.; Van der Drift, C.; Vogels, G. D. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 1988, 54, 207–20; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 112, 212906f.
 (292) Shiemke, A. K.; Hamilton, C. L.; Scott, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 92, 2021.
- 263, 5611 6
- (293) Shiemke, A. K.; Kaplan, W. A.; Hamilton, C. L.; Shelnutt, J. A.; Scott, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 7276-84.
 (294) Furenlid, L. R.; Renner, M. W.; Fajer, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990,
- 112.8987 9
- (295) Hamilton, C. L.; Ma, L.; Renner, M. W.; Scott, R. A. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1991, 1074, 312-9.
- (296) Shiemke, A. K.; Shelnutt, J. A.; Scott, R. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 11236-45.
- (297) Zimmer, M.; Crabtree, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 1062-
- (298) Jaun, B. Helv. Chim. Acta 1990, 73, 2209-17.
- (299) Jaun, B.; Pfaltz, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 1327-
- (300) Holliger, C.; Pierik, A. J.; Reijerse, E. J.; Hagen, W. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5651-6.
- Jaun, B.; Pfaltz, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 293-(301)
- 4.
 (302) Lin, S.-K.; Jaun, B. Helv. Chim. Acta 1992, 75, 1478-90.
 (303) Krone, U. E.; Laufer, K.; Thauer, R. K.; Hogenkamp, H. P. C. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 10061-5.
 (304) Holliger, C.; Schraa, G.; Stupperich, E.; Stams, A. J. M.; Zehnder, A. J. B. J. Bacteriol. 1992, 174, 4427-34.
 (305) Holliger, C.; Kengen, S. W. M.; Schraa, G.; Stams, A. J. M.; Zehnder, A. J. B. J. Bacteriol. 1992, 174, 4435-43.
 (306) Bouvière P. E.; Bohik T. A.: Wolfe B. S. J. Bacteriol. 1988, 170.

- (306) Rouvière, P. E.; Bobik, T. A.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Bacteriol. 1988, 170, 3946 - 52
- (307) Kadish, K. M. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 34, 435-605 and references cited therein.
- (308) Kadish, K. M.; Sazou, D.; Liu, Y. M.; Saoiabi, A.; Ferhat, M.; Guilard, R. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1198-204.
 (309) Milgrom, L. R.; Jones, C. C.; Harriman, A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin
- (300) El-Kasmi, A.; Lexa, D.; Maillard, P.; Momenteau, M.; Savéant,
- J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1991**, 113, 1586–95. (311) Bhyrappa, P.; Krishnan, V. Inorg. Chem. **1991**, 30, 239–45.
- (312) Tung, H.-C.; Chooto, P.; Sawyer, D. T. Langmuir 1991, 7, 1635-41.
- (313) Le Mest, Y.; L'Her, M.; Hendricks, N. H.; Kim, K.; Collman, J. P. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 835-47.
- (314) Stolzenberg, A. M.; Glazer, P. A.; Foxman, B. M. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 983-91.
- (315) Kim, D.; Miller, L. A.; Spiro, T. G. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 2468-70.
- (316) Connick, P. A.; Macor, K. A. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 4654-63. Golder, A. J.; Milgrom, L. R.; Nolan, K. B.; Povey, D. C. J. Chem. (317)Soc., Chem. Commun. 1987, 1788-90.
- (318) Stolzenberg, A. M.; Stershic, M. T. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1614-20.
- (319) Connick, P. A.; Haller, K. J.; Macor, K. A. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 3256-64.
- (320) Morishima, I.; Takeda, M.; Takatera, K. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1988, 151, 1319–25. (321) Kadish, K. M.; Sazou, D.; Maiya, G. B.; Han, B. C.; Liu, Y. M.;
- Saoiabi, A.; Ferhat, M.; Guilard, R. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 2542-
- (322) Kadish, K. M.; Van Caemelbecke, E.; Boulas, P.; D'Souza, F.; Vogel, E.; Kisters, M.; Medforth, C. J.; Smith, K. M. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4177-8.
- (323) Gisselbrecht, J. P.; Gross, M.; Köcher, M.; Lausmann, M.; Vogel, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, 112, 8618–20. (324) Takahashi, K.; Aoki, Y.; Sugitani, T.; Moriyama, F.; Tomita, Y.;
- Handa, M.; Kasuga, K.; Sogabe, K. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1992, 201, 247 - 9
- (325) Stolzenberg, A. M.; Stershic, M. T. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 1970-
- (326) Chang, D.; Malinski, T.; Ulman, A.; Kadish, K. M. Inorg. Chem. 1984, 23, 817-24.
 (327) Balch, A. L.; Noll, B. C.; Reid, S. M.; Zovinka, E. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 2531-2. Balch, A. L.; Noll, B. C.; Phillips, S. L.; Reid, S. M.; Zovinka, E. P. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4730-6.
 (328) Chang, C. K.; Wu, W.; Chern, S.-S.; Peng, S.-M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1992, 31, 70-2.
 (329) Song, H.; Owag, P. D.; Pacd, C. A.; Schrift, W. P. Lerge, Ch.
- (329) Song, H.; Orosz, R. D.; Reed, C. A.; Scheidt, W. R. Inorg. Chem.
- (329) Song, H.; Orosz, R. D.; Reed, C. A.; Scheldt, W. K. Ihorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4274-82.
 (330) Scheidt, W. R.; Cheng, B.; Haller, K. J.; Mislankar, A.; Rae, A. D.; Reddy, K. V.; Song, H.; Orosz, R. D.; Reed, C. A.; Cukiernik, F.; Marchon, J.-C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 1181-3.
 (331) Brennan, T. D.; Scheidt, W. R.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 3919-24.
 (330) Scheiner, A. M.; Starskie, M. T. Jacob, Chem. 1067, 26, 2089.
- (332) Stolzenberg, A. M.; Stershic, M. T. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 3082– 3; J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 6391–402.

- (333) Schlüpmann, J.; Huber, M.; Toporowicz, M.; Köcher, M.; Vogel, E.; Levanon, H.; Möbius, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 8566– 7. Schlüpmann, J.; Huber, M.; Toporowicz, M.; Plato, M.; Köcher, M.; Vogel, E.; Levanon, H.; Möbius, K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 6463-71.
 (334) Renner, M. W.; Forman, A.; Wu, W.; Chang, C. K.; Fajer, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8618-21
- Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8618-21.
 (335) Renner, M. W.; Furenlid, L. R.; Barkigia, K. M.; Forman, A.; Shim, H.-K.; Simpson, D. J.; Smith, K. M.; Fajer, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 6891-8.
- (336) Lexa, D.; Momenteau, M.; Mispelter, J.; Savéant, J.-M. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 30-5.
- (337) Kadish, K. M.; Franzen, M. M.; Han, B. C.; Araullo-McAdams, C.; Sazou, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 512-7.
- (338) Ivashin, N. V. Teor. Eksp. Khim. 1990, 26, 579-85; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 114, 155922y.
- (339) Lahiri, G. K.; Stolzenberg, A. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 429-32.
- (340) Chmielewski, P.; Grzeszczuk, M.; Latos-Grazynski, L.; Lisowski, J. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 3546-52.
- (341) Latos-Grazynski, L.; Olmstead, M. M.; Balch, A. L. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 4065-6.
- (342) Chmielewski, P. J.; Latos-Grazynski, L.; Pacholska, E. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 1992-9.
- (343) Pandian, R. P.; Chandrashekar, T. K. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 119-25.
- (344) Nahor, G. S.; Neta, P.; Hambright, P.; Robinson, L. R.; Harriman, A. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 6659-63. Nahor, G. S.; Neta, P.; Hambright, P.; Robinson, L. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1991, 95, 4415-
- (345) Kadish, K. M.; Cornillon, J.-L.; Yao, C.-L.; Malinski, T.; Gritzner, G. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1987, 235, 189-207.
- (346) Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 4169-73.
- (347) Shelnutt, J. A. J. Phys. Chem. 1989, 93, 6283-90.
 (348) Alden, R. G.; Crawford, B. A.; Doolen, R.; Ondrias, M. R.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 2070-2.
- (349) Andersson, L. A.; Loehr, T. M.; Stershic, M. T.; Stolzenberg, A. M. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 2278-85. (350) Shelnutt, J. A.; Medforth, C. J.; Berber, M. D.; Barkigia, K. M.;
- Smith, K. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 4077-87
- (351) Piffat, C.; Melamed, D.; Spiro, T. G. J. Phys. Chem. 1993, 97, 7441-50.
- (352) Hobbs, J. D.; Majumder, S. A.; Luo, L.; Sickelsmith, G. A.; Quirke, J. M. E.; Medforth, C. J.; Smith, K. M.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 3261-70.
- (353) Crawford, B. A.; Findsen, E. W.; Ondrias, M. R.; Shelnutt, J. A. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1842–6. (354) Kitagawa, T.; Ozaki, Y. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1987, 64, 71–
- 114.
- (355) Shelnutt, J. A.; Majumder, S. A.; Sparks, L. D.; Hobbs, J. D.; Medforth, C. J.; Senge, M. O.; Smith, K. M.; Miura, M.; Luo, L.;
- Quirk, J. M. E. J. Raman Spectrosc. 1992, 23, 523-9.
 (356) Sparks, L. D.; Medforth, C. J.; Park, M.-S.; Chamberlain, J. R.; Ondrias, M. R.; Senge, M. O.; Smith, K. M.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 581-92.
- (357) Melamed, D.; Sullivan, E. P., Jr.; Prendergast, K.; Strauss, S. H.; Spiro, T. G. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 1308-19.
- (358) Barkigia, K. M.; Renner, M. W.; Furenlid, L. R.; Medforth, C. J.; Smith, K. M.; Fajer, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 3627-35.
- (359) Anderson, K. K.; Hobbs, J. D.; Luo, L.; Stanley, K. D.; Quirke, J. M. E.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 12346-
- (360) Hu, S.; Mukherjee, A.; Spiro, T. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 12366-77.
- (361) Barkigia, K. M.; Thompson, M. A.; Fajer, J.; Pandey, R. K.; Smith, K. M.; Vicente, M. G. H. New J. Chem. 1992, 16, 599-607.
- (362) Kratky, C.; Fässler, A.; Pfaltz, A.; Kräutler, B.; Jaun, B.; Eschenmoser, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1984, 1368-71
- (363) Shelnutt, J. A.; Alston, K.; Ho, J.-Y.; Yu, N.-T.; Yamamoto, T.;

- (364) Connick, P. A. Electrochem. Soc. Interface 1993, 2, 51-2.
 (365) Scheidt, W. R.; Lee, Y. J. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1987, 64, 1-70.
 (366) Golder, A. J.; Nolan, K. B.; Povey, D. C.; Traylor, T. G. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1988, 143, 71-5.
 (37) Medforth C. J.; Berber, M. D.; Smith, K. M.; Shelputt, J. A.
- (367) Medforth, C. J.; Berber, M. D.; Smith, K. M.; Shelnutt, J. A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1990, 31, 3719-22.
 (368) Mandon, D.; Ochsenbein, P.; Fischer, J.; Weiss, R.; Jayaraj, K.; Austin, R. N.; Gold, A.; White, P. S.; Brigaud, O.; Battioni, P.; Charles and Charles
- Mansuy, D. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2044-9.
 (369) Henling, L. M.; Schaefer, W. P.; Hodge, J. A.; Hughes, M. E.; Gray, H. B.; Lyons, J. E.; Ellis, P. E., Jr. Acta Crystallogr. 1993, C49, 1743-7
- (370) Medforth, C. J.; Senge, M. O.; Smith, K. M.; Sparks, L. D.; Shelnutt, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 9859-69.
 (371) Kratky, C.; Waditschatka, R.; Angst, C.; Johansen, J. E.; Plaquevent, J. C.; Schreiber, J.; Eschenmoser, A. Helv. Chim. (2010) 207 Acta 1985, 68, 1312-37.

- (372) Suh, M. P.; Swepston, P. N.; Ibers, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106. 5164-71.
- (373) Waditschatka, R.; Kratky, C.; Jaun, B.; Heinzer, J.; Eschen-moser, A. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1985, 1604-7.
- (374) Kaplan, W. A.; Suslick, K. S.; Scott, R. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 9824-7.
- (375) Kaplan, W. A.; Scott, R. A.; Suslick, K. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 1283-5.
- (376) Procyk, A. D.; Bocian, D. F. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 366-7.
- (377)Furenlid, L. R.; Renner, M. W.; Smith, K. M.; Fajer, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, 112, 1634–5.
- Furenlid, L. R.; Renner, M. W.; Szalda, D. J.; Fujita, E. J. Am. (378)Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 883-92.
- Suh, M. P.; Kim, H. K.; Kim, M. J.; Oh, K. Y. Inorg. Chem. 1992, (379) 31, 3620-5.
- (380)Luh, T.-Y.; Ni, Z.-J. Synthesis 1990, 89-103. Dzhemilev, U. M.; Kunakova, R. V. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 455, 1-27
- (381) Drain, C. M.; Sable, D. B.; Corden, B. B. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 2396 - 8
- (382) Drain, C. M.; Sable, D. B.; Corden, B. B. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 1428 - 33.
- Sellmann, D.; Fünfgelder, S.; Knoch, F.; Moll, M. Z. Naturforsch. (383)**1991**, *B46*, 1601-8
- (384)Cha, M.; Shoner, S. C.; Kovacs, J. A. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 1860 - 3
- (385) Berkessel, A.; Bats, J. W.; Schwarz, C. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1990, 29, 106-8
- (386) Berkessel, A. Bioorg. Chem. 1991, 19, 101-15.
- (387) Berkessel, A.; Bolte, M.; Griesinger, C.; Huttner, G.; Neumann, T.; Schiemenz, B.; Schwalbe, H.; Schwenkreis, T. Angew. Chem.,
- Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 1777–80. (388) Ho, N. F.; Mak, T. C. W.; Luh, T.-Y. J. Organomet. Chem. 1986, 317, C28–30; J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 3591–5.
- Wenkert, E.; Shepard, M. E.; McPhail, A. T. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. (389)
- Commun. 1986, 1390-1. Chakraborty, P.; Karmakar, S.; Chandra, S. K.; Chakravorty, A. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 816-22 and references therein. (390)
- (391) Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 713-
- (392) Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 719-23.
- (393) Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 5353-
- (394) Ram, M. S.; Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3267-72.
- (395) Ram, M. S.; Espenson, J. H.; Bakac, A. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 4115-8.
- (396) Espenson, J. H.; Ram, M. S.; Bakac, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 6892-3.
- Ram, M. S.; Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, (397)2011 - 2
- (398) Ram, M. S.; Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 4231 - 5
- (399) Sadler, N.; Scott, S. L.; Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H.; Ram, M. S. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 3951-4.
- (400) D'Aniello, M. J., Jr.; Barefield, E. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 1610-1. Chmielewski, P. J.; Latos-Grazynski, L. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 5231-5
- (401)Gosden, C.; Healy, K. P.; Pletcher, D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1978, 972-6.
- (402) Healy, K. P.; Pletcher, D. J. Organomet. Chem. 1978, 161, 109-20.
- (403) Gosden, C.; Pletcher, D. J. Organomet. Chem. 1980, 186, 401-
- (404) Becker, J. Y.; Kerr, J. B.; Pletcher, D.; Rosas, R. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1981, 117, 87-99.
- Gosden, C.; Kerr, J. B.; Pletcher, D.; Rosas, R. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1981, 117, 101-7. (405)
- (406)Stolzenberg, A. M.; Stershic, M. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 5397 - 403
- (407)Lahiri, G. K.; Schussel, L. J.; Stolzenberg, A. M. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4991-5000
- (408) Lahiri, G. K.; Stolzenberg, A. M. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4409-
- (409) Helvenston, M. C.; Castro, C. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 8490 - 6
- (410) van Eldik, R.; Cohen, H.; Meshulam, A.; Meyerstein, D. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4156-8
- (411) Guldi, D. M.; Kumar, M.; Neta, P.; Hambright, P. J. Phys. Chem. 1992, 96, 9576-81. Guldi, D. M.; Neta, P.; Hambright, P.; Rahimi, R. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4849-53.
- (412) Kelley, D. G.; Marchaj, A.; Bakac, A.; Espenson, J. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 7583-7.
- (413) Faucitano, A.; Buttafava, A.; Martinotti, F.; Fabbrizzi, L. Radiat. Phys. Chem. 1991, 37, 559-65
- (414) Arai, T.; Kondo, H.; Sakaki, S. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 2753-4. Arai, T.; Kashitani, K.; Kondo, H.; Sakaki, S. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1994, 67, 705-9.

- (415) Komura, T.; Terashima, T.; Takahashi, K. Denki Kagaku oyobi Kogyo Butsuri Kagaku 1991, 59, 780-5; Chem. Abstr. 1992, 116, 70326v.
- (416) Suh, M. P. Proc. Korea-U.S. Inorg. Chem. Conf. (Seoul, Korea) 1993, 73-6.
- (417) Yanilkin, V. V.; Maksimyuk, N. I.; Gritsenko, E. I.; Kargin, Yu. M.; Garifullin, B. M. Izv. Akad. Nauk Ser. Khim. 1992, 292-8; Chem. Abstr. 1993, 118, 59143g.
- (418) Mubarak, M. S.; Peters, D. G. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial (416) Mubaran, M. S., 1 Coris, J. G. S. Zick, Science and Chem. 1992, 332, 127–34.
 (419) Fry, A. J.; Fry, P. F. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 3496–501.
 (419) Fry, A. J.; Fry, P. F. J. Org. Chem. 1993, 58, 3496–501.
- (420) Lexa, D.; Savéant, J.-M.; Su, K. B.; Wang, D. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 6464-70.
 Kadish, K. M.; Franzen, M. M.; Han, B. C.; Araullo-McAdams,
- (121) Ratsain, R. M., R. M., R. M., M. S. M.; Hagen, W. R.; Pierik, A. J.; Stams, A. J. M.;
 (422) Jetten, M. S. M.; Hagen, W. R.; Pierik, A. J.; Stams, A. J. M.;
- Zehnder, A. J. B. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **1991**, *195*, 385–91. (423) Abbanat, D. R.; Ferry, J. G. J. Bacteriol. **1990**, *172*, 7145–50.
- (424) Raybuck, S. A.; Ramer, S. E.; Abbanat, D. R.; Peters, J. W.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Ferry, J. G.; Walsh, C. T. J. Bacteriol. **1991**, 173, 929-32.
- (425) Grahame, D. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 22227-33; Biochemistry 1993, 32, 10786-93.
- (426) Lindahl, P. A.; Münck, E.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1990, 265, 3873-9
- (427) Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 51, 233.
 (428) Lu, W.-P.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 3554-64.
- (429) Ensign, S. A.; Bonam, D.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 4968-73.
- (430) Ragsdale, S. W.; Clark, J. E.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; Lundie, L. L.; Drake, H. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258, 2364-9
- (431) Abbanat, D. R.; Ferry, J. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88. 3272-6.
- (432) Lindahl, P. A.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Münck, E. J. Biol. Chem. 1990, 265, 3880-8.
- (433) Raybuck, S. A.; Bastian, N. R.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. Biochemistry 1988, 27, 7698-702.
- (434) Shin, W.; Anderson, M. E.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 5522-6.
- (435) Shin, W.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1993, 1161, 317-22.
- (436) Shin, W.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 9718-9.
- (437) Gorst, C. M.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 20687-93.
- (438) Liu, W.; Thorpe, H. H. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4102-5.
- (439) Ragsdale, S. W.; Wood, H. G.; Antholine, W. E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1985, 82, 6811-4.
- (440) Terlesky, K. C.; Barber, M. J.; Aceti, D. J.; Ferry, J. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 15392-5.
- (441) Fan, C.; Gorst, C. M.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Hoffman, B. M. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 431-5.
- (442) Cramer, S. P.; Eidsness, M. K.; Pan, W.-H.; Morton, T. A.; Ragsdale, S. W.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; Scott, R. A. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 2477-9.
 (443) Bastian, N. R.; Diekert, G.; Niederhoffer, E. C.; Teo, B.-K.; Walsh,
- C. T.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 5581-
- (444) Yamamura, T.; Nakamura, N.; Yasui, A.; Sasaki, K.; Arai, H. Chem. Lett. 1991, 875-8
- (445) Scott, R. A. Physica B (Amsterdam) 1989, 158, 84-6.
- Tan, G. O.; Ensign, S. A.; Ciurli, S.; Scott, M. J.; Hedman, B.; Holm, R. H.; Ludden, P. W.; Korszun, Z. R.; Stephens, P. J.; (446)Hodgson, K. O. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1992, 89, 4427-31.
- (447) Stephens, P. J.; McKenna, M.-C.; Ensign, S. A.; Bonam, D.; Ludden, P. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 16347-50.
- (448) McRee, D. E.; Richardson, D. C.; Richardson, J. S.; Siegel, L. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 10277-81. Cai, L.; Weigel, J. A.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 9289–90.
 (449) Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 8713–
- (450) Shin, W.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 12870-5.
- (451) Qiu, D.; Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Spiro, T. G. Science 1994, 264.817 - 9(452) Shin, W.; Stafford, P. R.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochemistry 1992, 31,
- 6003-11
- (453) Lu, W.-P.; Harder, S. R.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1990, 265, 3124-33.
- (454) Pezacka, E.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 16000-6.
- (455) Raybuck, S. A.; Bastian, N. R.; Zydowsky, L. D.; Kobayashi, K.; Floss, H. G.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3171-3.
- (456) Lebertz, H.; Simon, H.; Courtney, L. F.; Benkovic, S. J.; Zy-dowsky, L. D.; Lee, K.; Floss, H. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3173-4.
- (457) Lu, W.-P.; Jablonski, P. E.; Rasche, M.; Ferry, J. G.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1994, 269, 9736-42.
- (458) Ensign, S. A.; Hyman, M. R.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 4973-9.

- (459) Hyman, M. R.; Ensign, S. A.; Arp, D. J.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 6821-6.
- (460) Grahame, D. A.; Stadtman, T. C. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 3706-12
- (461) Anderson, M. E.; DeRose, V. J.; Hoffman, B. M.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 12204-5.
 (462) Bonam, D.; McKenna, M. C.; Stephens, P. J.; Ludden, P. W. Proc.
- Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1988, 85, 31-5.
- (463) Morton, T. A.; Runquist, J. A.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Shanmu-gasundaram, T.; Wood, H. G.; Ljungdahl, L. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 23824-8.
- (464) Kumar, M.; Lu, W.-P.; Liu, L.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 11646-7.
- (465) Ciurli, S.; Yu, S.-B.; Holm, R. H.; Srivastava, K. K. P.; Münck, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8169-71
- (466) Ciurli, S.; Ross, P. K.; Scott, M. J.; Yu, S.-B.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 5415-23.
- (467) Zhou, J.; Scott, M. J.; Hu, Z.; Peng, G.; Münck, E.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 10843-54
- (468) Conover, R. C.; Park, J.-B.; Adams, M. W. W.; Johnson, M. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4562-4.
- Srivastava, K. K. P.; Surerus, K. K.; Conover, R. C.; Johnson, M. K.; Park, J.-B.; Adams, M. W. W.; Münck, E. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 927-36.
- (470) Surerus, K. K. Ph.D. Dissertation University of Minnesota, 1989 (cited in ref 469).
- (471) McConnachie, J. M.; Ansari, M. A.; Ibers, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 7078-9; Inorg. Chim. Acta 1992, 198-200, 85-93.
- (472) McConnachie, J. M.; Bollinger, J. C.; Ibers, J. A. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 3923-7.
- (473) Shibahara, T.; Kuroya, H. J. Coord. Chem. 1988, 18, 233-6. Ooi,
 B.-L.; Sykes, A. G. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 3799-804. Dimmock,
 P. W.; Lamprecht, G. J.; Sykes, A. G. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1991, 955-60. Shibahara, T.; Yamasaki, M.; Akashi, H.; Katayama, T. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 2693-9.
- (474) Curtis, M. D.; Williams, P. D.; Butler, W. M. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 2853-62
- (475) Shibahara, T.; Mochida, S.; Sakane, G. Chem. Lett. 1993, 89-
- (476) Mills, D. K.; Hsiao, Y. M.; Farmer, P. J.; Atnip, E. V.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1991**, 113, 1421-3.
- (477) Colpas, G. J.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 5053-5.
- (478) Fenske, D.; Ohmer, J.; Hachgenei, J.; Merzweiler, K. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 1277-96.
- (479) Bencini, A.; Midollini, S. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992, 120, 87-136. (480) Schwarzenbach, G. Chem. Zvesti 1965, 19, 200-8.
- (481) Aurivillius, K.; Bertinsson, G.-I. Acta Crystallogr. 1982, B38, 1295 - 8
- (482) Villa, A. C.; Manfredotti, A. G.; Nardelli, M.; Pelizzi, C. Chem. Commun. 1970, 1322-3.
- (483) Fackler, J. P., Jr.; Zegarski, W. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1973, 95, 8566-74.
- (484) Lawrance, G. A.; Maeder, M.; Manning, T. M.; O'Leary, M. A.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 2491 - 5.
- (485) Sánchez, G.; Ruiz, F.; Santana, M. D.; Garcia, G.; López, G.; Hermoso, J. A.; Martinez-Ripoll, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1994, 19-23.
- (486) Nakanishi, I.; Tanaka, S.; Matsumoto, K.; Ooi, S. Acta Crystallogr. 1994, C50, 58-61.
- (487) Capdevila, M.; González-Duarte, P.; Foces-Foces, C.; Cano, F. H.; Martínez-Ripoll, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 143-
- (488) Collin, J.-P.; Sauvage, J.-P. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1989, 93, 245-68.
- (489) Beley, M.; Collin, J.-P.; Ruppert, R.; Sauvage, J.-P. J. Chem. Soc. Chem. Commun. 1984, 1315-6; J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 7461 - 7
- (490) Collin, J.-P.; Jouaiti, A.; Sauvage, J.-P. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1986-90.
- (491) Hirata, Y.; Suga, K.; Fujihira, M. Chem. Lett. 1990, 1155-8.
- (492) Fujita, E.; Creutz, C.; Sutin, N.; Brunschwig, B. S. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 2657-62.
- (493) Sakaki, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 7813-4; 1992, 114, 2055 - 62
- (494) Hirata, Y.; Suga, K.; Fujihira, M. Thin Solid Films 1989, 179, 95-101.
- (495) Fujihira, M.; Hirata, Y.; Suga, K. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. **1990**, 292, 199–215.
- (496) Fujihira, M.; Nakamura, Y.; Hirata, Y.; Akiba, U.; Suga, K. Denki Kagaku oyobi Kogyo Butsuri Kagaku 1991, 59, 532-9; Chem. Abstr. 1992, 116, 47884v.
- (497) Balazs, G. B.; Anson, F. C. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1992, 322, 325-45; 1993, 361, 149-57.
 (498) Drew, M. G. B.; Jutson, N. J.; Mitchell, P. C. H.; Potter, R. J.; Thompsett, D. J. Mater. Chem. 1992, 2, 817-22.

- (499) Taniguchi, I.; Nakashima, N.; Yasukouchi, K. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 1814-5.
- (500) Taniguchi, I.; Nakashima, N.; Matsushita, K.; Yasukouchi, K. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1987, 224, 199-209.
 (501) Taniguchi, I.; Shimpuku, T.; Yamashita, K.; Ohtaki, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1990, 915-7.
- (502) Grant, J. L.; Goswami, K.; Spreer, L. O.; Otvos, J. W.; Calvin, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1987, 2105-9. (503)
- Craig, C. A.; Spreer, L. O.; Otvos, J. W.; Calvin, M. J. Phys. Chem. 1990, 94, 7957-60. Petit, J.-P.; Chartier, P.; Beley, M.; Deville, J.-P. J. Electroanal. (504)
- Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1989, 269, 267-81 Kimura, E.; Wada, S.; Shionoya, M.; Okazaki, Y. Inorg. Chem. (505)
- 1994, 33, 770-8 and references cited therein. Darensbourg, D. J.; Darensbourg, M. Y.; Goh, L. Y.; Ludvig, M.; Wiegreffe, P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1987**, 109, 7539-40. (506)
- (507)Fisher, B.; Eisenberg, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 7361-3.
- (508) Gangi, D. A.; Durand, R. R., Jr. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 697-9.
- (509) Bailey, C. L.; Bereman, R. D.; Rillema, D. P.; Nowak, R. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 116, L45-7
- (510) Deronzier, A.; Marques, M. J. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1989, 265, 341-53.
- (511) Schmidt, M. H.; Miskelly, G. M.; Lewis, N. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 3420-6.
- (512) Shionoya, M.; Kimura, E.; Iitaka, Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 9237-45.
- (513) Smith, C. I.; Crayston, J. A.; Hay, R. W. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 3267-9.
- (514) Kimura, E.; Haruta, M.; Koike, T.; Shionoya, M.; Takenouchi, K.; Iitaka, Y. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 2779-84.
 (515) Daniele, S.; Ugo, P.; Bontempelli, G.; Fiorani, M. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1987, 219, 259-71.
- Chem. Interfactat Chem. 1901, 213, 203-11.
 (516) Arana, C.; Yan, S.; Keshavarz-K, M.; Potts, K. T.; Abruña, H. D. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3680-2.
 (517) Abbà, F.; De Santis, G.; Fabbrizzi, L.; Licchelli, M.; Lanfredi, A. M. M.; Pallavicni, P.; Poggi, A.; Ugozzoli, F. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 202, 1966, 75 33, 1366-75.
- (518) Cao, X.; Zheng, G.; Teng, Y. Gaodeng Xuexiao Huaxue Xuebao 1988, 9, 861-3; Chem. Abstr. 1989, 110, 30379n.
- Ogura, K. Nippon Kagaku Kaishi 1988, 1134-40; Chem. Abstr. (519)1988, 109, 151868j.
- (520) Zagal, J. H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992, 119, 89-136 and references therein.
- (521) Aresta, M.; Quaranta, E.; Tommasi, I. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 450-2.
- Yamamura, T.; Sakurai, S.; Arai, H.; Miyamae, H. J. Chem. Soc., (522)Chem. Commun. 1993, 1656-8
- (523) Lu, Z.; White, C.; Rheingold, A. L.; Crabtree, R. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 92-4.
- (524) Stavropoulos, P.; Muetterties, M. C.; Carrié, M.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1991**, 113, 8485–92
- (525) Sacconi, L.; Dapporto, P.; Stoppioni, P.; Innocenti, P.; Benelli, C. Inorg. Chem. 1977, 16, 1669-73.
- (526) Stoppioni, P.; Dapporto, P.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1978, 17, 718-25.
- (527) Gagné, R. R.; Ingle, D. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1980, 102, 1444-6; Inorg. Chem. 1981, 20, 420-5.
- (528) Lewis, J.; Schröder, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1982, 1085-
- (529) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 929-37.
- (530) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M. M.; Whitehead, J. P.; Bagyinka, C.; Maroney, M. J.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3612-
- (531) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1992**, 114, 9666-8. (532) Wilke, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1988**, 27, 185-206.
- (523) Wilke, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Lingt. 1969, 27, 185-200.
 (533) Sellmann, D.; Schillinger, H.; Knoch, F.; Moll, M. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1992, 198-200, 351-7.
 (534) Sellmann, D.; Häussinger, D.; Knoch, F.; Moll, M. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 51, 190.

- (535) Hsiao, Y.-M.; Chojnacki, S. S.; Hinton, P.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. Organometallics 1993, 12, 870-5.
 (536) Carmona, E.; González, F.; Poveda, M. L.; Atwood, J. L.; Rogers, R. D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1980, 2108-16. Carmona, E.; González, F.; Poveda, M. L.; Marín, J. M. Synth. React. Inorg. Met.-Org. Chem. 1982, 12, 185–95. (537) Adams, M. W. W. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1990, 1020, 115–45.
- (538) Zirngibl, C.; Hedderich, R.; Thauer, R. K. FEBS Lett. 1990, 261, 112-6. Zirngibl, C.; van Dongen, W.; Schwörer, B.; von Bünau, R.; Richter, M.; Klein, A.; Thauer, R. K. Eur. J. Biochem. 1992, 208, 511-20
- (539) Coremans, J. M. C. C.; van der Zwaan, J. W.; Albracht, S. P. J. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1989, 997, 256-67.
 (540) Fernandez, V. M.; Hatchikian, E. C.; Cammack, R. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1985, 832, 69-79.
 (541) van der Zwaan, J. W.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Fontijn, R. D.; Slater, E. C. FEBS Lett. 1985, 179, 271-7.

- (542) van der Zwaan, J. W.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Fontijn, R. D.; Mul, P. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **1987**, *169*, 377–84. (543) Albracht, S. P. J.; van der Zwaan, J. W.; Fontijn, R. D. Biochim.
- Biophys. Acta 1984, 766, 245–58. Cammack, R.; Patil, D. S.; Hatchikian, E. C.; Fernández, V. M.
- (544)Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1987, 912, 98-109. Whitehead, J. P.; Gurbiel, R. J.; Bagyinka, C.; Hoffman, B. M.;
- (545)Maroney, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1993**, 115, 5629-35. Coremans, J. M. C. C.; van Garderen, C. J.; Albracht, S. P. J.
- (546)
- Biochim. Biophys. Acta **1992**, 1119, 148-56. Teixeira, M.; Moura, I.; Xavier, A. V.; DerVartanian, D. V.; LeGall, J.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Huynh, B.-H.; Moura, J. J. G. Eur. J. Biochem. **1983**, 130, 481-4. (547)
- (548)
- Coremans, J. M. C. C.; van der Zwaan, J. W.; Albracht, S. P. J. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1992, 1119, 157-68.
 Teixeira, M.; Moura, I.; Xavier, A. V.; Huynh, B. H.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; LeGall, J.; Moura, J. J. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1985, 260, 8942-50.
 Brunt F. O.; Adoma M. W. W. I. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264 5070. (549)
- (550) Bryant, F. O.; Adams, M. W. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 5070-
- (551) Asso, M.; Guigliarelli, B.; Yagi, T.; Bertrand, P. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1992, 1122, 50-6.
 (552) Adams, M. W. W.; Jin, S.-L. C.; Chen, J.-S.; Mortenson, L. E.
- Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1986, 869, 37–47. (553) Moshiri, F.; Maier, R. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 17809–16.
- Kovács, K. L.; Tigyi, G.; Thanh, L. T.; Lakatos, S.; Kiss, Z.; Bagyinka, C. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 947-51. Fernandez, V. M.; Hatchikian, E. C.; Patil, D. S.; Cammack, R. (554)
- (555)
- Biochim. Biophys. Acta **1986**, 883, 145–54. Franco, R.; Moura, I.; LeGall, J.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Huynh, B. H.; Moura, J. J. G. Biochim. Biophys. Acta **1993**, 1144, 302–8. (556)
- Cammack, R.; Patil, D.; Aguirre, R.; Hatchikian, E. C. FEBS Lett. 1982, 142, 289-92. (557)
- Moura, J. J. G.; Moura, I.; Huynh, B. H.; Krüger, H.-J.; Teixeira, M.; DuVarney, R. C.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Xavier, A. V.; Peck, (558)H. D., Jr.; LeGall, J. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1982, 108, 1388-93.
- (559) Krüger, H.-J.; Huynh, B. H.; Ljungdahl, P. O.; Xavier, A. V.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Moura, I.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Teixeira, M.; Moura, J. J. G.; LeGall, J. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, 257, 14620-3.
 (560) Albracht, S. P. J.; Graf, E.-G.; Thauer, R. K. FEBS Lett. 1982,
- 140, 311-3.
- (561) Kojima, N.; Fox, J. A.; Hausinger, R. P.; Daniels, L.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1983, 80, 378-82.
- Albracht, S. P. J.; Kröger, A.; van der Zwaan, J. W.; Unden, G.; Böcher, R.; Mell, H.; Fontijn, R. D. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1986**, (562)874, 116-27
- (563) Senftleber, F. C.; Geiger, W. E., Jr. Inorg. Chem. 1978, 17, 3615-22
- (564) Balasivasubramanian, E.; Sethulekshmi, C. N.; Manoharan, P. T. Inorg. Chem. 1982, 21, 1684-6.
 (565) Pappenhagen, T. L.; Margerum, D. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 4576.
- 107, 4576-7.
- (566) Mabbs, F. E.; Collison, D. Electron Paramagnetic Resonance of d Transition Metal Compounds; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1992; pp 409-418.
- (567) Johnson, M. K.; Zambrano, I. C.; Czechowski, M. H.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; DerVartanian, D. V.; LeGall, J. Biochem. Biophys. Res.
- Commun. 1985, 128, 220-5. van der Zwaan, J. W.; Coremans, J. M. C. C.; Bouwens, E. C. M.; Albracht, S. P. J. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1990, 1041, 101-(568)10.
- (569) Teixeira, M.; Moura, I.; Xavier, A. V.; Moura, J. J. G.; LeGall, J.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Huynh, B.-H. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 16435-50.
- (570) Lissolo, T.; Pulvin, S.; Thomas, D. J. Biol. Chem. 1984, 259, 11725-9.
- (571) Barondeau, D. P.; Roberts, L. M.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 3442-8. Cammack, R.; Bagyinka, C.; Kovacs, K. L. Eur. J. Biochem. 1989,
- (572)182, 357-62
- (573) Enemark, J. H.; Young, C. G. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 40, 1-88.
 (574) Geiger, W. E., Jr.; Allen, C. S.; Mines, T. E.; Senftleber, F. C. Inorg. Chem. 1977, 16, 2003-8. Bowmaker, G. A.; Boyd, P. D. W.; Campbell, G. K.; Hope, J. M.; Martin, R. L. Inorg. Chem. **1982**, 21, 1152-9.
- (575) Surerus, K. K.; Chen, M.; van der Zwaan, J. W.; Rusnak, F. M.; Kolk, M.; Duin, E. C.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Münck, E. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 4980-93.
- (576)Cammack, R.; Fernandez, V. M.; Schneider, K. Biochimie 1986, 68, 85-91.
- van der Zwaan, J. W.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Fontijn, R. D.; Roelofs, (577)
- Y. B. M. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1986, 872, 208-15.
 (578) Lindahl, P. A.; Kojima, N.; Hausinger, R. P.; Fox, J. A.; Teo, B. K.; Walsh, C. T.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 3062-4.
- Scott, R. A.; Wallin, S. A.; Czechowski, M.; DerVartanian, D. V.; LeGall, J.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Moura, I. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, (579)106, 6864-5.

- (580) Maroney, M. J.; Colpas, G. J.; Bagyinka, C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 7067-8. Whitehead, J. P.; Colpas, G. J.; Bagyinka, C.; Maroney, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 6288-9.
- (581) Maroney, M. J.; Colpas, G. J.; Bagyinka, C.; Baidya, N.; Mascharak, P. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 3962-72.
- (582) Bagyinka, C.; Whitehead, J. P.; Maroney, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 3576-85.
- (583) Tan, S. L.; Fox, J. A.; Kojima, N.; Walsh, C. T.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 3064-66
- (584) Chapman, A.; Cammack, R.; Hatchikian, E. C.; McCracken, J.; Peisach, J. FEBS Lett. 1988, 242, 134-8.
- (585) Cammack, R.; Kovacs, K. L.; McCracken, J.; Peisach, J. Eur. J. Biochem. 1989, 182, 363-6.
- (586) Ito, N.; Phillips, S. E. V.; Stevens, C.; Ogel, Z. B.; McPherson, M. J.; Keen, J. N.; Yadav, K. D. S.; Knowles, P. F. Nature 1991, 350, 87-90.
- Voordouw, G. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 38, 397-422. Vignais, P. M.; Toussaint, B. Arch. Microbiol. 1994, 161, 1-10. (587)
- (588) Fan, C.; Teixeira, M.; Moura, J.; Moura, I.; Huynh, B.-H.; LeGall, J.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Hoffman, B. M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 20-4.
- (589) See e.g.: Symons, M. C. R.; Aly, M. M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1979, 51-2. Morton, J. R.; Preston, K. F. J. Chem. Phys. 1984, 81, 5775-6.
- (590) See e.g.: Ryan, O. B.; Tilset, M.; Parker, V. D. J. Am. Chem.
 Soc. 1990, 112, 2618-26; Organometallics 1991, 10, 298-304.
- (591) Krasna, A. I.; Ribbenberg, D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1954, 76, 3015-20. Rittenberg, D.; Krasna, A. I. Discuss. Faraday Soc. 1955, 20.185 - 9
- (592) Tamiya, N.; Miller, S. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1963, 238, 2194-8.
- Fauque, G. D.; Berlier, Y. M.; Czechowski, M. H.; Dimon, B.; Lespinat, P. A.; LeGall, J. J. Ind. Microbiol. **1987**, 2, 15-23. (593)
- (594) Teixeira, M.; Fauque, G.; Moura, I.; Lespinat, P. A.; Berlier, Y.; Prickril, B.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Xavier, A. V.; LeGall, J.; Moura, J. J. G. Eur. J. Biochem. 1987, 167, 47-58.
- Lespinat, P. A.; Berlier, Y.; Fauque, G.; Czechowski, M.; Dimon, (595)
- B.; LeGall, J. Biochimie 1986, 68, 55-61.
 (596) Sellmann, D.; Käppler, J.; Moll, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 1830-5. Jessop, P. G.; Morris, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 2236 - 7.
- (597) Myers, L. C.; Terranova, M. P.; Ferentz, A. E.; Wagner, G.; Verdine, G. L. Science 1993, 261, 1164-
- (598) Rakowski DuBois, M. Chem. Rev., 1989, 89, 1-9.
- (599) Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 125, L7-8
- (600) Hallahan, D. L.; Fernandez, V. M.; Hatchikian, E. C.; Hall, D. O. Biochimie 1986, 68, 49-54.
- (601) Sorgenfrei, O.; Klein, A.; Albracht, S. P. J. FEBS Lett. 1993, 332, 291 - 7
- (602) Eidsness, M. K.; Scott, R. A.; Prickril, B. C.; DerVartanian, D. V.; LeGall, J.; Moura, I.; Moura, J. J. G.; Peck, H. D., Jr. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1989, 86, 147-51
- (603) Fauque, G.; Czechowski, M.; Berlier, Y. M.; Lespinat, P. A.; LeGall, J.; Moura, J. J. G. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1992, 184, 1256-60.
- (604) Sun, J.-H.; Arp, D. J. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1991, 287, 225-
- (605) Odom, J. D. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1983, 54, 1-26. Stadtman, T. C. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1990, 59, 111-27.
- (606) Yamazaki, S. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, 257, 7926-9.
- (607) Rieder, R.; Cammack, R.; Hall, D. O. Eur. J. Biochem. 1984, 145, 637-43.
- (608) Teixeira, M.; Moura, I.; Fauque, G.; Czechowski, M.; Berlier, Y.; Lespinat, P. A.; LeGall, J.; Xavier, A. V.; Moura, J. J. G. Biochimie 1986, 68, 75-84. Lissolo, T.; Choi, E. S.; LeGall, J.; Peck, H. D., Jr. Biochem.
- (609)Biophys. Res. Commun. 1986, 139, 701-8.
- (610) Muth, E.; Mörschel, E.; Klein, A. Eur. J. Biochem. 1987, 169, 571 - 7.
- (611) Sorgenfrei, O.; Linder, D.; Karas, M.; Klein, A. Eur. J. Biochem. 1993, 213, 1355-8.
- (612) Teixeira, M.; Moura, I.; Fauque, G.; DerVartanian, D. V.; LeGall, J.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; Moura, J. J. G.; Huynh, B. H. Eur. J. Biochem. 1990, 189, 381-6.
- (613) He, S. H.; Teixeira, M.; LeGall, J.; Patil, D. S.; Moura, I.; Moura, J. J. G.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Huynh, B. H.; Peck, H. D., Jr. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 2678-82. Berlier, Y.; Fauque, G. D.; LeGall, J.; Choi, E. S.; Peck, H. D.
- (614)Jr.; Lespinat, P. A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1987, 146, 147-53.
- (615) Menon, N. K.; Peck, H. D., Jr.; LeGall, J.; Przybyla, A. E. J. Bacteriol. 1987, 169, 5401-7.
 (616) Wang, C.-P.; Franco, R.; Moura, J. J. G.; Moura, I.; Day, E. P. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 7378-80.

- (617) Zorin, N. A. Biochimie 1986, 68, 97–101.
 (618) Kowal, A. T.; Zambrano, I. C.; Moura, I.; Moura, J. J. G.; LeGall,
- J.; Johnson, M. K. Inorg. Chem. **1988**, 27, 1162–6. Mus-Veteau, I.; Diaz, D.; Gracia-Mora, J.; Guigliarelli, B.; Chottard, G.; Bruschi, M. Biochim. Biophys. Acta **1991**, 1060, (619)159 - 65.

- (620) Moura, I.; Teixeira, M.; LeGall, J.; Moura, J. J. G. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1991, 44, 127-39. (621) Huang, Y.-H.; Park, J.-B.; Adams, M. W. W.; Johnson, M. K.
- Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 375-6.
- (622) Huang, Y.-H.; Moura, I.; Moura, J. J. G.; LeGall, J.; Park, J.-B.; Adams, M. W. W.; Johnson, M. K. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 406-12.
- (623) van Elp, J.; Peng, G.; Searle, B. G.; Mitra-Kirtley, S.; Huang, Y.-H.; Johnson, M. K.; Zhou, Z. H.; Adams, M. W. W.; Maroney, M. J.; Cramer, S. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1994**, 116, 1918–23. (624) Sugiura, Y.; Kuwahara, J.; Suzuki, T. Biochem. Biophys. Res.
- Commun. 1983, 115, 878–81. (625) Saint-Martin, P.; Lespinat, P. A.; Fauque, G.; Berlier, Y.; LeGall,
- J.; Moura, I.; Teixeira, M.; Xavier, A. V.; Moura, J. J. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1988, 85, 9378-80.
- (626) Formicka-Kozlowska, G.; Zeppezauer, M. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1988, 151, 183-9.
- (627)Vasak, M.; Kagi, J. H. R.; Holmquist, B.; Vallee, B. L. Biochemistry 1981, 20, 6659-64.
- Johnson, R. S.; Schachman, H. K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1980, 77, 1995–9; J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258, 3528–38. (628)
- Tennent, D. L.; McMillin, D. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, (629) 2307 - 11
- (630)Ferris, N. S.; Woodruff, W. H.; Tennent, D. L.; McMillin, D. R. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1979, 88, 288-96.
- (631) Blaszak, J. A.; Ulrich, E. L.; Markley, J. L.; McMillin, D. R. Biochemistry 1982, 21, 6253-8.
- (632) Di Bilio, A. J.; Chang, T. K.; Malmström, B. G.; Gray, H. B.; Karlsson, B. G.; Nordling, M.; Pascher, T.; Lundberg, L. G. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1992, 198-200, 145-8.
- (633) Moratal, J.-M.; Salgado, J.; Donaire, A.; Jiménez, H. R.; Castells, J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 110-2.
- (634) Lum, V.; Gray, H. B. Isr. J. Chem. 1981, 21, 23-5.
- (635) Musci, G.; Desideri, A.; Morpurgo, L.; Tosi, L. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1985, 23, 93-102. (636)
- Dietrich, H.; Maret, W.; Kozlowski, H.; Zeppezauer, M. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1981, 14, 297-311. Maret, W.; Zeppezauer, M.; Sanders-Loehr, J.; Loehr, T. M. (637)
- Biochemistry 1983, 22, 3202-6.
- Zeppezauer, M.; Andersson, I.; Dietrich, H.; Gerber, M.; Maret, (638)W.; Schneider, G.; Schneider-Bernlöhr, H. J. Mol. Catal. 1984, 23, 377-87. (639) Maret, W.; Shiemke, A. K.; Wheeler, W. D.; Loehr, T. M.;
- Sanders-Loehr, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1986**, 108, 6351-9. (640) Krizek, B. A.; Berg, J. M. Inorg. Chem. **1992**, 31, 2984-6.
- (641) Fackler, J. P., Jr. Prog. Inorg. Chem. **1976**, 21, 55-90. (642) Krüger, H.-J.; Holm, R. H. Inorg. Chem. **1989**, 28, 1148-55.
- (643) Kumar, M.; Day, R. O.; Colpas, G. J.; Maroney, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 5974-6.
- Handa, M.; Mikuriya, M.; Okawa, H. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1663-(644)
- Kanatzidis, M. G. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 168, 101-3. (645)
- (646) Kumar, M.; Colpas, G. J.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8323-5.
 (647) Mirza, S. A.; Pressler, M. A.; Kumar, M.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, Mirza, S. A.; Pressler, M. A.; Kumar, M.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. J. Am.
- (041) WITZA, S. A.; Fressler, M. A.; Kumar, M.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 977-87.
 (648) Schrauzer, G. N.; Zhang, C.; Chadha, R. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4104-7. Farmer, P. J.; Solouki, T.; Mills, D. K.; Soma, T.; Russel, D. H.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 4601-5. Farmer, P. J.; Solouki, T.; Soma, T.; Russel, D. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4171-2. Font, I.; Buonomo, R.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 5897-8.
 (649) Dance, I. G. Polvhedron 1986, 5, 1037-1104
- (649) Dance, I. G. Polyhedron 1986, 5, 1037-1104.
- (650) Blower, P. J.; Dilworth, J. R. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1987, 76, 121-
- (651) Krebs, B.; Henkel, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 769 - 88.
- (652) Swenson, D.; Baezinger, N. C.; Coucouvanis, D. J. Am. Chem.
- Soc. 1978, 100, 1932–4. Yamamura, T.; Miyamae, H.; Katayama, Y.; Sasaki, Y. Chem. Lett. 1985, 269–72. (653)
- Yamamura, T. Chem. Lett. 1986, 801-4. (654)
- Yamamura, T.; Arai, H. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1992, 65, 1799-(655)806.
- (656) Rosenfield, S. G.; Armstrong, W. H.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3014-8. Rheingold, A. L.; Beall, K. S.; Riggs, P. J.; Groh, S. E. Acta
- (657)Crystallogr. 1993, C49, 542-3.
- (658)Wilk, A.; Hitchman, M. A.; Massa, W.; Reinen, D. Inorg. Chem. **1993**, *32*, 2483-90.
- Coucouvanis, D.; Swenson, D.; Baezinger, N. C.; Murphy, C.; Holah, D. G.; Sfarnas, N.; Simopoulos, A.; Kostikas, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1981**, 103, 3350-62. (659)
- (660) Silver, A.; Millar, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1992, 948-
- Yamamura, T.; Kurihara, H.; Nakamura, N.; Kuroda, R.; Asakura, K. *Chem. Lett.* **1990**, 101–4. Baidya, N.; Mascharak, P. K.; Stephan, D. W.; Campagna, C. F. (661)
- (662)Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 177, 233-8.

- (663) Fox, S.; Wang, Y.; Silver, A.; Millar, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112. 3218-20
- (664) Yamamura, T.; Arai, H.; Kurihara, H.; Kuroda, R. Chem. Lett. 1990, 1975-8.
- (665) Müller, A.; Krickemeyer, E.; Bögge, H.; Clegg, W.; Sheldrick, G. M. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1983, 22, 1006-
- (666) Coucouvanis, D.; Patil, P. R.; Kanatzidis, M. G.; Detering, B.; Baezinger, N. C. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 24-31.
- Oughtred, R. E.; Raper, E. S.; Nowell, I. W. Inorg. Chim. Acta (667)1984, 84, L5-8.
- (668) Raper, E. S.; Britton, A. M.; Clegg, W. Transition Met. Chem. 1989, 14, 351-5. (669) Nicholson, J. R.; Christou, G.; Huffman, J. C.; Folting, K.
- Polyhedron 1987, 6, 863-70.
- (670) Tremel, W.; Krebs, B.; Kenkel, G. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 1527-9.
- (671)
- Chen, X.; Kang, B.; Weng, L.; Huang, L.; Liu, H.; Wu, D.; Lei,
 X.; Hong, M.; Lu, J. Transition Met. Chem. 1992, 17, 509-13.
 Colpas, G. J.; Kumar, M.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. Inorg.
 Chem. 1990, 29, 4779-88. (672)
- (673) Choudhury, S. B.; Charkavorty, A. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 1055-
- (674) Tremel, W.; Kriege, M.; Krebs, B.; Kenkel, G. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27.3886 - 95
- (675) Watson, A. D.; Rao, C. P.; Dorfman, J. R.; Holm, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 2820-6.
- Kriege, M.; Henkel, G. Z. Naturforsch. 1987, B42, 1121-8. Krüger, T.; Krebs, B.; Henkel, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. (676) 1989, 28, 61-2
- Yamamura, T. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1988, 61, 1975-8. Miyamae, (677)H.; Yamamura, T. Acta Crystallogr. **1988**, C44, 606-9. Wark, T. A.; Stephan, D. W. Organometallics **1989**, 8, 2836-43.
- (678) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. **1989**, 28, 3426-32.
- (679) Alemany, P.; Hoffmann, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 8290-
- (680) Mukhopadhyay, S.; Ray, D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 1159 - 60
- (681) Ashcroft, M. J.; Collison, D.; Garner, C. D. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 51, 34.
- (682) McCleverty, J. A. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1968, 10, 49-221. Cou- McCleverty, J. A. Frog. Inorg. Chem. 1956, 10, 45–221. Courcouvanis, D. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1970, 11, 233–371; 1979, 26, 301–469. Eisenberg, R. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1970, 12, 295–369.
 Reference 15, pp 172–185. Burns, R. P.; McAuliffe, C. A. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1979, 22, 303–48. Burns, R. P.; McCullough, F. D. S. Hur, 1979, 22, 303–48. Burns, R. P.; McCullough, F. P.; McAuliffe, C. A. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 23, 211-80
- (683) Willemse, J.; Cras, J. A.; Steggerda, J. J.; Keijzers, C. P. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1976, 28, 83-126. Bond, A. M.; Martin, R. L. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1984, 54, 23-98.
- (684) Choudhury, S. B.; Ray, D.; Chakravorty, A. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4603-11 and references cited therein.
- (685) See e.g.: Maki, A. H.; Edelstein, N.; Davison, A.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 4580-7. Kirmse, R.; Stach, J.; Dietzsch, W.; Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, E. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 19, 2679-85. Vance, C. T.; Bereman, R. D.; Bordner, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, W.; Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, E. Jorder, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, W.; Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. D.; Bordner, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, W.; Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. D.; Bordner, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Vance, C. T.; Bereman, R. D.; Bordner, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, J.; Hatfield, Dietzsch, S. Steimecke, S. Steimecke, S. Steimecke, G.; Hoyer, S. Steimecke, S. W. E.; Helms, J. H. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 2905-10.
- (686) Schmitt, R. D.; Maki, A. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1968, 90, 2288-92.
- (687) Lockyer, T. N.; Martin, R. L. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1980, 27, 223-324.
- (688) Müller, A.; Diemann, E.; Jostes, R.; Bögge, H. Angew. Chem.,
- (689) Muller, A.; Diemann, E.; Jostes, N.; Bogge, H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1981, 20, 934-55.
 (689) Clemenson, P. I. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1990, 106, 171-203. Cassoux, P.; Valade, L.; Kobayashi, H.; Kobayashi, A.; Clark, R. A.; Underhill, A. E. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1991, 110, 115-60.
- (690) Dietzsch, W.; Strauch, P.; Hoyer, E. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992, 121, 43-130.
- (691) Murray, S. G.; Hartley, F. R. Chem. Rev. 1981, 81, 365-414.
- (692) Lucas, C. R.; Liu, S. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1994, 185-90
- (693) Thorne, C. M.; Rawle, S. C.; Admans, G. A.; Cooper, S. R. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3848-50.
 (694) Blake, A. J.; Halcrow, M. A.; Schröder, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton
- *Trans.* **1992**, 2803-8. Barclay, G. A.; McPartlin, E. M.; Stephenson, N. C. Acta
- (695)Crystallogr. **1969**, *B25*, 1262–73. Yamamura, T.; Arai, H.; Nakamura, N.; Miyamae, H. Chem. Lett.
- (696) 1990, 2121-4.
- (697) Sellmann, D.; Fünfgelder, S.; Pöhlmann, G.; Knoch, F.; Moll, M. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4772-8.
 (698) Cha, M.; Gatlin, C. L.; Critchlow, S. C.; Kovacs, J. A. Inorg.
- Chem. 1993, 32, 5868-77.
- (699) Sellmann, D.; Schillinger, H.; Knoch, F. Z. Naturforsch. 1992, B47, 645-55.
- (700) Zaidi, S. A. A.; Zahoor, M. A.; Siddiqi, K. S. Transition Met. Chem. 1990, 15, 231-5.
- (701) Cooper, S. R. Acc. Chem. Res. 1988, 21, 141-6. Rawle, S. C.; Cooper, S. R. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1990, 72, 1-72. Blake, A. J.; Schröder, M. Adv. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 35, 1-80.

- (702) Setzer, W. N.; Cacioppo, E. L.; Guo, Q.; Grant, G. J.; Kim, D. D.; Hubbard, J. L.; VanDerveer, D. G. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 2672 - 81
- (703) Grant, G. J.; Grant, C. D.; Setzer, W. N. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 353 - 5.
- (704) Sellmann, D.; Neuner, H.-P.; Knoch, F. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 190.61-9
- (705) Escriche, L.; Almajano, M.-P.; Casabó, J.; Teixidor, F.; Rius, J.; Miravitlles, C.; Kivekäs, R.; Sillampää, R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 2969-74.
- (706) Desper, J. M.; Vyvyan, J. R.; Mayer, M. J.; Ochrymowycz, L. A.; Gellman, S. H. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 381-2. Savage, P. B.; Holmgren, S. K.; Desper, J. M.; Gellman, S. H. Pure Appl. Chem.
- 1993, 65, 461-6. (707) Davis, P. H.; White, L. K.; Belford, R. L. Inorg. Chem. 1975, 14, 1753 - 7
- (708) Desper, J. M.; Gellman, S. H.; Wolf, R. E., Jr.; Cooper, S. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8663-71. (709) Smith, R. J.; Admans, G. D.; Richardson, A. P.; Küppers, H.-J.;

- Blower, P. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1991, 475-6.
 Chandrasekhar, S.; McAuley, A. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 480-7.
 Blake, A. J.; Gould, R. O.; Halcrow, M. A.; Holder, A. J.; Hyde, T. I.; Schröder, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 3427-31.
- (712) Setzer, W. N.; Ogle, C. A.; Wilson, G. S.; Glass, R. S. Inorg. Chem. **1983**, 22, 266-71. (713) Cooper, S. R.; Rawle, S. C.; Hartman, J.-A. R.; Hintsa, E. J.;
- Admans, G. A. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1209-14. (714) Atkins, A. J.; Blake, A. J.; Schröder, M. J. Chem. Soc., Chem.
- Commun. 1993, 1662–5. (715) Franolic, J. D.; Wang, W. Y.; Millar, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992,
- 114, 6587-8
- (716) Mills, D. K.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 4364–6. (717) Krüger, H.-J.; Peng, G.; Holm, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 734–
- 42
- (718) Chakravorty, A. Isr. J. Chem. 1985, 25, 99-105.
 (719) Dutton, J. C.; Fallon, G. D.; Murray, K. S. Chem. Lett. 1990, 983 - 6.
- (720) Yamamura, T.; Kuroda, R.; Tadokoro, M. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1807-8.
- (721) Yamamura, T.; Tadokoro, M.; Kuroda, R. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1245 - 6.
- (722) Yamamura, T.; Tadokoro, M.; Hamaguchi, M.; Kuroda, R. Chem. Lett. 1989, 1481-4.
 (723) Yamamura, T.; Tadokoro, M.; Nakamura, N.; Tanaka, K.; Asakura, K. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1990, 63, 999-1004.
 (724) Yamamura, T.; Tadokoro, M.; Tanaka, K.; Kuroda, R. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1993, 66, 1984-90.
 (725) Soc. a. Laraphine, F. V.; Cora, F. S.; Burah, D. H. J. Am. Chem.
- Chem. Soc. spn. 1000, 00, 1001 101 See e.g.: Lovechio, F. V.; Gore, E. S.; Busch, D. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96, 3109–18. Chavan, M. Y.; Meade, T. J.; Busch, (725)D. H.; Kuwana, T. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 314-21. de Castro, B.; Freire, C. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 5113-9.
- (726) Kawamoto, T.; Kushi, Y. Chem. Lett. 1992, 893-6.
 (727) Suades, J.; Solans, X.; Font-Altaba, M. Polyhedron 1984, 3, 1227 - 31
- (728) Barrera, H.; Suades, J.; Perucaud, M. C.; Briansó, J. L. Polyhe-(729) Carrillo, D.; Gouzerh, P.; Jeannin, Y. Polyhedron 1989, 8, 2837–

- (730) Girling, R. L.; Amma, E. L. Inorg. Chem. 1967, 6, 2009-12.
 (731) Wei, C. H.; Dahl, L. F. Inorg. Chem. 1970, 9, 1878-87.
 (732) Vance, T. B., Jr.; Warner, L. G.; Seff, K. Inorg. Chem. 1977, 16, 2106 - 10.
- (733) Turner, M. A.; Driessen, W. L.; Reedijk, J. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 3331-5.
- (734) Campbell, M. J. M. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1975, 15, 279-319. Padhyé, S.; Kauffman, G. B. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1985, 63, 127-60. West, D. X.; Padhye, S. B.; Sonawane, P. B. Struct. Bonding (Berlin) 1991, 76, 3-50.
- (735) Lu, Z.; White, C.; Rheingold, A. L.; Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 3991-4.
- (736) Rosenfield, S. G.; Wong, M. L. Y.; Stephan, D. W.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 4119-22.
 (737) Handa, M.; Mikuriya, M.; Zhong, Z. J.; Okawa, H.; Kida, S. Bull.
- Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1988, 61, 3883-7.
- (738) Handa, M.; Mikuriya, M.; Okawa, H.; Kida, S. Chem. Lett. 1988, 1555-8.
- (739) Mikuriya, M.; Handa, M.; Shigematsu, S.; Funaki, S.; Fujii, T.; Okawa, H.; Toriumi, K.; Koshiba, T.; Terauchi, H. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1993, 66, 1104-10.
- (740) Mikuriya, M.; Kida, S.; Murase, I. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1987, 60, 1180 - 2
- (741) Sellman, D.; Fünfgelder, S.; Knoch, F. Z. Naturforsch. 1991, B46, 1593-1600
- (742) Shoner, S. C.; Olmstead, M. M.; Kovacs, J. A. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33. 7-8.
- (743) Yamamoto, T.; Sekine, Y. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1984, 83, 47-53. (744) Chadha, R. K.; Kumar, R.; Lopez-Grado, J. R.; Tuck, D. G. Can.
- J. Chem. 1988, 66, 2151-6.

- (745) Osakada, K.; Yamamoto, T.; Yamamoto, A.; Takenaka, A.; Sasada, Y. Acta Crystallogr. **1984**, C40, 85–7. (746) Majumder, S. M. M. H.; Akbar Ali, M.; Smith, F. E.; Mridha, M.
- A. U. Polyhedron **1988**, 7, 2183–7.
- (747) Smits, J. M. M.; Janssen, R.; Beurskens, P. T.; Van Rijn, J.;
- (141) Sinits, J. M. M., Sanssen, N., Deutstein, T. T., Van Mijn, S., Reedijk, J. Polyhedron 1987, 6, 1843-7.
 (748) Bouwman, E.; de Gelder, R.; de Graaff, R. A. G.; Driessen, W. L.; Reedijk, J. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1988, 107, 163-6.
 (710) E. Ward, J. S. Der, B. Tray Levis J. C. Driessen
- (749) Bouwman, E.; Wood, J. S.; Day, R.; ten Hove, J. C.; Driessen, W. L.; Reedijk, J. Acta Crystallogr. 1988, C44, 644-6.
- (750) Ochocki, J.; Chaudhuri, Ph.; Driessen, W. L.; de Graaff, R. A. G.; Hulsbergen, F. B.; Reedijk, J. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 167, 15 - 20.
- (751) Haanstra, W. G.; Driessen, W. L.; Reedijk, J.; Fröhlich, R.; Krebs,
 B. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 185, 175-80.
- (752) Castiñeiras, A.; Carballo, R.; Hiller, W.; Strähle, J. Acta Crys-tallogr. 1990, C46, 1739-41.
- (753) Castiñeiras, A.; Hiller, W.; Strähle, J.; Carballo, R.; Bermejo, M. R.; Gayoso, M. Z. Naturforsch. 1990, B45, 1267-72.
- (754) Carballo, R.; Castiñeiras, A.; Hiller, W.; Strähle, J. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 1083-92.
- (755) Bermejo, E.; Castiñeiras, A.; Domínguez, R.; Strähle, J.; Hiller, W. Acta Crystallogr. 1993, C49, 1918-20.
 (756) Karmakar, S.; Choudhury, S. B.; Ray, D.; Chakravorty, A.
- Polyhedron 1993, 12, 291-6.
- (757) Karmakar, S.; Choudhury, S. B.; Ray, D.; Chakravorty, A. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 2325-9.
- (758) Choudhury, S. B.; Ray, D.; Chakravorty, A. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 4354 - 60
- Choudhury, S. B.; Ray, D.; Chakravorty, A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton (759)Trans. 1992, 107–12.
- (760) Gahan, L. R.; Hambley, T. W. Transition Met. Chem. 1988, 13, 72 - 6
- (761) Paap, F.; Driessen, W. L.; Reedijk, J.; Spek, A. L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1988, 150, 57-64.
- (762) Spek, A. L.; Duisenberg, A. J. M.; Bouwman, E.; Driessen, W. L.; Reedijk, J. Acta Crystallogr. 1988, C44, 1569-72. West, D. X.; Lockwood, M. A.; Gebremedhin, H.; Castineiras,
- (763)A.; Liberta, A. E. Polyhedron 1993, 12, 1887–93.
- (764) Bouwman, E.; Driessen, W. L.; Koolhaas, G. J. A. A.; van Steenbergen, A. C.; Reedijk, J.; Dartmann, M.; Krebs, B. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 189, 253-7.
- Bouwman, E.; Reedijk, J. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1994, 215, 151-7. (765)
- (766) Bastida, R.; Gonzalez, S.; Rodriguez, T.; Sousa, A.; Fenton, D. E. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 3643-6.
- (767) Martinez, M. A.; Legros, J. P.; Soto, L.; Sancho, A. Polyhedron 1991, 10, 1031-6.
- (768) Adhikary, B.; Liu, S.; Lucas, C. R. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 5957-
- (769) Delaunay, J.; Kappenstein, C.; Hugel, R. Acta Crystallogr. 1976, B32, 2341-5.
- (770) Delaunay, J.; Kappenstein, C.; Hugel, R. J. Chem. Res. (M) 1978, 801 - 25
- (771) Podlahová, J.; Loub, J.; Novák, C. Acta Crystallogr. 1972, B28, 1623-6.
- (772) Gerresheim, W.; Stam, C. H. Cryst. Struct. Commun. 1982, 11, 1647-9.
- (773) Sellman, D.; Prechtel, W.; Knoch, F.; Moll, M. Z. Naturforsch. **1992**, *B47*, 1411-23.
- (774) Ragunathan, K. G.; Bharadwaj, P. K. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 2417-22.
- (775) Thompson, M. C.; Busch, D. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1964, 86, 3651 - 6
- (776) Hay, R. W.; Galyer, A. L.; Lawrance, G. A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1976, 939-42. Hay, R. W.; Lawrance, G. A.; Shone, U.
- (777) Constable, E. C.; Lewis, J.; Marquez, V. E.; Raithby, P. R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1976, 942-4.
 (777) Constable, E. C.; Lewis, J.; Marquez, V. E.; Raithby, P. R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1986, 1747-9.
- (778) Duckworth, P. A.; Stephens, F. S.; Wainwright, K. P.; Weerasuria, K. D. V.; Wild, S. B. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 4531-5.
- (779) Reid, G.; Schröder, M. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1990, 19, 239-69
- (780) Kimura, E.; Machida, R.; Kodama, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 5497-5505.
- (781) Hart, S. M.; Boeyens, J. C. A.; Michael, J. P.; Hancock, R. D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1983, 1601-6.
- (782) McCrindle, R.; Ferguson, G.; McAlees, A. J.; Parvez, M.; Ruhl, B. L.; Stephenson, D. K.; Wieckowski, T. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1986, 2351-9.
- (783) Fortier, D. G.; McAuley, A. Inorg. Chem. 1989, 28, 655-62.
- (784) McAuley, A.; Subramanian, S. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 2830-7.
- (785) de Vries, N.; Reedijk, J. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 3700-3.
- (786) Kallert, U.; Mattes, R. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 180, 263-9.
- Casabó, J.; Escriche, L.; Alegret, S.; Jaime, C.; Pérez-Jiménez, C.; Mestres, L.; Rius, J.; Molins, E.; Miravitlles, C.; Teixidor, F. Inorg. Chem. **1991**, 30, 1893-8. (787)
- (788) Chandrasekhar, S.; McAuley, A. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2234-40.
- (789)Chandrasekhar, S.; McAuley, A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1992, 2967-70.

- (790) Donlevy, T. M.; Gahan, L. R.; Stranger, R.; Kennedy, S. E.; Byriel, K. A.; Kennard, C. H. L. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 6023-
- (791) Funkemeier, D.; Mattes, R. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 1313 - 9
- (792) Wambeke, D. M.; Lippens, W.; Herman, G. G.; Goeminne, A. M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 2017–21. (793) Pavlishchuk, V. V.; Addison, A. W.; Butcher, R. J.; Kanters, R.
- P. F. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 397-9
- (794) Darensbourg, M. Y.; Font, I.; Mills, D. K.; Pala, M.; Reibenspies, J. H. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4965-71. (795) Goodman, D. C.; Tuntulani, T.; Farmer, P. J.; Darensbourg, M.
- Y.; Reibenspies, J. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 116-8.
- (796) Farmer, P. J.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Lindahl, P. A.; Darensbourg, M. Y. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 4665-74.
- Krüger, H.-J.; Holm, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 3645-7. (797)
- (798) Krüger, H.-J.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2955-63.
- (799) Köckerling, M.; Henkel, G. Chem. Ber. 1993, 126, 951-3.
 (800) See e.g.: Mahadevan, C.; Seshasayee, M.; Kuppusamy, P.; Manoharan, P. T. J. Crystallogr. Spectrosc. Res. 1985, 15, 305-16. Schultz, A. J.; Wang, H. H.; Soderholm, L. C.; Sifter, T. L.; Williams, J. M.; Bechgaard, K.; Whangbo, M.-H. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 3757-61.
 (801) Belsh, A. J. J. K., Chem. See 1969, 01, 1048, 52
- (801) Balch, A. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1969, 91, 1948-53.
 (802) Wilker, J. J.; Gelasco, A.; Pressler, M. A.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 6342-3.
- (803) Vogt, T.; Faulmann, C.; Soules, R.; Lecante, P.; Mosset, A.; Castan, P.; Cassoux, P.; Galy, J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 1833 - 40.
- (804) Colpas, G. J.; Maroney, M. J.; Bagyinka, C.; Kumar, M.; Willis, W. S.; Suib, S. L.; Baidya, N.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 920-8
- (805) Szargan, R.; Hallmeier, K. H.; Meisel, A.; Pantelouris, M.; Hormes, J.; Froeba, M.; Metz, W.; Beyer, L. AIP Conf. Proc. 1990, 215 (X-Ray Inner Shell Processes), 833-45; Chem. Abstr. 1991, 114. 217249v
- (806) Mikuriya, M.; Shigematsu, S.; Handa, M.; Kohzuma, T. Transition Met. Chem. 1991, 16, 532-4.
- (807) Fabbrizzi, L.; Proserpio, D. M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1989, 229 - 32
- (808) Kyba, E. P.; Davis, R. E.; Fox, M. A.; Clubb, C. N.; Liu, S.-T.; Reitz, G. A.; Scheuler, V. J.; Kashyap, R. P. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 1647-58. Smith, R. J.; Powell, A. K.; Barnard, N.; Dilworth, J. R.; Blower, P. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 54-6.
- (809) Blake, A. J.; Gould, R. O.; Halcrow, M. A.; Schröder, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1993, 2909-20.
- (810) Escuer, A.; Ribas, J.; Vicente, R.; Faulmann, C.; de Montauzon, D.; Cassoux, P. Polyhedron 1991, 10, 2025-9
- (811) Symons, M. C. R.; West, D. X. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1985, 379-81.
- (812) Nivorozhkin, A. L.; Nivorozhkin, L. E.; Minkin, V. I.; Takhirov, T. G.; Diachenko, O. A. *Polyhedron* **1991**, *10*, 179–85. (813) Garnovskii, A. D.; Mistryokov, A. E.; Kochin, S. G.; Sergienko,
- V. S.; Vasil'chenko, I. S.; Porai-Koshits, M. A. Mendeleev Commun. 1991, 110-1.
- (814) Zhou, Z.; Yu, K.; Gou, S.; You, X.; Xu, Z. Polyhedron 1991, 10, 37 - 40.
- (815) Gou, S.; You, X.; Xu, Z.; Zhou, Z.; Yu, K. Polyhedron 1991, 10, 2659 - 63.
- (816) Chen, X.; Hu, Y.; Wu, D.; Weng, L.; Kang, B. Polyhedron 1991, 10.2651 - 7
- (817) Lorenz, B.; Zimmermann, T.; Hübener, R.; Abram, U. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1993, 619, 1905-8.
- (818) Köhler, R.; Kirmse, R.; Richter, R.; Sieler, J.; Hoyer, E.; Beyer, L. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1986, 537, 133-44. Richter, R.; Sieler, J.; Köhler, R.; Hoyer, E.; Beyer, L.; Hansen, L. K. Ibid. 1989, 578, 191-7
- (819) López, G.; Sánchez, G.; Garciá, G.; Pérez, E.; Casabó, J.; Molins,
- E.; Miravitlles, C. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1990, 178, 213-20.
 (820) Castro, R.; Durán, M. L.; Garciá-Vázquez, J. A.; Romero, J.; Sousa, A.; Castiñeras, A.; Hiller, W.; Strähle, J. Z. Naturforsch. 10201
- 1990, B45, 1632-6.
 (821) Castro, R.; Durán, M. L.; García-Vázquez, J. A.; Romero, J.; Sousa, A.; Castiñeras, A.; Hiller, W.; Strähle, J. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1990, 531-4.
- (822) Rosenfield, S. G.; Berends, H. P.; Gelmini, L.; Stephan, D. W.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 2792-7.
- (823) Desper, J. M.; Gellmann, S. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1994**, 33, 319-21.
- (824) Martin, E. M.; Bereman, R. D.; Singh, P. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 957-62. Martin, E. M.; Bereman, R. D. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1991, 188, 221-31.
- (825) Soriano-García, M.; Toscano, R. A.; Valdés-Martínez, J.; Fernández-G., J. M. Acta Crystallogr. 1985, C41, 498-500. (826) Valdés-Martínez, J.; Toscano, R. A.; Soriano-García, M.; Rubio,
- M.; Gomez-Lara, J.; Vázquez-M., M. A. Polyhedron 1989, 8, 727-30.

- (827) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. **1991**, 30, 3967–9. (828) Baidya, N.; Ndreu, D.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. *Inorg.*
- Chem. 1991, 30, 2448-51
- (829) Beissel, T.; Birkelbach, F.; Wieghardt, K. J. Inorg. Biochem. **1993**, *51*, 451. (830) Hope, E. G.; Levason, W. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1993, 122, 109-
- 70. (831) Banda, R. M. H.; Cusick, J.; Scudder, M. L.; Craig, D. C.; Dance,
- I. G. Polyhedron **1989**, 8, 1995–8. (832) Ansari, M. A.; Mahler, C. H.; Chorghade, G. S.; Lu, Y.-J.; Ibers,
- J. A. Inorg. Chem. 1990, 29, 3832-9.
- (833) Marganian, C. A.; Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 2992-4. (834) Sandman, D. J.; Allen, G. W.; Acampora, L. A.; Stark, J. C.;
- Jansen, S.; Jones, M. T.; Ashwell, G. J.; Foxman, B. M. Inorg. Chem. 1987, 26, 1664-9.
- Davison, A.; Shawl, E. T. Inorg. Chem. 1970, 9, 1820-5. Wudl, F.; Zellers, E. T.; Cox, S. D. Inorg. Chem. 1985, 24, 2864-6. (835)
- (836) Harris, N. J.; Underhill, A. E. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1987, 1683 - 5
- (837) Heuer, W. B.; Squattrito, P. J.; Hoffman, B. M.; Ibers, J. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 792-803.
- (838) Dietzsch, W.; Kirmse, R.; Hoyer, E.; Belyaeva, V. K.; Marov, I. N. Inorg. Chem. 1978, 17, 1665-7. Kaiser, J.; Dietzsch, W.; Richter, R.; Golic, L.; Siftar, J. Acta Crystallogr. 1980, B36, 147-50
- (839) Olk, R.-M.; Dietzsch, W.; Mattusch, J.; Stach, J.; Nieke, C.; Hoyer, E.; Meiler, W.; Robien, W. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1987, 544, 199-208
- (840) Matsubayashi, G.; Yokozawa, A. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. **1990**, 3013-9.
- (841) Olk, R.-M.; Olk, B.; Rohloff, J.; Reinhold, J.; Sieler, J.; Trübenbach, K.; Kirmse, R.; Hoyer, E. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1992, 609, 103 - 16
- (842) Morosin, B.; Nigrey, P. J. Acta Crystallogr. 1987, A43, C130. Nigrey, P. J. Synth. Met. 1988, 27, B365-71.
 (843) Olk, R.-M.; Röhr, A.; Sieler, J.; Köhler, K.; Kirmse, R.; Dietzsch, W.Y. W. Olk, B. Olk, B. Olk, C. Constant, C. Consta
- W.; Hoyer, E.; Olk, B. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1989, 577, 206-16.
- (844) Cornelissen, J. P.; Haasnoot, J. G.; Reedijk, J.; Faulmann, C.; Legros, J.-P.; Cassoux, P.; Nigrey, P. J. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1992, 202, 131-9.
- (845) Olk, R.-M.; Kirmse, R.; Hoyer, E.; Faulmann, C.; Cassoux, P. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1994, 620, 90-100.
- (846) Lorenz, B.; Kirmse, R.; Hoyer, E. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1970, 378, 144-51. Bonamico, M.; Dessy, G. J. Chem. Soc. A 1971, 264-9. Noordik, J. H.; Smits, J. M. M. Cryst. Struct. Commun. 1974, 3, 253-6. De Filippo, D.; Deplano, P.; Devillanova, F.; Trogu, E. F. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1976, 17, 199-203.
 (847) Cauletti, C.; Cervone, E. J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 1973, 35, 593-
- 601.
- (848) v. d. Leemput, P. J. H. A. M.; Hummelink, Th. W.; Noordik, J. H.; Beurskens, P. T. Cryst. Struct. Comm. 1975, 4, 167-70. Gastaldi, L.; Porta, P. Cryst. Struct. Commun. 1977, 6, 175-8.
 (849) Heuer, W. B.; True, A. E.; Swepston, P. N.; Hoffman, B. M. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1474-82.
 (850) Brinkhoff H. C.; Cros, L. A.; Stargarda, L. L.; Willama, L. Back.
- (850) Brinkhoff, H. C.; Cras, J. A.; Steggarda, J. J.; Willemse, J. Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas 1969, 88, 633-40. Beurskens, P. T.; Cras, J. A. J. Cryst. Mol. Struct. 1971, 1, 63-7.
 (851) Van Der Linden, J. G. M.; Dix, A. H. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1979,
- 35,65-71.
- (852) Pierpont, C. G.; Corden, B. J.; Eisenberg, R. Chem. Commun. 1969, 401-2.
- (853) Tanaka, T.; Sonoda, N. Inorg. Chem. 1971, 10, 2337-9. Heber, R.; Kirmse, R.; Hoyer, E. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1972, 393, 159-67.
- (854) Dietzsch, W.; Kaiser, J.; Richter, R.; Golic, L.; Siftar, J.; Heber, R. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1981, 477, 71-84.
 (855) Tanaka, K.; Tanaka, T. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 1974, 10, 605-
- (856) Köhler, R.; Beyer, L.; Richter, R.; Sieler, J.; Stach, J. Z. Anorg.
- Allg. Chem. 1991, 600, 73-81. (857) Baidya, N.; Noll, B. C.; Olmstead, M. M.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg.
- Chem. 1992, 31, 2999-3000. (858) Mealli, C.; Midollini, S.; Sacconi, L. Inorg. Chem. 1978, 17, 632-
- (859) Garnovskii, A. D.; Gerbeleu, N. V.; Kochin, S. G.; Arion, V. B.;
- Minkina, L. S.; Indrichan, K. M.; Vasil'chenko, I. S.; Revenko, M. D.; Konstantinovskii, L. E. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 1989,
- (860) Garnovskii, A. D.; Kochin, S. G.; Vasil'chenko, I. S.; Minkina, L. S.; Mistryukov, A. E.; Sergeenko, V. S.; Porai-Koshits, M. A. Zh. Obshch. Khim. 1989, 59, 2797-8; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 112, 2005. 244824u.
- (861) Litvinov, V. P.; Mortikov, V. Yu.; Vaisburg, A. F. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. 1990, 422-7; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 113, 58980n.
- (862) Takhirov, T. G.; D'yachenko, O. A.; Tariev, D. B.; Nivorozhkin, A. L.; Nivorozhkin, L. E. Koord. Khim. 1990, 16, 256-64; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 112, 169580f.

- (863) Nivorozhkin, A. L.; Konstantinovskii, L. E.; Nivorozhkin, L. E.; Minkin, V. I.; Takhirov, T. G., D'yachenko, O. A.; Tagiev, D. V. Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR, Ser. Khim. 1990, 327-35; Chem. Abstr. 1990, 113, 90232f.
- (864) Greenwood, N. N.; Hunter, G. J. Chem. Soc. A 1969, 929-31. (865) Levason, W.; McAuliffe, C. A.; Murray, S. G. J. Chem. Soc.,
- Dalton Trans. 1976, 269-71 (866) Muralidharan, S.; Hojjatie, M.; Firestone, M.; Freiser, H. J. Org. Chem. 1989, 54, 393-9.
- (867) Kuhn, N.; Winter, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1983, 249, C28-30. Ali, H. M.; Brubaker, C. H., Jr. J. Mol. Catal. 1990, 60, 331-342.
- (868) Dyer, G.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1967, 6, 149-53. Workman,
 M. O.; Dyer, G.; Meek, D. W. Inorg. Chem. 1967, 6, 1543-8.
 Meek, D. W. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. Lett. 1969, 5, 235-8. Gray, L. R.; Higgins, S. J.; Levason, W.; Webster, M. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1984, 1433-9.
- (869) Harbron, S. K.; Higgins, S. J.; Hope, E. G.; Kemmitt, T.; Levason, W. Inorg. Chim. Acta **1987**, 130, 43-7.
- (870) Zimmer, M.; Schulte, G.; Luo, X.-L.; Crabtree, R. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1991, 30, 193-4.
 (871) Barber, D. E.; Lu, Z.; Richardson, T.; Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 4709-11.
- (872) Crabtree, R. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 789-805.
- (873) Jessop, P. G.; Morris, R. H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992, 121, 155–284. Heinekey, D. M.; Oldham, W. J., Jr. Chem. Rev. 1993, 93, 913 - 26
- (874) Gusev, D. G.; Notheis, J. U.; Rambo, J. R.; Hauger, B. E.; Eisenstein, O.; Caulton, K. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 7409-10.
- (875) Koelle, U. New J. Chem. 1992, 16, 157-69.
 (876) Efros, L. L.; Thorp, H. H.; Brudvig, G. W.; Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 1722-4.
 (877) Ragauskas, R.; Lauksminas, V. Elektrokhimiya 1987, 23, 321-
- (871) Augustus, R., Haussinitas, V. Betwoortheye 2007, 20, 021
 8; Chem. Abstr. 1987, 106, 164537p.
 (878) Franolic, J. D.; Millar, M. Book of Abstracts, 205th National Meeting of the American Chemical Society, Denver, CO, Spring, American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1993, INOR 534.
- (879) Vlcek, A., Jr.; Vlcek, A. A. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1980, 41, 123-31.
 (880) Alvarez, S.; Hoffmann, R. An. Quim., Ser. B 1986, 82, 52-6.
 (881) Calusaru, A.; Voicu, V. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1973, 43, 257-66.
- Calusaru, A.; Banica, F. G. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1973, 47, 190-2. Banica, F. G.; Calusaru, A. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial (882)
- (883) Chem. 1983, 145, 389-405.
- (884) Banica, F. G. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1984, 171, 351-3; Talanta 1985, 32, 1145-50.
- (885) Banica, F. G.; Diacu, E.; Luca, C. Bull. Soc. Chim. Belg. 1987, 96, 485-6.

- (886) Banica, F. G.; Florea, M.; Moraru, M. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial Chem. 1990, 285, 281-5. Banica, F. G.; Diacu, E. Rev. Roum. Chim. 1990, 35, 9-22
- (887)
- (888) Banica, F. G.; Diacu, E. Collect. Czech. Chem. Commun. 1991, 56.140 - 51.
- (889) Banica, F. G. Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr. 1991, 128, 697-703.
- (890) Hembre, R. T.; McQueen, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 2141-(891) Rayner-Canham, G. W.; van Roode, M.; Burke, J. Inorg. Chim.
- Acta **1985**, 106, L37–8. (892) Bible, K. C.; Buytendorp, M.; Zierath, P. D.; Rinehart, K. L. Proc.
- Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1988, 85, 4582-6.
- (893) Lee, M. H.; Pankratz, H. S.; Wang, S.; Scott, R. A.; Finnegan, M. G.; Johnson, M. K.; Ippolito, J. A.; Christianson, D. W.; Hausinger, R. P. Protein Sci. **1993**, 2, 1042-52.
- (894) Ma, K.; Schicho, R. N.; Kelly, R. M.; Adams, M. W. W. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1993, 90, 5341-4.
- (895) Nielsen, F. H.; Uthus, E. O.; Poellot, R. A.; Shuler, T. R. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 1993, 37, 1-15. Uthus, E. O.; Poellot, R. A. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 1993, 38, 35-46.
- (896) Hikichi, S.; Tanaka, M.; Moro-oka, Y.; Kitajima, N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1994, 1737–8. (897) Castro, C. E.; Helvenston, M. C.; Belser, N. O. Environ. Toxicol.
- Chem. 1994, 13, 429-33. (898) Stiles, M. J. Org. Chem. 1994, 59, 5381-5.
- (899) Anderson, M. E.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 8702-
- (900) Kumar, M.; Lu, W.-P.; Ragsdale, S. W. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 9769-77.
- (901) Macgregor, S. A.; Lu, Z.; Eisenstein, O.; Crabtree, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 3616-8.
- (902) Matsunaga, P. T.; Hillhouse, G. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1994, 33, 1748-9.
- (903) Bagley, K. A.; Van Garderen, C. J.; Chen, M.; Duin, E. C.; Albracht, S. P. J.; Woodruff, W. H. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 9229-36.
- (904) Mus-Veteau, I.; Guerlesquin, F. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1994, 201, 128-34.
 (905) Huyett, J. E.; Choudury, S. B.; Maroney, M. J.; Hoffman, B. M. Book of Abstracts, 208th National Meeting of the American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, Fall 1994; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1994; INOR 357.
 (906) Lough, A. J.; Park, S.; Ramachandran, R.; Morris, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 8356-7
- (906) Lough, A. J.; Park, S.; Ramachandran, K.; Morris, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 8356-7.
 (907) Farmer, P. J.; Verpeaux, J.-N.; Amatore, C.; Darensbourg, M. Y.; Musie, G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 9355-6.
 (908) Choudhury, S. B.; Pressler, M. A.; Mirza, S. A.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33, 4831-9.
 (909) James, T. L.; Smith, D. M.; Holm, R. H. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33,
- 4869-77.
- (910) Darkwa, J. Organometallics 1994, 13, 3743-5.